ACADEMIC STUDIES IN HEALTH SCIENCES - II

Volume 2

Editor : PROF. DR. CEM EVEREKLİOĞLU



İmtiyaz Sahibi / Publisher • Yaşar Hız Genel Yayın Yönetmeni / Editor in Chief • Eda Altunel Editör / Editor • Prof. Dr. Cem Evereklioğlu Kapak & İç Tasarım / Cover & Interior Design • Karaf Ajans

Birinci Basım / First Edition • © HAZİRAN 2020 ISBN • 978-625-7858-10-6

© copyright

Bu kitabın yayın hakkı Gece Kitaplığı'na aittir. Kaynak gösterilmeden alıntı yapılamaz, izin almadan hiçbir yolla çoğaltılamaz.

The right to publish this book belongs to Gece Kitaplığı. Citation can not be shown without the source, reproduced in any way without permission.

Gece Kitaplığı / Gece Publishing Türkiye Adres / Turkey Address: Kızılay Mah. Fevzi Çakmak 1. Sokak Ümit Apt. No: 22/A Çankaya / Ankara / TR Telefon / Phone: +90 312 384 80 40 web: www.gecekitapligi.com e-mail: gecekitapligi@gmail.com



Baskı & Cilt / Printing & Volume Sertifika / Certificate No: 47083

Academic Studies in Health Sciences - II

Volume 2

Editor Prof. Dr. Cem Evereklioğlu¹

¹ Erciyes University Medical Faculty, Department of Ophthalmology, Kayseri, Turkey E-mail: evereklioglu@erciyes.edu.tr



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter 30

THE EFFECTS OF TWO DIFFERENT BATHING METHODS APPLIED ON NEWBORNS WHO RECEIVE PHOTOTHERAPY ON THEIR BILIRUBIN LEVELS
Ayşe EROĞLU, Sevda ARSLAN1
Chapter 31
SLEEVE GASTRECTOMY, SURGICAL TECHNIQUE, AND APPROACH TO COMPLICATIONS
G. Selçuk ÖZBALCI, Murat DEREBEY 19
Chapter 32
CURRENT DIAGNOSTIC APPROACH IN THE DIAGNOSIS OF THYROID NODULES
Hasan Zafer ACAR
Chapter 33
USE OF 3D PRINTED MODELS IN DENTAL EDUCTIONS
Nagehan AKTAŞ, Kuntay AKTAŞ55
Chapter 34
EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTS OF OZONE THERAPY ON VARIOUS ORGANS AND SYSTEMS
Nazlı Sena ŞEKER
Chapter 35
THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN SLEEP PROBLEMS IN ADOLESCENTS AND THE USE OF ELECTRONIC MEDIA AND THE PERCEIVED STRESS Native Of L. Sauda ABSLAN
Neolye GOL, Sevua AKSLAN 81
Chapter 36
EVALUATION OF THE EXTRACTION DECISION OF THE THIRD MOLAR TEETH ACCORDING TO THE CURRENT PARAMETERS Since Varia EPTEM
Sinan Tasin EKTENI 105
Chapter 37

SURGICAL MANAGEMENT OF PANCREATITIS	
Tamer AKAY	113

Chapter 38

EFFECTS OF PROBIOTICS ON ORAL HEALTH	
Tuğba DEMİR, Hakan DEMİR	. 143

Chapter 39

DIAGNOSIS AND MANAGEMENT OF MIDFACIAL FRACTURES

..... Volkan Çağrı DAĞAŞAN, Muammer Çağrı BURDURLU, Elifnaz BAYSAL155

Chapter 40

LIVER	DEVELOPMENT,	LIVER H	ISTOLOG	YAND	THE ROL	E OF	THE
LIVER	IN SEPSIS						
Züleyha	ı DOĞANYİĞİT, As	lı OKAN					. 167

Chapter 41

A RESEARCH STUDY CONDUCTED REGARDING THE IMPACTS	
OF UNIVERSITY STUDENTS' CONSUMPTION OF DIETARY	
SUPPLEMENTS ON THEIR NUTRITION	
Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI	187

Chapter 42

GENDER ASSESSMENT STUDIES FROM SKELETAL F	BONES IN
TURKISH POPULATION	
Seda SERTEL MEYVACI	

Chapter 43

PLATELET-RICH FIBRIN IN ORAL SURGERY Muammer Çağrı BURDURLU, Volkan Çağrı DAĞAŞAN, Begüm BANK ... 249



THE EFFECTS OF TWO DIFFERENT BATHING METHODS APPLIED ON NEWBORNS WHO RECEIVE PHOTOTHERAPY ON THEIR BILIRUBIN LEVELS

Ayşe EROĞLU¹, Sevda ARSLAN²

¹ Lecturer , Vocational School of Health Sciences, Sakarya University, ayseeroglu@sakarya.edu.tr

² Child Health and Disease Nursing Department/Faculty of Health Science, Duzce University, sevdaarslan@duzce.edu.tr

INTRODUCTION

Jaundice is known as a medical condition in which the sclera and mucosa acquire a yellow color due to accumulation of bilirubin in the epidermal tissues of the body.¹ When the level of bilirubin reaches 5-7 mg/dl, jaundice becomes observable on the skin of the newborn.² In the first week of life, jaundice -which is one of the most common problems seen in newborn babies- is seen in 60% of term babies and 80% of preterm babies.³ It is also the most common reason of hospitalization in the first week after birth ⁴ Even though jaundice is accepted as a physiological illness in the newborn period which is mostly diagnosed as an innocent and temporary condition, the increased levels of bilirubin can result in potential neurotoxic effects which can cause irreversible brain damage (kernicterus).⁵ Kernicterus, by definition, is a bilirubin encephalopathy with high morbidity and mortality caused by accumulation of bilirubin in the newborn's brain.⁶ Although it can be prevented by early diagnosis and proper treatment, Turkey comes third among the countries with the highest rates of kernicterus by 16%. ^{7,8} The aim of treatment of jaundice is to prevent excessive increase in bilirubin levels, eliminate the risk of neurologic damage with proper treatment and eradicate kernicterus.⁹ Today, the most common method is known as "phototherapy". In phototherapy, using the energy of light beams, bilirubin in cutaneous and subcutaneous tissues is detoxified by turning it into less lipophilic photo-products; the conjugating system of the liver is deactivated, and without any further metabolic processes, bilirubin is egested from the body.¹⁰ With the American Academy of Pediatrics' latest guide on treatments coming into use, it was reported that the rates of hyperbilirubinemia decreased, while the use of phototherapy increased.^{11,12} Being used in treatment of hyperbilirubinemia in newborns for 60 years as a reliable and effective method, phototherapy has some side effects such as skin rash, colitis, dehydration, hypocalcemia, damage on mother-baby relationship, allergic illnesses, bronze baby syndrome, DNA damage, epilepsy and infantile cancer. However, a treatment other than phototherapy with fewer side-effects and easily applicable processes has not been.^{13,14,15,16,17} The skin of the babies that receive phototherapy should be observed regularly to evaluate their levels of tanning, skin rashes and jaundice. Furthermore, skincare is also important due to the risk of degradation in skin integrity caused by the pressure created on body tissues or liquid stool.² A special skincare is needed for the newborn's skin for its healthy development.¹⁸ The situation of the skin of babies who are admitted for phototherapy treatment is evaluated by a nurse, and skincare practices are planned according to the nurse's evaluation. Therefore, bathing is an important medical nursing practice for skincare to ease the baby, regulate respiration and blood circulation, reduce pain, cause an increase in capillary permeability and intestinal peristalsis.^{19,20}

2 Ayşe EROĞLU, Sevda ARSLAN

It is assumed that excretion of bilirubin from the body is accelerated with the therapeutic effects of newborn bathing such as increasing blood circulation and lymph flow and increasing intestinal movements resulting from touching the skin during bathing. When the literature is searched about this topic, it was seen that, some studies found that passive movements and massage (swimming and touching), which were applied on babies, were observed to increase the frequency of defecation and decrease the levels of bilirubin.^{21,22} In two studies which were conducted in Turkey, bathing was found to be effective in decreasing the bilirubin levels of newborns receiving phototherapy.^{23,24}

According to this information, this study was conducted on babies diagnosed with hyperbilirubinemia as a clinical, randomized, controlled and experimental study to determine the effects of wiping or washing on bilirubin levels.

METHODS

Design and setting

This study was conducted as a clinical, randomized controlled, experimental and prospective study to determine the effects of eruptive bath and shower on newborns receiving phototherapy for hyperbilirubinemia on their bilirubin levels.

The study was performed at Düzce University Hospital's Neonatal Intensive Care Unit between April 2017 and May 2018. The intensive care unit where the research was conducted provides a tertiary intensive care for patients. Babies diagnosed with hyperbilirubinemia receive phototherapy without separation from the mother in the mother-baby room.

Sample and sampling procedure

A total of 90 patients were selected for the study in accordance with the study protocol and in an equal number in each group. 30 babies were included in the control group, 30 babies were included in the wiped bath group, and 30 babies were showered. These babies were randomly divided into these groups.

The inclusion criteria:

- Having a gestation period between 37 and 41 weeks
- Having a birth weight of 2500 g
- Observing phototherapy indication in the baby.
- Having the baby at least 2 days old and at most 10 days old

• Having no congenital anomaly (such as neural tube defection or gastroschisis)

- Having no health problems
- Having been fed in oral way only
- Having the parents' statements of approval

The exclusion criteria:

• Being diagnosed with a health condition other than indirect hyperbilirubinemia

- Having a major congenital anomaly
- Having a risk factor for hemolysis;
 - Rh incompatibility,
 - ABO incompatibility,
 - Direct coombs positivity,
 - Having a reticulocyte number bigger than 6%,
 - Having a symptom that support hemolysis in peripheral smear,
 - Glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenesis deficiency.
- Being clinically diagnosed with symptoms of dehydration;
 - Fontanel troughs,
 - Low skin turgor,
 - Dry mucosa,
 - Tachycardia (Cardiac apex beat of >180/min),
 - Weight loss in the process of hospitalization by >10%.

Data collection procedure

The materials and devices listed below were used to collect the data.

Data Collection Form: The form was composed of questions about the baby's sex, eating habits, mode of delivery, period of gestation, weight, bilirubin levels at time of hospitalization and at the 6th, 18th and 30th hours, daily nutrition levels, frequency of defecation, amount of urination and weight loss.

Application Tracking Form: The physiological parameters of the infants (pulse, respiration, oxygen saturation and body temperature) that were measured before, during and 10 minutes after were recorded on this form.

Phototherapy Device: As the phototherapy device, we used a "Blue Led Phototherapy" device which can emit blue light in the 450-470 nm

4 Ayşe EROĞLU, Sevda ARSLAN

light spectrum and be applied for intense phototherapy in the scale of 0-50 μ W/cm2/nm that can affect the baby from head to toe.

Non-invasive Bilirubin Measuring Device: To measure the bilirubin levels of the babies, a device which takes measurements from the skin via photometric reflectance without harming the baby was used. This "Bi-li-check" branded "non-invasive bilirubin measuring device" which was used in the experiment is a device which takes measurements by emitting white light in a safe frequency that does not harm the baby. It has a measuring scale between 0 and 340 μ Mol/L and a precision value of 0-26 μ Mol/L, and it can make measurements without being affected from skin pigmentation, skin thickness or hemoglobin levels. Before every measurement, the device was re-calibrated. Moreover, a 2.5-cm-diameter "BillE-clipse protective guard band", which allows the values to be measured, was used to protect the area from the light.

The intervention

In the process of collecting data, firstly, the procedures that would be applied on the babies and the aim of the research were explained to the legal custodial parents. The signatures of those who wanted their babies to participate in the study were taken after having them read the form of approval. The newborns that fit the criteria were separated into groups of wiped baths, showering and control group. The infants were distributed into the groups via random selection by lot.

Control Group: The information about the baby such as sex, eating habits, mode of delivery and period of gestation were acquired via speaking to the mother and was recorded on the data collection form. The baby's clothes were taken off and its diaper was changed. Before beginning the study, the body weight of the baby was measured by the researcher. BillEclipse guarding band was located in the middle section of the baby's forehead. To determine the bilirubin levels before phototherapy, measurements were made with the non-invasive bilirubin measurement device from the middle section of the forehead, and these values were recorded into the data collection form. The eyes of the newborn were covered with a phototherapy mask, and the newborn was placed into the medical baby-cot. Then, the treatment started. In two-hour intervals, the position of the baby was changed (between facedown and supine positions) and a break from the phototherapy was taken to feed the baby each 3 hours. Bilirubin levels at the 6th, 18th and 30th hours of phototherapy were measured from the same area and recorded on the data collection form. Except for the routine clinical practices, no intervention was made for the infants in the control group.

Experiment Group: In difference to the control group, the newborns in the experiment group received wiped bath and showering interventions

applied by the researcher before the phototherapy treatment. The environment where bathing was going to take place and the materials that were going to be used were prepared, and suitable environmental conditions were provided. The ambient temperature was set to 26-28 °C, and it was measured by a Loobex brand digital thermometer. The door of the room was kept closed to prevent heat losses due to air streams. All the equipment for the bathing process were prepared and placed at easily accessible places. The equipment which were used for the bathing process of the newborns were a suitable bathtub for the newborns, a bucket, a tankard, tap water with a suitable temperature, a thermometer to measure the temperature of the water, two towels, diapers and 90x100 mm cotton rags. All the equipment which were not disposable were disinfected after each patient.

To provide the least amount of heat loss for the newborn, tap water with a temperature very close to the body temperature (37 °C) was used. The temperature of the water put into the bucket was measured with a Nuc brand bath-thermometer. In both groups, bathing was applied on the open bed, the bathing time was limited to 5 minutes, and the babies rested for 10 minutes wrapped in a warm towel.

The apex heart beat and saturation values were recorded via a suitable probe (y-sensor) placed on all newborns' feet in the experiment group, and their body temperatures were measured with a contactless thermometer. Respiratory values were counted for a minute. The vital signs of the newborns in both experiment groups were measured before treatment, during treatment and 10 minutes after treatment were recorded on the application tracking form.

Experiment Group 1 (Wiped bath group): A bucket, cotton rags and warm towels to dry the baby were placed on a moveable table near the open bed. Warm water at 37° C was poured into the bucket. Soap and shampoo were not used since they were not advised in the first bath and can cause sensitivity or irritation in the baby's skin. The clothes of the baby were taken off when the baby was placed on the warm towels on the open bed. With covering the baby with warm towels, first, the eyes; second, the ears; and third, the whole face of the baby were cleaned with cotton rags. In each cleaning practice, only one cotton rag was used. Afterwards, the baby's neck, arms, body, back and legs were cleaned and wiped. Then, the baby's head and hair were cleaned. Each cleaned part of the baby was covered immediately with warm towels to prevent the baby from getting cold. Eventually, the diaper of the baby was removed, and the genital region was cleaned, following up with fastening a new diaper.

Experiment Group 2 (Showering): A bucket, cotton rags and warm towels to dry the baby were placed on a moveable table near the open



bed. Warm water at 37 $^{\circ}$ C was poured into the bucket. The clothes of the baby were taken off when the baby was placed on the warm towels on the open bed, and the diaper of the baby was changed including the cleaning of the genital region. The baby covered with warm towels was delivered to the mother's arms. The bathtub with a net was placed on the open bed. The baby was placed onto the net with its head facing up and held by the mother. Firstly, the baby's body, arms and legs, and then, the head were washed by pouring water slowly following up by drying the baby. Soap or shampoo were not used in showering.

Data analysis

The descriptive statistics (mean, standard deviation, median, minimum, maximum, interquartile range, percentage) for all the data were calculated. The quantitative variables' normality assumption was examined with Shapiro-Wilk test. The homogenization of the covariance matrix was tested with Box M test. For the comparisons between groups, Kruskal Wallis test was used. The Generalized Linear Modelling (Gamma with log link, post hoc: LSD) approach was used for comparison of the measurement values of variables that did not have normal distribution in different periods. For the relationships between categorical variables, Pearson's Chi-Squared and Fisher-Freeman-Halton tests were used. The statistical analyses were carried out in the SPSS 22 software. "p<0.05" was accepted as statistically meaningful.

Ethical considerations

To conduct the research, an ethical form of approval (2017-59, 20.03.2017; Supplement 4) and a formal approval were obtained from the Non-Invasive Medical Studies Ethics Committee at the Faculty of Medicine at Düzce University. Written approvals were also obtained from the parents of the newborns that were included after informing the parents on the objective of the study and the practices that were going to be applied. The parents were also informed on their right to participate in or quit the study at any time without paying a research expense to the social security institution and the policy of keeping their personal information secret to comply with the "principle of privacy".

RESULTS

		Group								
		Showering (n=30)		Wiped Bath (n=30)		Control (n=30)		Sum		
		n	C%	n	C%	n	C%	n	C%	р
Sox	Female	11	36.7	12	40.0	13	43.3	36	40.0	0.870*
Sex	Male	19	63.3	18	60.0	17	56.7	54	60.0	0.870
Delivery Method	Normal	14	46.7	11	36.7	12	40.0	37	41.1	0.800*
	Cesarean	16	53.3	19	63.3	18	60.0	53	58.9	
Feeding Method	Breast Milk	20	66.7	26	86.7	20	66.7	66	73.3	
	Formula	5	16.7	0	0.0	2	6.7	7	7.8	0.091 ^{&}
	Breast Milk + Formula	5	16.7	4	13.3	8	26.7	17	18.9	

 Table 1. Comparison of Newborns' Sex, Delivery Method and Feeding Method

 According to Groups

C%: Percentage in column, *Pearson Chi-Squared test, &: Fisher-Freeman-Halton test

In the extent of the research, the newborns' information about sex, delivery method and eating habits are shown in Table 1. According to these data, 43.3% of the newborns in the control group were female, while 56.7% were male, whereas 40% of the newborns in the wiped bath group were female, and 60% were male. There was no significant difference with regards to sex between the groups (p>0.05, Table 1).

When the feeding methods of the newborns were examined, 66.7% (n=20) of the newborns in the control group, 86.7% (n=26) of those in the wiped bath group and 66.7% (n=20) of those in the showering group were seen to be fed with breast milk. No significant difference in their feeding methods was seen between the groups (p>0.05 Table 1)

		Group				
		Showering (n=30)	Wiped Bath (n=30)	Control (n=30)	p	
	Mean	4.77	4.83	4.80		
	Std. Deviation	1.87	1.78	1.77		
Day Numbar	Median	4.00	4.00	4.00		
Day Number	IQR	3.00	4.00	3.25	0.974*	
	Minimum	3.00	3.00	3.00		
	Maximum	9.00	9.00	9.00		
	Mean	38.43	38.40	38.36		
	Std. Deviation	1.04	.96	.92		
Gestation	Median	38.25	38.30	38.05	0.970*	
(weeks, days)	IQR	1.88	1.80	1.43		
	Minimum	37.00	37.00	37.00		
	Maximum	40.00	40.00	40.00		
	Mean	3207.33	3194.33	3250.67		
	Std. Deviation	366.11	372.49	560.25		
Birth Weight	Median	3185.00	3175.00	3125.00	0.004*	
(grams)	IQR	607.50	535.00	782.50	0.994	
	Minimum	2540.00	2530.00	2500.00		
	Maximum	3960.00	4000.00	5150.00		
	Mean	3097.00	3105.67	3148.33		
Waight of the	Std. Deviation	370.94	351.70	532.41		
baby in hos-	Median	3100.00	3100.00	3060.00	0.004*	
pitalization	IQR	640.00	437.50	680.00	0.994*	
(gram)	Minimum	2520.00	2530.00	2420.00	1	
	Maximum	3830.00	3850.00	4840.00]	

 Table 2. Age, Gestation Period, Birth and Hospitalization Weight Comparisons

 According to Groups

Std: Standard, IQR: Interquartile Range, *Kruskal Wallis Test

Table 2 shows the comparison of age, gestation period, birth and hospitalization weight between the groups. No significant difference was found in these variables in the extent of the research (p>0.05).

Pulsation*									
Group	Period	n	Mean	Standard Deviation	Median	Min.	Max.		
Showering	Before Bat- hing	30	133.37	19.38	133.50	102	188		
	After Bat- hing	30	135.03	18.65	134.50	100	173		
	10 min After Bathing	30	127.70	15.76	125.00	105	172		
Wiped Bath	Before Bat- hing	30	135.13	14.83	136.00	108	160		
	After Bat- hing	30	147.10	16.77	146.00	112	180		
	10 min After Bathing	30	130.07	11.45	128.00	110	163		

Table 3. Pulsation Values According to Groups and Periods

* Generalized Linear Modelling *min: minute *Min.: minimum *Max.: maximum

When the pulsation values of the newborns in wiped baths and showering processes before bathing, after bathing and 10 minutes after bathing were compared, it was seen that the differences between pulsation values were similar among the groups (p=0.175). The group and period fundamental effects were found to be significant (p=0.027 p<0.001). According to this result, the pulsation values for the showering group was found significantly lower than that of the wiped bath group (p=0.005). Moreover, the pulsation values in the wiped bath group before bathing was found significantly lower than the pulsation values after bathing (p=0.006).

In addition to these, body temperature, pulsation values and oxygen saturation values of the newborns examined in the extent of the research were also compared according to the wiped bath and showering practices. When the body temperatures before bathing, after bathing and 10 minutes after bathing were compared according to the groups, the wiped bath and showering processes were found to result in similar results (p=0.529). When the respiratory values before bathing, after bathing and 10 minutes after bathing were compared according to the groups, the differences between groups were found not to significantly vary based on different periods (p=0.175). When the oxygen saturation values measured in different periods in the wiped bath and showering groups were compared, the differences between oxygen saturation values were found to be similar in both groups (p=0.718).

Defecation*									
Group	Period	n	Mean	Standard Deviation	Median	Min.	Max.		
	1st day	30	4.27	1.89	4.00	1	9		
Showering	2nd day	30	5.73	1.87	6.00	3	12		
	3rd day	30	6.33	1.12	6.00	4	8		
	1st day	30	4.33	1.65	4.00	2	8		
Wiped Bath	2nd day	30	5.63	1.50	6.00	2	8		
	3rd day	30	6.40	1.25	6.00	3	8		
	1st day	30	4.27	1.26	4.00	2	7		
Control	2nd day	30	5.33	1.54	5.50	3	8		
	3rd day	30	5.33	1.32	5.00	3	9		

Table 4. The Comparison of Defecation Frequencies According to Groups andPeriods

* Generalized Linear Modelling

The defecation frequencies of the newborns for 3 days are shown in Table 4. When the group and period fundamental effects were compared, only the periodic effect was found to be statistically significant (p<0.001). According to this, in the showering group, the defecation frequency value measured on the 1st was significantly lower those on the 2nd and 3rd days (p<0.001 for each). In the wiped bath group, the defecation frequency value measured on the 1st day was also significantly lower than those on the 2nd and 3rd days (p<0.001 for each). In a similar way, in the control group, the defecation frequency value measured on the 1st day was also significantly lower than those on the 2nd and 3rd days (p<0.005 for each).

Bilirubin*									
Group	Period	n	Mean	Standard Deviation	Median	Min.	Max.		
Showering	Before Photot- herapy	30	17.53	1.65	17.60	13.5	21.9		
	6th hour	30	15.25	1.85	15.30	11.5	19.3		
	18th hour	30	12.93	1.47	12.70	9.3	15.8		
	30th hour	30	10.27	1.69	10.15	7.1	13.9		

Table 5. Bilirubin Measurements According to Groups and Periods

Wiped Bath	Before Photot- herapy	30	17.69	1.74	17.70	14.5	23.0
	6th hour	30	15.59	1.59	15.60	12.8	19.0
	18th hour	30	12.79	1.66	12.50	9.3	16.8
	30th hour	30	10.78	1.69	10.40	8.3	15.1
	Before Photot- herapy	30	17.72	1.72	17.85	13.7	20.0
Control	6th hour	30	15.71	2.35	15.95	10.2	19.7
Control	18th hour	30	13.79	1.72	13.90	9.3	17.3
	30th hour	30	11.64	1.63	12.00	8.3	14.6

* Generalized Linear Modelling

When the bilirubin levels before phototherapy and after 6, 18 and 30 hours were compared according to the groups, the difference between wiped bath and showering groups was found not to change significantly in different periods (p=0.158). The group and period fundamental effects were significant (p=0.001; p<0.001). According to this result, bilirubin levels in the showering group at the 18th and 30th hours were found significantly lower than those in the control group measured in the same periods (p=0.046; p<0.001). Likewise, bilirubin levels in the wiped bath group at the 18th and 30th hours were found significantly lower than those in the same periods (p=0.019; p<0.018). Moreover, in all groups, bilirubin levels before phototherapy were significantly higher than the values measured at the 6th, 18th, 30th hours of phototherapy (p<0.001 for each).

DISCUSSION

In this section, the research conducted as a clinical, randomized controlled, experimental, and prospective study to determine the effects of eruptive bath and shower on newborns receiving phototherapy for hyperbilirubinemia on their bilirubin levels and its findings are discussed. In the study, there was no significant difference between the measurements which were made before bath, after bath and 10 minutes after bath in the groups, except in the showering group where the pulsation value measured after bath (135.03 \pm 18.65) was found significantly lower than the pulsation value measured in the same period in the wiped bath group (147.10 \pm 16.77) (p=0.05; Table 4). Furthermore, the pulsation value measured before bath in the wiped bath group was found significantly lower than the value after bath (p=0.006; Table 4). Additionally, it should be known that increasing heart rate is a response to pain or stress for newborns.²⁵ Thus, this may be interpreted as that wiped bath creates pain and stress in newborns. When the effects of different bathing methods were examined, Çaka and Gözen (2018) reported that the pulsation values of babies experiment-

12 Ayşe EROĞLU, Sevda ARSLAN

ed with dipping in a bathtub were higher than that of babies experimented with wrapped bathing.²⁶ Fonseca Filho et al. (2017) studied newborns with wrapped bathing and showering, and it was observed that, as the pulsation values for wrapped bathing after bath were decreasing, the pulsation values for the showering group after bath were increasing.²⁷ Ar and Gözen (2015) also found no statistically significant difference between bathing in a tub and showering groups in terms of their pulsation values before and after bathing.²⁸

Although the sample had no significant difference in the pulsation values after 10 minutes between groups, in each group, the pulsation values decreased after bathing (Table 3). Ar and Gözen (2015) also reported that the pulsation values in 10 minutes after bathing were lower than the pulsation values before bathing in all groups.²⁸ As it was reported by Kurtulan Bulut and Çimen (2009), the pulsation values after bathing were close to the values before bathing, and the change in heart rate was similar for each method of bathing.²⁹ In the measurements of Çaka and Gözen (2018) in 10 minutes after bathing whilst babies studied with KDB reached the values before bathing whilst babies studied with SKDB had pulsation values even lower than the values before bathing.²⁶ According to the results acquired in this study, when the decrease in pulsation values in 10 minutes after bathing is evaluated, it may be seen that wiped bath and showering helped the babies relax and feel relieved by comforting them.

In this study, when the bilirubin levels before phototherapy and after 6, 18 and 30 hours were compared according to the groups, the difference between the wiped bath and showering groups was not significant(p=0.158; Table 5). The group and period fundamental effects were significant (p=0.001 p<0.001; Table 5). According to this result, bilirubin levels in the showering group at the 18th and 30th hours were found significantly lower than those in the control group measured in the same periods (p=0.046 p<0.001; Table 5). Similarly, bilirubin levels in the wiped bath group at the 18th and 30th hours were found significantly lower than those in the control group measured in the same periods (p=0.046 p<0.001; Table 5). Similarly, bilirubin levels in the wiped bath group at the 18th and 30th hours were found significantly lower than those in the control group measured in the same periods (p=0.019 p<0.018; Table 5). Moreover, in all groups, bilirubin levels before phototherapy were significantly higher than the values measured at the 6th, 18th, 30th hours of phototherapy (p<0.001 for each; Table 5).

In this study, while there was no significant difference among the showering, wiped bath and control groups at the 6th hour of phototherapy, the bilirubin level measurements made at the 18th and 30th hours for the wiped bath and showering groups were lower. The study by Çınar and Küçükoğlu (2014) on newborns receiving phototherapy observed that the bilirubin levels at the 6th hour of the study in the wiped bath group was lower than that of the control group.²³ Dağ and Yayan (2017) also reported

the effects of bathing and massaging on hyperbilirubinemia in newborns, and they observed that the bilirubin levels at the 6th and 12th hours for the bath-in-tub group, wiped bath group and massaging group were significantly lower than those in the control group.²⁴

When the studies on bathing and massage in hyperbilirubinemia in literature were examined, similar hypotheses were seen. In both methods, the decrease in bilirubin levels was explained with driving bilirubin out of the body via increased bloodstream and lymph-stream. Additionally, it was stated that the increase in intestinal motility caused by the decrease in enterohepatic circulation with the vagal nerve stimulations created by touching the skin speeds up the egestion of bilirubin out of the body by defecation. ^{23,30,31,32}

Even though no statistically significant difference in defecation frequency between the control and experiment groups was found in this study, the mean defecation frequencies in the experiment groups were observed to be higher than that in the control group. The reason for this was thought to be the increased bloodstream and decreased enterohepatic circulation as a result of warm water and skin contact causing a decrease in bilirubin levels.

Because of these similar affecting mechanisms, the results on the effects of massaging on newborns receiving phototherapy are also included. When studies on the effects of massaging on the bilirubin levels of newborns receiving phototherapy were examined, it was observed that the measurements made at different times of treatment were found to significantly differ. Oa et al. (2017) reported that, after medical interventions, the TcB measurements made at 24th and 48th hours in the massage group were significantly lower, and the result of this study was accepted as similar because of the difference found at the 30th hour of phototherapy.³³ In contrast to our study, Lin et al. (2015) found no significant difference between the control and massage groups on the first and second days, while they reported that the bilirubin levels for the massage group was significantly lower than those in the control group on the third day.³⁰ Moreover, Eghbalian et al. (2017) reported no significant difference in bilirubin levels on the first and the second days, but on the third and fourth days, there was a significant decrease in bilirubin levels for the massage group.³¹ Jalalodini et al. (2016) reported no significant difference in bilirubin levels on the first and second days between the massage and control groups.³⁴ Kianmehr et al. (2014) studied babies with an intervention of 15 minutes of massaging 3 times a day and reported significantly lower bilirubin levels on the 4th day in comparison to the control group.³²

LIMITATIONS

The data were limited to term-born healthy newborns with a weight of over 2500 g. The results cannot be generalized to newborns who are preterm, have hemolytic conditions or low birth weight.

CONCLUSION

The results shown below were obtained in this study, which was conducted as a clinical, randomized-controlled, experimental and prospective study to determine the effects of eruptive bath and shower in newborns receiving phototherapy for hyperbilirubinemia on their bilirubin levels;

The babies who were included in the study were found to show homogeneous distribution in terms of their gestation periods, age in days, birth weight and weight of hospitalization (p>0.05).

When the physiological findings of the wiped bath and showering groups before bathing, after bathing and 10 minutes after bathing were compared, it was observed in both bathing methods that the body temperature decreased significantly after bathing and increased again in 10 minutes after bathing. In both bathing methods, the oxygen saturation values measured in 10 minutes after bathing were found significantly higher than the values measured before bathing. With no significant difference in the mean respiratory values, it was observed that the respiratory rate was increasing in the wiped bath group, it was not changing in the showering group, and it was also observed to hit lower values in 10 minutes after bathing. In the newborns subjected to wiped bathing, the pulsation values were found to be higher than those in the showering group in the periods after bathing. Even though the differences between defecation frequency values were not found statistically significant, it was recorded that the defecation frequency values which peaked on the 3rd day were to be higher in the wiped bath and showering groups than those in the control groups.

When the newborns' bilirubin levels were compared according to the groups, it was found in both bathing groups that the bilirubin levels measured at the 18th and 30th hours of phototherapy were found to be significantly lower than those in the control group (p<0.05).

IMPLICATIONS FOR PRACTICE

Bathing may be used as a therapeutic clinical routine nursing method to decrease the bilirubin levels of the babies who receive phototherapy faster. It is recommended that babies should be dried off well and wrapped up with warm towels to prevent heat loss by evaporation in the first 10 minutes after bathing. As wiped bath causes physiological symptoms indicating stress such as increase in respiration and heart rates, showering may be preferred as a bathing method to comfort the baby by decreasing respiration rate. For babies that have bilirubin levels in the boundaries but no need for hospitalization, the parents may be educated on bathing practices. The results of this study may be utilized by administrations and medical professionals.

FUNDING SOURCES

This project was supported by Düzce University Scientific Studies Project Coordination Unit (DÜBAP/ Project No: 2017.16.01.563)

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors have no competing interests to declare.

REFERENCES

- 1.Hansen TWH, Bratlid, D. Physiology of neonatal unconjugated hyperbilirubinemia. In: Stevenson DK, Maisels MJ, Watchko JF. eds. *Care of Jaundiced Neonate*. New York: McGraw-Hill; 2012: 65-95.
- 2. Törüner EK, Büyükgönenç L. Çocuk Sağlığı Temel Hemşirelik Yaklaşımları. Ankara: Göktuğ Yayıncılık; 2015:419-435.
- Piazza AJ, Stoll BJ. Jaundice and hyperbilirubinemia in the newborn. In: Behrman RE, Kliegman RM, Jenson HB. eds. *Nelson Textbook of Pediatrics*. Philadelphia: Saunders Company; 2007:756-765).
- 4. Çoban B, Topal B, Aytekin F, Kaplan H, Dolgun A, Ülkü N. The first day of healthy newborns early hospital discharge and causes of readmission to hospital. *Türkiye Çocuk Hastalıkları Dergisi*. 2014; 8(4):192-195. doi: <u>10.12956/tjpd.2014.83</u>
- 5. Corte A., Renesme, Raignoux, J, Bedu A, Casper C, Tourneux P, Truffert P. Management of jaundice in the newborn ≥ 35 GW: From screening to follow-up after discharge. Guidelines for clinical practice. Archives de Pediatrie: Organe Officiel de la Societe Francaise de Pediatrie. 2017;24(2):192-203. doi: 10.1016/j.arcped.2016.11.011
- 6.Acar E, Önal H, Adal SE. Evaluation of relation between neonatal hyperbilirubinemia and time of birth. *Çocuk Dergisi*. 2015;15(1):24-29. doi:10.5222/j.child.2015.024
- <u>7.</u> Özdemir SA, Özer EA, İlhan Ö, Sütçüoğlu S. Assessment of newborn infants with exchange transfusion due to indirect hyperbilirubinemia: Single center experience. *Journal of Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital*, 2017;7(3):236-241. doi: 10.5222/buchd.2017.236
- 8. Yorulmaz A, Yücel M, Sert S, Özdem S, İstanbullu HA. Investigation of risk factors and clinical and laboratory characteristics of infants hospitalized in neonatal unit due to jaundice. *Journal of Contemporary*

Medicine. 2018;8(1):7-13. doi: 10.16899/gopctd.374665

- American Academy of Pediatrics Subcommittee on Hyperbilirubinemia

 Management of hyperbilirubinemia in the newborn infant 35 or more weeks of gestation. *Pediatrics*, 2004;114(1):297-316.
- 10. Can G, Çoban A, İnce Z. Yenidoğanda sarılık. In: Neyzi O, Ertuğrul T. eds. *Pediyatri*. İstanbul: Nobel Tıp Kitapevi; 2010:467-490.
- Mreihil K, Benth, JŠ, Stensvold HJ, Nakstad B, Hansen TWR. Phototherapy is commonly used for neonatal jaundice but greater control is needed to avoid toxicity in the most vulnerable infants. *Acta Paediatrica*. 2018;107(4):611-619. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ apa.14141</u>
- 12.Mukherjee D, Coffey M, Maisels MJ. Frequency and duration of phototherapy in preterm infants< 35 weeks gestation. *Journal of Perinatology*. 2018;1(38): 1246-1251. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/</u> <u>s41372-018-0153-4</u>
- 13.Onay O.S, Korkmaz A, Yigit S,Yurdakok M. Phototherapy rash in newborn infants: Does it differ between conventional and light emitting diode phototherapy? *Pediatr Dermatol.* 2013;30(5):529-533. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/pde.12083</u>
- 14.Waite WM, Taylor JA. Phototherapy for the treatment of neonatal jaundice and breastfeeding duration and exclusivity. *Breastfeed Med*, 2016;11(4):180-185. doi: https://doi.org/10.1089/bfm.2015.0170
- 15.Yurdakok M. Phototherapy in the newborn: what's new? J Pediatr Neonat Individual Med. 2015; 4(2):e040255. doi: <u>10.7363/040255</u>
- 16.Pal S, Kalra BP, Kalra V. A study of serum-ionized calcium in neonates with unconjugated hyperbilirubinemia on phototherapy. *Indian Journal of Child Health*. 2018;5(4): 284-288.
- 17. Taylor JA. Phototherapy and seizures: Should we change practice? *Pediatrics*. 2018;142(4): e20182241. doi: 10.1542/peds.2018-2241
- 18. Ekim A, Ocakçı AF. Current approaches in newborn skin care. *Cumhuriyet Hemşirelik Dergisi*. 2014;3(2):30-37.
- 19. Gözen D. The importance of vernix caseosa and bathing of newborn. *Turkiye Klinikleri J Pediatr Nurs-Special Topics*. 2015;1(2):11-16.
- 20. Ay FA. *Sağlık Uygulamalarında Temel Kavramlar ve Beceriler*. Ankara: Nobel Tıp Kitabevi; 2011:400-406.
- 21. Jiang XM, Zeng JL, Yu XR, Chen TT, Chen QY, Chen XQ. Effects of swimming and touching on physiological jaundice of neonates within ten days of birth. *Life Science Journal*. 2014;11(7):882-885. doi:10.7537/marslsj110714.126
- Xiaomei C, Huan C, Gui Z. Effect of swimming and caressing on neonatal jaundice and weight. *Modern Clinical Nursing*. 2014;5:1-13. doi: <u>10.3969/j.issn.1671-8283.2014.05.11</u>
- 23. Çınar V, Küçükoğlu, S. (2014). Effects of Sponge Bath on Bilirubin

Levels of Neonatals Who Underwent Phototherapy [dissertation]. Erzurum, Turkey: Atatürk University Institute of Health Sciences; 2014. Accessed: https://tez.yok.gov.tr/UlusalTezMerkezi/

- 24. Dağ Y, Yayan EM. *Examining the Effect of Bath and Massage on Newborns With Hyperbilirubinemia* [dissertation]. Malatya, Turkey: İnönü University Institute of Health Sciences; 2017. Accessed: https://tez.yok.gov.tr/UlusalTezMerkezi/
- 25.Dursun M, Bülbül A. The care of infants who required mechanical ventilation. *Şişli Etfal Hastanesi Tıp Bülteni*. 2014;48(2):67-78. doi: 10.5350/SEMB.20140331061031
- 26. Çaka SY, Gözen D. Effects of swaddled and traditional tub bathing methods on crying and physiological responses of newborns. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing*. 2018; 23(1):e12202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jspn.12202</u>
- da Fonseca Filho GG, Passos JOS, de Almeida VA, de Aquino Ribeiro CM, de Souza, JC, de Araújo Silva GF, Pereira SA. Thermal and cardiorespiratory newborn adaptations during hot tub bath. *International Archives of Medicine Section: Pediatrics*. 2017;10(85):1-5. doi: https://doi.org/10.3823/2355
- 28. Ar I, Gözen D. The Comparison of Effect of Two Different Bathing Methods on Cardiac Apex Beat, Oxygen Saturation and Body Temperature of Newborns [dissertation]. Istanbul, Turkey: Istanbul University Institute of Health Science; 2015. Accessed: https://tez. yok.gov.tr/UlusalTezMerkezi/
- 29. Kurtulan B., Çimen S. Effect of Two Bathing Technicues on Physiologic Measurement Results in Preterm Infants [dissertation]. İzmir, Turkey: Dokuz Eylül University Institute of Health Sciences; 2009. Accessed: https://tez.yok.gov.tr/UlusalTezMerkezi/
- Lin CH, Yang C, Cheng CS, Yen CE. Effects of infant massage on jaundiced neonates undergoing phototherapy. *Italian Journal of Pediatrics*. 2015;41(1):94. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13052-015-0202-y
- 31. Eghbalian F, Rafienezhad H, Farmal J. The lowering of bilirubin levels in patients with neonatal jaundice using massage therapy: A randomized, double-blind clinical trial. *Infant Behavior and Development*. 2017;49:31-36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.infbeh.2017.05.002
- 32. Kianmehr M, Moslem A, Moghadam KB, Naghavi M, Noghabi SP, Moghadam MB. The effect of massage on serum bilirubin levels in term neonates with hyperbilirubinemia undergoing phototherapy. *Nautilus*. 2014;128(1):36-41.
- 33. Oa MM, Noronha MWS, D'Silva MB. Effectiveness of baby massage on physiological jaundice among neonates in a selected hospital, Mangaluru. *Paripex-Indian Journal of Research*. 2017;6(10):82-84.

18 Ayşe EROĞLU, Sevda ARSLAN

34. Jalalodini A, Nourian M, Goodarzvand L, Jahantigh M, Rezvani Amin M, Shahreki Poor M. The effect of tactile-kinesthetic massage on transcutaneous bilirubin in term neonates with hyperbilirubinemia care with phototherapy. *Iranian Journal of Nursing Research*. 2016;11(5):13-19. doi: 10.21859/ijnr-11053



SLEEVE GASTRECTOMY, SURGICAL TECHNIQUE, AND APPROACH TO COMPLICATIONS

G. Selçuk ÖZBALCI¹, Murat DEREBEY²

¹ Doçent Doktor, Ondokuz Mayıs Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi Genel Cerrahi A.D., drselcuk917@ yahoo.com

² Doktor Öğretim Görevlisi, Ondokuz Mayıs Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi Genel Cerrahi A.D., mderebey@gmail.com

INTRODUCTION

Since the extensive application of endoscopic and laparoscopic interventions, bariatric-metabolic surgery (BMS) has gained tremendous momentum and become well known by all in the 2000s. However, surgical treatment of obesity in patients with high body mass index (BMI) has an almost 70-year history. This course, which began in the 1950s with the introduction of various types of intestinal bypass operations, has since developed and evolved to this day [1].

Today, many different BMS operations are performed all over the world. According to data from the American Society for Metabolic and Bariatric Surgery (ASMBS), 61.4% of operations performed in the USA in the year 2018 were sleeve gastrectomy (SG) operations. Not counting endoscopic procedures such as revision surgeries and intragastric balloon surgery, SG comprises almost 75% of primary cases [2]. SG rates are believed to be similar to this rate worldwide.

Sleeve gastrectomy was initially designed as the first step of two-step surgical procedures involving duodenal switch in high-risk patients. Rouxen-Y gastric bypass (RYGB) was later implemented for the same purpose. In other words, the original indication of SG was to ensure safety of the main procedure by allowing weight loss in super obese patients (BMI> 50 kg/m²) [3,4]. The Canadian surgeon, Michel Gagner, was the first to apply the procedure and enable its popularity.

Over time, it became understood that the procedure was highly successful in achieving weight loss while also resolving associated conditions and became accepted as a standalone method. Its superiority to medical treatment, especially in type 2 diabetes, and capability of providing outcomes similar to RYGB further increased its popularity [5]. SG is not only a simple restrictive procedure, its many effects on the hormonal level also play a significant role in its success [6]. Increased gastric emptying rate is an important factor for hormonal effect [7]. In addition to its successful results, the fact that it is technically easier and safer to apply compared to other BMS procedures is effective in making it the most preferred type of surgery all over the world today.

SURGICAL TECHNIQUE

Like all surgeries, the success of SG is directly related to the care and experience of the surgeon. Although it is a simple operation, the misguided perception that it can be performed by any surgeon and differences in technique, that is, lack of standardization, are the main causes of failure and complications in SG.

22 G. Selçuk ÖZBALCI, Murat DEREBEY

Start of Surgery: Sleeve gastrectomy, like all other BMS procedures, is applied with the laparoscopic technique. Open surgery plays no part in SG. While it varies according to the surgeon's preference, the first trocar can be directly inserted into the abdomen, though Veress needle use or open entry are other options. Depending on the surgeon's preference, 4-6 trocar is used. We prefer to insert the initial 12 mm trocar directly into the abdomen approximately 20 cm below the xiphoid, then inflate the abdominal cavity with carbon dioxide gas, raising the pressure to 13-15 mm/Hg, and use four more trocars with sizes ranging from 5-15 mm (Image 1). The port above the umbilicus is used for the camera, while the port on the left anterior axillary line is used for assistant traction. For liver retraction, the trocar in the subxiphoid or upper right quadrant can be utilized. Among these, the port that is not being used for liver retraction and the 12- or 15mm port in the patient's left side are the entries used by the surgeon. Since it is easier to access the esophagogastric junction, especially in patients with high BMI, the upper right quadrant port is used for liver retraction, while the subxiphoid port is used by the surgeon for left-hand traction in the technique that we use. When all ports are entered, the patient is placed in the reverse Trendelenburg position to begin the operation.



Image 1: Port placement in sleeve gastrectomy.

Greater curvature mobilization: After the stomach is emptied through a nasogastric (NG) tube, the gastrocolic ligament is divided close to the pylorus. The gastroepiploic vessels and short gastric arteries are divided with an energy device along the greater curvature, advancing towards the proximal (Image 2). By dividing the gastrosplenic and gastrophrenic ligaments, this dissection centers the Angle of His and left crus of diaphragm and continues until the gastric fundus is completely mobilized. At this step, if a hiatal hernia which was previously identified in endoscopy is revealed, suturing the diaphragmatic crura to close the defect, which is

a method that we frequently apply. In order to fully elevate the stomach, it is appropriate to first divide all adhesions, especially those on the anterior wall of the pancreas, thereby reducing the risk of gastric twist by preventing attachments to the posterior wall of the stomach. We also recommend complete mobilization of the gastroesophageal fat pad at the esophagogastric junction. We believe that this will enable full removal of the fundus and reduce the risk of leak by preventing thick tissue from being caught within the endoscopic staple jaws.



Image 2: Energy devices that are used.

For gastric resection, a 2-6 cm gap is appropriate while approaching the pylorus. When the distance to the pylorus is less than 5 cm at the resection line, some publications indicate there is increased risk of leak due to reduced antrum reserve and increased intraluminal pressure, while other meta-analyses state this is irrelevant [8,9]. In our practice, resection begins at a 2-3 cm distance from the pylorus. We believe that closer proximity may create risk of leak, while further distance will result in unnecessary stomach volume.

Placement of the calibration tube: First, the previously inserted NG tube is removed. Next, a bougie used for guidance when forming the tube-shaped stomach is orally inserted. During this step, it is important to act in a coordinated manner with the anesthesiologist and guide the bougie along the lesser curvature.

Various sized bougies are used for calibration. There are studies which state that the use of \geq 40 French (Fr) bougies is associated with decreased leak rates [10]. However, many highly experienced surgeons recommend the ideal bougie size as <40Fr [11]. We implement 38-39 Fr bougies (Image 3). However, we also believe that proper application of surgical tech-

nique is more important than bougie size, and that bougie size does not account for a significant difference in terms of weight loss or leak risk.



Image 3: 39 Fr calibration tube.

Gastric transection (Stapling process): For this procedure, 60 mm laparoscopic staplers are used. Staples begin at an appropriate distance to the pylorus advancing proximally along the bougie. As the thickness of the gastric wall decreases from the antrum to the fundus, the use of different cartridge heights for each region is especially important in preventing leak complications. While there is no standardization among surgeons in terms of choice of staple height, 81% of an international panel of experts determined that closed staple height must be at least 1.5 mm on any part of the SG[11]. In our operations, we prefer to use new generation stepped cartridges (Image 4). Staple heights of these cartridges are at least 3 mm for the antrum and corpus and at least 2 mm for the fundus. In the super obese, especially male patients, we use cartridges starting from 4 mm staples in the antrum. Accordingly, we believe that the risk of leak is reduced by making the most appropriate choice in the stomach wall, of varying distal to proximal thickness.



Image 4: Examples of cartridges with various staple sizes

Before stapling, the anesthesiologist should be reminded to administer a muscle relaxant. This is because a potential increase in intraabdominal pressure may compromise the reliability of the stapler line. Considering the curved shape of the stomach, it is appropriate to fire the first one or two staples from the trocar in the right side of the patient (this trocar may be replaced with a larger trocar if necessary). The next staples are fired from the trocar next to the camera port in the patient's left side. SGs with straight staple lines in the front and back walls of the stomach, at an even distance from the bougie, and with straight cartridge transitions without zigzagging have reduced risk of leakage as well as long-term risk of rotation. Therefore, it is important to ensure traction for proper position of the stomach before each firing. Special care should be taken to avoid narrowing of the incisura angularis region. If this region is not properly resected, proximal expansion and neo-fundus formation due to long term increase in pressure are expected. When the final staple is being fired, it is important to take caution to avoid the Angle of His by up to 1 cm in order to prevent leakage from this region. We also wait up to 30 seconds before each firing to ensure that the staples are well situated. We believe this will reduce the risk of leak and bleeding.

There is no consensus regarding staple line reinforcement in order to reduce leak rates. Apart from suture reinforcement, biological or synthetic reinforcements and adhesive materials can be used. Suturing in particular is a matter of controversy. There are contradictory publications on its impact on leakage rates. In the 2016 report by the Metabolic and Bariatric Surgery Accreditation and Quality Improvement Program (MBSAQIP), staple line reinforcement was associated with increased leak rates [12]. It should be noted that the most important factor in the success or failure of suturing the staple line is the skill and experience of the surgeon. The negative effects of these types of procedures on the operation time and on costs should also be considered. In our own practice, we prefer reinforcement of the staple line with fibrin adhesive as we believe this will help prevent leak forms of bleeding. We also believe that adhering the tube stomach to the underlying base will prevent rotation. In addition, we also adhere the fat pad on the previously mobilized fundus to the staple line (Image 5 A-B). We believe that this will be effective in preventing microleakage that may occur from the esophagogastric junction.



Image 5 A-B: Use of fibrin adhesive on the staple line and mobilized fat pad

Intraoperative leak test: According to the results of international consensus, intraoperative leak testing in SG is recommended and applied by almost half of surgeons [11]. While there are multi-center retrospective analyses which indicate that these tests have high failure rates in determining potential postoperative leaks [13], there are also large scale comprehensive studies which recommend testing to prevent postoperative complications [14]. After performing the transection, we retract the bougie to the esophagogastric junction and conduct an intraoperative methylene blue leak test. We recommend performing this procedure while paying close attention to the pressure formed within the staple line, since increased pressure may cause unnecessary strain in the transection line.

Final stage of the surgery: There are various opinions regarding the use of drains in BMC. While some studies recommend routine drain use [15], there are publications recommending the opposite [16]. After performing the methylene blue leak test and applying fibrin adhesive, we choose to place a silicone drain extending along the staple line because we believe that drains are helpful in the early diagnosis of complications such as leaks and bleeding and are also necessary in the follow-up of these complications as well as non-surgical treatments.

We recommend using an endobag when removing the specimen to prevent infection of the trocar site. We believe that closing the fascia of the site containing the 15 mm port for specimen removal is necessary in order to prevent trocar site hernia. For the other trocar openings, only the skin is closed and the surgery is concluded.

APPROACH TO COMPLICATIONS

A. Early Complications

Embolism: In bariatric-metabolic surgical procedures, embolism is not encountered as often as it is thought. The rate of venous thromboembolism, reported as 1.3% for all BMC surgeries, decreases to 0.25-0.30%

in operations such as SG, which takes considerably less time than other procedures in experienced hands [17].

In order to avoid embolism, precautions include the use of low molecular weight heparin (LMWH) at a proper dose starting one day before the operation, compression stockings after the patient is taken to the operating table, and mobilization of the patient 3-4 hours after the surgery. It is important that the compression stockings are not removed for up to 48 hours and that LMWH is continued throughout hospital stay and at least 10 days after discharge.

Hemorrhage: According to the literature, staple line hemorrhages occur at a rate of 2-2.5% [18]. Depending on the severity of the hemorrhage and the surgeon's judgement, reoperation or a conservative approach may be followed. There are ongoing discussions regarding the effect of staple line reinforcement on hemorrhage. However, most publications agree that sutures and other reinforcement materials reduce the rates of staple line hemorrhages. Combined use of these methods is considered the most effective approach [19]. In our own case series, hemorrhage complications were observed in 1.55% of cases. None of the patients required reoperation. Complete blood count was used to monitor patients who developed hemorrhage after SG. In clinical observation, transfusions of blood products were provided when necessary. In these patients, drains were kept longer than usual. Patients were discharged without requiring additional interventions.

Leak: Leak complications in BMS, especially with the widespread popularity of SG, have become increasingly relevant. This is because leaks are the most common cause of mortality and morbidity in SG. The literature reports leak rates of 2.4% [20].

Effective factors in leak development consist of: not using the ideal bougie, getting too close to the pylorus, incisura angularis, and Angle of His, incorrect firing of the stapler, stapling of the orogastric tube, thermal injury to the gastric tube with ultrasonic devices, and impaired vascularization due to aggressive dissection of the posterior wall of the gastric fundus. Leaks are mostly expected to occur at the esophagogastric junction. This is because increased intraluminal pressure causes strain to the proximal stomach and resections performed too close to the Angle of His disrupt blood supply to this region. In other words, surgical errors that cause ischemia and increased pressure are the main factor [21].

Despite its declining rates over the years, the most feared complication of SG is leakage. The basis of reducing leak rates lies in surgical experience and continuous emphasis on standardization in scientific meetings. It is clear that advancements in stapler and cartridge technology have contributed in reducing leaks rates [14,22].

28 G. Selçuk ÖZBALCI, Murat DEREBEY

There are contradictory opinions about performing routine upper gastrointestinal system contrast studies for leak detection after SG (Image 6). Considering that leak development is possible after discharge, it is evident that early postoperative leak tests will have low sensitivity. In addition, the accuracy of these studies may vary depending on the patient, the radiologist, the contrast agent used, and the region and extent of the leak. For these reasons, these applications should be left to the surgeon's judgement [22]. Rather than routine contrast studies, some publications recommend clinical monitorization of the patient and direct computed tomography when in doubt [23].



Image 6: Contrast study of upper gastrointestinal system after sleeve gastrectomy

The follow-up and treatment modalities of sleeve gastrectomy leaks are based on the onset, location, and size of the leak [24]. In cases detected early, primary repair is recommended. However, recurrence rates are high in such repairs. In leaks detected late, severe inflammation and abscess formation prevent primary repair. In these low molecular weight heparin cases, rinsing the surgical area and placing a drain is the best option [25].

The non-operative treatment of sleeve gastrectomy leaks requires a multidisciplinary approach which also involves the participation of the radiologist and gastroenterologist. Expandable intraluminal stent application provides effective treatment in proximal leaks and success rates range from 55-100%. The stent allows the patient to be orally fed, which is an important advantage of this treatment. Possible complications include stent migration, rotation, erosion, or patient intolerance. Endoscopic clip and biological adhesives are current procedures. Endoscopic clip placement provides successful results in experienced hands. Biological adhesives alone are often inadequate. These should be applied in conjunction with other
endoscopic treatment modalities [22].

In cases which cannot be treated despite all of these options, more aggressive and radical interventions should be considered. RYGB revision, or even total gastrectomy and esophagojejunal anastomosis may be necessary [24].

In our own clinical practice, we have only encountered leak once. In this case, the leak, contrary to expectation, occurred in the corpus of the stomach rather than the proximal stomach and was about 4-5 cm in size. We treated this complication, which was observed in one of our first patients, by endoscopic placement of a covered stent (Image 7 A-B).



Image 7 A: Endoscopic view of a large leak in the corpus. The intra-abdominal drain appears to enter the lumen from this region. B: Radiological view of the coated stent applied in the treatment.

B. Late Complications

Stricture: Strictures are encountered in 3.5% of cases after SG. Its most common site is the incisura angularis. Early term symptoms include increased salivary secretion and persistent nausea and vomiting. As for late term symptoms, dysphagia, reflux resistant to medical treatment, and Dumping syndrome may be observed. In the acute period, it occurs secondary to edema or torsion due to technical problems. Diagnostic methods include contrast study and endoscopy of the upper gastrointestinal system (Image 8 A-B). Conservative approaches are usually sufficient in the treatment of acute stricture. In patients who present with chronic strictures, endoscopic balloon dilation or surgical treatments are recommended. In surgical treatment, laparoscopic seromyotomy, stricturoplasty, and revision to RYGB or mini gastric bypass may be preferred [26,27].



Image 8 A: Stenosis and associated neofundus formation due to twist after sleeve gastrectomy. B: Endoscopic view of the same patient.

Gastroesophageal Reflux: There are varying opinions regarding the association between SG and gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD). It is stated that SG may be a remedial surgery for GERD for reasons such as reduced intraabdominal pressure due to weight loss after SG, reduced acid production due to fundus removal, and increased gastric emptying rate. However, factors such as reduced lower esophageal sphincter pressure, disrupted Angle of His, increased intragastric pressure increase, and development of hiatal hernia may be related to the development of GERD after SG [28]. The initial step in GERD treatment is the use of proton pump inhibitors. However, if the patient has symptoms resistant to medical treatment, revision of SG to RYGB is appropriate [29].

Nutritional Deficiencies: Like all BMS procedures, nutritional deficiencies may be observed after SG. Since SG is not an absorption-disruptive procedure like bypass procedures, nutritional deficiencies are less common. Furthermore, 57% of morbidly obese patients have existing nutritional deficiencies before surgery. Multivitamin supplements after SG are recommended to prevent potential defects. In addition, if deficiency of a specific micronutrient is identified, additional oral, parenteral, or intramuscular supplements should be given and followed up with consequent blood tests [30].

All photographs belong to the archive of Dr. G. Selçuk Özbalcı. Cannot be used without permission.

References:

- Deitel M. History of bariatric operations- How did we get to this point? Deitel M, Gagner M, Dixon JB, Himpens J, Madan AK. Handbook of obesity surgery. 1st ed. Toronto: FD-Communications Inc; 2010. p. 1-9.
- 2. https://asmbs.org/resources/estimate-of-bariatric-surgery-numbers
- 3. Topart P, Becouarn G, Ritz P. Should biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch be done as single-stage procedure in patients with BMI > or = 50 kg/m2? Surg Obes Relat Dis. 2010 Jan-Feb;6(1):59-63.
- 4. Regan JP, Inabnet WB, Gagner M, Pomp A. Early experience with two-stage laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass as an alternative in the super-super obese patient. Obes Surg. 2003 Dec;13(6):861-4.
- Schauer PR, Bhatt DL, Kirwan JP, Wolski K, Aminian A, Brethauer SA, Navaneethan SD, Singh RP, Pothier CE, Nissen SE, Kashyap SR; STAMPEDE Investigators. Bariatric Surgery versus Intensive Medical Therapy for Diabetes - 5-Year Outcomes. N Engl J Med. 2017 Feb 16;376(7):641-651.
- 6. Dimitriadis GK, Randeva MS, Miras AD. Potential hormone mechanisms of bariatric surgery. Curr Obes Rep 2017;6:253-65.
- 7. Melissas J, Daskalakis M. Gastric emptying after sleeve gastrectomy. Obes surg 2011;21(11):1810-11.
- Parikh M, Issa R, McCrillis A, Saunders JK, Ude-Welcome A, Gagner M. Surgical strategies that may decrease leak after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. A systematic review and meta-analysis of 9991 cases. Ann Surg 2013; 257(2):231-7.
- Sánchez-Santos R, Corcelles Codina R, Vilallonga Puy R, Delgado Rivilla S, Ferrer Valls JV, Foncillas Corvinos J et al. Prognostic factors for morbimortality in sleeve gastrectomy. The importance of the learning curve. A Spanish- Portuguese multicenter study. Obes Surg 2016;26(12):2829-36.
- Yuval JB, Mintz Y, Cohen MJ, Rivkind AI, Elazary R. The effects of bougie caliber on leaks and excess weight loss following laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. Is there an ideal bougie size? Obes Surg. 2013 Oct;23(10):1685-91.
- 11. Rosenthal RJ. International sleeve gastrectomy expert panel consensus statement: best practice guidelines based on experience of >12000 cases. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2012; 8(1):8-19.
- 12. Berger ER, Clements RH, Morton JM, Huffman KM, Wolfe BM, Nguyen NT et al. The impact of different surgical techniques on outcomes in laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomies. The first report from the metabolic and bariatric surgery accreditation and quality improvement program (MBSAQIP). Ann Surg 2016;264(3):464-73

- Bingham J, Kaufman J, Hata K, Dickerson J, Beekley A, Wisbach G et al. A multicenter study of routine versus selective intraoperative leak testing for sleeve gastrectomy. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2017;13(9):1469-75.
- Deitel M, Gagner M, Erickson AL, Crosby RD. Third international summit: current status of sleeve gastrectomy. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2011;7(6):749-59.
- Chousleb E, Szomstein S, Podkameni D, Soto F, Lomenzo E, Higa G et al. Routine abdominal drains after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: A retrospective review of 593 patients. Obes Surg 2004;14(9):1203-7.
- 16. Doumouras AG, Maeda A, Jackson TD. The role of routine abdominal drainage after bariatric surgery: a metabolic and bariatric surgery accreditation and quality improvement program study. Surg Obes Relat Dis. 2017 Dec;13(12):1997-2003.
- 17. Jamal MH, Corcelles R, Shimizu H, Kroh M, Safdie FM, Rosenthal R, Brethauer SA, Schauer PR. Thromboembolic events in bariatric surgery: a large multi-institutional referral center experience. Surg Endosc. 2015 Feb;29(2):376-80.
- Bransen J, Gilissen LP, van Rutte PW, Nienhuijs SW. Costs of Leaks and Bleeding After Sleeve Gastrectomies. Obes Surg. 2015 Oct;25(10):1767-71.
- 19. Zafar SN, Felton J, Miller K, Wise ES, Kligman M. Staple Line Treatment and Bleeding After Laparoscopic Sleeve Gastrectomy. JSLS. 2018 Oct-Dec;22(4).
- 20. Aurora AR, Khaitan L, Saber AA. Sleeve gastrectomy and the risk of leak: A systematic analysis of 4888 patients. Surg Endosc 2012;26(6):1509-15.
- Burgos AM, Braghetto I, Csendes A, Maluenda F, Korn O, Yarmuch J, Gutierrez L. Gastric leak after laparoscopic-sleeve gastrectomy for obesity. Obes Surg. 2009 Dec;19(12):1672-7.
- 22. Kim J, Azagury D, Eisenberg D, DeMaria E, Campos GM; American society for metabolic and bariatric surgery clinical issues committee. ASMBS position statement on prevention, detection, and treatment of gastrointestinal leak aftergastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy, including the roles of imaging, surgical exploration, and nonoperative management. Surg Obes Relat Dis 2015;11(4):739-48.
- 23. Mizrahi I, Tabak A, Grinbaum R, Beglaibter N, Eid A, Simanovsky N et al. The utility of routine postoperative upper gastrointestinal swallow studies following laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. Obes Surg 2014;24(9):1415-9.
- 24. Abou Rached A, Basile M, El Masri H. Gastric leaks post sleeve gastrectomy: Review of its prevention and manegement. World J

Gastroenterol. 2014;(38):13904-10.

- Márquez MF, Ayza MF, Lozano RB, Morales Mdel M, Díez JM, Poujoulet RB. Gastric leak after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. ObesSurg 20(9):1306-11.
- Parikh A, Alley JB, Peterson RM, Harnisch MC, Pfluke JM, Tapper DM, Fenton SJ. Management options for symptomatic stenosis after laparoscopic vertical sleeve gastrectomy in the morbidly obese. Surg Endosc. 2012 Mar;26(3):738-46.
- 27. Saikaly E, Fadel FA, Al Asmar A, El Rassi Z. Gastric Twist after Laparoscopic Sleeve Gastrectomy, Diagnosis and Management: A Case Series and Discussion. Diabetes Obes Int J 2017, 2(3): 000159.
- 28. Rebecchi F, Allaix ME, Giaccone C, Ugliono E, Scozzari G, Morino M. Gastroesophageal reflux disease and laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: a physiopathologic evaluation. Ann Surg. 2014 Nov;260(5):909-14
- 29. Stenard F, Iannelli A. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and gastroesophageal reflux. World J Gastroenterol. 2015 Sep 28;21(36):10348-57.
- Gehrer S, Kern B, Peters T, Christoffel-Courtin C, Peterli R. Fewer nutrient deficiencies after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy (LSG) than after laparoscopic Roux-Y-gastric bypass (LRYGB)-a prospective study. Obes Surg. 2010 Apr;20(4):447-53.



CURRENT DIAGNOSTIC APPROACH IN THE DIAGNOSIS OF THYROID NODULES

Hasan Zafer ACAR¹

 $^{1\,}$ Assoc. Prof Dr , Girne American University Medical Faculty, hzacar@gmail.com

Thyroid nodules are one of the most common diseases in the world. Especially in countries in the Mediterranean countries, it is more common. Approximately in every 5 people have goiter, in every goiter patients; onefifth of thyroid nodules are seen. Approximately one in 20 thyroid nodule cases is thyroid cancer [1].

The diagnostic approach is very important in thyroid nodules in order not to unnecessarily operate many non-cancer cases of thyroid nodules and not to miss cancer cases.

We use many noninvasive (ultrasonography(USG), Doppler USG, elastography, magnetic resonance, analysis of molecular markers (in serum) and invasive methods (fine needle aspiration biopsy, core needle biopsy(FNAB), tru-cut needle biopsy, molecular analysis in tissue samples) in the diagnosis of thyroid cancers.

Molecular markers have a key feature not only in diagnosis but also in prognosis and treatment in thyroid cancers. When the molecular structure of cancer cells is revealed by the analysis of molecular markers in thyroid cancer cases, the way of personalized treatment is also opened. An important step has been taken so far in the preoperative diagnosis of thyroid cancers. With USG, Doppler USG, Elastography and FNAB, it is possible to largely diagnose thyroid cancers before surgery. However, due to the false or inadequate diagnosis, many cases of goiter without cancer are unduly operated, and many cases of cancer are delayed for the same reason.

Advances in research related to the molecular pathogenesis of thyroid cancers have taken an important step in the diagnosis of thyroid cancers [2]. Tissue molecular markers in the diagnosis of thyroid cancers have begin to be involved in algorithms related to the diagnosis of thyroid nodules. Providing high sensitivity and specificity rates in Bethesta III and IV nodules; commercially available products are used in Afirma Gene Sequencing Classifier (multigene expression), Interpace ThyGenX + ThyraMir (7 gene panel + 10 miRNA), CBLPath ThyroSeq version 3 [2]. However, tissue samples are needed to use tissue molecular markers in the diagnosis of thyroid cancers. This can only be achieved by invasive methods.

In the diagnosis of thyroid cancers, significant advances have been made in noninvasive methods. Combined 2D-SWE + conventional USG was performed on 31 thyroid nodules in 27 patients by Liu et al. resulting in 87.1% sensitivity [3].

However some authors has been reported that, multimodel diagnostic methods should be used in nodules smaller than 1 cm, since the sensitivity decrease when only USG is performed [3,4]. In a study by Ponti et al., cell-free DNA analysis was performed in non-plasma fluids (saliva, urine,

feces, etc.), and an increase was observed in many types of cancer, including thyroid cancers [5].

Today, many serum molecular markers are being researched for use in the diagnosis of thyroid cancers.

1. Etiology of Thyroid Nodules

Solitary or multinodular thyroid nodules are very common lesions. In autopsy studies, 30-60% of thyroid nodules were found. In approximately 40% of them, the diameter of the nodule was found to be larger than 2 cm.Although it is possible to detect nodules in millimetric sizes with modern USG methods, radiologists experienced in this field are more likely to detect small nodules. In palpation examination, the detection threshold of nodules is 1 cm. The rate of nodule detection by palpation in the community ranges from 5-20% [1].

The age of the nodules to be seen is usually 20 years old and the incidence increases with age. Although nodules with a diameter of more than 1 cm are seen in women about 10 times more than men, the incidence of cancer is approximately 2 times higher than in women when seen in men. Although thyroid nodules are unlikely to have cancer, the mortality rate in differentialized thyroid cancers is extremely low, approximately one in 100,000 deaths. Although very successful clinical results can be obtained in differentiated thyroid cancers, it is very important to follow the thyroid nodules and to put the indications carefully.

Suppression therapy in benign thyroid nodules is controversial. In recent years, the generally preferred approach is to monitor patients with normal hormone levels at certain time intervals without performing nodular suppression therapy which is estimated to be in this structure.

When the histological structure of thyroid nodules is examined, it is seen that most of them are colloid nodules, cystic or solid adenoma, showing different stages of nodule formation and degeneration within the nodular thyroid gland.

The most important etiologic factors in thyroid nodules are shown in Table 1.

Benign Lesions (90-95%)	Malignant Lesions (5-10%)
Adenomas (follicular, microfollicular, Hürthle cell)	Primary thyroid cancers:
Colloid nodule	Epithelial cancers: papillar, follicular, anaplastic.

Table 1. The most important etiologic factors in thyroid nodules.

Other reasons:	Other cancers: medullary thyroid cancer,
Chronic lymphocytic thyroiditis (Hashimoto)	primary thyroid lymphoma, other rare cancers.
Real epithelial cysts	Metastatic cancers to the thyroid gland:
infections (bacterial, tbc)	(renal, breast, lung, colon, melanoma and other cancers)
Subacute thyroiditis (de Quervain's thyroiditis)	Infiltrative (sarcoidosis, amlyoidoisis, lipomatosis)

Approximately 30% of thyroid nodules contain solid and cystic components. The incidence of cancer in the existing palpable thyroid nodules for a single or long time is approximately 10% [1]. Approximately 80% of these cancers are papillary thyroid cancer. The second most common is follicular cancers and the least common is anaplastic cancers. Nonepithelial thyroid cancers such as medullary thyroid cancer and thyroid lymphomas are less common.

Although thyroid cancers are common histopathologically in the thyroid nodules (occult carcinoma), it has been demonstrated that only 1 in 200-400 of these have clinically malignant biological behavior. However, since it is not possible to know in advance which thyroid nodule will be biologically malignant, it is even more likely to have cancer as well as large nodules in the thyroid nodules that are less than 1 cm and detected incidentally by USG.

2. Pathogenesis of Thyroid Nodules

2.1. Moleculer pathogenesis of thyroid nodules

In familial types of thyroid cancers, there is generally an autosomal dominant transition. In addition, there are many articles reporting that molecular factors play a role in the pathogenesis of thyroid nodules.

In a study by Paschke et al., It was reported that iodine deficiency or smoking causes oxidative stress in the formation of thyroid nodules, leading to DNA damage and accelerating tumorrogenesis [6].

Genetic mutations play an important role in the formation of thyroid nodules (RAS, BRAF-V600E, PIK3CA, TP53) [7].

These genetic changes lead to progressive irregularities in the signaling pathways and cancer formation. The developments occurring at the molecular level in the diagnosis of thyroid cancers in recent years have also had important effects on prognosis and treatment.

Führer et al. Reported that telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) mutations are frequently seen in advanced thyroid cancers and are a bad prognostic factor [8].

2.2. Iodine Deficiency

Iodine deficiency is the most important factor in the formation of multinodular goiters in the world and concerns about 1.5 billion people[9]. However, this rate is decreasing gradually with the studies conducted in countries where iodine deficiency is intensive especially in recent years.

The pathogenesis of nodular goiter formation up to the last 10 years has been explained as the development of diffuse goiter in childhood and adolescence due to the increase in iodine due to iodine deficiency, and subsequent transformation into multinodular goiter.

However, in the last 10 years, this concept has been modified to change that the formation of thyroid nodules is a genetically transmitted disease, occurs as the age progresses, and factors that increase iodine deficiency and other THS stimulation factor accelerate the formation of nodules.

2.3. Radiation

External radiation to the neck in childhood is the most important environmental factor leading to the development of thyroid cancers. The incidence of thyroid cancer was found to be high in people exposed to radioactivity due to the Chernobyl accident in childhood [10].

Especially in childhood, women are more sensitive to external radiation. Approximately 40% of these people develop thyroid nodules after about 20-30 years, and it is observed that approximately 1/3 of them develop cancer as a result of pathological examination.

In the evaluation of nodules, thyroid function tests and TSH measurements are performed first, and determination of hypo or hyperthyroidism is important in terms of differential diagnosis.

Regardless of the results of invasive and non-invasive diagnostic tests, all cases of nodular goiter with clinical risk should be operated immediately. The same protocol should be applied for the nodules found incidentally (incidentaloma).

When fluorodeoxyglucose is used as an image transmitter, diffuse or focal thyroid involvement is frequently seen in all body positron emission tomographs (PET) used in the investigation of cancer in recent years (0.6-1.6%). Although diffuse involvement is generally seen in thyroiditis, opera-

tion is recommended because of the high rate (40%) of malignant cytology observed with FNAB performed in focal involvement.

3. Clinical Evaluation of Thyroid Nodules

The first criterion to be introduced in the clinical approach to thyroid nodules; whether nodules are malignant or not. In this regard, the size of the thyroid gland and the increase in growth rate, whether there is thyroid dysfunction and whether there are symptoms that occur due to the growth of thyroid nodules should be investigated.

Many nodular goiter cases are asymptomatic and detected by chance. However, especially in fast-growing nodular goiter cases, the thyroid nodule may be sensitive. This may be the result of enlargement due to hemorrhage or degeneration in a previously existing adenoma or cancer, or it may be a symptom of aggressive cancers such as anaplastic cancer or lymphoma.

Considering 5485 thyroidectomy cases performed in Ankara University Medical Faculty, thyroid cancer was detected in 433 cases and clinical risk factors for malignancy were revealed in nodular goiters [11]. According to the results of this research, no significant difference was found between the single and multinodular goiters in terms of malignancy risk.

Similar results were reported in a study by Belfiore and his colleagues. On 5637 thyroidectomy cases [12]. Although cancer is seen 4 times more frequently than men, the incidence of cancer in men is 2 times higher than women. Although the age of the occurrence of differentiated thyroid cancers is higher in young people, anaplastic cancers occur more frequently, especially after 70 years of age.

Hamming and his colleagues; divided clinical risks of thyroid nodules in terms of malignancy into three groups as high, medium and low[13]. In 169 thyroid cancer cases, they were also examined by FNAB, and patients were investigated, and 39 of them were detected (23%). It was found that 31 (71%) of the patients with cancer were in the clinically high-risk group.

As a result, it has been revealed that nodular goiter cases with thyroid cancer rarely show signs of malignancy, but surgical treatment should be performed when detected.

Clinical risk factors for malignancy are shown on nodular thyroid patients in Table 2.



Table 2. Clinical risk factors for malignancy on nodular thyroid patients.

Family history of thyroid cancer or thyroid cancer syndrome (MEN2,Werner, Cowden) Rapid growing, hard nodule fixed to surrounding tissue, Radiation to the neck area in childhood, Over 45 years old and male sex, Vocal cord paralysis, hoarsenes, Cervical lymphadenopathy

4.Current diagnostic approach in the diagnosis of thyroid nodules

The most important dilemma of thyroid nodules; not to missing cancer cases and not operate the patient unnecessarily. Therefore, the methods used in the diagnosis of thyroid nodules; should be effective[sensitive), not to missing cancer cases(risk free) and

cost/benefit ratio should be low (cost-effective).

Although thyroid nodules are a very common disease, only 5-8% are thyroid cancer [1]. Fine needle aspiration biopsy (FNA) is the most commonly used method in the diagnosis of thyroid nodules today. It is a sensitive and relatively risk free method. However, there are some disadvantages of FNA.

In a study by Pinchot, he said that thyroidectomy should be performed directly in the nodules larger than 4 cm since FNA finds the false negative rate more than 50% [14]. Giles et al. compared the histopathological results of 323 thyroid nodules whose FNA results were benign. False negative diagnosis rate in all nodules; 11.7%, in nodules between and 3-3.9 cm; 12.8, in nodules larger than 4 cm; 11%, and 4.8% in nodules of 3 cm or less [15]. In a study conducted by Raad et al., in 738 cases who detected benign cytology in FNAB, the result of histopathological examination after the operation was found to be false negative in 5% [16]. In a study by Yoon et al., the FNA material from 661 thyroid nodules, he stated that the false negative rate increased to 2% in nodules larger than 3 cm. In the same study, when the cytological findings were compared with histopathological findings, the sensitivity rate; 96.7%, specificity; 85.9%, positive predictive value 76.6%, negative predictive value 98.2%, and accuracy 89.4% [17].

In FNA performed by 4077 nodules in 3767 patients by Choi et al., 16.1% of cases were insufficient cytology and 4.1% undetermined cytological results were obtained. In this study, the most important factor that increased the rate of obtaining insufficient cytological material was not the diameter of the nodule, but the inexperienced physician performing the biopsy [18]. In a meta-analysis performed by Ospina et al. on 32 studies, the accuracy of the diagnoses were analyzed in the US-led FNAs [19]. The results obtained are explained practically as follows: 8 out of 10 cases with suspicion of malignancy in theultrasound (US) emerged. When FNA was performed in 10 cases where US findings were found benign, this number decreased to 3.Only one in 10 cases with low malignancy suspicion in the US was detected.

The probability of malignancy was found to be less than 1% in cases where FNA performed with US was found to be benign. Follicular cancer was found in 71% of patients with suspected follicular neoplasm in FNA.

In multi-centered papillary thyroid cancers, which is about 20%, there is a possibility of cancer in all nodules. Therefore, biopsy should be taken from all nodules and total or near total thyroidectomy should be preferred in these cases[1]. However, in a study by Kuo, if the tumor size is less than 0.5 cm, there is no change in prognosis compared to single-focus tumors [20].

One of the important problems in FNA is the high rate of cytological findings that cannot be determined. In a retrospective study by Alshaikh et al., cytological examination was performed in FNA made from 681 thyroid nodules. According to the Bethesta classification, 10.1% of the cases were found to be non-diagnostic [21].

In a study conducted by Labourier et al., It was shown that positive predictive values (PPV) can increase up to 97% in 109 cases with indeterminent cytological findings [22]. Duick et al. Stated that 74% of indeterminate nodules are benign in the histopathological examination at the end of the operation, and this rate can be reduced to 7.6% when gene expression classification tests are performed [23].

In a study of 358 thyroidectomy cases, Dedhia et al. revealed that when genetic expression profiling is performed in indeterminate nodules, the rate of diagnostic thyroidectomy can be reduced from 19 % to 7.2 % [24]. When a diagnosis of thyroid nodules is performed, if low risk of malignancy, uncertain cytology or insufficient cytological material is obtained 2 times in FNAB; tests with molecular markers in the tissue can be diagnostic. However, due to the common opinion of the European Thyroid Association and the Association of Clinical Endocrinologists, it is relatively expensive. So they recommend using molecular tests in tissue only in cases that have not been diagnosed with FNAB[25].

Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) increases in tissue in cancer cases. Salajegheh et al. Showed that VEGF A and C increased in 136 thyroid cancer cases [26].In a study by Gong et al. D240, CK19, galactin-3, VEGF and EGFR expression were investigated and found high in 38 papillar thyroid cancer and 12 thyroid papillary hyperplasia cases [27].

In a study by Volirinsky et al. VEGF-C was found to be significantly higher in papillary thyroid cancers [28]. In a study by Luo et al. VEGF –C and D were found to be significantly higher in thyroid cancer cases [29].

Although cases with FNA also rarely occur; tumor formation, metastasis and death can be seen depending on the inoculation of cancer cells along the needle path. In a study by Hayashi et al. thyroid cancer (0.15%) located along the needle pathway as a result of biopsy from thyroid tumor in 22 of 11.745 patients who had FNA, metastasis in 10 cases (33.3%),in 8 cases, thyroid tumor (0.37) located along the needle pathway from the lymph node needle biopsy was detected [30]. Disease-related death was observed in 4 of these patients. Cumulative tumor cell inoculation risk was found to be 0.34% in 11.745 patients who had FNA. In a study by Nandedkar et al. In India, 20% of the nodules undergoing biopsy reported that approximately 0.1 % of the population had thyroid cancer [31]. Considering that FNA is routinely performed in each thyroid nodule, It can be predicted that; tumor development due to cancer cell inoculation, the risk of metastasis and death may arise in a significant number of patients,

Increased expression of some miRNA types in serum as biomarkers in the diagnosis of thyroid cancers has emerged as one of the most promising noninvasive inexpensive methods. In a study by Rezai et al., With the serum of patients with papillary thyroid cancer, compared miR-222, miR-181a, miR-146a and miR-155-5p expression values in the sera of patients with benign thyroid nodules, found that the difference was significantly higher in papillary thyroid cancer cases [32]. In the study of Zhiyan et al. In 120 PTC, 29 nodular goiter and 131 healthy control groups; miR-346, miR-10a-5p and miR-34a-5p were statistically significantly higher in serum in patients with thyroid cancer [33].

Plasma expressions of 3 types of RNA were monitored dynamically in a study by Zhang et al. and significant overexpression of miR-222, miR-221 and miR-146b in patients with papillary thyroid cancer was determined compared to benign thyroid nodules [34]. Therefore the authors stated that these 3 microRNAs may be a new noninvasive biomarker in the diagnosis, prognosis and monitoring of papillary thyroid cancers.

Fan and his friends in a study, serum samples collected from 57 thyroid cancer and other cancer patientsThey measured circMAN1A2 in serum samples taken from 121 healthy people as a control group, found that circMAN1A2 upregulation was significantly higher in cancer patients [35]. They stated that circMAN1A2 may be a new and important biomarker in early diagnosis of cancer. In a meta-analysis conducted by Li et al. On the diagnostic value of cir RNA as a biomarker in cancers; 64 single, 13 combined cirRNA analyzes were evaluated, and it was confirmed that combined cirRNA had an important place in cancer diagnosis [36].

In a multi-center study, it has been shown that the sensitivity and specificity rates of these features of nodules in the diagnosis of cancer occur as follows: malignant nodules were a taller than wide shape (sensitivity, 40%; specificity, 91%), a spiculated margin; (sensitivity, 48%; specificity, 92%), marked hypoechogenicity (sensitivity, 41%; specificity, 92%), microcalcification (sensitivity, 44%; specificity, 91%), and macrocalcification (sensitivity, 10%; specificity, 96%) [37].

In a comparative study conducted by Rosario et al with gray scala US (GSUS) and Doppler US (DUS) in 1502 solid thyroid nodules larger than 1 cm; They showed that when DUS was added to GSUS, the sensitivity increased to 89.4%.[38].

In a study by Rezavi et al. 3531 thyroid nodules(927 malignant,2604 benign); echogenicity, calcifications, edge properties, halo formation, image and color Doppler, elasticity and stres ratios were investigated. The respective sensitivities and specificities were as follows: elasticity score, 82% and 82%; strain ratio, 89% and 82%; hypoechogenicity, 78% and 55%; microcalcifications, 50% and 80%; irregular margins, 66% and 81%; absent halo sign, 56% and 57%; nodule vertical development, 46% and 77%; and intranodular vascularization, 40% and 61% [39]. In a study conducted by Cantizati et al, Doppler and strain ratio measurements were performed before operation in 315 indeterminent nodule cases. USG with strain ratio showed 90.6 % sensitivity, 93 % specificity, 82.8 % PPV, 96.4 % NPV, while US score yielded a sensitivity of 52.9 %, specificity of 84.3 %, PPV 55.6 % and NPV 82.9 %. According to the results of their studies, they emphasized that strain ratio findings are important especially in the separation of malignant nodules in indeterminent thyroid nodules [40].

In a study by Horvat et al. validation of the classification of TIRADS (Thyroid Imaging Reporting and Data System) made in 502 nodules was compared with histopathological examination of the surgically resected nodules. Malignancy was 0% (0/116) in TIRADS 2, 1.79% (1/56) in TI-RADS 3, 76.13% (185/243) in TIRADS 4 (subgroups: TIRADS 4A 5.88% (1/17), TIRADS 4B 62.82 % (49/78), TIRADS 4C 91.22% (135/148)], and 98.85% (86/87) in TIRADS 5. In cases where FNAB was performed, in TIRADS 4 and 5; sensitivity 99.6% (95% CI: 98.9--100.0), specificity 74.35% (95% CI: 68.7–80.0), PPV 82.1% (95% CI: 78.0–86.3), NPV 99.4% (95% CI: 98.3–100.0), positive likelyhood ratio(PLR) 3.9 (95% CI: 3.6–4.2) and an negative likelyhood ration (NLR) 0.005 (95% CI:

0.003–0.04) for malignancy. According to the results of their study, they said that the TIRADS classification is a good method in the selection of cases requiring biopsy [41].

In a study conducted by Liu et al. In 331 nodules, they performed two-dimensional shear wave elastography (2D-SWE) after routine USG in order to separate malignant and benign nodules. According to the findings they obtained in their work, 2D-SWE, although nodules smaller than 1 cm are not very satisfying, they reported that they are effective in differentiating malignant cases in larger nodules [42].

Chang et al. Evaluated the results obtained in their US examination in 167 thyroid nodules according to ATA, BTA and TIRADS categories. The sensitivity in ATA is 98%, 95% in BTA, in TIRADS, 94% were found [43].

Li and colleagues conducted a study taking into account the sensitivity and costs of molecular tests, and showed that performing molecular tests in patients with uncertain cytology at FNAB is less costly than performing FNAB every year [44].

Gomez and colleagues reported in a study that total thyroidectomy is more cost -effective than hemithyroidectomy in follicular thyroid cancer [45]. In a study by Bates et al., was reported that only 2 of the 71 cases who had reoperation due to recurrent papillar thyroid cancer had true recurrence, and 69 patients had persistent disease [46].

Considering that the probability of multicentric thyroid cancer is approximately 20% in cases of nodular goiters [20,46,47], performing a total or near total operation in all thyroid nodules at risk of malignancy will decrease the possibility of leaving tumor focus behind by eliminating the possibility of reoperation. Also eliminating the possibility of reoperation will reduce costs.

Molecular diagnostic methods have been placed in the algorithm created by Li et al for the diagnosis of thyroid nodules because it is cost-effective. However, in this algorithm, lobectomy has been suggested for suspected malignancy at many stages [44].

But, since there is a high risk of leaving tumor tissue behind in these cases, reoperation will be required and it will be risky and not cost-effective [45,46,47].

A new algorithm in the diagnosis of thyroid nodules is shown in (Figure 1)

In this algorithm we created for the diagnosis of thyroid nodules;

besides diagnostic methods, by selecting the type of surgeries to be performed, it is aimed to be more sensitive, risk free and cost-effective.

4.1.In nodules larger than 3 cm and in cases of substernal goiter:

The rate of false negative findings increases in nodules larger than 3 cm [14,15] Also, as the size of the nodules increases, the symptoms of compression on the trachea increase. In the study conducted by Eng et al, he was reported that the nodules larger than 1.5 cm had relief in the neck of the patient after thyroidectomy [48]. For these reasons, in patients with thyroid nodules larger than 3 cm and substernal goiter, thyroidectomy should be performed immediately after non invasive diagnostic methods are applied without FNAB (Figure 1).

4.2.In cases of nodular goiter smaller than 3 cm:

When multiple non invasive diagnostic methods are applied in thyroid nodules, sensitivity rates increase [32,33,34,35,36,37,38,39,40,41,42,43].

Therefore, in cases with high risk of malignancy in multipl non invasive diagnostic tests, eliminating the risk of tumor inoculation(0.34%), total or near total thyroidectomy should be performed without FNAB [20,29,30,46,47] (Figure 1).

4.3.In cases of nodular goiter with low risk in noninvasive diagnostic tests:

FNAB should be performed by an experienced specialist [16,17,18,19,20,21,31]. When FNAB is performed by experienced specialist, insufficient cytological finding rate has been shown to decrease [18] (Figure 1).

4.4.In cases of noduler goiter with high risk of malignancy in FNAB:

In cases with high suspicion of malignancy in FNAB, total or near total thyroidectomy should be performed [20,46,47]. Because in most of these cases, the histopathological result will be malignant [16,17,18,19,20,21,31]. (Figure 1).

4.5.In cases with benign cytological findings in FNAB:

Periodic follow-up is sufficient every year in cases with benign outcome in FNAB.

The probability of malignangy is very low in these cases with non invasive multiple diagnostic methods and FNAB performed [16,17,18,19, 21,31,32,33,34,35,36,37,38,39,40,41,42,43] (Figure 1).

4.6.In cases with low risk malignancy and uncertain cytological results in FNAB:

When molecular tests, genetic expression tests and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) expression studies were performed in cases with uncertain cytology and in cases with low risk malignancy in FNAB, the rates of diagnosis were increased. In these cases, since the cost of molecular tests and gene tests is high, VEGF tests should be performed first [26,27,28,29]. Total or near total thyroidectomy should be performed in cases with high risk of malignancy [20,46,47]. Molecular and gene tests in tissue should be performed in patients with low risk of malignancy in VEGF tests[22,23,24,25]. As a result of these tests, total or near total thyroidectomy should be performed in patients with high risk of malignancy. Periodic follow-up should be performed in cases with low risk of malignancy. After applying the multiple non invasive and invasive diagnostic methods mentioned above in these cases, the risk of malignancy will be extremely low [22,23,24,25,26,27,28,29] (Figure 1).

4.7.In cases with insufficient cytological results in FNAB:

After a 4 week period, FNAB is performed again by experienced specialist under the guidance of US. If the result is undiagnostic or insufficient cytology, VEGF tests should be performed first. Total or near total thyroidectomy should be performed in cases with high risk of malignancy[20,46,47].Molecular and gene tests should be performed in patients with low risk of malignancy in VEGF tests. As a result of these tests, total or near total thyroidectomy should be performed in patients with high risk of malignancy. Periodic follow-up should be performed in cases with high risk of malignancy. After applying the multiple non invasive and invasive diagnostic methods mentioned above in these cases, the risk of malignancy will be extremely low [22,23,24,25,26,27,28,29] (Figure 1).

The difference and advantage of this algorithm over others; in order for the algorithm to be more sensitive, risk free and cost-effective, the most appropriate diagnostic methods are recommended at each stage, as well as which operations should be performed at which stage (Figure 1). Thyroidectomy should be performed after some noninvasive tests in nodular goiter larger than 3 cm and in substernal goiter. Primarily non invasive multiple diagnostic methods should be used in the diagnosis of thyroid nodules less than 3 cm.

FNAB is still present an effective, relatively inexpensive and low-risk method in the diagnosis of thyroid nodules. However, it should not be done in every case of thyroid nodules.

Irrespective of the size of the nodule and the kind of the diagnostic test; when a high risk of malignancy is seen, total or near total thyroidectomy should be performed.

Figure 1. Current algorithm in diagnostic approach to thyroid nodules

> 3 cm nodules Substernal goiter Toxic nodular goiter

USG, Doppler, Elastography Total or NearTotal Thyroidectomy

<3 cm nodules

USG, Doppler, Elastograpy, Molecular Tests in Serum

High Risk of Malignancy ATA 4.5 BTA U4, U5 TIRADS 4C, 5 Total or NearTotal Thyroidectomy

Low Risk of Malignancy ATA 1.2.3 BTA U2.U3 TIRADS 3,4A,4B Fine needle aspiration biopsy

Fine Needle Aspiration Biopsy

With experienced specialist

Insufficient Cytology 4 weeks later FNAB

Adequate Cytology			
Suspected Malignancy	Low Risk Malignancy	Benign	Indeterminate Cytology
Bethesta 4,5,6	Bethesta 3	Bethesta 2	Bethesta 1
Total or Near Total Thyroid	lectomy		

Low Risk Malignancy - Indeterminate Cytology in FNAB

VEGF-A, B, C, D

High risk of malignancy	Low risk of malignancy
Total or Near Total Thyroidectomy	Molecular, GEP tests in tissue

Benign Cytology in FNAB Molecular and genetic expression profiling tests

Periodic follow-up

Adequate Cytology

High risk of malignancy Total or NearTotal Thyroidectomy Periodic follow-up

Low risk of malignancy

Insufficient cytology in FNAB

4 weeks later FNA

Insufficient Cytology

VEGF-A, B,C,D

Low risk of malignancy High risk of malignancy

Molecular, GEP tests in tissue or cyst fluid Total or NearTotal Thyroidectomy

High risk of malignancy

Total or NearTotal Thyroidectomy Periodic follow-up

Low risk of malignancy

ATA : American Thyroid Association BTA : British Thyroid Association

TIRADS : The thyroid imaging reporting and data system

FNAB : Fine needle aspiration biopsy.

VEGEF : Vascular endothelial growth factor

USG : Ultrasonograpy

GEP : Genetic expression profiling tests

REFERENCES

- 1. Acar H (ed.). Tiroid ve Paratiroid Cerrahisi. Ankara. 1st edn. Art yayıncılık, 2011. ISBN:978-605-61078-0-1 pp. 101–110.
- 2. Stadler TM, Morand GB, Rupp NJ, Freiberger SN, Broglie MA: [Benefits of Molecular Analyses in Thyroid Carcinoma].Praxis. 2019; 108(8):535-540.
- 3. Patel KN, Yip L, Lubitz CC, Grubbs EG, Miller BS, Shen W: The American Association of Endocrine Surgeons Guidelines for the Definitive Surgical Management of Thyroid Disease in Adults. Ann Surg.2020;271(3).
- 4. Nabhan F, Ringel MD: Thyroid Nodules and Cancer Management Guidelines: Comparisons and Controversies. Review Endocr Relat Cancer.2017:24(2).
- 5. Ponti G, Manfredini M, Tomasi A: Non-blood Sources of Cell-Free DNA for Cancer Molecular Profiling in Clinical Pathology and Oncology. Review Crit Rev Oncol Hematol.2019;141:36-42.
- 6. Paschke R: Molecular pathogenesis of nodular goiter. Langenbeck's Archives of Surgery.2011;396(1127).
- 7. Xing M: Molecular pathogenesis and mechanisms of thyroid cancer. Nature Reviews Cancer.2013;13: 184-199.
- Führer D, Musholt T, Schmid KW: Molecular Pathogenesis of Thyroid Nodules: Relevance for Clinical Care. Laryngo- Rhino-Otologie.2017;96(9):590-596.
- 9. Delange F:Iodine deficiency. Werner&Ingbar's Eds: Braverman LE, Cooper DS, Kopp P 2020 The Thyroid. pp295-316
- 10. Acar HZ, Çakabay B,Bayrak F ve Evrenkaya T "Effects of the Chernobyle Disaster on Thyroid Cancer Incidence in Turkey after 22 Years" ISRN Surgery. Article ID 257943 3 pages
- 11. Acar H,Uysal S, Arat AR, Kayabalı İ: Retrospective analysis of 5485 thyroidectomy surgery. 7th Istanbul Medical Congress. Sheroton Hotel. 1983 Istanbul.
- 12. Belfior A,Rosa GL,Porta GA:Cancer risk in patients with cold thyroid nodules relevance of iodine intake,sex,age and multimodality.Am J Med.1992;93:363-369.
- 13. Hamming JF, Goslings BM, Steenis GJ:The value of the fine needle aspiration biopsy in patients with nodular thyroid disease divided into groups of suspicion of malign neoplasms on clinical grounds. Arch Intern Med. 1990;150:113-116.
- 14. Pinchot SN, Al-Wagih H,Schaefer S,Sippel R,Chen H: Aspiration Biopsy for Predicting Neoplasm or Carcinoma in Thyroid Nodules 4 cm or Larger. Arch Surg.2009;144(7):649-655.
- 15. Giles WH, Maclellan RA, Gawande AA, Ruan DT, Alexander EK,

Moore FD, et al. False Negative Cytology in Large Thyroid Nodules. Annals of surgical Oncology.2015; 22: 152-157.

- 16. Raad RA, Prasad M,Baldassari R,Schofield K,Callender GG, Chhieng D,et al.
- The Value of Negative Diagnosis in Thyroid Fine-Needle Aspiration: a Retrospective Study with Histologic Follow-Up. Endocrine Pathology.2018;29: 269-275.
- 17. Yoon JH, Hee YK, Min JM,Kim J,Kim EK:The diagnostic accuracy of ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration biopsy and the sonographic differences between benign and malign thyroid nodules 3 cm or larger. Thyroid.2011;21(9).
- 18. Choi SH, Han KH, Yoon JH, Moon HJ, Son EJ, Youk JH, et al. Factors affecting inadequate sampling of ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration biopsy of thyroid nodules. Clinical Endocrinology.2011;74(6):776-782.
- 19. Ospina NS, Brito JP, Maraka S,Ana E,Ycaza E,Gutierrez RR, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration biopsy for thyroid malignancy: systematic review and meta-analysis. Endocrine.2016; 53: 651-661.
- 20. Kuo SF, Chao TC, Chang HY, Chung CH, Yang H,Lin JD: Prognostic Evaluation of Patients With Multicentric Papillary Thyroid Microcarcinoma. Journal of the Formosan Medical Association.2011;110(8):511-517.
- 21. Alshaikh S,Harb Z,Aljufairi E,Almahari SA: Classification of thyroid fine-needle aspiration cytology into Bethesda categories: An institutional experience and review of the literature. Cytojournal.2018;15(4).
- 22. Laborier E,Shifrin A,Busseniers AE,Lupo MA,Mangenelli ML,Andruss B,et al. Molecular Testing for miRNA, mRNA, and DNA on Fine-Needle Aspiration Improves the Preoperative Diagnosis of Thyroid Nodules With Indeterminate Cytology.J Clin Endocrinol Metab.2015;100(7):2743-2750
- 23. Duick DS, Klopper JP, Diggans JC, Friedman L,Kennedy GC, Lanman RB,et al. The Impact of Benign Gene Expression Classifier Test Results on the Endocrinologist–Patient Decision to Operate on Patients with Thyroid Nodules with Indeterminate Fine-Needle Aspiration Cytopathology. Thyroid.2012;22(10):996-1001.
- 24. Dedhia PH, Rubio GA,Cohen MS,Miller BS,Gauger PG,Hughes DT: Potential Effects of Molecular Testing of Indeterminate Thyroid Nodule Fine Needle Aspiration Biopsy on Thyroidectomy Volume. World Journal of Surgery.2014;38:634-638.
- 25. Gharib H, Papini E, Paschke R, Duick DS, Valcavi R, Hegedüs L and Vitti P: AACE/AME/ETA Task Force on Thyroid Nodules:

American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists, Associazione Medici Endocrinologi and European Thyroid Association Medical guidelines for clinical practice for the diagnosis and management of thyroid nodules: Executive summary of recommendations. Endocr Pract. 2010;(16): 468–475.

- 26. Salajegheh A,Pakneshan S,Rahmen A,Dolan-Evans E,Zhang S,Kwong E,et al. Co-regulatory potential of vascular endothelial growth factor-A and vascular endothelial growth factor-C in thyroid carcinoma. Hum Pathol.2013;44(10)2204-12.
- 27. Gong L, Chen P, Liu X, Han Y, Zhou Y, Zhang W, et al. Expressions of D2-40, CK19, galectin-3, VEGF and EGFR in papillary thyroid carcinoma. Galnd Surg. 2012;1(1):25-32.
- 28. Wolinski K,Stangierski A,Szczpanek-Parulska E,Gurgul E,Budny B,Wrotkowska E,et al. Thyroid marker of malignancy superior to VEGF-A in the differencial diagnostics of thyroid lesions. Plos One.2016;11(2).
- 29. Luo H, Li J, Yang T, Wang J,:Expressions and significance of VEGF-C and VEGF-D in differentiated thyroid carcinoma.Journal of Clinical Otorhinolaryngology.Head and neck Surgery.2009;23(12):531-534.
- **30.** Hayashi T, Hirokawa M,Higuchi M,Kudo T,Ito Y,Miyauchi A: Needle Tract Implantation Following Fine-Needle Aspiration of Thyroid Cancer. World Journal of Surgery. 2020;44:378-384.
- Nandedkar SS, Dixit M, Malukani K, Varma AV, Gambhir S: Evaluation of Thyroid Lesions by Fine-needle Aspiration Cytology According to Bethesda System and its Histopathological Correlation. Int J Appl Basic Med Res.2018;8(2):76-82.
- Rezai M,Khamanah AM, Zarghami N,Vosoughi A,Hashemzadeh S: Evaluating pre- and post-operation plasma miRNAs of papillary thyroid carcinoma (PTC) patients in comparison to benign nodules. BMC Cancer.2019; doi: 10.1186/s12885-019-5849-0.
- 33. Zhiyan W, Jinru LV, Xuan Z, Zebo H,Zhang H, Liu Q,et al. A three plasma microRNA signature for papillary thyroid carcinoma diagnosis in Chinese patients. Gene.2019; 693:37-45.
- 34. Zhang Y,Xu D,Pan Z,Chen M,Han J,Zhang S,et al. Dynamic monitoring of circulating microRNAs as a predictive biomarker for the diagnosis and recurrence of papillary thyroid carcinoma. Oncol lett.2017;13(6):4252-4266.
- 35. Fan CM, Wang JP, Tang YY, Zhao J,He SY, Xiong F,Guo C,et al. *circMAN1A2* could serve as a novel serum biomarker for malignant tumors. Cancer Sci.2019;110(7):2180-2188.
- 36. Li J,Hang L,Xiaoting Lv, Yang Z,Gao M,Bi Yanhong et al. Diagnostic performance of circular RNAs in human cancers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Mol Genet Genomic Med.2019;7(7).

- Moon WJ, Baek JH, Jung SL, Kim DW, Kim EK, Kim JY, et al. Ultrasonography and the Ultrasound-Based Management of Thyroid Nodules: Consensus Statement and Recommendations. Korean J Radiol.2011;12(1):1-14.
- 38. Rosario PW, SilvaAL, Borges MAR, Calsolari MR: Is Doppler ultrasound of additional value to gray-scale ultrasound in differentiating malignant and benign thyroid nodules? Arch. Endocrinol. Metab.2015;59(1).
- Razavi SA, Hadduck TA, Sadigh G,Dwamena BA: Comparative Effectiveness of Elastographic and B-Mode Ultrasound Criteria for Diagnostic Discrimination of Thyroid Nodules: A Meta-Analysis. Neuroradiology/Head and Neck Imaging.2013;200(6).
- 40. Cantisani V,Maceroni P,Andrea VD, Patrizi G,Segni MD, Vito CD et al. Strain ratio ultrasound elastography increases the accuracy of colour-Doppler ultrasound in the evaluation of Thy-3 nodules. A bicentre university experience. European Radiology.2016;26: 1441-49.
- 41. Horvath E,Silva CF, Majlis S,Rodriguez I,Skoknic V,Castro A,et al. Prospective validation of the ultrasound based TIRADS (Thyroid Imaging Reporting And Data System) classification: results in surgically resected thyroid nodules. European Radiology.2016;27: 2619-2628.
- 42. Liu B,Liang J,Zheng Y,Xie X,Huang G,Zhou L,et al. Two-dimensional shear wave elastography as promising diagnostic tool for predicting malignant thyroid nodules: a prospective single-centre experience. European Radiology.2015;25: 624-634.
- 43. Chang CL, Tan HC, Too CW,Lim WY,Chiam PPS,Zhu L,et al. Diagnostic performance of ATA, BTA and TIRADS sonographic patterns in the prediction of malignancy in histologically proven thyroid nodules. Singapore Med J.2018;59(11):578-583.
- 44. Li H,Robinson KA, Anton B,Saldanha IJ, Ladenson PW: Cost –effectiveness of a novel molecular test for cytologically indeterminate thyroid nodules. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology &Metabolism.2011;96(11):1719-1726.
- 45. Gomez CC, Vega S,Dominguez LC, Osorio C: Total thyroidectomy versus hemi thyroidectomy for patients with follicular neoplasm. A cost-utility analysis.

International Journal of Surgery. 2014;12(8):837-842.

- 46. Bates MF, Lamas MR, Randle RW, Long KL, Pitt SC, Schneider DF, Sippel RS: Back so soon? Is early recurrence of Papillary Thyroid Cancer really just persistent disease? Surgery.2018;163(1):118-23.
- Lin JD, Chao TC, Hsueh C, Kuo SF: High Recurrent Rate of Multicentric Papillary Thyroid Carcinoma. Annals of Surgical Oncology.2009;16(9):2609-16.
- 48. Eng OS, Potdevin L, Davidov T, Lu SE, Chen C, Trooskin SZ: Does



nodule size predict compressive symptoms in patients with thyroid nodules? Gland Surg.2014;3(4).232-236.



USE OF 3D PRINTED MODELS IN DENTAL EDUCTIONS

Nagehan AKTAŞ¹, Kuntay AKTAŞ²

¹ Öğr.Gör.Dr., Gazi Üniversitesi Diş Hekimliği Fakültesi Çocuk Diş Hekimliği Anabilim Dalı, nagehanduygu@gmail.com

² MSc, BTech Innovation, kuntay@btech.com.tr

INTRODUCTION

The term of 3D printing is used to describe the manufacture of an object from a 3D digital model. The object is built one layer at a time, adding multiple layer to form object. This process is described as additive manufacturing.¹ This technology can basically be divided into four steps: creating a digital 3D model with a software using computed tomography data or intraoral scans, slicing and processing of the 3D model into many 2D layers, printing the 3D product layer by layer, post-processing of the printed object.² The most widely additive manufacturing methods include fused deposition modeling (FDM), selective laser sintering (SLS), stereolithography (SLA), bioprinting, and polyjet printing. FDM is the most affordable and the most commonly used 3D printing technology ^{2,3}

Digital technology is an important part of dental practice in today. Certain dental works can be performed in completely digital workflow such as digital smile design. In the last years, of 3D printing technologies is gaining very rapid potential for dental applications in nearly all dental fields.⁴ Especially oral and maxillofacial surgery and prosthodontics and orthodontics, use of 3D printing has increased stunningly. The driving force behind advancement in 3D printing emerges from the possibility of creating individualized products, easily sharing and processing of patient image data and educational improving.^{2,4}

In dentistry, technical procedures are an important part of the treatments carried out in dental office. Dental education is important the acquisition of technical skills for daily practice. In dentistry, until now only very simple artificial tooth models have been available for dental students' education in preclinical training. Most of simulation models are typodonts made by KaVo (Biberach, Germany) and Frasaco (Tettnang, Germany). These models have plastic, healthy and straight teeth. Students had to prepare these standardized teeth with no need to prepare them at all. Although models with simulated caries are produced by some industrials, the results are unrealistic. On the other hand, in reality, teeth are often rotated and bended, and have wedge-shaped defects, defective fillings and abrasion.^{5,6} Students had no chance to experience different clinic situation these standard models and the learning effect started in the clinical education. Therefore, in a preclinical education, realistic hands-on training is needed to prepare students for their real-life patient. Variations in these models would lead to better diagnostics and improve the decision-making process. Recent advances in 3D printing technologies have enable the emergence educational tools for dental professionals.^{7,8}

New 3D printing technology seems to be the most feasible way to develop individual tooth models for various training situations. With the

combination of cone-beam data and 3D scanners, 3D printers offer dental schools for new realistic models for education purpose.⁹ The main problem for the creation of 3D printed models for dental training were the printing materials. But, today there are new materials available for 3D printers with more usable properties. Up to now, the use of 3D printed models and teeth in dental education were investigated in different studies in nearly all dental fields.^{10,11}

Educational Approaches in Pediatric Dentistry

Marty et al⁶ designed and printed a 3D model for pediatric dentistry training from the CT scan of a young patient. This study was the first 3D printed model for pediatric dentistry training. The design of training model was made in accordance with the pedagogical objective of the practical work session. Students were performed a pulpotomy and preparation for a stainless steel pediatric crown on mandibular second molar on both the industrial model and 3D printed model. While the students awarded both models high scores on learning potential and their applicability, the simulation of caries cavities in 3D models was appreciated. In addition, the students reported that 3D models provide a more realistic experience because the proximity makes it possible to understand the need for pulp therapy and provides a real educational advantage.

Educational Approaches in Dental Traumatology

Dental traumatology is mostly taught in theoretical lectures and less in practical course because there is no suitable available model, which offers the possibility of diagnosis and treatment of dental trauma. The students do not experience a real trauma case in the clinic. Accordingly, a correct treatment plan and clinical execution difficult for undergraduate students. Craniofacial traumas such as mandibular fractures and mechanical abnormalities caused by displaced fractures may be difficult to understand for the younger non-specialized students. Inadequate knowledge of new-ly graduating dentists, diagnosis and outcome of treatment can seriously jeopardize.^{3,12,13}

Reymus et al⁸ created a realistic model, designed based on the CBCT of the maxilla of a real patient that imitated several traumatic dental injuries (lateral luxation, complex crown fracture, horizontal root fracture and avulsion), for hands-on training using 3D printing technology. The model manufactured using the resin of the manufacturer mixed with barium sulphate powder for achieving radio opacity. In this way, this radiopaque model allowed the simulation of different traumatic dental injuries clinical and radiological evaluation for diagnosis. The model was considered highly realistic and all participants reported that the course offer additional

knowledge about dental traumatology. 97% of participants reported felt better prepared for treating traumatic dental injuries in the future. The authors reported that this resin trauma model can be used in the different treatment stages, for example the placement of Mineral Trioxide Aggregate (MTA) of the application of a titan-trauma splint.⁸

Nicot et al³ introduced into a low-cost 3D printed model to education of craniofacial trauma for the oral and maxillofacial surgery teaching program of undergraduate students. Zygomatic fracture with an important displacement and two mandibular fractures were created using a Computed Aided Design and Manufacturing. The authors reported that 3D printed haptic model is an efficient teaching support in facial traumatology and randomized controlled trial comparing 3D printed models vs traditional education.

Educational Approaches in Endodontics

3D printed technologies has a very promising role in endodontic training and education. There has been an increasing trend toward replacing existing models (typodont teeth, extracted human teeth, animal teeth and simulated root canals in epoxy resin blocks, for example) with 3D printed tooth models with more realistic anatomical root canal structure.² Extracted human teeth have been used for many years to teach endodontic procedures, but, the risk of cross-infection, difficulties in obtaining them, nonstandard anatomy (especially for student assessments) and ethical factors are disadvantages. Many clinicians consider that transparent epoxy root canal simulators provide the visibility required to teach endodontic techniques and understand the biomechanics of root canal shaping. However, this models don't recapitulate a clinical setting (potential anatomical difficulties and pitfalls) and have disadvantages include high cost, limited selection of tooth types and delivery times ^{14,15}

3D printed models can be used as a teaching aid for dental students to improve understanding of tooth, root canal morphologies, and to simulate endodontic procedures such as access opening, canal shaping and cleaning, and obturation in endodontics.^{16,17} The treatment of complicated endodontic cases in surgical and non-surgical endodontics, for example, difficult osteotomy sites, unusual root anatomy and curvature, thick cortical bone covering apical root and proximity to critical anatomical structures like nerves and blood vessels, can be challenging for most operators. These cases are more routinely encountered in specialist practice, but are less frequently performed in public health service systems. This situation may contribute to operator skill erosion and insufficient training opportunities. Therefore, the use of 3D printed models as learning aids may facilitate operator skill development.^{2,16} Robberecht et al¹⁴ developed ceramic shaping technique to reproduce canal systems with standard lengths, diameters and degrees of curvature using a microporous hydroxyapatite-based matrix. Hydroxyapatite is the main mineral component of natural teeth and the aim of this study was to mimic chemical composition, microstructure, hardness and canal anatomy of natural teeth. New root canal model was fabricated by 3D printing (stereolithographic technique) and simple slip casting. Authors reported that anatomic root canal simulator is well suited for training students and conducting research on endodontics.

Reymus et al¹⁵ produced artificial teeth for endodontic education using 3D printing technology to overcome the disadvantages of commercial tooth replicas. Students in the third and fourth years performed root canal treatment on printed molars and were evaluate experience with these compared to real teeth. According to the students, 3D printed replicas were very comparable to real teeth in terms of anatomic design, the preparation of the root canals was easier and 3D printed replicas were fair due to the standardization of the teeth.

Educational Approaches in Orthodontics

3D documentation in orthodontic disorders has been endorsed since the last decades. Therefore, plaster models have now been replaced by digital data and information. This digitalization opens a new horizon of education and research. 3D printed models have been used to relationships between alveolar area and the need for extraction. Additively manufactured dental models obtained with the cone beam computed tomography or intraoral scans of real patient can be used for training removable and fixed orthodontics to dental students.^{2,18}

Educational Approaches in Periodontics

3D printing is used periodontology with the focus being on regenerative periodontology in research and 3D printed guides for gingival esthetic defects. In education, dental students have been trained using dental model for periodontal examination, scoring, and indexing procedures. Students often practice directly on patients, due to the limited capacity of the model. Students have found difficulties, leading to patient discomfort such as bleeding and pain as probing the patient for examination.^{2,19} Therefore, different tissue components of the periodontium like bone, gingiva, and cementum can be simulated in 3D printed models. Periodontal defects created for training. 3D printed technologies also encourages printing models of patients with gingival esthetic defects to be trained using these models.^{2,20}

Educational Approaches in Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery

3D printed anatomic models have been beneficial for diagnosis, pre

surgical planning, acting as a reference during surgery, and in the manufacturing process of custom implants in the field of oral and maxillofacial surgery. Although the training models are used in dental education, there is still a lack of exact training models to prepare a surgeon-in-training for a specific procedure. With the inclusion of additively manufactured anatomic models into the educational system, dental students and practitioners can avail from the progress in 3D printing.^{2,21}

Werz et al²¹ created new educational materials that directly transfer the practical skills obtained from an exact training replica to a real patient situation for two surgical procedures: the external maxillary sinus lift and the extraction of impacted mandibular third molars. They evaluated whether 3D models can be suitable to train surgical skills to dental students and maxillofacial surgeons using a questionnaire. All of the participants deemed the 3D models suitable or very suitable for surgical education. The results of this inquiry revealed that this methodology is suitable for basic and advanced surgical education.

Lambrecht et al²² produced three-dimensional individual patient prototype models out of CBCT datasets for basic and advanced dental education. 3D models of segmental piece of mandible and wisdom tooth and the wisdom tooth in close anatomical relationship to the nervus alveolaris inferior demonstrated in the present study. Authors said that creating haptic models were highly suitable for demonstrate complex anatomic situations and instructing students and planning operations.

Hanisch et al²³ developed a method to create more realistic, an individualized 3D-printed surgical training model based on real patient data for root tip resection. Because in the typodont model used by the student to practice root tip resection, a sensitive periodontal ligament was not present, the apical granuloma was simulated in wax and anatomical variations could not be simulated. Students attending the surgical course compared with industrially manufactured typodont models and new 3D-printed surgical training model. The students reported that new model offer a realistic alternative to manufactured typodont models. But, for learning surgical incision and flap formation, models need to be improve.

Seifert et al²⁴ created 3D printed individualized patient models for oral surgery hands-on course. 4th year dental students practiced different operations (the dissection of a mucoperiosteal flap, the resection of a root tip, the dissection of a free mucosal graft and the osteotomy of impacted third molars) on cadaveric models and on 3D printed patient model and evaluated both models using a questionnaire. 3D printed models received positive feedback from students in a hands-on course. The models were regarded significantly more realistic with regard to the anatomical correctness, the degree of freedom of movement and the operative simulation.

Educational Approaches in Prosthodontics

In the prosthodontics, computer-aided manufactured physical models on the basis of digital data obtain by intraoral scans of patients are increasingly used. Idealistic plastic typodont used in the training of dental students and professionals are replaced by more real-life 3D printed models.² The technique of 3D printing has successfully been used to create models in varied levels of hardness, replicating that of healthy enamel, dentin and caries.²⁵

Cantin et al²⁶ created 3D printable models to learn to idetify the morphological characteristics of permanent teeth. The production process of the models was described in this study. Authors reported that these teeth can be used in addition to or instead of extracted teeth and they are anticipated to represent an improvement over plastic teeth in the teaching of tooth anatomy for dental students.

Kröger et al⁵ created 3D printed simulation models based on patient situations for hands on practice. The visible part of patient's teeth, gingiva and teeth's position was acquired using an intraoral scanner. Thus more realistic tooth positions were achieved. Caries-like lesion structure are constructed as cavities by software. These cavities are filled with a softer material imitating demineralized tissue during printing. Three example models were presented: a prosthodontic model for veneer preparation, a conservative model for dental bonding practice and an interdisciplinary model featuring carious teeth and an insufficient crown. Voluntary fourthyear dental students evaluated the third model using a questionnaire. The model received very positive feedback, but some aspect such as the same color of gingiva and simulated teeth were criticized.

Höhne et al¹⁰ planned to create 3D printed teeth model with internal preparation for crown preparation. Because the teaching and learning of a correct crown preparation is difficult for both supervisors and students, the 3D printed teeth was designed for supporting self-education and learning the ideal preparation. Fourth-year dental students evaluated 3D printable tooth using a questionnaire and compared with both a standardized artificial model tooth and a real tooth. The quality of the students' preparation was also evaluated five experienced dentists. The students rated the printed model as significantly better than the standard model. The expert group confirmed the usefulness of this models in dental education.

Höhne et al⁷ designed 3D printed teeth with anatomical details such as realistic carious lesion and pulp cavity for use in preclinical education. Caries excavation, direct capping of the pulp, core-build-up, and crown preparation were done by dental students in preclinical education. The students evaluated 3D printed teeth using a questionnaire and the printed teeth achieved a good result.

Lin et al²⁷ investigated the students' of using smartphones in their dental education and learning tooth preparation with the individually designed virtual 3D instructional models during the pre-clinical laboratory exercise. 3D model was created by dental laboratory scanner and open-source graphics software to provide instructional materials for learning tooth preparation. Students showed positive perception towards individually designed virtual 3D instructional models.

Boonsiriphant¹ used 3D printed tooth preparations in dental education to assist in teaching and learning of dental students in preclinical fixed prosthodontics course. Ideal full counter tooth preparations are scanned in the digital scan and print with a 3D printer using photopolymer resin. Authors reported that these printed tooth preparations facilitate 3D visualization as teaching and learning tools for prosthodontics courses.

Höhne et al⁸ designed and established a 3D printed tooth with distinct layers of different hardness and color for enamel and dentin for education in crown preparation. Thus they thought that this tooth would help students gain experience in difference in hardness and color of a model tooth and would have benefits for education in full coverage crown preparation. Dental students and experienced dentists were trained during hand-on course and the benefits of the 3D printed tooth were evaluated by a questionnaire. The learning effect with 3D tooth model was rated as good on the questionnaire by both expert dentists and students.

Höhne et al¹¹ designed and printed 3D printable teeth for dentin post preparation. Because the preparation of a decayed tooth for dentin posts is difficult and risky and root perforation may occur. Voluntary pre doctoral dental students were trained in a hands-on course on similar printed teeth. The benefits of the 3D printed tooth were evaluated by the students and were rated as good to very good.

CONCLUSION

3D printing has a high potential for dental education in all the major disciplines of dentistry. The application of these technologies associated with 3D models in dental education is waiting to be exploited, once they have great potential to complement conventional training models in dentistry. New materials are also developed by the vendors with new mechanical and biological properties. This gives an opportunity to have difference shores, elasticities, strength on tooth models. A lot of different training models are possible with the help of 3D printed teeth in different fields. 64 Nagehan AKTAŞ, Kuntay AKTAŞ

Furthermore, 3D printed models can be produced at very low cost and we think many dental schools can produce these models at no charge for the students.

REFERENCES

- Boonsiriphant, P., Al-Salihi, Z., Holloway, J. A., & Schneider, G. B. (2019). The Use of 3D Printed Tooth Preparation to Assist in Teaching and Learning in Preclinical Fixed Prosthodontics Courses. *Journal* of prosthodontics: official journal of the American College of Prosthodontists, 28(2), e545–e547. https://doi.org/10.1111/jopr.12918
- Oberoi G, Nitsch S, Edelmayer M, Janjić K, Müller AS, Agis H. 3D Printing-Encompassing the Facets of Dentistry. *Front Bioeng Biotechnol.* 2018;6:172. Published 2018 Nov 22. doi:10.3389/ fbioe.2018.00172
- Nicot, R., Druelle, C., Schlund, M., Roland-Billecart, T., Gwénaël, R., Ferri, J., & Gosset, D. (2019). Use of 3D printed models in student education of craniofacial traumas. *Dental traumatology:* official publication of International Association for Dental Traumatology, 35(4-5), 296–299. https://doi.org/10.1111/edt.12479
- Hanisch, M., Kroeger, E., Dekiff, M., Timme, M., Kleinheinz, J., & Dirksen, D. (2020). 3D-printed Surgical Training Model Based on Real Patient Situations for Dental Education. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, 17(8), E2901. https://doi. org/10.3390/ijerph17082901
- 5. Kröger, E., Dekiff, M., & Dirksen, D. (2017). 3D printed simulation models based on real patient situations for hands-on practice. *European journal of dental education: official journal of the Association for Dental Education in Europe*, 21(4), e119–e125. https://doi. org/10.1111/eje.12229
- 6. Marty, M., Broutin, A., Vergnes, J. N., & Vaysse, F. (2019). Comparison of student's perceptions between 3D printed models versus series models in paediatric dentistry hands-on session. *European journal of dental education : official journal of the Association for Dental Education in Europe*, 23(1), 68–72. https://doi.org/10.1111/eje.12404
- Höhne, C., & Schmitter, M. (2019). 3D Printed Teeth for the Preclinical Education of Dental Students. *Journal of dental education*, 83(9), 1100–1106. https://doi.org/10.21815/JDE.019.103
- Höhne, C., Schwarzbauer, R., & Schmitter, M. (2019). 3D Printed Teeth with Enamel and Dentin Layer for Educating Dental Students in Crown Preparation. *Journal of dental education*, 83(12), 1457–1463. https://doi.org/10.21815/JDE.019.146
- 9. Reymus, M., Fotiadou, C., Hickel, R., & Diegritz, C. (2018). 3D-printed
model for hands-on training in dental traumatology. *International endodontic journal*, *51*(11), 1313–1319. https://doi.org/10.1111/ iej.12947

- Höhne, C., Schwarzbauer, R., & Schmitter, M. (2020). Introduction of a new teaching concept for crown preparation with 3D printed teeth. *European journal of dental education: official journal of the Association for Dental Education in Europe*, 10.1111/eje.12532. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1111/eje.12532
- 11. Höhne, C., Dickhaut, N., & Schmitter, M. (2020). Introduction of a new teaching concept for dentin post preparation with 3D printed teeth. *European journal of dental education: official journal of the Association for Dental Education in Europe*, 10.1111/eje.12528. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1111/eje.12528
- Reymus, M., Fotiadou, C., Hickel, R., & Diegritz, C. (2018). 3D-printed model for hands-on training in dental traumatology. *International endodontic journal*, 51(11), 1313–1319. https://doi.org/10.1111/ iej.1294
- Hamilton, F. A., Hill, F. J., & Holloway, P. J. (1997). An investigation of dento-alveolar trauma and its treatment in an adolescent population. Part 2: Dentists' knowledge of management methods and their perceptions of barriers to providing care. *British dental journal*, 182(4), 129–133. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bdj.4809323
- Robberecht, L., Chai, F., Dehurtevent, M., Marchandise, P., Bécavin, T., Hornez, J. C., & Deveaux, E. (2017). A novel anatomical ceramic root canal simulator for endodontic training. *European journal* of dental education : official journal of the Association for Dental Education in Europe, 21(4), e1–e6. https://doi.org/10.1111/eje.12207
- Reymus, M., Fotiadou, C., Kessler, A., Heck, K., Hickel, R., & Diegritz, C. (2019). 3D printed replicas for endodontic education. *International endodontic journal*, 52(1), 123–130. https://doi.org/10.1111/iej.12964
- Shah, P., & Chong, B. S. (2018). 3D imaging, 3D printing and 3D virtual planning in endodontics. *Clinical oral investigations*, 22(2), 641–654. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00784-018-2338-9
- Byun, C., Kim, C., Cho, S., Baek, S. H., Kim, G., Kim, S. G., & Kim, S. Y. (2015). Endodontic Treatment of an Anomalous Anterior Tooth with the Aid of a 3-dimensional Printed Physical Tooth Model. *Journal of endodontics*, 41(6), 961–965. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.joen.2015.01.016
- Rischen, R. J., Breuning, K. H., Bronkhorst, E. M., & Kuijpers-Jagtman, A. M. (2013). Records needed for orthodontic diagnosis and treatment planning: a systematic review. *PloS one*, 8(11), e74186. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0074186
- 19. Heym, R., Krause, S., Hennessen, T., Pitchika, V., Ern, C., & Hickel,

R. (2016). A New Model for Training in Periodontal Examinations Using Manikins. *Journal of dental education*, 80(12), 1422–1429.

- Li, Z., Liu, Y. S., Ye, H. Q., Liu, Y. S., Hu, W. J., & Zhou, Y. S. (2017). [Diagnossis and Treatment of Complicated Anterior Teeth Esthetic Defects by Combination of Whole-Process Digital Esthetic Rehabilitation With Periodontic Surgery] *Beijing Da Xue Xue Bao*. 49(1), 71–75.
- Werz, S. M., Zeichner, S. J., Berg, B. I., Zeilhofer, H. F., & Thieringer, F. (2018). 3D Printed Surgical Simulation Models as educational tool by maxillofacial surgeons. *European journal of dental education: official journal of the Association for Dental Education in Europe*, 22(3), e500–e505. https://doi.org/10.1111/eje.12332
- Lambrecht, J. T., Berndt, D. C., Schumacher, R., & Zehnder, M. (2009). Generation of three-dimensional prototype models based on cone beam computed tomography. *International journal of computer assisted radiology and surgery*, 4(2), 175–180. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11548-008-0275-9
- Hanisch, M., Kroeger, E., Dekiff, M., Timme, M., Kleinheinz, J., & Dirksen, D. (2020). 3D-printed Surgical Training Model Based on Real Patient Situations for Dental Education. *International journal* of environmental research and public health, 17(8), 2901. https://doi. org/10.3390/ijerph17082901
- 24. Seifert, L. B., Schnurr, B., Herrera-Vizcaino, C., Begic, A., Thieringer, F., Schwarz, F., & Sader, R. (2020). 3D-printed patient individualised models vs cadaveric models in an undergraduate oral and maxillofacial surgery curriculum: Comparison of student's perceptions. *European journal of dental education: official journal of the Association for Dental Education in Europe*, 10.1111/eje.12522. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1111/eje.12522
- Schweiger, J., Beuer, F., Stimmelmayr, M., Edelhoff, D., Magne, P., & Güth, J. F. (2016). Histo-anatomic 3D printing of dental structures. *British dental journal*, 221(9), 555–560. https://doi. org/10.1038/sj.bdj.2016.815
- Cantin, M., Munoz, M., Olate, S. (2015). Generation of 3D tooth models based on three-dimensional scanning to study the morphology of permanent teeth. International Journal of morphology. 33(2), 782-788.
- Lin, W. S., Chou, J. C., Charette, J. R., Metz, M. J., Harris, B. T., & Choi, N. (2018). Creating virtual 3-dimensional models for teaching pre-clinical tooth preparation: Students' usages and perceptions. *European journal of dental education: official journal* of the Association for Dental Education in Europe, 22(3), e573–e581. https://doi.org/10.1111/eje.1235



EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTS OF OZONE THERAPY ON VARIOUS ORGANS AND SYSTEMS

Nazlı Sena ŞEKER¹

¹ Uzman, S.B.Ü Gazi Yaşargil Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, nazlisenaerdem@gmail.com

Ozone was first described by Schönbein in Basel as a separate chemical compound (1). Schönbein, who described this compound that appeared in the cathode during the electrolysis of water as "the odor of electrical matter", later gave the name ozone, which came from the Greek "ozein" (odorant) (1).

Ozone, which is the most widely known among the people, is trophospheric ozone, and it is known that long-term inhalation of this type of ozone, which is produced as precursor gas by many sources, damages many organs, especially the respiratory system (Figure 1). In addition to children living in contaminated environments, those with chronic airway diseases, smokers and the elderly, the normal population is also adversely affected (2). Ozone taken by inhalation causes chronic oxidative stress in the lungs and leads to the release of large amounts of reactive oxygen species (ROS), toxic lipid oxidation products (LOPs) and proinflammatory cytokines (3). With the transition of these products to the systemic circulation, chronic inflammatory processes can begin in many organs and/or systems (3). Especially these negative effects of ozone, which has a direct relationship between cumulative dose and toxicity, cause some people to suggest that ozone is completely harmful and should not be used for medical purposes.



Figure 1: Schematic precursors and formation mechanism of trophospheric ozone (4)

However, when used properly, it has been reported in many studies that ozone has positive medical effects (5-7). It is also suggested that ozone, which is 10 times more soluble than oxygen, is the best water disinfectant to prevent epidemics (8). When we examine the use of ozone in terms of medical use, we encounter the term "physiological ozone dose" (3). It is known that the basic mechanism of ozone, which is said to act as a real drug by Bocci, triggers acute and precisely calculated oxidative stress that can activate various biological processes (3). In chronic trophospheric ozone inhalation, unlike the toxic ozone dose to which the lungs are exposed, physiological ozone faces the organism with minimal oxidative stress with a series of biological products that ozone causes. This minimal oxidative stress acts as a training camp for the organism and allows the organism to be prepared for possible more intense stresses; therefore it provides less damage.Today, the physiological ozone, that increases the synthesis of superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GSH-Px), glutathione reductase (GSH-Rd), which provides the organism's self-protection against oxidative stress, without showing acute and/or chronic toxicity effects created by trophospheric ozone, is among routine medical treatment as complementary treatment.

The method of applying medical ozone produced from pure oxygen passed through the medical ozone generator with a voltage gradient of 5-13 mV is generally parenteral / intravenous (IV) autohemotherapy. However, especially in experimental studies, intraperitoneal application (IP) which is equivalent to IV use, rectal application or intracavitary applications, are among the methods of use. It is also applied as a method of local therapy, in the form of ozonated water or mixed with herbal oils. In autohemotherapy, ozone added to the person's own blood is mixed gently and then returned to the donor patient as ozone blood. The circulation of blood containing ozone to all organs and systems regulates blood circulation and reoxygenation of ischemic areas is ensured, antioxidant systems are stimulated with low-dose oxidant effect and stimulates the immune system (5). Today, ozone is used medically for chronic osteomyelitis, pleural empyema, persistent fistulized abscesses, infected wounds, bed sores, chronic ulcers and initial gangrene, necrotizing fasciitis, diabetic foot, skin, mouth, vaginal and rectal bacterial and viral infections and burns (5-8). However, it is foreseen that the effects of ozone will be effective outside these routine areas. In this article, possible future uses of ozone in terms of musculoskeletal system, peripheral nervous system, cranial structures, skin, gastrointestinal system and liver will be discussed.

In a study about ozone therapy, which is on the agenda of intradiscal use in the musculoskeletal system, especially in disc hernias, the effectiveness of intradiscal ozone application on pain secondary to disc hernia was evaluated. In this study, which examined the pain scores of 60 cases, it was reported that repetitive applications reduced pain, especially in single level bulging and protrusions (9). In another study on disc hernias, Bonetti et al. showed that the size of herniated discs, that did not change

over time, shrinked and the amount of material protrude to the spinal canal decreased with ozone therapy (10). Although it is a case report, there are publications stating that ozone application may have a complementary effect in the treatment of infection developed in surgical procedures applied to the spine (11). An experimental study for osteomyelitis, which is one of the infectious conditions in the musculoskeletal system, suggests that ozone application may be effective due to its positive effects in terms of inflammation, necrosis and abscess formation, which are also proven histopathologically (12). In rats with experimentally formed gout arthropathy, the decrease in active inflammation of IP ozone application points to the role of ozone therapy in inflammatory processes, not just infectious processes (13). It has been reported that ozone application has positive effects in terms of both physical and mental symptoms in the evaluation of patients who received 24 sessions of ozone therapy in the treatment of fibromyalgia, one of the diseases of the musculoskeletal system of rheumatology (14). It is thought that in the musculoskeletal system, it can find many areas where ozone application can be used effectively in both surgical and inflammatory processes, and ozone therapy will be among the routine treatment protocols by decreasing the symptomatology especially in chronic inflammatory conditions.

The positive effects of ozone application, whose effectiveness is evaluated especially in crush injuries in the peripheral nervous system, are shown in experimental and randomized controlled studies. It has been reported that ozone application in the facial nerve with crush injury in Winstar albino rats contributes to improvement in nerve function and in histopathological findings (15). In crush injury to the sciatic nerve, it has been reported that ozone application with methylprednisolone has positive effects on nerve regeneration (16). Similarly, in another experimental study evaluating acute sciatic nerve damage, administration of ozone at a dose of 0.5 mg/kg after peripheral nerve injury has been shown to reduce myelin and axonal injury (17). In another experimental study related to the peripheral nervous system, 1 mg/kg/day ozone application in the chemical radiculonoritis created in rats suppresses LC3B and Beclin-1 expression, inhibits autophagy and decreases apoptosis by blocking the NF-kB signal pathway (18). When human studies are examined, in a study investigating the effects of local ozone injection in 40 cases in Carpal tunnel syndrome; it was observed that symptoms and pain decreased in the ozone-treated group (19). With this rough literature review, it has been determined that ozone application positively affects the regeneration in peripheral nerves at the histopathological and functional level.

It is noteworthy that ozone application has been evaluated in various diseases and/or conditions in intracranial and extracranial neural tissue

72 Nazlı Sena ŞEKER

related studies. In one of the studies related to intracranial neural tissue, ozone treatment in neonatal rats has been reported to decrease neuronal apoptosis and improve cognitive function in hypoxic ischemic brain injury (20). In studies on multiple sclerosis (MS), the efficacy of ozone therapy was evaluated with near-infrared spectroscopy (NIRS) as functional and vascular technique, and it was reported that ozone therapy increased brain metabolism and helped to improve the low activity levels in MS patients (21). Again in an experimental study on MS, it was reported that the ozone used with methylprednisolone was more effective than the separate use of the same agents, in MS findings in rats (22). When the experimental studies related to auditory and balance function are examined, it is seen that systemic ozone therapy is effective in the treatment of cellular damage in Cisplatin induced autotoxicity (23), and ozone application decreases the damage significantly in ischemia reperfusion injury in cochlea (24). Similarly, in a study on voice-induced mitochondrial damage and oxidative stress, it was observed that enzymatic and nonenzymatic antioxidant capacity increased in the rat brain and cochlea with ozone therapy (25). In human studies, the antioxidant and vasodilator effects of ozone application in acoustic trauma were evaluated, and it was reported that ozone therapy accelerated the reperation process (26). In 106 cases with sudden sensory-neuronal hearing loss, it was stated that the success of steroid replacement was low, but ozone or hyperbaric oxygen treatments added to the steroid increased the success (27). In a study conducted in 50 patients with peripheral vestibulocochlear syndrome, it was reported that ozone injected 20 sessions from C2-C3 level showed improvement in vertigo %90. hearing loss 80%, tinnitus 65% and nystagmus 100% (28). In Ménière's disease, ozone was found to reduce the frequency and severity of attacks and tinnitus (29). When the eye-related studies, which is described as the extension of the brain, are examined, one study investigating the effects of systemic ozone therapy in 140 cases with dry age related macular degeneration (AMD) suggests that ozone application may be a safe and effective treatment option for high-risk patients with AMD (30). In a study published in 2003, it was stated that the anti-hypoxic effect of ozone had a positive effect on the dynamics of functional retinal activity and that ozone therapy should be monitored by electroretinography (31). Similarly, ozone application has been found to affect retinal electrogenesis positively in total retinal detachment cases (32). In a study conducted to evaluate the place of ozone application in the treatment of uveitis, which can be associated with systemic autoimmune diseases, one of the inflammatory diseases of the eye; systemic ozone application was found to be associated with histologically proven reduced inflammation (33). Although there are many situations open to evaluation for the treatment of intracranial and extracranial lesions/diseases, ozone application alone or as a complementary therapy in the treatment of hypoxic and/or vasospasm-related conditions, aging, oxidative damage induced diseases and inflammatory lesions, is believed to be useful.

In studies related to the skin, which has the largest surface area, both topical and systemic applications of ozone are included. In a study evaluating the effects of topical ozone application on atopic dermatitis, it was noted that skin exudation decreased and erosion improved after 3-5 days in 60 pediatric cases (34). Another study in which topical ozone therapy was applied was performed in lesions caused by S. Aureus and Methicillin Resistant S. Aureus (MRSA). The infection caused by MRSA observed in the skin with ozone application completely disappeared; in addition, 100% of S. Aureus and MRSA were reported to be eliminated in 1 minute with ozonated water (35). In another study, it was reported that ozone therapy promotes wound healing by a potential induction of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in digital ulcers, performed in 500 women with systemic sclerosis (36). When experimental studies were evaluated, it was found that the application of ozone in Doxorubicin (DXR) extravasation, which may cause mortality due to skin ulcer and necrosis, decreased the ulcer size significantly (37). In a study that investigated the effectiveness of ozone on maintaining the viability of skin flaps, it was observed that ozone therapy prolonged the flap life span, although histopathologically could not be proven (38). It is thought that ozone application can be used actively in skin diseases by mixing it with ozonized water or certain herbal oils, but studies on the subject are not sufficient.

The location of ozone application in the gastrointestinal tract (GIS) has been mostly investigated by lower GIS studies. In one of the few studies on upper GIS, ozone therapy has been reported to have a preventive effect on the development of fibrosis by reducing tissue damage and increasing antioxidant enzyme activity in the experimentally formed corrosive esophageal injury model (39). In another study, pre-treatment with ozonated sunflower oil in rats showed protective effects on ethanol-induced gastric ulcers (40). Peritonitis is one of the focuses of the subjects studied in the lower GIS publications. In one of these studies, which were planned especially considering the bactericidal and anti-inflammatory effects of ozone application, it was found that ozone therapy also contributes to tissue healing and increases vascularization in colon anastomoses after peritonitis (41). Another study in colon anastomosis after peritonitis demonstrated histologically proven tissue healing (42). One of the factors that adversely affect colonic anastomoses is radiotherapy (RT). The positive effects of ozone therapy on the healing of colon anastomoses after preoperative RT are among the experimentally proven findings (43). In a study of 12 patients with prostate cancer for proctitis and rectal bleeding

74 Nazlı Sena ŞEKER

caused by radiation, it was found that ozone application reduced toxicity without causing serious side effects (44). When inflammatory processes are examined, it has been stated that ozone therapy has a positive effect in experimentally induced acetic acid-induced acute distal colitis by decreasing inflammation and edema, as well as increasing proliferation and vascularization (45). Similarly, another study reported that the therapeutic effect of ozone therapy in distal colitis is more effective than hyperbaric oxygen therapy (46). Ozone therapy has been found to have a protective effect on ileum by reducing tissue damage and increasing antioxidant enzyme activity in an experimental model of intestinal injury from Methotrexate (MTX) (47). Considering ischemic damage, experimentally, prophylactic ozone application in intestinal ischemia reperfusion injury has been reported to decrease cellular damage in relation to increased antioxidant enzymes and protection of cells from oxidation and inflammation (48). In another study, it was found that administration of naringin with ozone or ozone alone has a protective effect for mesenteric ischemia (49). It should be noted that ozone therapy, which plays a preventive and/or damage-reducing role in the pathophysiological mechanisms of many diseases, experimentally stimulates the intestinal cell cycle in the intestinal epithelium and parenteral ozone application plays an important role in this activity (50).

Studies in which the ozone application is evaluated in liver, which is the laboratory of the organism in mammals, are mostly experimental and toxicity studies have an important place in this field. In one of these studies, alcohol toxicity, which is the most common chronic toxicity in western societies, was evaluated. It has been reported that the application of ozone alone or in combination with selenium leads to a decrease in histopathologically observed damage in alcoholic liver damage, experimentally created in female rats (51). In another study on alcoholic liver injury, ozone and melatonin applications were compared and it was found that ozone therapy had more histopathological effectiveness (52). It has been emphasized that ozone application has positive effects on liver enzymes, as well as necrosis and inflammation, in liver damage induced by acetaminophen, another common toxicity (53). In experimentally induced chronic cadmium toxicity, ozone therapy has been reported to reduce the accumulation of cadmium in the liver and kidney and to slightly decrease the intensity of histopathological findings (54). In a study evaluating ischemia-reperfusion injury in the liver, it was stated that ozone therapy exhibited hepatoprotective effect by stimulating cell regeneration in ozone-treated rats (55). In another experimental study, the effect of ozone on hepatic fibrosis caused by biliary obstruction was evaluated; it was reported that AST and ALT decreased and bilirubin decreased statistically in the ozone applied group. In addition, histopathologically, fibrosis and inflammation were reported to be significantly lower in the ozone application group (56). In Hydatid cysts caused by Echinococcus Granulosus, one of the most common parasitic diseases of the liver, ozone application has been reported to inactivate parasitic protoscoleces (57). In a human study, the effect of ozone application on HCV ribonucleic acid (HCV RNA) load and liver enzymes in 52 patients with chronic C hepatitis; it has been noted that application significantly improves the clinical symptoms associated with chronic hepatitis C, and that ozone causes the loss of HCV RNA from serum (for HCV RNA and PCR) in 25-45% of patients with chronic hepatitis C (58). In light of all these studies, it is predicted that ozone application will be routinely used in the future in many diseases of the liver, including toxicity, inflammation, infection, fibrosis and ischemia.

Considering the experimental and randomized controlled studies presented above, it is thought that the effects of ozone's multipotential effects on many diseases and / or lesions will be detected and their pathophysiological mechanisms will be explained. This article, which contains a very small part of the iceberg, has been prepared to create an idea of the future of ozone application.

References:

- Di Mauro R, Cantarella G, Bernardini R, Di Rosa M, Barbagallo I, Distefano A, Longhitano L, Vicario N, Nicolosi D, Lazzarino G, Tibullo D, Gulino ME, Spampinato M, Avola R, Li Volti G. The Biochemical and Pharmacological Properties of Ozone: The Smell of Protection in Acute and Chronic Diseases. Int J Mol Sci. 2019 Feb 1;20(3):634. doi: 10.3390/ijms20030634.
- Bell ML, McDermott A, Zeger SL, Samet JM, Dominici F. Ozone and short-term mortality in 95 US urban communities, 1987e2000. JAMA 2004;292:2372e2378.
- 3. Bocci VA. Tropospheric ozone toxicity vs. usefulness of ozone therapy. Arch Med Res. 2007 Feb;38(2):265-7. doi: 10.1016/j. arcmed.2006.09.011.
- 4. https://www.ccacoalition.org/en/slcps/tropospheric-ozone (erişim tarihi 28.05.2020)
- Bocci V. Ozone. A New Medical Drug. Dordrecht: Springer;2005. pp. 1e295.
- 6. Bocci V. Ozone as Janus: this controversial gas can be either toxic or medically useful. Mediators Inflamm 2004;13:3e11.
- 7. Bocci V. Scientific and medical aspects of ozone therapy. State of the art. Arch Med Res 2006;37:425e435.
- 8. Toze S. PCR and the detection of microbial pathogens in water and

wastewater. Wat Res 1999;33:3545e3556

- Ozcan S, Muz A, Yildiz Altun A, Onal SA. Intradiscal ozone therapy for lumbar disc herniation. Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-le-grand). 2018 Apr 30;64(5):52-55. PMID: 29729693.
- Bonetti M, Zambello A, Leonardi M, Princiotta C. Herniated disks unchanged over time: Size reduced after oxygen-ozone therapy. Interv Neuroradiol. 2016 Aug;22(4):466-72. doi: 10.1177/1591019916637356.
- Buric J, Berjano P, Damilano M. Severe Spinal Surgery Infection and Local Ozone Therapy as Complementary Treatment: A Case Report. Int J Spine Surg. 2019 Aug 31;13(4):371-376. doi: 10.14444/6050.
- Bilge A, Öztürk Ö, Adali Y, Üstebay S. Could ozone treatment be a promising alternative for osteomyelitis? An experimental study. Acta Ortop Bras. 2018 Jan- Feb;26(1):67-71. doi: 10.1590/1413-785220182601179926. Erratum in: Acta Ortop Bras. 2019 Jan-Feb;27(1):69.
- Bilge A, Tüysüz M, Öztürk Ö, Adalı Y, Eroğlu HA, Makav M, Atila Uslu G, Tıskaoğlu R. The Investigation of the Effect of Ozone Therapy on Gout in Experimental Rat Models. Kafkas Universitesi Veteriner Fakultesi Dergisi, 25, Doi: 10.9775/kvfd.2018.20793
- Hidalgo-Tallón J, Menéndez-Cepero S, Vilchez JS, Rodríguez-López CM, Calandre EP. Ozone therapy as add-on treatment in fibromyalgia management by rectal insufflation: an open-label pilot study. J Altern Complement Med. 2013 Mar;19(3):238-42. doi: 10.1089/ acm.2011.0739.
- Ozbay I, Ital I, Kucur C, Akcılar R, Deger A, Aktas S, Oghan F. Effects of ozone therapy on facial nerve regeneration. Braz J Otorhinolaryngol. 2017 Mar- Apr;83(2):168-175. doi: 10.1016/j.bjorl.2016.02.009.
- 16.Ozturk O, Tezcan AH, Adali Y, Yıldırım CH, Aksoy O, Yagmurdur H, Bilge A. Effect of ozone and methylprednisolone treatment following crush type sciatic nerve injury. Acta Cir Bras. 2016 Nov;31(11):730-735. doi: 10.1590/S0102-865020160110000005.
- Kızılay Z, Kahraman Çetin N, Aksel M, Abas Bİ, Aktaş S, Erken HA, Topçu A, Yılmaz A, Yenisey C. Ozone Partially Decreases Axonal and Myelin Damage in an Experimental Sciatic Nerve Injury Model. J Invest Surg. 2019 Jan;32(1):8-17. doi: 10.1080/08941939.2017.1369606.
- 18. Wu MY, Xing CY, Wang JN, Li Y, Lin XW, Fu ZJ. Therapeutic dosage of ozone inhibits autophagy and apoptosis of nerve roots in a chemically induced radiculoneuritis rat model. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2018 Mar;22(6):1787-1797. doi: 10.26355/eurrev_201803_14598.
- 19. Bahrami MH, Raeissadat SA, Nezamabadi M, Hojjati F, Rahimi-Dehgolan S. Interesting effectiveness of ozone injection for carpal tunnel syndrome treatment: a randomized controlled trial. Orthop Res

Rev. 2019 May 6;11:61-67. doi: 10.2147/ORR.S202780.

- Resitoglu B, Celik Y, Komur M, Polat A, Erdogan S, Arslankoylu AE, Beydagi H. The efficacy of ozone therapy in neonatal rats with hypoxic ischemic brain injury. Bratisl Lek Listy. 2018;119(2):81-85. doi: 10.4149/BLL_2018_015.
- 21. Molinari F, Rimini D, Liboni W, Acharya UR, Franzini M, Pandolfi S, Ricevuti G, Vaiano F, Valdenassi L, Simonetti V. Cerebrovascular pattern improved by ozone autohemotherapy: an entropy-based study on multiple sclerosis patients. Med Biol Eng Comput. 2017 Aug;55(8):1163-1175. doi: 10.1007/s11517-016-1580-z.
- 22. Salem NA, Assaf N, Ismail MF, Khadrawy YA, Samy M. Ozone Therapy in Ethidium Bromide-Induced Demyelination in Rats: Possible Protective Effect. Cell Mol Neurobiol. 2016 Aug;36(6):943-954. doi: 10.1007/s10571-015-0279-2
- 23. Koçak HE, Taşkın Ü, Aydın S, Oktay MF, Altınay S, Çelik DS, Yücebaş K, Altaş B. Effects of ozone therapy on cisplatin-induced ototoxicity in rats. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol. 2016 Dec;273(12):4153-4159. doi: 10.1007/s00405-016-4104-4.
- 24. Onal M, Elsurer C, Selimoglu N, Yilmaz M, Erdogan E, Bengi Celik J, Kal O, Onal O. Ozone Prevents Cochlear Damage From Ischemia-Reperfusion Injury in Guinea Pigs. Artif Organs. 2017 Aug;41(8):744-752. doi: 10.1111/aor.12863.
- 25. Nasezadeh P, Shahi F, Fridoni M, Seydi E, Izadi M, Salimi A. Moderate O_3/O_2 therapy enhances enzymatic and non-enzymatic antioxidant in brain and cochlear that protects noise-induced hearing loss. Free Radic Res. 2017 Oct;51(9-10):828-837. doi: 10.1080/10715762.2017.1381695.
- Yenigun A, Aksoy F, Dogan R, Yilmaz F, Veyseller B, Ozturan O, Ozturk B. Medical ozone therapy for the inner ear acoustic trauma. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2013 Sep;77(9):1512-7. doi: 10.1016/j. ijporl.2013.06.020.
- Ergun Taşdöven G, Derin AT, Yaprak N, Özçağlar HÜ. The place of hyperbaric oxygen therapy and ozone therapy in sudden hearing loss. Braz J Otorhinolaryngol. 2017 Jul-Aug;83(4):457-463. doi: 10.1016/j. bjorl.2016.06.002.
- Menéndez S, Del Cerro A, Alvarez T, Hernández F. Application of ozone therapy in the vestibulocochlear syndrome. Rev Recent Clin Trials. 2012 Nov;7(4):321-8. doi: 10.2174/1574887111207040321.
- 29. Pawlak-Osińska K, Kaźmierczak H, Kaźmierczak W, Szpoper M. Ozone therapy and pressure-pulse therapy in Ménière's disease. Int Tinnitus J. 2004;10(1):54-7. PMID: 15379351.
- 30. Borrelli E, Diadori A, Zalaffi A, Bocci V. Effects of major ozonated autohemotherapy in the treatment of dry age related macular

degeneration: a randomized controlled clinical study. Int J Ophthalmol. 2012;5(6):708-13. doi: 10.3980/j.issn.2222-3959.2012.06.11.

- Neroev VV, Zueva MV, Tsapenko IV, Khandzhian AT. Effects of ozone therapy on the functional activity of the retina in patients with involutional central chorioretinal dystrophy. Vestn Oftalmol. 2003 Nov-Dec;119(6):18-21. PMID: 14708167.
- 32. Neroev VV, Sarygina OI, Zueva MV, Tsapenko IV, Egorova EN. Impact of ozone therapy on the electrophysiological parameters of the retina in patients operated on for its rhegmatogenous detachment. Vestn Oftalmol. 2007 Sep- Oct;123(5):33-6. PMID: 18078056.
- 33. Kaya A, Sonmez M, Kar T, Haholu A, Yildirim Y, Müftüoğlu T, Ünal MH. Efficiency of Ozone Therapy in a Rat Model of Experimental Uveitis. Ocul Immunol Inflamm. 2017 Oct;25(5):695-700. doi: 10.3109/09273948.2016.1161057.
- 34. Qin G, Huang J, Pan Y, Xiang Y, Ou C, Huang J, Gao L, Lu J. Topical ozone application: An innovative therapy for infantile atopic dermatitis. Zhong Nan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban. 2018 Feb 28;43(2):163-167. doi: 10.11817/j.issn.1672-7347.2018.02.010
- 35.Song M, Zeng Q, Xiang Y, Gao L, Huang J, Huang J, Wu K, Lu J. The antibacterial effect of topical ozone on the treatment of MRSA skin infection. Mol Med Rep. 2018 Feb;17(2):2449-2455. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2017.8148.
- 36. Hassanien M, Rashad S, Mohamed N, Elawamy A, Ghaly MS. Non-invasive Oxygen- Ozone therapy in treating digital ulcers of patients with systemic sclerosis. Acta Reumatol Port. 2018 Jul-Sep;43(3):210-216. PMID: 30414369.
- 37. Kesik V, Yuksel R, Yigit N, Saldir M, Karabacak E, Erdem G, Babacan O, Gulgun M, Korkmazer N, Bayrak Z. Ozone Ameliorates Doxorubicine-Induced Skin Necrosis - results from an animal model. Int J Low Extrem Wounds. 2016 Sep;15(3):248-54. doi: 10.1177/1534734615597863.
- Güner MH, Görgülü T, Olgun A, Torun M, Kargi E. Effects of ozone gas on skin flaps viability in rats: an experimental study. J Plast Surg Hand Surg. 2016 Oct;50(5):291-7. doi: 10.3109/2000656X.2016.1170024.
- 39. Guven A, Gundogdu G, Sadir S, Topal T, Erdogan E, Korkmaz A, Surer I, Ozturk H. The efficacy of ozone therapy in experimental caustic esophageal burn. J Pediatr Surg. 2008 Sep;43(9):1679-84. doi: 10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2008.01.064.
- 40. Zamora Rodríguez ZB, González Alvarez R, Guanche D, Merino N, Hernández Rosales F, Menéndez Cepero S, Alonso González Y, Schulz S. Antioxidant mechanism is involved in the gastroprotective effects of ozonized sunflower oil in ethanol-induced ulcers in rats. Mediators Inflamm. 2007;2007:65873. doi: 10.1155/2007/65873.

- 41. Çakır T, Aslaner A, Tekeli SÖ, Avcı S, Doğan U, Tekeli F, Soylu H, Akyüz C, Koç S, Üstünel İ, Yılmaz N. Effect of ozone on colon anastomoses in rat peritonitis model. Acta Cir Bras. 2016 Feb;31(2):111-8. doi: 10.1590/S0102-865020160020000005.
- 42. Erginel B, Erginel T, Aksoy B, Dokucu Aİ. Effect of Ozone Therapy (OT) on Healing of Colonic Anastomosis in a Rat Model of Peritonitis. Balkan Med J. 2014 Sep;31(3):249-53. doi: 10.5152/ balkanmedj.2014.13215.
- 43. Taşdöven İ, Emre AU, Gültekin FA, Öner MÖ, Bakkal BH, Türkcü ÜÖ, Gün BD, Taşdöven GE. Effects of ozone preconditioning on recovery of rat colon anastomosis after preoperative radiotherapy. Adv Clin Exp Med. 2019 Dec;28(12):1683-1689. doi: 10.17219/acem/110329.
- 44. Clavo B, Santana-Rodriguez N, Llontop P, Gutierrez D, Ceballos D, Méndez C, Rovira G, Suarez G, Rey-Baltar D, Garcia-Cabrera L, Martínez-Sánchez G, Fiuza D. Ozone Therapy in the Management of Persistent Radiation-Induced Rectal Bleeding in Prostate Cancer Patients. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med. 2015;2015:480369. doi: 10.1155/2015/480369
- 45. Aslaner A, Çakır T, Tekeli SÖ, Avcı S, Doğan U, Tekeli F, Soylu H, Akyüz C, Koç S, Üstünel İ, Yılmaz N. Medical ozone treatment ameliorates the acute distal colitis in rat. Acta Cir Bras. 2016 Apr;31(4):256-63. doi: 10.1590/S0102-865020160040000006.
- 46. Altinel O, Demirbas S, Cakir E, Yaman H, Ozerhan IH, Duran E, Cayci T, Akgul EO, Ersoz N, Uysal B, Kurt B, Yasar M, Oter S, Peker Y. Comparison of hyperbaric oxygen and medical ozone therapies in a rat model of experimental distal colitis. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 2011 May;71(3):185-92. doi: 10.3109/00365513.2010.548875.
- 47. Kesik V, Uysal B, Kurt B, Kismet E, Koseoglu V. Ozone ameliorates methotrexate-induced intestinal injury in rats. Cancer Biol Ther. 2009 Sep;8(17):1623-8. doi: 10.4161/cbt.8.17.9203.
- 48. Onal O, Yetisir F, Sarer AE, Zeybek ND, Onal CO, Yurekli B, Celik HT, Sirma A, Kılıc M. Prophylactic Ozone Administration Reduces Intestinal Mucosa Injury Induced by Intestinal Ischemia-Reperfusion in the Rat. Mediators Inflamm. 2015;2015:792016. doi: 10.1155/2015/792016.
- 49. Isik A, Peker K, Gursul C, Sayar I, Firat D, Yilmaz I, Demiryilmaz I. The effect of ozone and naringin on intestinal ischemia/reperfusion injury in an experimental model. Int J Surg. 2015 Sep;21:38-44. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2015.07.012.
- 50. Sukhotnik I, Starikov A, Coran AG, Pollak Y, Sohotnik R, Shaoul R. Effect of ozone on intestinal epithelial homeostasis in a rat model. Rambam Maimonides Med J. 2015 Jan 29;6(1):e0006. doi: 10.5041/ RMMJ.10181.

80 Nazlı Sena ŞEKER

- 51. Adali Y, Eroğlu HA, Makav M, Guvendi GF. Efficacy of Ozone and Selenium Therapy for Alcoholic Liver Injury: An Experimental Model. In Vivo. 2019 May- Jun;33(3):763-769. doi: 10.21873/invivo.11537.
- 52. Eroğlu HA, Makav M, Fındık Güvendi G, Büyük B, Adalı Y. zone vs Melatonin: The Therapeutic Effects In Alcoholic Liver Disease. Harran Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi Dergisi, 17(1), 133-139., Doi: 10.35440/hutfd.649302
- 53. Tezcan AH, Ozturk O, Ustebay S, Adali Y, Yagmurdur H. The beneficial effects of ozone therapy in acetaminophen-induced hepatotoxicity in mice. Pharmacol Rep. 2018 Apr;70(2):340-345. doi: 10.1016/j. pharep.2017.11.003.
- 54.Śliwińska-Mossoń M, Sobiech K, Dolezych B, Madej P, Milnerowicz H. N-acetyl- beta-D-Glucosaminidase in Tissues of Rats Chronically Exposed to Cadmium and Treated with Ozone. Ann Clin Lab Sci. 2019 Mar;49(2):193-203.
- 55. Gultekin FA, Cakmak GK, Turkeu UO, Yurdakan G, Demir FE, Comert M. Effects of ozone oxidative preconditioning on liver regeneration after partial hepatectomy in rats. J Invest Surg. 2013 Oct;26(5):242-52. doi: 10.3109/08941939.2012.750698.
- 56. Kocaman H, Erginel B, Onder SY, Soysal FG, Keskin E, Celik A, Salman T. The Role of Ozone Therapy in Hepatic Fibrosis due to Biliary Tract Obstruction. Eur J Pediatr Surg. 2016 Feb;26(1):133-7. doi: 10.1055/s-0035-1571187.
- 57. Mahmoudvand H, Harandi MF, Niazi M, Rouientan A, Mohammadi-Moghadam F, Saedi Dezaki E. High Potency of Ozone Gas to Inactivate the Echinococcus Granulosus Protoscoleces during Hydatid Cyst Surgery. Infect Disord Drug Targets. 2019 Sep 24. doi: 10.2174/ 1871526519666190924160925
- 58. Zaky S, Kamel SE, Hassan MS, Sallam NA, Shahata MA, Helal SR, Mahmoud H. Preliminary results of ozone therapy as a possible treatment for patients with chronic hepatitis C. J Altern Complement Med. 2011 Mar;17(3):259-63. doi: 10.1089/acm.2010.0016.



THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN SLEEP PROBLEMS IN ADOLESCENTS AND THE USE OF ELECTRONIC MEDIA AND THE PERCEIVED STRESS

Nebiye GÜL¹, Sevda ARSLAN²

2 Child Health and Disease Nursing Department/Faculty of Health Science, Düzce University, Düzce, sevdaarslan@duzce.edu.tr

¹ Child Health and Disease Department, Düzce University Hospital, can_nebiye54@hotmail.com

Introduction

Adolecents have grown in technology area today. Mobile media has been developed day by day and teenagers can use many electronic devices at the same time. Thus, adolecents spend more time on the social media. According to the results of the household information technology usage survey, 83.8% of households had access to internet from home in April 2018, and this rate was 80.7% in the same month of 2017 [1]. Between 2009 and 2014, there was a need for media that increased by 1 hour 17 minutes per day for five years and the average use of electronic media in adolescents aged 8-18 years within this five years was 39% to 66% and use of cell phone increased from 18% to 76% [2].

According to data from TSI, Internet usage in Turkey in 2016, 56.6%, 66.8% in 2017, while in 2018 showed an increase of 72.9% [1]. When the literature is examined, it is seen that the frequency of the use of electronic media is mostly in the 11-18 age group and the use in the 0-6 age group is lower than the adolescent group [8]. Adolescents use electronic media to identify new individuals who are likely to enter their world, based on existing friendship or special interpersonal relationships in their social lives. Adocelents use new communication devices for improving their friendship environment [3,4]. These wider social networks can be used in a positive way to alleviate the burden of social anxiety against the society, as well as serve for negative purposes such as excessive use of sleep adversely affecting sleep quality, and increase in depression and anxiety levels [5]. When the aims of adolescents to use electronic media are examined, it is seen that electronic media use is the most for social media [6]. One of the negative side of the use of electronic media is excessive and problematic use. Although researchers did not think it was a real addiction, it was found that adolescence was affected in many ways [5]. Some results of excessive use of electronic media are internet addiction, greater use than intended, intensive use, inability to reduce use, disruption of school assignments, deterioration of interpersonal relationships, incompatibility with the environment, poor sleep quality, and increased anxiety and depression symptoms [7]. As seen that young people who use electronic media more often have problems such as education, family, physical health, depression, accumulated internet spending and substance use [5].

The Effect of Electronic Media Usage on Sleep Quality in Adolescent Period

Meaning of sleep quality is that you feel energic, positive and ready for the day [9]. Watching tv, playing video games, and use of competer until late hours cause less sleeping and bad sleeping habits on adolecents and adults. In studies conducted in preschool children, not only the use of elec-

tronic media in the evening, but also video games cause deterioration of sleep quality and decrease sleep time [3]. Electronic media is an environment in which adolescents perceive themselves as a world that cannot be controlled by their environment, where an individual can express himself freely, cannot be intervened by anyone and has no sense of responsibility [10]. insomnia causes a decrease in daytime performance and negatively affects physical activities and daily life events and sleep quality on adolescents and adults [11]. In recent years, when the literature is examined, experiences think that the use of electronic media in adolescents should be avoided considering that poor sleep quality causes sleep habits [12]. There are many observational studies using cross-sectional or prospective approaches. In the studies, the connections between the use of electronic media (television, computer, video games, mobile devices, etc.) and various sleep parameters were examined. More than 90% of these studies found that children and adolescents with delayed bedtime had shorter sleep periods and spent more time in electronic media. The possible situation of this basis of observed relationship is as follows; time is displacement; The time spent in electronic media is in place of the time spent doing other things, including sleep [14,15]. In another study, it was observed that individuals with more than three electronic devices in their rooms sleep 45 minutes less than those without electronic devices in their rooms [16]. Many electronic media devices emit bright light in the dark, preventing sleep from starting and continuing. Moreover, as known that the increase in the use of electronic media is often associated with a decrease in physical activity [17]. In a study conducted with adolescents in the literature, inadequate sleep was caused by biological, psychosocial and environmental reasons, and among the environmental reasons, the non-controlled habit of watching television, mobile devices, computer and game consoles were listed [13]. Increasing use of the internet in recent years has led to a rapid increase in the number of publications and case reports that some individuals have reached a dependency dimension rather than the habit of using the internet. For this reason, researchers indicated that internet addiction is a behavioral disorder [18]. Sleep disorders are an important public health problem that affects the body's health, mental health negatively, and can cause decrease in academic success and work efficiency and increase in accidents [19,20]. The sleep problems change according to community and age of the group. Its percentage can be changeable between %5 and %71 [21]. Although it has been observed that sleep problems and physical, social and psychosocial effects of insomnia have been evaluated in adolescents, the relationship between insomnia and electronic media usage in adolescents has not been discussed in detail; prepared the ground. Through all this information, the research was carried out in descriptive and relationship seeker types in order to determine the connection between sleep problems seen in adolescents with the use of electronic media and perceived stress.

Methods

Aim and Design of The Research

The aim of this study is to investigate the relationship between views and sleep problems in adolescents with the use of electronic media and perceived stress. The research was planned in a descriptive and relationship seeking design. This study was conducted with 1380 high school students studying in public and private high schools in Düzce (excluding special education application centers and vocational education center schools). This research was supported by Düzce University BAP- Scientific Research Project numbered 2018.16.01.874.

In this study;

Determination of sleep hygiene in adolescents

Determination of the incidence of sleep problems in adolescents

Investigation of the relationship between sleep problems and the use of electronic media

to evaluate the relationship between sleep problems and perceived stress were proposed.

The study was done in between 13 and 18 ages adolescents who, study in high schools in Düzce. The research was done between March 2018 and July 2018. Schools were divided into four categories as Private high schools, Straight high schools, Anatolian and Science high schools. The schools were selected and determined by random sampling method considering these four categorical distinctions.

Data Collection Tools

In the study, a questionnaire including socio-demographic characteristics, electronic media use questionnaire, sleep hygiene questionnaire, Pittsburgh Sleep Scale (PSQI) and Perceived Stress Scale (ASQ) were used as data collection tools.

Sociodemographic Characteristics Survey

A total of ten questions are asked in the form of sociodemographic characteristics, which will provide preliminary information about the person as a data collection tool, and the person's age, gender, class, economic status, type of school he reads, the presence of chronic illness and the use of drugs for this purpose are questioned.

Electronic Media Usage Survey

The electronic media survey examines how many hours a person is interested in electronic media before he goes to bed, how many hours he spends with the electronic media device available at home, and for what purpose he uses the electronic media.

Sleep Hygiene Survey

In the sleep hygiene questionnaire, there were fifteen questions in total, and the total sleep time, whether there was any routine sleep habits, the total hours of sleep during the week and weekend, the time of going to bed at night, whether or not having caffeinated beverages during bedtime, and so on. questions were asked.

Calculation of Pittsburg Sleep Quality Index (PSQI)

PSQI is an index created by Buysse and Friends in 1989 [22]. PSQI provides reliable, valid and standardized measurement of sleep quality. Thus, sufficient distinction can be made between healthy sleepers and bad sleepers. PSQI is an easy-to-use index for individuals and an easy-to-interpret index for clinicians. PSOI evaluates sleep quality in the last month. The Turkish validity and reliability of the scale was made by Agargun et al [23]. The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index is a questionnaire that evaluates sleep quality with seven main questions: subjective sleep quality, sleep latency, duration of sleep, habitual sleep activity, sleep disorders, sleep medication use, and daytime functions [24]. Questions are given a score of 0-3, high scores reflect poor sleep quality. Each of the seven main headings is previously evaluated within itself. Then the scores of the seven components are added. If the total score is 5 or above, it is considered as poor sleep quality. The Cronbach alpha coefficient of the Turkish validity of this scale was found to be 0.80 [25]. . In this study, the cronbach's alpha value calculated for the PSQI scale was 0.683. PSQI has seven components. These; Subjective sleep quality (component 1), Sleep latency (component 2), Sleep time (component 3), Conventional sleep activity (component 4), Sleep disorder (component 5), Sleep medication use (component 6), Daytime dysfunction (component) 7).

Perceived Stress Scale

In order to evaluate how stressful some conditions are in one's life, Cohen et al. (1983) was developed by Yerlikaya and Inanc (2007). The questions in the scale are aimed to evaluate the changes in the mood of the participants in the last month. The scale is a 5-point likert type (0: None, 1: Nearly None, 2: Sometimes, 3: Frequently, 4: Very often). The 4th, 5th, 7th and 8th questions in the scale are coded by reversing them. The total score to be taken from the scale is between 0-40. The higher the total score is meaning that the higher the stress. In this study, a 10-question form of the scale was used. Average answer time is 8-10 minutes. The internal consistency alpha coefficient calculated to test the reliability of the scale was found to be 0.84 [26]. The cronbach's alpha value of the perceived stress scale calculated in our study was 0.735.

Evaluation of Data

Descriptive statistics of all data in the study were calculated. The evaluation of the questionnaires was made by entering the data into SPSS 23 (Statistical Package for Social Sciences) program on the computer and the data were summarized with mean, standard deviation, percentages, median and minimum-maximum. In order to compare continuous data, Independent Samples T Test and One Way Anova tests were used depending on the number of groups. Appropriate cross-table statistics were calculated in categorical data analysis. Pearson correlation analysis was used to investigate the relationships between continuous variables. Statistical analyzes were performed using SPSS 23 program, p <0.05 was considered statistically significant. At the stage of data collection, questionnaires were completed on voluntary basis with permission from adolescents. Schools were evaluated in 4 groups as Science High School, Private High School, Anatolian High School and Vocational High School. It took 10-15 minutes for each adolescent to complete the questionnaire, and the questionnaires were checked upon receipt. Questionnaires with unanswered questions were filled with care.

Ethical Aspects of Research

In order to do the research, approval of the ethics committee dated 19.02.2018 and numbered 2018-34 from Düzce University Faculty of Medicine Non-Interventional Health Research Ethics Committee and permission of official institution from Düzce Provincial Directorate of National Education (Governorship dated 21/03/2018 and numbered 5882229) Gains). The disclosure principle for surveys was followed and it was stated that the research expenses would not be collected to adolescents or affiliated institutions and personal information would be kept confidential.

Limitations of Research

The findings of the research are limited to the adolescents who were educated in the schools of the Ministry of National Education in Duzce.

88 Nebiye GÜL, Sevda ARSLAN

RESULTS

Characterist		n	%
	13-14	46	3.3
Age	15-16	879	63.7
	17-18	455	33.0
Gender	Female	542	39.3
	Male	838	60.7
	9th class	347	25.1
Class	10th class	349	25.3
	11th class	317	23.0
	12th class	367	26.6
	First	610	44.2
Grades	Honour		
	Second	426	30.9
	Honour		
	Passed	317	23.0
	Fail	27	2.0
	Anatolian	350	25.4
School	High School	221	24.0
	Science	331	24.0
	Technical	350	25.4
	High School	350	23.4
	Private	349	25.3
	High School	515	20.0
Family type	Small	1134	82.2
	Large	246	17.8
Ekonomic Situation	Good	524	38.0
	Middle	833	60.4
	Bad	23	1.7
Members of Family in the house	1-3	246	17.8
	4 and more	1134	82.2
Adolecent has their own room	yes	1146	83.0
	no	234	17.0
Adolecent has cronic ilness	yes	29	2.1
	no	1351	97.9

Table 1. Distribution of Adolescents by Descriptive Characteristics (N = 1380)

Adolecents use medicine	yes	23	1.7
	no	1357	98.3
Total		1380	100

The sociodemographic and some characteristics of the adolescents included in the study, such as age, gender, class, school success status and school, are presented in Table 4.1. According to the data, a total of 1380 adolescents participated in the study. According to age characteristics, 3.3% (46) of the people are in the 13-14 age group, 63.7% (879) are in the 15-16 age group and 33% (455) are in the 17-18 age group. In the distribution of adolescents according to gender, 39.3% (542) of them are female and 60.7% (838) of them are male. There are 25.1% (347) students in the 9th grade, 25.3% (349) in the 10th grade, 23.0% (317) in the 11th grade and 26.6% (367) in the 12th grade. When the distribution according to school success is examined, 44.2% (610) received appreciation certificate, 30.9% (426) received appreciation certificate, 23% (317) was only valid, 2% (27) was unsuccessful in degrees. It was determined that 25.4% (350) of them were educated in Anadolu High School, 24% (331) of them were in Science High School, 25.4% (350) of them were in Vocational High School and 25.3% (349) of them were in Private High School. It was seen that 82.2% (1134) of them lived in nuclear family and 17.8% (246) of them lived in extended family. It was found that 38% (524) of the families had good economic status, 60.4% (833) had moderate economic status of their family and 1.7% (23) had poor economic status. Among the adolescents, 17.8% (246) had one to three people living in their families, 82.2% (1134) had four or more people living in their families. It was determined that 83% (1146) of the adolescents had their own room and 17% (234) had no room of their own. When the chronic disease and drug use were examined, it was seen that 2.1% had chronic disease and 1.7% (23) of them were using drugs, while 97.9% had no chronic disease and 98.3% had no drug use. did not use.

PSQI Bottom Demention	Average	Standart deviation	Minimum	Maximum
Component1:Subjective Sleep Quality	1.20	0.70	0.00	3.00
Component 2 : sleep latency	1.10	0.82	0.00	3.00
Component 3: Sleep time	0.95	0.99	0.00	3.00
Component 4: Convential Sleep Activity	0.04	0.20	0.00	2.00
Component5: Sleeping disorder	1.35	0.69	0.00	3.00
Component6:Use of Sleeping pills	0.20	0.67	0.00	3.00
Component 7 Daytime Dysfunction	1.35	0.99	0.00	3.00

Table 2. Mean of Sub-dimensions of PSQI Scale

When the averages of the subcomponents of the PSQI were examined, the mean subjective sleep quality was 1.20 ± 0.70 , the mean sleep latency was 1.10 ± 0.82 , the mean duration of sleep was 0.95 ± 0.99 , and the mean sleep activity was 0.04 ± 0 , 20, mean sleep disorder 1.35 ± 0.69 , mean sleeping drug use 0.20 ± 0.67 , daytime function

The mean of the disorder is 1.35 ± 0.99 . Since the mean scores of the PSQI components in this study were 6.43 in total (poor sleep quality of 5 points or more), the sleep quality of adolescents was found to be poor.

			PSQI			
Charecteristic		n	Avera-	Standart De-	Р	
			ge	viation		
Total electronic	2 hours and less	404	6.19	2.96]	
media usage time 2-3 hours		482	5.99	3.07	< 0.001#	
during weekdays	4-5 hours	313	6.83	3.01		
	5 hours and	181	7.48	3.62		
	more					
	2 hours and les	479	6.18	2.91		
Usage internet time	2-3 hours	464	6.09	3.10	0.001#	
in a day	4-5 hours	261	6.89	3.15		
	5 hours and	176	7.36	3.60		
	more					
	research	157	6.40	3.40		
Aim of usage elect-	game	230	6.17	3.32	<0.533*	
ronic media	chat	190	6.55	2.93		
	Social media	803	6.49	3.09		
Total usage elect-	2 hours and less	381	5.92	2.96		
ronic media time in	3-5 hours	459	6.54	3.14	<0.001*	
weeekdays	6-8 hours	196	6.33	3.05		
	8 hours and more	344	6.92	3.32		
	2 hours and less	1182	6.40	3.09		
How long before	3 hours	113	6.42	3.29		
stopped using elect-	4 hours	28	5.79	3.47		
ronic media	5 hours and more	57	7.49	3.68	<0.050*	
Having electronic						
device in sleeping	yes	1102	6.54	3.10	0.011&	
room	no	278	6.00	3.26	1	
	I turn off	339	6.10	3.36		
Turning off elect-	Sleeping mood	139	6.26	3.00	0.098*	
ronic device before	Taking soudness	355	6.61	3.03		
sleeping situation	mood					
	Turning on	547	6.56	3.10		
Using a phone Yes		895	6.63	3.14		
alarm as an alarm No		485	6.07	3.12	0.002*	
in the morning						
status						

 Table 3. Comparison of PSQI Mean Means by Adolescents' Answers to Electronic Media Use Questionnaire

(*:Anova, #:Welch Test,&:Indipendent Samples T,test)

In Table 3, the PSQI mean scores of adolescents were compared according to their answers to the questions of electronic media use questionnaire. Daily electronic media usage averages are $6,19 \pm 2,96$ for those who

92 Nebiye GÜL, Sevda ARSLAN

use two hours or less, $5,99 \pm 3,07$ for those who use two or three hours, $6.83 \pm 3,01$, five for those who use four or five hours. and those who use more than one hour is 7.48 ± 3.62 . It was determined that the higher the use of electronic media received by users who use a maximum of four hours or more on average, the more the sleep quality was affected and the difference was significant (p <0.001).

The average time spent on the internet for the day was $6,18 \pm 2,91$ for those with two hours and less, $6.09 \pm 3,10$ for those with two-three hours, $6,89 \pm 3,15$, and 5 hours for those with four-five hours. the average of those who are more than 7.36 ± 3.60 . It was found that the duration of daily internet usage was similar to the electronic media and it affected the sleep quality as the duration of use increased (p = 0.001).

When evaluated according to the purpose of use of electronic media, the average of those who use it for research is $6,40 \pm 3,40$, $6,17 \pm 3,32$ for playing games, $6,55 \pm 2,93$ for chat, and $5,53 \pm 2,93$ for social media. and the mean value was $6,49 \pm 3,09$. According to the purpose of use, it was determined that those who spend time on social media and chat were the most average (p <0.533).

When the total media usage time averages are examined during the weekday, the average of those who use two hours or less is 5.92 ± 2.96 , the average of those who use three-five hours is 6.54 ± 3.14 , and the average of those who use six or eight hours is $6.33 \pm$. It was found that the average of those who use 3.05, eight hours and more is 6.92 ± 3.32 , and the maximum is composed of those who use electronic media for eight hours and more. As the duration of electronic media usage increased during the week, sleep quality deteriorated and there was a significant difference between them (p <0.001).

The average PSQI score of the adolescents who stopped using electronic media until two hours and before bedtime was 6.40 ± 3.09 , those who stopped up to three hours were 6.42 ± 3.29 , and those who stopped up to four hours were 5.79 ± 3.47 , five hours or more. mean value of the patients was 7.49 ± 3.68 (p = 0.050). The mean PSQI score of the adolescents who had electronic devices in the sleeping room was 6.54 ± 3.10 , and more than half of the adolescents had electronic devices in the sleeping room (p = 0.011).

When the average time spent in bed before sleep is examined, the average of those who stay awake for half an hour before bed is 5.77 ± 2.94 , the average of those who stay awake for one hour is 7.07 ± 3.13 , the average of those who stay awake for two hours is 7.58 ± 2.92 , the average of those who remained awake for two hours or more was 8.17 ± 4.01 . When the adolescents were awake in bed before sleeping, the highest mean score

was found to be more than two hours. At least those who remained awake were awake for half an hour. As a result, the most ideal time spent awake before sleeping in bed was found to be half an hour (p < 0.001).

When adolescents were compared to postpone their sleep hours to spend more time in electronic media, the average of those who postponed their sleep hours was found to be 7.06 ± 3.14 . Therefore, it was found that adolescents postponed their sleep hours later to spend more time in electronic media and in this case, it affected sleep quality adversely (p <0.001).

	PSQI				
Charecteristic		n	Avera-	Standart	Р
			ge	Deviation	
	Always	383	7.12	3.27	
Spending time on					
the internet via	Mostly	495	6.42	3.19	<0.001#
tablet, 2 hours be-	Sometimes	304	5.95	2.56	
fore going to sleep	Rarely	133	5.76	3.13	
	Never	65	6.08	3.77	
	Always	367	6.63	3.15	
Prefer one device	Mostly	427	6.33	3.08	0.560*
use	Sometimes	250	6.48	3.08	
	Rarely	166	6.20	3.01	
	Never	170	6.43	3.49	
	Always	126	7.63	3.59	
Prefer two devices					
in the use of elect-	Mostly	188	6.58	3.14	<0.001#
	Sometimes	278	6.74	3.06	~0.001"
	Rarely	366	6.39	2.86	
	Never	422	5.85	3.17	

 Table 4. Comparison of PSQI Mean Means by Adolescents' Answers to Electronic Media Use Questionnaire

[4.1	C 4	7.56	2.52	
	Always	54	/.56	3.52	
Prefer three devi-					
ces in the use of	Mostly	84	7.64	3.94	
electronic media					0.001#
	Sometimes	143	6.71	3.19	
	Rarely	196	6.49	2.84	
	Never	903	6.20	3.05	
Prefer four devices in the use of elect-	Always	44	7.55	4.01	
ronic media	Mostly	47	8.23	3.98	0.001#
	Sometimes	96	6.69	3.37	
	Rarely	93	7.15	3.65	
	Never	1100	6.23	2.95	

(*:Anova #:Welch Test)

In Table 4, according to the answers given by adolescents to the questions of electronic media usage questionnaire, PUKI score averages were compared. In the table, there are averages of those who spend time on the internet via phone, computer, tablet two hours before bedtime, averages of those who use one device in electronic media, two devices at the same time, three devices at the same time and four devices at the same time. The average score of adolescents who spend time on the internet via phone, computer, tablet almost two hours before going to sleep is 7.12 ± 3.27 , and the average of those who spend time is 6.42 ± 3.19 . It has been determined that spending time with electronic media tools before sleep has a bad effect on sleep quality and there is a significant difference between them (p <0.001).

The average of those who prefer only one device in electronic media use is almost always 6.63 ± 3.15 , the average of those who prefer two devices is 7.63 ± 3.59 , 7.56 ± 3.52 for three devices, and four devices at the same time. It was found that the average of those who preferred was 7.55 ± 4.01 and it was found that the use of multiple devices (using two or three or four electronic media tools at the same time) negatively affect the sleep quality and there is a significant difference between them (p = 0.001).

	Average	Standart deviation	Minimum	Maximum	
Mean percieved stress scale score	20.43	6.61	0.00	40.00	
PSQI average score	6.43	3.14	0.00	19.00	
The total mean score of the perceived stress scale was 20.43 ± 6.61 , and the mean total score of the PSQI was 6.43 ± 3.14 . The average score was $<5.0 = 29.7\%$ (410 students) and $\ge 5.0 = 70.3\%$ (970 students). The perceived stress level of adolescents was found to be moderate (20.43 ± 6.61)					

Table 5. Comparison of Perceived Stress Scale with Mean and PSQI Mean Scores

PSQI Components	Perceived Stress Scale Average Score	
	r	p
Component 1st Subective sleep quality	0.286	< 0.001
Component 2nd Sleep Latency	0.231	< 0.001
Component 3rd Sleep Time	0.031	0.254
Component 4th Conventional Sleep activity	0.091	< 0.001
Component 5th Sleeping Disorder	0.250	< 0.001
Component 6th Usage sleeping pill	0.054	0.044
Component 7th Daytime Dysfunction	0.355	< 0.001
Total PSQI Score Average	0.341	< 0.001

When Table 5 was examined, it was found that there was a positive weak correlation between perceived stress, subjective sleep quality, sleep latency, habitual sleep activity, sleep disturbance and daytime dysfunction among the PSQI components. Subjective sleep quality, sleep latency, habitual sleep activity, sleep disturbance and daytime dysfunction affect the perceived stress level. While there was a weak negative correlation between sleep medication use and perceived stress, no correlation was found between sleep duration and perceived stress. In order to determine the connection between sleep problems seen in adolescents with the use of electronic media and perceived stress, the following results were obtained in a descriptive study.Turkey in the majority of adolescent sleep quality is poor. It was determined that the majority of the students included in the

study had electronic devices in the sleeping room and this situation had a negative effect on sleep quality and duration. It has been found that as the duration of daily internet usage increases, sleep quality of students is adversely affected. It was concluded that the discontinuation of the use of electronic media four hours before sleep had a positive effect on sleep quality, that adolescents postponed their sleep hours in order to spend more time in electronic media and this situation had a negative effect on sleep quality. Adolescents were using a multimedia device until two hours before sleep and this caused poor sleep quality. It was evaluated that the stress level of adolescents who spend more time in electronic media is higher and the stress level of adolescents which delay the time of going to bed using electronic media tool and cause shortening of sleep time was reached. It is important to inform adolescents about how the use of electronic media affects sleep quality, to provide training on stress management and to gain healthy living habits. It is recommended that interventions involving school-based interventions to address individual, familial and societal risk factors should be planned, and that researchers should carry out studies with control groups showing the effectiveness of these interventions because of the many etiological factors affecting sleep quality deterioration

Discussion

The use of electronic media is increasing in children and adocent period day by day and technologies play an important role in their lives. Recent studies have shown that 97% of adolescents have at least one electronic device and use of these devices is at the highest level and affects adolescents' sleep duration and sleep quality in a negative way [27]. Since daily life and long-term use have a detrimental effect on sleep quality, studies have shown that the use of electronic media, especially social media addiction, is related to sleep habits[28]. In this study, it was determined that 35.8% of adolescents had four to five hours of daily use of electronic media. In addition to the use of electronic devices, the presence of adolescents in their rooms and the location in which they leave them before going to sleep are highly effective on sleep quality and duration. 79.9% of the adolescents sleep in the room was found to have electronic devices. Similar to our study, Excelmans et al. Found that 60% of adolescents had mobile phones as electronic devices in their sleeping rooms[29]. Lange et al. (2017) study on the use of electronic media in 7533 adolescents living in Germany and its effect on sleep quality. Sleep quality was found to be adversely affected as the duration of use increased (p < 0.05) and is similar to our study[30]. Approximately half (49.7%) of the adolescents who participated in this study stated that they spend hours on electronic devices for only a few minutes of work and more than half of adolescents postpone their sleep hours to spend more time on electronic media (52.4%). Despite the increased need for sleep during adolescence, total daily sleep time is shortened [31]. In the studies, it was found that adolescents connected to the internet not only by mobile phone, but also by computer, tablet, etc... they used two and more electronic media at the same time. In this study, it is observed that almost half of the adolescents (63.7%) spend time on the internet with more than one electronic media (phone, computer, tablet, etc.) two hours before bedtime. respectively. Winneke A. Van der Schuur et al. (2018) reported that adolescents prefer to use more than one electronic media device instead of single device and that the quality of sleep is affected worse in television, computer and computer., mobile phone and adolescents mostly whatsapp, snapchat to communicate with using, usually use of electronic media to listen to music, it is determined that girls use electronic media more than boys [32]. When the mean scores of the PSQI subscales were examined (1. subjective sleep quality, 2. sleep latency, 3. sleep duration, 4. habitual sleep activity, 5. sleep disorder, 6. sleep medication use, 7. daytime dysfunction) total average scores of the components In our study, it was found that the sleep quality of adolescents was poor, because it was 6.43 (total 5 points and above) (Table 2). In this study, it was determined that 70% of adolescents had poor sleep quality and 30% had good sleep quality. In the study of Tekeli S. (2009), sleep quality of all adolescents according to PSQI was evaluated as good sleep at 28.2% (n = 98) and bad sleep at 71.8% (n = 250) [33]. In the study conducted by Aysan et al. (2014) on sleep quality in university students, the mean PSOI score was 6.15 ± 1.90 and the rate of students with a mean sleep quality score greater than 5 was 59%. Mean distributions of PSQI sub-components were examined; 1.12 ± 0.62 for subjective sleep quality, 1.1 ± 0.85 for sleep latency, 1.45 ± 0.7 for sleep duration, $0.14 \pm$ for conventional sleep activity 0.45, $1,19 \pm 0,42$ in "sleep disorder 0,2, $0,25 \pm 0,55$ in "sleep medication use ve and 0.91 ± 0.45 in "day dysfunction ve. poor sleep quality of students" [35]. Shochat (2014), in his study on the use of electronic media and sleep quality in Israeli adolescents, constituted more than 50% of the adolescents who sleep between 23:00 and 01:45, and that the average use of electronic media during the week and at the weekend was 10 hours or more. late night stay and long stay in electronic media have a negative effect on sleep duration and sleep quality and impaired sleep quality of adolescents [34].

At the same time, it was determined that the majority of adolescents were interested in telephone (19.8%) compared to tablets (2.4%) two hours before bedtime. Schweizer (2017), in his study, found that those who have smartphones had significant sleep problems especially in school days and the result is similar to our study [36]. Lemola et al. (2015) were asked questions about how the use of telephone, internet, television, playing and

98 Nebiye GÜL, Sevda ARSLAN

chatting affects the sleep quality of adolescents before going to sleep. negative effects, causing depressive symptoms, and the literature was found to support and support the findings of our study [39]. Poor sleep quality and insomnia will cause tension during the day, increase stress levels and cause difficulties in daily activities [37]. In this study, the perceived stress scale average score of adolescents was evaluated. The total score average of perceived stress scale was 20.43 ± 6.61 . According to the results, the perceived stress level of adolescents was found to be moderate (20.43 \pm 6.61). When the perceived stress levels according to PSQI subscales were compared, there was no significant relationship between sleep duration and sleep drug use and stress levels in adolescents (p = 0.254, p = 0.044). however, there was a negative relationship between daytime dysfunction and stress levels (Table 5; p < 0.001). When the effects of electronic media usage on adolescents' stress levels were examined, it was found that there was a significant difference between the time spent on the internet, the duration of daily electronic media usage and the purpose of using electronic media negatively. Daily electronic media usage time was more than five hours and it was found that the average of chatting and spending time in social media was higher than the researching and the stress scores of adolescents were higher (p < 0.001). When the results were evaluated, it was found that adolescents with high stress levels spent more time on electronic media, chatted more and spent time on social media. In the study of Jocelyne Matar Boumosleh et al. (2017) examining the relationship between smartphone use and depression and anxiety among university students, it was found that the presence of davtime sleepiness in 35.9% and decrease in sleep quality in 38.1 %38 [38]. In our study, similar to this study, it was found that there was a significant relationship between telephone attention and perceived stress level in adolescents before sleeping and that stress level was negatively affected (p < 0.001).

Conclusions and Recommendations

The following results were obtained in a descriptive type of research conducted to determine the relationship of sleep problems seen in adolescents with the use of electronic media and perceived stress. In Turkey the majority of adolescent sleep quality is poor. It was determined that the majority of the students included in the study had an electronic device in the room where they slept, and this situation adversely affected the sleep quality and duration. As the daily internet usage time increases, it has been determined that students' sleep quality is affected negatively. It was concluded that stopping the use of electronic media four hours before going to sleep positively affects the quality of sleep, adolescents delay their sleep hours in order to spend more time in the electronic media and this situation has a bad effect on the quality of sleep. It was found that adolescents used multimedia devices up to two hours before sleeping and this caused poor sleep quality. It was concluded that the stress level of adolescents, who spend more time in electronic media, is higher, and the stress level of adolescents, which delays the time to go to bed using electronic media, and causes shortening of sleep time.

Results Of The Researchs:

It is important to inform adolescents about how electronic media use affects sleep quality, to provide training on stress management and to gain healthy living habits. Because many etiological factors affect the deterioration of sleep quality, it is recommended to plan initiatives involving school-based interventions in addressing individual, familial and social risk factors, and researchers to conduct studies with control groups demonstrating the effectiveness of these interventions.

References

- 1. http://www.tuik.gov.tr/PreHaberBultenleri.doi=27819, Date of access: 15.06.2019.
- 2. Kimberly M. & Deepa G. Media in the lives of 8-18 year olds. Igarss 2014; (1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13398-014-0173-7.2.
- Lampe C, Ellison N, & Steinfield C. A facebook in the crowd: hsocial Searching vs. social browsing. P. Hinds & D. Martin (Ed.). Proceedings of the 20th anniversary conference on Computer supported cooperative work. 2006; 167–170. ACM. doi:10.1145/1180875.1180901.
- 4. Reich S. M, Subrahmanyam K, & Espinoza G. Friending, IMing, and hanging out faceto-face: overlap in adolescents' online and offline social networks. Developmental psychology. 2012 ; 48(2), 356–68. doi:10.1037/a0026980.
- Subrahmanyam K, & Smahel D. Digital youth: The role of media in development. 2011,;New York: Springer. doi:10.1177/110330881202000304.
- Madden M, & Lenhart A. Teens and technology. 2013. http://www. pewinternet.org/Reports/2013/Teens-and-Tech.aspx. Date of Access: 15.06.2019.
- Ko C.-H, Yen J.Y, Chen C.-C, Chen S.-H, Wu K, & Yen C.-F. Tridimensional personality of adolescents with internet addiction and substance use experience. Canadian journal of psychiatry Revue canadienne de psychiatrie. 2006; 51(14), 887–94. http://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17249631.
- 8. Zack E, Gerhardstein P, Meltzoff AN, & Barr R. 15-month-olds' transfer

of learning between touch screen and real-world displays: Language cues and cognitive loads. Scandinavian Journal of Psychology. 2013; 54(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/sjop.12001.

- 9. Şenol V, Soyer F, Akça R. ve Argün M. Sleep Quality in Adolescents and Affecting Factors. Kocatepe Medical Journal. 2012; 14: 93–102.
- 10. Hamm MP, Newton AS, Chisholm A. Prevalence and effect of cyberbullying on children and young people: a scoping review of social media studies. JAMA Pediatr. 2015; 169(8):770-777.
- 11. Hysing M, Pallesen S, Stormark K.M, Jakobsen R, Lundervold A.J, Sivertsen B. Sleep and use of electronic devices in adolescence: results from a large population-based study. BMJ Open. 2015; 5e006748–e006748.
- 12. Liese E, Jan Van den Bulck. Bedtime mobile phone use and sleep in adults, Social Science & Medicine. Belgium. 2016; 148:93-101.
- Hale L, Guan S. Screen time and sleep among school-aged children and adolescents: a systematic literature review. Sleep Med Rev. 2015; 21:50–58.
- 14. Council on Communications and Media Media and young minds. Pediatrics. 2016; 138(5); e20162591.
- 15. Gregory AM, Sadeh A. Annual research review: sleep problems in childhood psychiatric disorders–a review of the latest science. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2016; 57(3):296–317.
- Calamaro C J, Yang, K, Ratcliffe S, and Chasens E. R. Wired at a young age: the effect of caffeine and technology on sleep duration and body mass index in school-aged children. J Pediatr Health Care. 2012; 26(4), 276-82.
- 17. Golem D L, Martin-Biggers J T, Koenings M. M, Davis K. F. and ByrdBredbenner C. An integrative review of sleep for nutrition professionals. Advances in Nutrition. 2014; 5(6), 742-759.
- Kutlu M, Savci M, Demir Y, & Aysan F. Turkish adaptation of young's internet addiction test-short form: A reliability and validity study on university students and adolescents. Anatolian Journal of Psychiatry. 2016; 17(1), 69-76.
- Demir A.U, Ardıc S, Firat H, Karadeniz D, Aksu M, Ucar Z. Z. Akozer M. Prevalence of sleep disorders in the Turkish adult population epidemiology of sleep study. Sleep and Biological Rhythms.2015; 13:298-308. doi:10.1111/sbr.12118.
- 20. Young T. B. Epidemiology of daytime sleepiness: definitions, symptomatology, and prevalence. Journal of Clinical Psychiatry. 2004; 65(16), 12-6.
- 21. Aysan E, Karaköse S, Zaybak A, ve İsmailoğlu E. G. Sleep Quality in University Students and Affecting Factors. Dokuz Eylül University School of Nursing Electronic Journal. 2014; 7(3),193-198.
- 22. Buysse DJ, Reynolds CF 3rd, Monk TH. The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: A New Instrument For Psychiatric Practice And Research. Psychiatry Res.1989; 28: 193–213.
- Ağargün MY, Kara H, Anlar Ö. The Validity and Reliability of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index. Turkish Journal of Psychiatry. 1996; 7 (2): 107-115.
- 24. Buysse DJ, Hall ML, Strollo PJ, et al. Relationships between the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI). Epworth Sleepiness Scale (ESS), and clinical/polysomnographic measures in a community sample. J Clin Sleep Med 2008; 4:563-71.
- **25.** Turkish Thoracic Society. Diagnosis and Treatment of Obstructive Sleep Apnea Syndrome Consensus Report. Non-Polysomnography Diagnostic Methods, Surveys. Turkish Thoracic Journal. 2012; 13, s.31.
- **26.** Cohen S, Kamarck T, Mermelstein R. A global measure of perceived stress. Journal of Health and Social Behavior. 1983; 24: 385-396.
- 27. Strasburger VC, Jordan AB, Donnerstein E (2012) Children, adolescents, and the media: health effects. Pediatr Clin North Am.2012; 59(3):533–587. doi:10.1016/j.pcl.03.025
- **28.** Andreassen C.S. Development of a facebook addiction scale. Psychological Reports 2012; 110(2): 501-517.
- **29.** Exelmans L, Van den Bulck J. Bedtimemobile phone use and sleep in adults. Soc SciMed.2016; 148:93–101.
- **30.** Lange K, Cohrs S, Skarupke C, Görke M, Szagun B, Schlack R, Electronic media use and insomnia complaints in German adolescents: gender differences in use patterns and sleep problems, J Neural Transm. 2017; 79–87. DOI 10.1007/s00702-015-1482-5.
- 31. Chervin RD, Dillon JE, Archbold KH, Ruzicka DL. Conduct problems and symptoms of sleep disorders in children, JAm Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2003; 42(2):201-8., DOI:10.1097/00004583-200302000-00014
- **32.** Van der Schuur W, Baumgartner S, Sumter S, Valkenburg P. Media multitasking and sleep problems: A longitudinal study among adolescents, Computers in Human Behavior. 2018; 316-324.
- **33.** Tekeli S. Evaluation of Sleep Quality and Examination Anxiety of Senior High School Students, Marmara University Institute of Health Sciences, Master Thesis. İstanbul.2009.
- 34. Shochat T, Flint-Bretler O, Tzischinsky O. Sleep patterns, electronic media exposure and daytime sleep-related behaviours among Israeli adolescents, Acta Pediatrica ISSN 0803–5253. 2010; Doi:10.1111/j.1651-2227.2010.01821.
- **35.** Aysan E, Karaköse S, Zaybak A, İsmailoğlu E. Sleep Quality in University Students and Affecting Factors, deuhyo ed. 2014; 7(3),193-

198.

- **36.** Schweizer A, Berchtold A, Barrense-Dias Y, Akre1 C, Suris J. AdolescentsWith A Smartphone Sleep Less Than Their Peers, Eur J Pediatr. 2017; 176:131–136. Doi: 10.1007/S00431-016-2823-6.
- **37.** Doğan O, Ertekin Ş, & Doğan S. Sleep quality in hospitalized patients. Journal of Clinical Nursing. 2005; 14(1), 107–113.
- 38. Boumosleh J, Jaalouk D. Depression, Anxiety and Smartphone Addiction İn University Students A Cross Sectional Study, Department Of Nursing And Health Sciences, Notre Dame University-Louaize, ZoukMosbeh, Lebanon, A Cross SectionalStudy. PlosOne. 2017; 12(8): E0182239.
- 39. Lemola S, Perkinson-Gloor N, Brand S, F.Dewald-Kaufmann J, Grob A, Adolescents' Electronic Media Use at Night, Sleep Disturbance, andDepressiveSymptoms in the SmartphoneAge, J Youth Adolescence, 2015; 44:405–418 DOI 10.1007/s10964-014-0176



EVALUATION OF THE EXTRACTION DECISION OF THE THIRD MOLAR TEETH ACCORDING TO THE CURRENT PARAMETERS

Sinan Yasin ERTEM¹

¹ Dr. Öğretim Üyesi, Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt Üniversitesi, Diş Hekimliği Fakültesi, Ağız Diş ve Çene Cerrahisi ABD, sinanyasin@gmail.com

1. Introduction

Surgical removal of the affected third molar tooth is one of the most common oral and maxillofacial surgical procedures. Historically, dentists often recommend extracting these teeth away so as not to cause problems later in life. This is called a prophylactic tooth extraction. In 2000, the National Institute of Health and Care Excellence (NICE) reviewed this practice and recommended that these teeth should not be removed if they do not cause discomfort to the person (1). Venta et al. state that extraction of a third molar tooth that is completely covered with bone and without symptoms constitutes an unreasonable risk for the general or local health of the patient (2).

Periodic check-ups are recommended at regular intervals to evaluate these patients for pathologies associated with third molar. The decision to prophylactically extract an asymptomatic third molar tooth has been a matter of debate for many years. Some authors advocate third molar teeth retention until clinical findings, and state that withdrawal is necessary for the presence or suspicion of symptoms. In addition, some also advocate that it should be extracted in the early period in terms of prophylactic removal. Complications and problems that may arise during and after extraction should be well evaluated in order to decide the prophylactic extraction of the tooth. On the other hand, the issues that may be encountered as a result of keeping the asymptomatic teeth in the mouth should also be evaluated thoroughly.

2. Third Molar Tooth Evaluation

Although impacted third molar teeth can remain asymptomatic in patients without causing any problems, they might have a potential to cause a number of problems. When third molar teeth stay in the mouth, it can cause some potential discomfort as time progresses. The most common problem is that, due to the cleaning and hygiene difficulty of the area, the potential for caries to occur in the third molar teeth and in the adjacent teeth is higher compared to others. In the case of mesio-angulation of third molar or insufficient space for eruption of third molar, it may cause an increase to the interface caries of the adjacent teeth (3,4). In addition, they can cause pericoronitis and other periodontal diseases (5,6).

Statistically, the highest incidence in terms of dental embedding is due to third molar teeth and is more common in the lower mandibular third molar teeth than in the upper ones. Third molar teeth usually show symptoms between the ages of 17 and 26 (7). In the study of Chaffin et al. (8), third molar tooth pain was shown as the second leading cause of dental emergencies. In the study of Langsten et al. (9), it is stated that approximately one of the five dental emergencies is associated with pain related to mandibular third molar.

3. Third Molar Tooth Extraction Evaluation Parameters

The parameters that are effective in the evaluation of the third molar tooth for extraction and the most common symptoms are the development of recurrent or severe pericoronitis, the presence of a periodontal pocket of 5 mm or more in the distal of the second molar tooth, the untreated dental caries affecting the third molar tooth, the extraction of the third molar tooth to facilitate the restoration of the second molar tooth in the presence of an advanced dental caries, presence of pathological changes associated with the third molar tooth, swelling, trismus, orthodontic evaluations, bleeding on probing, defects in the underlying bone, internal or external resorption that may occur in the surrounding teeth, evaluation of the follicular space, presence of intense plaque and other periodontal problems that may develop due to oral hygiene deficiency, and smoking.

4. Factors That Can Affect Third Molar Tooth Extraction

Boer et al. (10) reported that the total ratio of complications was 10.6% in the third molar tooth extraction. Many factors that depend on the patient, may affect complications and the course of these complications. According to the literature, the most impactful issues are the position of the third molar tooth in alveolar bone and the advanced age of the patient (11). Berge and Boe (12) reported that some variables that existed before the operation may affect the problems that may occur during and after the operation. It is reported that inflammation factors existing in the region prior to tooth extraction, the patient's gender, the stage of an eruption of the third molar tooth, the angulation of the tooth in the sagittal plane, the presence of pericoronitis, the duration and difficulty of the operation, the time of the day of the operation, the use of oral contraceptives, the use of tobacco and alcohol, can significantly affect the complications the postoperative response. However, it should be noted that after considering all these factors, there may be other factors that are still not specified. Yuasa et al. (13) state that the difficulty of the extraction is related to the depth of the affected third molar tooth in the bone tissue. In addition, the distance between the second molar and the mandibular ramus; and the diameter of the largest root of the third molar tooth are also effective factors. The difficulty of the operation usually results in more bone tissue removal in the periodontal area. Besides all these variables and parameters, it can be said that the complications resulting from third molar tooth extraction are generally rare and tolerable (14). However, third molar tooth extraction is so common that even if the complication rate is low, the number of patients experiencing possible complications can increase significantly. After the surgery, edema and reduced function are typical, but these symptoms normally go away a few days after the procedure (15). Concerning complication is mostly related to lingual and inferior alveolar nerve damage, which can be seen with a mandibular third molar tooth extraction.

5. Effects of Age on Third Molar Tooth Extraction

With the advancement of age, the alveolar bone can become concentrated, and calcified may even cause ankylosis of the tooth. Therefore, under tooth extraction forces, bending resistance may decrease and bone flexibility may be lost. As a result, it should be remembered that it may be necessary to remove more bone tissue in order to complete the extraction surgically, and that the risk of mandibular angulus fracture may increase (16). Chiapasco et al. (17) showed that the complication rate was three times higher in patients over 25 years old compared to patients below the age of 25. Similarly, Chuang et al. (18) state that the complications that occur after third molar tooth extraction for patients over the age of 26, can be 1.5 times higher compared to patients below the age of 26. The increase in the complication rate potential, the duration of the procedure, and the recovery time in older patients; the possible necessity of intervention that might occur due to the symptoms or pathologies that are initially asymptomatic and may surface later are all reasons for early intervention. In addition, young patients are known to have a high incidence of caries and infections due to poor oral health education. These patients may have a mouth environment that triggers the cariogenic environment, such as high sugar consumption and a lack of daily brushing habits. For these reasons, early tooth loss due to caries can be observed more frequently in young people (19). I t would be appropriate to extract the third molar teeth at the early ages for cases where the extraction is considered to have the potential to become a necessity at older ages.

6. Third Molar Tooth Inferior Alveolar Nerve Relationship and Postoperative Complications

Some of the complications that can be encountered during the extraction of third molar teeth include bleeding, injury to the wound of the tooth, fracture of the root of the tooth, damage to the adjacent tooth, and fracture of the lingual bone plate. In the literature, it is stated that without prophylactic extraction in positions where the mandibular third molar is close to the mandibular canal, the number of patients that may develop numbness in the tongue and lip due to inferior alveolar nerve damage will significantly decrease. The incidence of both inferior alveolar and lingual nerve damage is high and can be permanent. Nerve damage, temporary or permanent labial or lingual paresthesia or anesthesia are the major surgical risks of the extraction. The rate of patients with temporary inferior alveolar nerve damage due to third molar tooth extraction varies between different

studies. Alling et al. (20) reported a value between 0.5% and 5% in his study. In the study conducted by Stevao and Bath (21), inferior alveolar nerve and lingual nerve damage occurred in 1.5 to 3% of cases. Similarly, inferior alveolar nerve damage rate has been reported as 0.5% to 5% and lingual nerve damage rate has been reported as 0.6% to 2% in other studies (22). In some studies, a total incidence of 13.4% has been reported for patients with affected nerve damage due to permanent injury of the lingual nerve after removal of the mandibular third molar (23). The most common postoperative complication is reported to be alveolitis. According to the literature, alveolitis cases can occur in 3 to 30% of patients (21). In another study, it has been reported that alveolitis occurs in 25.9% of all cases after mandibular third molar extraction (24). Infection, which is one of the complications that can be encountered in the postoperative period, can occur at the rate of 3% and secondary bleeding at the rate of 0.5% (25). Complications related to third molar tooth extraction should not be underestimated. Pain, swelling, and trismus after surgery are almost universal after this procedure. 50% of patients may have complaints of pain, trismus, edema, and dysphagia related to extraction in the first four days postoperatively (26). Problems with adjacent teeth and periodontium can occur in 3% of all cases (25). Ruvo et al. (27) report that the lifestyle and daily behavior have increased significantly delayed clinical recovery after the third molar surgery.

Fracture formation in the jawbones following third molar tooth extraction is among the rare complications. There is a tendency for fracture in the mandibular angulus region during the extraction of the mandibular third molar. This issue poses a risk especially for adolescent patients and young adults dealing with contact sports (28). In addition, fractures can occur in the mechanically weak parts, condylar region, and on both sides of the mentum. Condylar fractures are generally more severe, more difficult to treat, and have the risk of causing longer complication durations compared with angulus fractures (29). It is known that there may be fractures in the tuber maxilla during maxillary third molar extraction. These fractures can be seen as less frequent in younger patients than in older patients due to having less sclerotic bone in the region and having a more flexible bone structure. Another complication that can be seen in the maxilla is oro-antral perforations. It is more likely to occur in older patients following maxillary third molar extraction and may lead to chronic sinus problems (30). In elderly patients, periodontal damage to the distal of the second molar tooth may not improve after third molar tooth extraction and postoperative periodontal problems may occur (31,32). In 2005, Threlfall et al. (33) stated the extraction of third molars may cause temporomandibular joint disorders. They showed that the anterior disc displacement with reduction in the temporomandibular joint increased after third molar extractions. In addition to all these, systemically dangerous medical condition and advancing age, which can usually go together, should be taken into consideration when deciding to follow for asymptomatic third molars.

Keith et al. (34) reported a caries incidence of 1.6% in third molars. Alattar et al. (35) and Mourshed et al. (36) reported 1% and 1.4% incidence of cyst development in third molar teeth. Guven et al. (37) reported a 2.31% incidence of cyst formation from third molars. The possibility of developing tumors such as ameloblastoma and epidermoid carcinoma is another indication for prophylactic removal of these teeth. It has been reported that the incidence of ameloblastoma development associated with third molar teeth is between 0.14% and 2% (38). In the literature, the development of odontogenic tumors associated with third molars is seen in the mandible in most of the cases (92%) (37). However, when all the data are examined in the literature, it is observed that the cysts and tumors develop in a relatively small minority.

7.3. Molar Tooth Extraction Decision

According to the study of Lopes et al., (39) the average number of inactive days for patients who could not continue their work and do their daily activities after third molar extraction was 3 and this period varies between 0 and 10 days. A decision to follow-up after extraction would reduce the days that patients will lose due to the need for rest. In addition, complications that may occur during and after the surgery and may result in death will decrease. In addition, the lawsuits experience to be filed due to the malpractice may also decrease. Unfortunately, it is possible for oral surgeons to see it as a threat not to conduct prophylactic extractions considering this might lead to a decrease in their potential sources of income. It should not be forgotten that the point to be emphasized here is the extra time gained and the less stressful lifestyle. Venta et al. (40) argued that it is not possible to prophylactically remove all third molars from a practical point of view. It is always accepted in this regard that third molar teeth should always be removed if they are symptomatically affected, even in the case of patients with terminal diseases. Regarding prophylactic extraction, Laskin (41) states that third molar teeth that were initially asymptomatic may frequently be involved in pathological processes throughout an individual's lifetime, and a preventive extraction may be beneficial in preventing pathologies. Regarding the time of extraction, he stated that it should be extracted as soon as the insufficient area is detected in the eruption of the third molar. Stephens et al. (42) stated that the main reason for prophylactic surgery is the prevention of lesions such as dentigerous cyst, ameloblastoma, epidermoid carcinoma, infections, and root resorption in the adjacent tooth. However, the decision to extract should be made as the relapse of pericoronitis can cause incidence of infection, and crowding of the lower anterior teeth.

8. Conclusion

Each patient should be evaluated individually when deciding on a third molar tooth extraction. The removal of these teeth is based on many factors that depend on patients and the clinical experience of the physician. Oral surgery specialists should review the risks and benefits of both alternative treatment approaches. The evaluation should be completed by informing the patient, and the decision to extract the tooth should be made.

References

- 1. National Institute for Clinical Effectiveness (NICE). Guidance on The extraction of Wisdom Teeth. 2000.
- 2. Venta I. Current care guidelines for third molar teeth. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2015;73(5):804–805.
- 3. Bouloux GF, Busaidy KF, Beirne OR, Chuang S-K, Dodson TB, What is the risk of future extraction of asymptomatic third molars? A systematic review, J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2014;73(5):806-811.
- 4. Divaris K, Fisher EL, Shugars DA, White RP. Risk factors for third molar occlusal caries: a longitudinal clinical investigation. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2012;70(8):1771-1780.
- 5. McArdle LW, Renton T. The effects of NICE guidelines on the management of third molar teeth. Br Dent J. 2012;213(5):8.
- Ahmad N, Gelesko S, Shugars D, White RP, Blakey G, Haug R, et al. Caries experience and periodontal pathology in erupting third molars. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2008;66(5):948-953.
- 7. Ghaeminia H, Perry J, Nienhuijs ME, Toedtling V, Tummers M, Hoppenreijs TJ, et al. Surgical removal versus retention for the management of asymptomatic disease-free impacted wisdom teeth. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;8.
- Chaffin J, King JE, Fretwell LD: U.S. Army dental emergency rates in Bosnia. Milit Med. 2001;166(12):1074–1078.
- 9. Langsten RE, Dunn WJ. The impact of retained third molars on the deployed airman. Milit Med. 2008;173(1):27–28.
- de Boer MP, Raghoebar GM, Stegenga B, Schoen PJ, Boering G. Complications after mandibular third molar extraction. Quintessence Int. 1995;26(11):779-784.
- 11. Chuang SK, Perrott DH, Susarla SM, Dodson TB. Age as a risk factor for third molar surgery complications. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2007;65(9):1685-1692.
- 12. Berge TI, Boe OE. Predictor evaluation of postoperative morbidity

after surgical removal of mandibular third molars. Acta Odontol Scand. 1999;52(3):162-169.

- 13. Yuasa H, Kawai T, Sugiura M. Classification of surgical difficulty in extracting impacted third molars. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2002;40(1):26-31.
- 14. Bouloux GF, Busaidy KF, Beirne OR, Chuang SK, Dodson TB. What is the risk of future extraction of asymptomatic third molars? A systematic review. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2015;73(5):806-811.
- 15. Godfrey K, Dent HD. Prophylactic removal of asymptomatic third molars: a review. Aust Dent J. 1999;44(4):233-237.
- 16. Hanson BP, Cummings P, Rivara FP, John MT. The association of third molars with mandibular angle fractures: a meta-analysis. J Can Dent Assoc. 2004;70(1):39-43.
- Chiapasco M, De Cicco L, Marrone G. Side effects and complications associated with third molar surgery. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1993;76(4):412–420.
- Chuang SK, Perrott DH, Susarla SM, Dodson TB. Age as a risk factor for third molar surgery complications. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2007;65(9):1685–1692.
- 19. Mercler P, Precious D. Risks and benefits of removal of impacted third molars. A critical review of the literature. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1992;21(1):17–27.
- Alling CC. Dysesthesia of the lingual and inferior alveolar nerves following third molar surgery. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1986;44(6):454– 457.
- de Lima Stevao EL, Bath MS. Are Impacted Third Molars Always Necessary to be Removed? Part I-A Literature Review. Adv Dent Oral Health. 2016;2(3): 555593.
- 22. Wolford DT, Miller RI. Prospective study of dysesthesia following odontectomy of impacted mandibular third molars. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1987;45(1):15-19.
- 23. Lopes V, Mumenya R, Feinmann C, Harris M. Third molar surgery: an audit of the indications for surgery, post-operative complaints and patient satisfaction. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1995;33(1):33-35.
- 24. Handelman SL, Black PM, Desjardins P, Gatlin L, Simmons L. Removal of impacted third molars by oral/maxillofacial surgery and general dentistry residents. Spec Care Dentist. 1993;13(3):122-126.
- 25. Bruce RA, Frederickson GC, Small GS. Age of patients and morbidity associated with mandibular third molar surgery. J Am Dent Assoc. 1980;101(2):240-245.
- Blomqvist JE, Isaksson S, Lundberg T. Patient's assessment of surgical removal of mandibular third molars-an inquiry study. Swed Dent J. 1997;21(3):93-99.

112 Sinan Yasin ERTEM

- 27. Ruvo AT, Shugars DA, White RP, Philips C. The impact of delay clinical healing after third molar surgery on health-related quality of life outcomes. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2005;63(7):929-935.
- 28. Olson RA, Fonseca RJ, Zeitler DL, Osbon DB. Fractures of the mandible: a review of 580 cases. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1982;40(1):23-28.
- 29. Brown AE, Obeid G. A simplified method for the internal fixation of fractures of the mandibular condyle. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1984;22(2):145-150.
- 30. Pogrel MA. What is the effect of timing of removal on the incidence and severity of complications? J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2012;70(9):37–40.
- 31. Moss KL, Serlo AD, Offenbacher S, Beck JD, Mauriello SM, White Jr RP. The oral and systemic impact of third molar periodontal pathology. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2007;65(9):1739–1745.
- 32. Dicus C, Blakey GH, Faulk-Eggleston J, Hoverstad E, Offenbacher S, Phillips C, et al. Second molar periodontal inflammatory disease after third molar removal in young adults. J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2010;68(12):3000–3006.
- 33. Threlfall AG, Kanaa MD, Davies SJ, Tickle M. Possible link between extraction of wisdom teeth and temporomandibular disc displacement with reduction: matched case control study. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2005;43(1):13–16.
- 34. Keith DA. The detection of abnormalities in the jaws. A survey. Br Dent J. 1973;134(4):129-135.
- 35. Alattar MM, Baughman RA, Collett WK. A survey of panoramic radiographs for evaluation of normal and pathologic findings. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1980;50(5):472-478.
- 36. Mourshed F. A roentgenographic study of dentigerous cyst. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1964;18(1):47-53.
- Guven O, Keskin A, Akal UK. The incidence of cysts and tumors around impacted third molars. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2000;29(2):131-135.
- 38. Rakprasitkul S. Pathologic changes in the pericoronal tissues of unerupted third molars. Quintessence Int. 2001;32(8):633-638.
- 39. Lopes V, Mumenya R, Feinmann C, Harris M. Third molar surgery: an audit of the indications for surgery, post-operative complaints and patient satisfaction. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 1995;33(1):33-35.
- 40. Venta I. Predictive model for impaction of lower third molars. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1993;76(6):699-703.
- 41. Laskin DM. Cirurgia bucal y maxillo facial. Panamericana, Buenos Aires, 1987;17-30.
- 42. Stephens RG, Kogon SL, Reid JA. The unerupted or impacted third molar- a critical appraisal of its pathological potential. J Can Dent Assoc. 1989;55(3):201-207.



SURGICAL MANAGEMENT OF PANCREATITIS

Tamer AKAY¹

¹ Uzman Doktor, Bandırma Devlet Hastanesi, op.dr.tamerakay@gmail.com

ACUTE PANCREATITIS

In the last 20 years, the incidence of acute pancreatitis has increased. Many of the patients develop a mild and self-limited course; however 10-20% of the patients have a rapidly progressive inflammatory response, which is associated with long-term hospitality period and important morbidity and mortality. Patients with mild pancreatitis have a mortality rate which is below 1%; however this rate increases to 10-30% in severe pancreatitis. The most frequent cause of death is multiple organ failure in this patient group. Mortality has a two-mode distribution in pancreatitis: in the first 2 weeks – it is also known as the early stage -, multiple organ failure is the final consequence of an intense inflammatory cascade, which is triggered with the pancreas inflammation initially. The mortality, which occurs in late stage, is generally caused by the septic complications (20th ed.; Sabiston Textbook of Surgery, 2017).

Pathophysiology

Activation of intra-acinous pancreatic enzyme induces the auto-digestion of normal pancreatic parenchyma. In response to this first action, the cells secrete proinflammatory cytokines such as tumour necrosis factor-alpha acinar (TNF- α) and interleukin (IL) -1, IL-2, and IL-6. These mediators do not lead to pancreatic injury, they disseminate the response locally and systemically. As a consequence, TNF- α , IL-1, and IL-7, neutrophils and macrophages accumulate in pancreatic parenchyma, and they cause more prostaglandin release. The local inflammatory response damages the micro circulation of pancreas and exacerbates the pancreatitis more by increasing the permeability further. The inflammatory cascade limits itself approximately in 80-90% of the patients. Intense release of inflammatory mediators into systemic circulation occurs in very few patients. The mortality, which is seen in the early stage of pancreatitis, is the result of this permanent inflammatory response (Bhatia et al., 2005, p. 132).

Biliary or Gallbladder Stone Pancreatitis

There are strong evidences regarding that gallbladder stones initiates a pancreatitis attack through the temporary or permanent obstruction of the distal common biliary duct vent in the ampulla of Vater, however the definitive pathogenesis of the subsequent pancreas inflammation remains uncertain. The treatment shall depend on the severity of the attack and the presence of obstructive jaundice and/or acute cholangitis, after the gallbladder stone pancreatitis diagnosis is made (Uhla et al., 2002, p. 565).

Alcohol-Induced Pancreatitis

Alcohol has harmful impacts on pancreas. It triggers proinflammatory pathways such as nuclear factor κB (NF- κB), which increases the production of TNF- α and IL-1. Furthermore, it increases the expression and ac-

tivity of the caspases. Caspases are the proteases, which mediates apoptosis. In addition, alcohol reduces the pancreatic perfusion, induces the sphincter of oddi spasm, and obstructs the pancreatic ducts via the precipitation of the proteins within the ducts (10th ed.; Schwartz's Priciples of Surgery, 2015).

Anatomical Obstruction

AP has been defined in patients having pancreatic tumours, parasites, and congenital defects. Pancreatic divisum is an anatomical variation, which is present in 10% of the population. Its relation with AP is controversial. The patients with this variation, have 5-10% risk for AP development caused by the relative outlet obstruction in the minor papilla. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) with minor papillotomy and stenting may be beneficial for this type of patients. Ascaris lumbricoides infection and annular pancreas are the rare anatomical obstacles which are linked with AP (Heyries et al., 2002, p. 376).

Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Induced Pancreatitis

AP is the most common complication following ERCP, and it is seen in 5% of the patients. When diagnosis methods are compared, AP is more common in patients, who have undergone treatment procedures. It is more common in patients, who have multiple cannulation interventions, Oddi sphincter dysfunction, and abnormal imaging of the secondary pancreatic ducts following the injection of contrast agent. The clinical course is mild in 90-95% of the patients (Elmunzer et al., 2012, p. 1414).

Drug-Induced Pancreatitis

2% of AP cases are caused by drugs. The most common are sulphonamides, metronidazole, erythromycin, tetracycline, didanosine, thiazide, furosemide, 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutalyl-coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase inhibitors (statins), azathioprine, 6-mercaptopurine, 5-aminosalicylic acid, sulfasalazine, valproic acid, and acetaminophen. More recently, the antiretroviral agents, which are used in the treatment of AIDS, have been shown in AP (Jones et al., 2015, p. 45).

Metabolic Factors

It is envisaged that hypercalcemia leads to pancreatic injury, causing ductal obstruction and afterwards pancreatitis attacks through the activation of intraductal precipitation of trypsinogen, trypsin, and calcium. AP is developed approximately in 1.5-13% of the patients having primary hyperparathyroidism (Khoo et al., 2009, p. 2115). AP is more common in patients having Type I, II, or V hyperlipidaemia. Patients having a triglyceride level higher than 1000 mg/dL should be suspected. A triglyceride level higher than 2000 mg/dL verifies the diagnosis. AP is not induced by

hypothyroidism, diabetes mellitus, and alcohol-induced hypertriglyceridemia typically (Kyriakidis et al., 2006, p. 259).

Miscellaneous Conditions

The blunt and penetrating abdominal trauma may be related with AP respectively at a rate of 0.2% and 1%. Long-term intraoperative hypotension and excessive pancreatic manipulation during the abdominal surgery may also result with AP. Pancreatic ischemia along with the acute pancreatic inflammation may be developed following the splenic artery embolization. Scorpion toxin and perforated duodenal ulcers are among the other rare causes (Debi et al., 2013, p. 9003).

Clinical Symptoms

The cardinal symptom of AP is epigastric or periumbilical pain, which spreads to the back. Typically, continuous pain, nausea, or vomiting are seen approximately in 90% of the patients. The pain is stable, therefore, if the pain disappears or wears off, then another diagnosis must be considered. Dehydration, weak skin turgor, tachycardia, hypotension, and dry mucosa may be seen in patients with AP. Excessively dehydrated and older patients may also display changes in mental state. The rare findings include lateral and periumbilical ecchymosis (respectively, Grey Turner's and Cullen's signs). Both of them are the indicators of retroperitoneal haemorrhage associated with severe pancreatitis. In patients having concomitant choledocholithiasis or oedema compressing the intrapancreatic section of the common duct in the head of pancreas, it may occur with jaundice. Decrease in the left respiratory sounds or less frequently pleural effusion secondary to AP in the right hemithorax may be seen (Cappell, 2008, p. 889).

Diagnosis

The keystone of AP diagnosis is clinical findings plus the increase of ribonuclease levels in plasma. A three-time or greater amylase or lipase increase verifies the diagnosis. The serum half-life of amylase is shorter than that of lipase. Determining the lipase levels is a more precise indicator in order to make a diagnosis, in patients, who do not apply to emergency service within the first 24-48 hours following the onset of symptoms. Furthermore, lipase is a more specific AP indicator, because serum amylase levels may increase in a range of cases such as disease of peptic ulcer, mesenteric ischemia, salpingitis, and macroamylasemia. Patients with AP are typically hyperglycaemic; besides they may have an abnormal increase in their leucocytosis and liver enzyme levels. Increase of alanine aminotransferase levels in serum within the context of AP, which is confirmed with high pancreatic enzyme levels, have a positive predictive value of 95% in the diagnosis of acute biliary pancreatitis (Kiriyama et al., 2010, p. 24).

Imaging Studies

Although the simple abdominal radiographies are not helpful for the diagnosis of pancreatitis, they may help to exclude other cases such as perforated ulcer disease. The benefit of ultrasonography regarding the diagnosis of pancreatitis is limited with the intraabdominal fat and increasing intestinal gas. However, an increase in combined liver transaminases and pancreatic enzyme levels, and the presence of gallbladder stone in the ultrasonography have a greater sensitivity (97%) and specificity (100%) regarding the diagnosis of acute biliary pancreatitis. Today, the contrast-enhanced computerized tomography (CT) is the best method in the assessment of pancreas, particularly if it is carried out with a CT scanner having multidetector. The most valuable contrast phase of pancreatic parenchyma assessment is the portal venous phase, which enables the assessment of viability of the pancreatic parenchyma, amount of peripancreatic inflammation, and intraperitoneal abdominal free-air or fluid collections (after 65-70 seconds following the injection of contrast agent). Unenhanced CT scan may be valuable in patients having renal failure, by defining the fluid collections or extraluminal air. Abdominal magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is useful in assessing the degree of necrosis, inflammation, and free fluid presence. Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) has an important role in the assessment of the patients with unexplained or recurrent pancreatitis; because it enables a complete scan of the biliary and pancreatic duct anatomy. In addition, administration of intravenous (IV) secretin increases the pancreatic duct secretion, which causes temporary disintegration of the pancreatic duct. Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) may play an important role in the persistent choledocholithiasis assessment, in the formation of gallbladder stone pancreatitis (Surlin et al., 2014, p. 16544).

Assessment of the Severity of Disease

The earliest scoring system, which has been designed in order to assess the severity of AP, was introduced by Ranson et al. The Ranson score has a low positive predictive value (50%) and a high negative predictive value (90%). Therefore, it is mainly used to exclude severe pancreatitis or to estimate the mortality risk (Bedirli et al., 2003, p. 97).

The severity of AP may also be addressed with Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Assessment (APACHE II) score. Its primary advantage is being able to be used during admission and being repeatable at any time. APACHE II has a positive predictive value of 43%, and a negative predictive value of 89% (Aliosmanoğlu et al., 2012, p. 500).

Balthazar and his partners have created the CT pancreatitis severity index, by using the imaging features. This index links the CT findings with the result of the patient. Computerized Tomography Severity Index (CTSI) in Acute Pancreatitis: CTSI 0-3, mortality 3%, morbidity 8%; CTSI 4-6, mortality 6%, morbidity 35%; CTSI 7-10, mortality 17%, morbidity 92% (Leung et al., 2005, p. 6049).

C-reactive protein (CRP) is an inflammatory indicator, which peaks 48-72 hours after the initiation of pancreatitis, and which is related with the severity of the disease. A CRP level of 150 mg / mL or more defines a severe pancreatitis. The greatest limitation is being not able to be used during admission (Khanna et al., 2013, p. 1).

Treatment

Regardless of the cause or severity of the disease, the keystone of AP treatment is aggressive fluid resuscitation with isotonic crystalloid solution. The rate of administration should be personalized and adjusted on the basis of age, comorbidities, vital signs, mental state, skin turgor, and urination. The patients, who do not respond to the initial fluid resuscitation or who have significant kidney, cardiac, or respiratory comorbidities, generally require an invasive monitoring having central venous access and with a Foley catheter. In addition to fluid resuscitation, continuous pulse oximeter is required in patients with AP, because one of the most common systemic complications of AP is hypoxemia, which is caused by acute pulmonary damage associated with this disease. Patients should receive additional oxygen in order to keep the arterial saturation over 95%.

Particularly morphine, which is among the narcotics, is preferred usually in order to ensure an efficient analgesia. An increase in Oddi sphincter pressure is one of the effects, which is explained after the systemic application of morphine. Notwithstanding, there are not any evidences regarding that narcotics have a negative impact on the results of the patients with AP. It has not any proven benefit in the treatment of AP with antiproteases (for instance; gabexat mesylate, aprotinin), platelet activating factor inhibitors (for instance; lexipafant), or pancreatic secretion inhibitors.

Nutritional support has a vital importance in the treatment of AP. Oral feeding may not be possible due to ileus, pain, or intubation. In addition, recurrent pain is developed in 20% of the patients with severe AP, shortly afterwards the restart of the oral path. Enteral nutrition and total parenteral nutrition (TPN) are the basic options in providing this nutrition support (TPN). Despite there are not any differences in mortality rates between these two forms of nutrition, enteral nutrition is linked with less complications, and it reduces the need for pancreatic surgery. Although TPN provides the most nutritional need; it is associated with mucosal atrophy, decrease in intestinal blood flow, risk of excessive bacterial growth in small intestine, antegrade colonization with colonic bacteria, and increasing bacterial translocation. Enteral nutrition should not be used instead of TPN, when applicable.

Routine antibiotic prophylaxy is not recommended in severe AP, in order to prevent the complications caused by the infection. Some benefits of routine antibiotic prophylaxy in selected intestinal decontamination in preventing the infection were demonstrated. Probiotic prophylaxy is not recommended (Besselink et al., 2013, p. 1).

Special Topics:

*Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography:

Early ERCP, with or without sphincterotomy, was firstly supported in order to reduce the severity of pancreatitis; because the obstructive theory of AP indicates that pancreatic injury is a result of the obstruction of pancreatic duct. However, three randomized studies have demonstrated that ERCP was only useful for the patients having severe acute biliary pancreatitis. The groups of United Kingdom and Hong Kong, which have undertaken the first randomized controlled studies of ERCP and endoscopic sphincterotomy (ES), supported the early intervention in severe acute pancreatitis, independent from the presence of obstructive jaundice and/or acute cholangitis. The results of the 3 randomized controlled studies from Germany, which were conducted in acute pancreatitis associated with gallbladder stone, have demonstrated that ERCP and ES must be limited with the patients having biliary sepsis or obstructive jaundice. There are studies, which have reported that immediate and early ERCP was successful in 95% of the patients having biliary pancreatitis clinically. In these studies, choledocholithiasis was diagnosed as 69%, and ES was performed with a morbidity of 3% in all of them (Oría et al., 2007, p. 10).

Routine use of ERCP is not indicated in the patients having mild pancreatitis; because obstruction of bile duct is generally temporary, and it is recovered within 48 hours following the onset of the symptoms. The recent randomized clinic studies demonstrate that the sphincterotomy, which is applied in cases of moderate acute biliary pancreatitis, have a positive impact on the prognosis of the disease at a significant level. ERCP in severe acute biliary pancreatitis is indicated for those developing cholangitis and having persistent bile duct obstruction, which is displayed with the other imaging methods such as EUS. In old-aged patients, who have low performance status or severe comorbidities hindering the surgery, ERCP with sphincterotomy is a safe alternative in order to prevent recurrent biliary pancreatitis (Behrns et al., 2008, p. 629).

*Laparoscopic cholecystectomy:

In patients, who had pancreatitis, the rate of recurrent pancreatitis development ranges between 32-61%. It has been reported that the pancreatitis was more complicated in the recurrent pancreatitis attack. Therefore, cholecystectomy after the symptoms of pancreatitis are subsided and choledoch exploration when necessary are recommended during the hospitalization, for the patients having mild biliary pancreatitis. In severe biliary pancreatitis, it is recommended to carry out endoscopic sphincterotomy at the time of hospitalization of the patient and to delay the gallbladder surgery afterwards the severity of the biliary pancreatitis is subsided (Girgin et al., 2011, p. 141).

Complications:

Sterile and Infected Peripancreatic Fluid Collections:

The presence of acute abdominal fluid during AP attack is identified in 30-57% of the patients. Fluid collections are not surrounded by epithelial or fibrotic capsule, unlike the pseudocysts and cystic neoplasia of pancreas. The treatment is supportive, because most of the fluid collections shall be absorbed by the peritoneum automatically. Fever, leucocytosis, and stomach ache indicate that this fluid is infected, and if there is infection, then percutaneous drainage and IV antibiotic administration must be carried out (Banks et al., 2013, p. 102).

Pancreatic Necrosis and Infected Necrosis:

Pancreatic necrosis may reveal itself as the non-pancreatic parenchymal or peripancreatic fat involvement. Pancreatic necrosis is developed in 20% of the patients with AP. Contrast-enhanced CT is the most reliable technique in diagnosing the pancreatic necrosis. Infection is the primary complication of pancreatic necrosis. The risk is directly related with the amount of necrosis; the infection risk is 22% in patients having pancreatic necrosis, which involves less than 30% of the gland. The risk increases up to 37% in those, whose pancreatic necrosis involves 30-50% of it, and up to 46% when more than 70% of it is affected. This complication is generally associated with the bacterial translocation, which involves the enteric flora (Petrov et al., 2010, p. 813).

Conducted studies recommend intense conservative treatment, suggesting that the chance of the necrosis be infected within the first 14 days is very low. The surgical intervention to be performed in this period may increase the current inflammatory response in the patient. However, in some patients performing a surgical intervention may be necessary in also this phase. These are the patients, whose APACHE II scores are increased, general condition is worsened, and findings of multiple organ failure (MOF) are not recovered, or number of MOF is increased, despite the intense conservative treatment. Furthermore, the patients, in which severe necrosis issues are developed (arterial haemorrhage, organ puncture, etc.), are the candidates for immediate surgical intervention (Nieuwenhuijs et al., 2003, p. 111). The most reliable method in determining whether the infection is developed or not in necrosis is entering into the necrotic tissue with a needle, taking the material, and performing its bacteriological examination (culture or direct staining) with the guidance of CT or US. The sensitivity of this method has been reported as 88%, and its specificity as 90%, and false negative rate as up to 4%. However, infection investigation must be carried out in necrosis immediately via this method, in persons, which more than 50% of the organ is necrotic, particularly in those, whose MOF findings are exacerbated, which the sepsis findings are detected, there are not any descriptor causes regarding the worsened general condition, whose APACHE II score and C-reactive protein examination are increased. Considering that the chance of being infected after the 15th day following the necrosis shall be increased, this investigation may be repeated at one-week intervals (Van Baal et al., 2014, p. 442).

The infected pancreatic necrosis must be suspected in patients having prolonged fever, leucocytosis, or progressive clinical worsening. The evidence of the air within the pancreatic necrosis, which is seen in CT scan, verifies the diagnosis, but it is a rarely seen finding. It is estimated that the infected pancreatic necrosis shall be developed approximately in one-third of the patients, who have suitable activity spectrum against the microorganisms penetrating into the pancreas and generally existing in necrotizing pancreatitis. With the increasing use of antibiotics, there has been a relative change, in which the rate of infection with gram-positive bacteria and fungi, was higher, 2-3 weeks after the initiation of antibiotic treatment mainly from the gram-negative bacteria. After the infection is demonstrated, IV antibiotic must be administered. Carbapenems are the initial treatment option, as they penetrate into the pancreas, and involve the spectrum. The alternative treatments include quinolones, metronidazole, third generation cephalosporins, and piperacillin (Büchler et al., 2000, p. 619).

Regarding the timing of the surgical intervention intended for the necrosis; it is recommended to delay the necrosectomy intervention afterwards the 15th day, preferably to the 3rd-4th week, as long as the general condition of the patient allows. This approach reduces the haemorrhage risk, and minimizes the loss of vital tissue related with the surgery, which is prone to the endocrine and exocrine pancreatitides caused by the surgery. Resective procedures should be avoided (pancreatectomy, etc.). They have high mortality and morbidity risks (Hollemans et al., 2018, p. 253).

Three methods are utilized in applications intended for the treatment of remaining small necrosis focuses and new necrosis areas which may be formed, following necrosectomy. These are simple passive drainage, continuous closed lavage, and zipper method. The traditional passive drainage is a simple drainage through a permanent drainage tube. Continuous

closed lavage is consisted of a continuous local irrigation with physiological saline of 6-8 litre/day via a pair of permanent tubes with lumen, and continues until the necrotic tissue discharge is observed. Open drainage is carried out directly through the open wound on the abdominal wall. The same procedure is repeated as it is planned (in every 2-3 days) by packing the retroperitoneal space and less pouch with gauze patch and until the necrotic tissue is no longer observed. The studies have demonstrated that the patients, who had been treated with continuous closed lavage, had the best results. In another article related with continuous closed lavage, laparotomy / debridement is applied 12 or 13 times again to the approximately 35 of the patients, and therefore the reported results may not be accepted as a pure assessment of the effect of continuous closed lavage. It is difficult to reach to a conclusion from the current evidences, whether the continuous closed lavage or open drainage (or zipper method) is better, and in the recent years one of these drainage techniques has been selected by the surgeons freely according to the size of the infected necrotic tissue. When the necrotic tissue is placed around the pancreas, then continuous closed lavage is selected, and open drainage is recommended in case the necrotic area expands to the right and/or left paracolic gutter from the stem of the mesocolon (Isaji et al., 2006, p. 48).

In recent days, attempts of new approaches are being seen in the treatment of pancreatic necrosis. In the beginning of 1996, Gagner defined the laparoscopic debridement and necrosectomy for the treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis with three different minimal invasive approaches: (1) transgastric drainage, (2) retrogastric retrocholic debridement, and (3) a completely retroperitoneoscopic technique (2). It has been demonstrated that the percutaneous approach to the infected pancreatic necrosis was safe and applicable in multiple retrospective case series. Laparoscopic necrosectomy may ensure a better access to the fluid collections, which are not suitable for endoscopic approach. This may facilitate a more comprehensive debridement of the cavity. It has been demonstrated that the laparoscopic approach was also safe in a several small case series. However, there is a significant injury potential in intra-abdominal organs or vascular structures during laparoscopic-aided necrosectomy. Despite the pre-election of the patients, it has demonstrated a very high rate of complication, including the fistula (20-60%) and haemorrhage (15%) (Bello & Matthews, 2012, p. 6829).

In 1998, Freeny et al. have reported a series of patients with infected acute necrotizing pancreatitis, for the first time, only through CT-guided percutaneous catheter drainage. Freeny et al. have developed the percutaneous drainage technique, which also includes the necrotomy (28 F), not only by discharging the infected necrosis passively, but also at the same time adding aggressive irrigation through the percutaneous catheters with large vents (28 F). 37 patients with necrotizing pancreatitis and uncontrolled sepsis were treated (Baudin et al., 2012, p. 192).

In 2010, the Holland Pancreatitis Study Group conducted a randomized study, which assesses the open necrosectomy and percutaneous drainage, following the minimal invasive retroperitoneal drainage for necrotizing and infected pancreatitis. The results demonstrated that the long-term complications and mortality rates were better, when compared with the open necrosectomy group. Percutaneous retroperitoneal necrosectomy was combined with the disruption of necrotic pancreas and peripancreatic tissue with a trap catheter and Dormia baskets, continuous lavage of the cavity, and recurrent endoscopic imaging of the cavity fragment. The approach has the theoretical advantage of not transmitting intraperitoneal infection from the necrotic area, when compared with laparoscopy. This technique provides access to the areas, which are not reached with endoscopy, and to the potential for removing all necrotic tissues within the region (Van Santvoort et al., 2011, p. 1254).

In the recently published study of PANTER (The Minimal Invasive Step-up Approach and Maximal Necrosectomy in Patients with Acute Necrotizing Pancreatitis), the approach is a "step by step" approach, in which the first step is the percutaneous or endoscopic transgastric approach. With this study, a decrease from 69% to 40% in mortality and major complications, a decrease from 38% to 16% in long-term complications, and a decrease at a rate of 12% in the medical cost of each patient have been determined (Van Santvoort et al., 2010, p. 1491). 3D is important in this approach:

Delay: It is the period of medical follow-up with the support of antibiotics and nutrition, until the necrosis is encapsulated.

Drain: Percutaneous catheter drainage (PCD) and Endoscopic transluminal drainage (ETD).

Debridement: Video-aided retroperitoneal debridement (VARD), retroperitoneal percutaneous necrosectomy (MIRPN), Laparoscopic transgastric necrosectomy (LTN), and Endoscopic transluminal necrosectomy (ETN).

At least, 30% of the patients with infected necrotizing pancreatitis are being treated only with catheter drainage successfully. Today, it is not possible to foreseen that which patients are in need of necrosectomy. Hollemans et al. have conducted a predictive study in relation with this matter. In this study, it has been found that the male gender, multiple organ failure, increase of pancreatic necrosis percentage, and heterogeneity of the collection were the negative determinants for the success of the catheter drainage in infected necrotizing pancreatitis (Hollemans et al., 2016, p. 787).

In the study of mini-invasive surgical intervention in infected pancreatic necrosis, conducted by Li et al., the treatment was divided into four successive stages: percutaneous catheter drainage (PCD), mini-incision drainage (MID), video-aided debridement (VAD), and open surgery. 18 of 54 cases (33.3%) were treated after PCD; 13 of them with uncontrolled infection (24.1%) were treated after MID; and the remaining 19 cases (35.2%) were treated after VAD. Open surgical intervention was not carried out. The overall mortality was 7.4% (4/54), and the incidence of complication was 12.9% (7/54). In this study, it is foreseen that the gradual mini-invasive techniques may be accepted as the first option (Li et al., 2016, p. 508).

Minimal invasive and open surgery techniques in necrotizing pancreatitis were compared in the study conducted by Wroński et al. Primary open necrosectomy was carried out in 22 of 70 patients, and 48 patients were treated with minimal invasive techniques (percutaneous and endoscopic drainage). Rates of postoperative new-onset organ failure and staying in intensive care unit were significantly lower in the minimal invasive group; gastrointestinal fistulas have occurred more frequently after open necrosectomy. As a consequence of the study, the idea regarding that the minimal invasive treatment should be preferred instead of open necrosectomy in the initial treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis was accepted (Wroński et al., 2017, p. 22).

The most extensive study, which compares the minimal invasive and endoscopic techniques with open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis, is the study conducted by Van Brunschot and Hollemans. In this study, individual data of 1980 patients have been collected and analysed. They combined 15 original data, which has been obtained from the published and unpublished patient cohorts (51 hospitals, 8 countries), and newly collected data. It was found that it is related with low mortality rates, when minimal invasive surgery and endoscopic necrosectomy are compared with open necrosectomy in the patients with necrotizing pancreatitis and high risks (Van Brunschot et al., 2018, p. 697).

In another study, surgical set-up approach and endoscopic set-up approach were compared. In this study, the endoscopic ultrasonography-guided transluminal drainage and percutaneous catheter drainage monitored with video-aided retroperitoneal debridement were compared. As a result of the study, it has been proven that the endoscopic step-up approach was not superior to the surgical step-up approach in reducing the major complications or mortality in patients with infected necrotizing pancreatitis. However, pancreas fistulas and hospitalization periods were determined lower in the endoscopy group (Van Brunschot et al., 2018, p. 51).

In the study of PANTER, which was published in 2010 (2005-2008), it has been suggested that a surgical set-up approach reduced the mortality or major complications, when compared with open necrosectomy, and 35% of the patients were treated successfully only through a simple catheter drainage, for infected necrotizing pancreatitis. However, a concern exists regarding that the minimal invasive treatment increases the need of re-intervention for residual peripancreatic necrotic collections and for other complications in long term. Therefore, Hollemans et al. have conducted a long-term follow-up study (2008-2015). In long-term follow-ups, it has been seen that incisional hernia, exocrine or endocrine pancreatic failure were developed at significantly lower rates in the patients within set-up approach group. Any differences were not seen in additional drainage procedures, or pancreatic surgery, or acute pancreatitis recurrence, or formation of chronic pancreatitis, or Izbicki pain score, between the both two groups. As a result of this study, it has been found that necrotizing pancreatitis was superior to open necrosectomy, without the increased risk of re-intervention (Hollemans et al., 2019, p. 1016).

Pancreatic Abscess

It is the most common complication, which requires intervention following necrosectomy. Mostly, the pancreatic abscess is the consequence of a residual or recurrent infection. In general, pancreatic abscesses are developed during the disease or afterwards (usually after five weeks). Minimal invasive treatment strategies may be carried out easily in many of these cases, due to their less aggressive behaviours and limited localizations. A new aggressive endoscopic approach includes the use of N-butyl-2-cyanacrylate for the impermeability of pancreatic fistula after cystogastrostomy or cystoduodenostomy balloon dilatation, daily endoscopic necrosectomy, and lavage of saline solution, following the synchronous EUS-guided multiple transmural and/or transpapillary drainage procedures, in the patients having pancreatic necrosis and pancreatic abscess (Seewald et al., 2005, p. 92).

Pancreatic Pseudocysts

Pancreatic pseudocysts are seen in 5-15% of the patients having peripancreatic fluid collection after AP. As a definition, the capsule of pseudocyst is consisted of collagen and granulation tissue, and it is not covered with epithelium. Typically, at least 4-8 weeks is required for the development of fibrotic reaction. Symptoms are developed in 50% of the patients having pancreatic pseudocysts. Permanent pain, early satiety, nausea, weight loss, and increased levels of pancreatic enzymes in plasm suggest this diagnosis. The diagnosis is verified via CT or MRI. The characteristic features of the pancreatic pseudocysts include high amylase levels, which are associated with the absence of mucin and low carcino-embryonic antigen (CEA) levels (Habashi & Draganov, 2009, p. 38).

The following are the generally accepted indications for the drainage treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts:

(1) concomitance of symptoms such as stomach ache;

(2) complication due to infection or haemorrhage;

(3) increase in size during the observation period;

(4) a diameter of 6 cm or above;

(5) no-tendency for a decrease in size at least during the observation period of 6 weeks.

In current studies, there are not any reports in contradiction to the indications from (1) to (3); however (4) and (5) "criteria of 6 cm and 6 weeks" are not considered as the absolute indications for drainage, as the pseudocysts with a diameter of 6 cm or above may be dissolved spontaneously after an observation period lasting 6 weeks or more.

Percutaneous, endoscopic, and surgical drainage (primarily cystoenteric anastomose) are among the drainage procedures of pancreatic pseudocysts. It is considered that the percutaneous drainage, which is the least invasive and which has a cure rate of 80-100%, is a promising alternative to the surgical drainage. A prospective controlled study provided a single-stage cure rate of percutaneous drainage and surgical drainage respectively as 77% (20/26) and 73% (18/26), there are not any significant differences between them (Varadarajulu et al., 2013, p. 583).

However, there are increasing evidences regarding that the transgastric and transduodenal endoscopic drainage are the safe and efficient approaches for the patients having pancreatic pseudocysts in close contact with stomach and duodenum (defined as <1 cm). In addition, EUS concomitant transpapillary drainage may be tried in pancreatic pseudocysts communicating with the main pancreatic duct. Endoscopic dilatation and stent placement are carried out in patients, which the stenosis of the pancreatic duct and pancreatic pseudocyst is associated (Lerch et al., 2009, p. 614).

Surgical treatment is indicated in patients, who do not respond to conservative treatment, percutaneous drainage, or endoscopic drainage, and which infection and/or haemorrhage accompany with. The definitive treatment depends on the location of the cyst. The pancreatic pseudocysts, which are tied close to the stomach, should be treated with cystogastrostomy. The pancreatic pseudocysts, which are in close contact with duodenum and located in the head of pancreas, are treated with cystoduodenostomy. Finally, some pseudocysts are not in contact with the stomach or duodenum. The surgical treatment for these patients is a Roux-en-Y cystojejunostomy. The surgical cystoenterostomy is successful in ensuring the immediate cyst drainage in over 90% of the cases (Hauters et al., 2004, p. 1645).

Pancreatic Acids and Pancreaticopleural Fistulas

Although it occurs very rarely, the complete disruption of the pancreatic duct may cause fluid accumulation at a significant level. This must be suspected in patients, who have AP attack, and which abdominal distension is developed at significant degree and which free intraabdominal fluid is developed. Typically, high amylase and lipase levels are seen in paracentesis. The treatment is consisted of the abdominal drainage, which is combined with the endoscopic placement of pancreatic stent. Failure of this treatment requires surgical treatment (Gómez-Cerezo et al., 2003, p. 568).

The frequency of pancreatic fistulas is low. Only 0.4% of the patients have this complication following the acute attack. However, the incidence of this complication increases in patients having other complications after AP: it is seen in 4.5% of the patients having pancreatic pseudocysts, and in 40% of the patients having infected necrosis following the surgical debridement. The treatment is conservative for most of the patients (Zerem, 2014, p. 13879).

Pancreatic duct fistula to the pleural space is rarely described. Dyspnoea, stomach ache, cough, and chest pain may be listed among the symptoms, which indicate this situation. The diagnosis is verified with the chest radiography, thoracentesis, and CT scan. The amylase levels above 50.000 IU in pleural fluid verify the diagnosis. It is more frequently seen after the alcoholic pancreatitis, and it is associated with pancreatic pseudocysts in 70% of the patients. The initial treatment requires chest drainage, parenter-al nutrition support, and octreotide administration. 60% of the patients give response to this treatment. Endoscopic sphincterotomy and stent placement is necessary in the permanent treatment (Machado, 2012, p. 1).

Vascular Complications

Haemorrhage into the gastrointestinal system, retroperitonea or peritonea space, which threats the life, is seen only in 1-3% of the patients. The most common vein, which is affected, is the splenic artery; however it has been found that superior mesenteric artery or cystic artery were also affected. It was suggested that pancreatic elastases damages the veins, and causes formation of pseudoaneurysm. Spontaneous laceration causes massive haemorrhage. Clinical findings include sudden onset of abdominal pain, tachycardia, and hypotension. Selective angiography is the "golden standard", which is used in order to localize the active haemorrhage due to the vascular necrosis. Angiographic approach of catheter embolization may be life-saving, while it was necessary to manage the vascular complications through the surgical methods in the past. The mortality rate ranges between 28-56% (Balachandra & Siriwardena, 2005, p. 489).

Pancreatic inflammation may also produce vascular thrombosis; usually the affected vein is the splenic vein, however portal may expand to the venous system in severe cases. In imaging, splenomegaly displays gastric variations and splenic vein obstruction. Thrombolytic has been defined in the acute early phase, but many of the patients may be treated conservatively. Recurrent upper Gastrointestinal haemorrhage attacks, which are caused by venous hypertension, should be treated with splenectomy (Heider et al., 2004, p. 876).

Compartment Syndrome

Severe multiple organ dysfunction syndrome and high mortality exist in the patients having severe acute pancreatitis and abdominal compartment syndrome, which is treated with the surgical decompression. Surgical decompression may improve the kidney or respiratory functions. Early surgical decompression is associated with the reduction of the mortality in the patients having severe acute pancreatitis, early multiple organ dysfunction syndrome, and abdominal compartment syndrome. It is explained that, particularly the placement of drainage catheter into the abdomen is the first stage treatment, thus it enables us both to remove the intraabdominal fluid, and reduce the intraabdominal pressure (Mentula et al., 2010, p. 764).

CHRONIC PANCREATITIS

Unlike AP, the histological feature of chronic pancreatitis (CP) is the permanent inflammation associated with the atrophy of pancreatic parenchyma, and irreversible fibrosis. These histological features are associated with the chronic pain and insufficiency of endocrine and exocrine, which reduce the life quality of these patients significantly. The frequency of chronic pancreatitis affects 3-10 / 100,000 persons (Etemad & Whitcomb, 2001, p. 682).

Risk Factors

Extreme alcohol consumption, chronic duct obstruction, trauma, pancreatic divisum, cystic dystrophia of duodenal wall, hyperparathyroidism, hypertriglyceridemia, autoimmune pancreatitis, tropical pancreatitis, hereditary pancreatitis, and idiopathic chronic pancreatitis are among the risk factors (Coté et al., 2011, p. 266).

Clinical Symptoms

Pain is the primary symptom of chronic pancreatitis. The life quality of these patients is affected significantly due to the reduction of oral intake, interaction with the daily activities, and dependency to the narcotic

analgesic drugs. Nausea and vomiting are not common in the early stage, however they may emerge as the disease progresses. Pancreatic inflammation and fibrosis not only affect the pancreatic ducts, but also they reduce the number and function of the acinar cells. At least 90% of them must be non-functional before steatorrhea, diarrhoea, and other malabsorption symptoms are developed. Diseases, which are associated with the deficiency of fat soluble vitamin, such as haemorrhage, osteopenia, and osteoporosis, are developed in severe cases. Exocrine deficiency is seen in 80-90% of the patients having chronic pancreatitis, which continues for a long period. Furthermore, chronic pancreatitis also affects the populations of islet-cell. As a result, 40-80% of the patients shall have the clinical symptoms of diabetes mellitus. Typically, diabetes mellitus emerges years after the onset of stomach ache and pancreatic exocrine deficiency. Jaundice or cholangitis is seen in 5-10% of the patients, due to the fibrosis of the distal common bile duct. The dense scar on the head of the pancreas may cause severe nausea, vomiting, and stomach ache, by clogging also the duodenum. The secondary upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage into the portal or splenic vein thrombosis is the rare indication of chronic pancreatitis (Braganza et al., 2011, p. 1184).

Diagnosis

Imaging Studies

The diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis may be difficult during the course of the disease; because the correlation between the symptoms and the structural changes displayed in imaging studies is weak. The CT findings, which are seen most frequently in chronic pancreatitis, include dilated pancreatic duct (68%), parenchymal atrophy (54%), and pancreatic calcifications (50%). The other findings are peripancreatic fluid, focal pancreatic expansion, biliary duct dilatation, and irregular pancreatic parenchyma contour. CT has a sensitivity of 56-95% and a specificity of 85-100% in the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis. In addition to making a diagnosis, CT is particularly useful in assessing the complications such as the disruption of the pancreatic duct, pseudocysts, portal and splenic vein thrombosis, splenic and pancreaticoduodenal artery pseudoaneurysms (Nair et al., 2007, p. 1679).

MRI is a reliable alternative in order to assess the patients with chronic pancreatitis. Sensitivity for the diagnosis of pancreatic calcifications is lower, however MRI is useful for detecting the changes, which indicate the chronic inflammation such as the intensity of pancreatic parenchyma, pancreatic atrophy, and the irregularities in the contour. In addition, MRCP with secretin injection is particularly useful in the assessment of the intraductal stenosis and disruption of pancreatic duct (Choueiri et al., 2010, p. 114). ERCP should be considered as a therapeutic method in the patients, which pancreatic duct complications suitable for the endoscopic treatment such as stricture, stone, pseudocysts, and biliary stenosis, are developed. It is suggested that it may be the golden standard technique in diagnosing the chronic pancreatitis cases, which may not be diagnosed with Endoscopic Ultrasonography (EUS) imaging methods. Furthermore, it has an important place in also diagnosis and treatment of the cystic lesions of pancreas. A panel, which is consisted of endosonographs, has defined the criteria required for the diagnosis of the chronic pancreatitis, which is known as Rosemont criteria. Histological inflammation, atrophy, and fibrosis evidences are the golden standards for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis (Catalano et al., 2009, p. 1251).

Functional Tests

Measurement of faecal elastase 1 level is a non-invasive study, which is preferred in order to diagnose the pancreatic exocrine deficiency (Gok et al., 2008, p. 213).

Treatment

Medical Treatment

The primary purpose in the treatment of these patients is to alleviate the symptoms. An optimal treatment requires the multidisciplinary team to follow a systematic and well-structured treatment plan. Patient consultancy is an important component; because the current evidences suggest that this disease is irreversible, however progress of disease may be delayed. The patients should be encouraged strongly to quit drinking alcohol and smoking cigarettes. Besides, the other risk factors such as hypertriglyceridemia must be treated, and modification of diet (thus, low-fat diet) may be beneficial for some patients. Selection of the analgesic is the keystone of the treatment, as the most patients develop pain during the natural course of the disease. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medications is the first stage of the treatment. A moderate pain, which does not give response to non-steroidal anti-inflammatory medications, should be treated with tramadol or propoxyphene. Patients, who do not give response to these suggestions and who have severe pain, should be treated with strong and long-term narcotics (De-Madariaa et al., 2013, p. 18).

Interventional Therapy: Endoscopic Treatment

ERCP is the primary method in the treatment of symptomatic pancreatic duct obstruction through dilatation and polyethylene stent placement. It must be noted that pancreatic cancer is present in the differential diagnosis of pancreatic duct stenosis. However, the probability that the endoscopic treatment of the malign diseases should be considered has been excluded completely, after a comprehensive assessment, which includes CT, MRCP, or EUS. The surgical resection must be carried out, if a concern of malign disease is present. Endoscopic stone extraction should be considered for the patients having secondary pain to the pancreatic Stones and pancreatic duct dilatation. Extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy and ERCP, which is preferred afterwards, may be necessary for the treatment of the affected large stones. The rate of success ranges between 44-77% in this technique. Stenting the pancreatic duct along with the stone extraction may provide benefit, by alleviating the obstruction (Cahen et al., 2007, p. 676).

Endoscopic Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis: Clinical Guide of European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE):

European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) recommends extracorporeal shockwave lithotripsy / ERCP as the first stage intervention option for the treatment of painful, uncomplicated chronic pancreatitis. Clinical response should be assessed in 6-8 weeks; if it is not satisfactory, then the state of the patient should be discussed in a multidisciplinary team again. Surgical options should be considered in patients, which bad results are foreseen, particularly following the endoscopic treatment (Recommendation degree B). ESGE recommends extracorporeal shockwave lithotripsy as a first stage, whether combined with the extraction of the spalls endoscopically or not, depending on the proficiency of the centre, for the treatment of chronic pancreatitis associated with radiopaque stones of ≥ 5 mm, which obstructs the main pancreatic duct (Recommendation note B).

ESGE recommends the stent change within 1 year, along with the placement of a single 10-Fr plastic stent, for the treatment of the chronic pancreatitis associated with the dominant stenosis of the main pancreatic duct (Recommendation degree C). ESGE recommends the discussion of the current options (for instance, endoscopic placement of multiple pancreatic stents, surgical) in a multidisciplinary team, in the patients having ductal stenosis continuing after the removal of 12-month single plastic stent (Recommendation note D).

ESGE recommends endoscopic drainage as a first stage treatment in order to treat the chronic pancreatic pseudocysts, which are open to endoscopic access, and uncomplicated (Recommendation degree A).

The selection between the endoscopic and surgical treatment for the treatment of the biliary stenosis associated with chronic pancreatitis should depend on the local proficiency, comorbidities of the patient, and the expected patient adaptation with the recurrent endoscopic procedures (Recommendation note D). In case endoscopy is selected, ESGE recommends the temporary placement of multiple, collateral, plastic biliary stent (Recommendation class A) (Dumonceau et al., 2012, p. 784).

Surgical Treatment

The most frequent surgical indication is the pain in the patients with chronic pancreatitis. Furthermore, the other indications are the obstruction of the common bile duct and duodenum, pseudocysts along with the pancreatic duct pathology, resistant pancreatic fistulas, and the suspicion of malignancy. Selection of the surgical procedure depends on the symptoms, which require palliation, and the presence or absence of the pancreatic duct dilatation. In general, patient having an expanded pancreatic duct (which the diameter is defined as > 7 mm) require a decompression procedure; and the patients having an undilated pancreatic duct or small duct disease require a resectional procedure (Malya et al., 2018, p. 15).

The surgical interventions intended for chronic pancreatitis are classified under two main titles. These are 'drainage' and "resection" procedures. The pancreatic duct dilatations, which we encounter frequently in chronic pancreatitis patients, are resolved with the drainage procedures. The decompression procedures are frequently applied in chronic pancreatitis cases, which the pancreatic duct is dilated. In 1958, Puestow and Gilleby have defined Roux-en-Y pancreaticojejunostomy longitudinally. In 1960, Partington and Rochell have defined collateral longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy without resection, and this procedure is known as Modified Puestow. Pain control is ensured in 61-91% of the patients in short term with this procedure, which can be applied with low mortality and morbidity rates; However pain emerges again approximately in 30% of the patients in 3-5 years (Van Loo et al., 2010, p. 1079).

Procedures with resection are applied in patients, whose pancreatic duct is not wide, and which malignancy suspicion is present, and conservative methods are inefficient. Pancreaticoduodenectomy, pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy, pancreatic head resection, in which duodenum is protected (Beger), and Frey operation, in which longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy is applied along with the duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection are the primary techniques, which are applied for this purpose (Zeytunlu et al., 2005, p. 23).

Pancreaticoduodenectomy, which is procedure having a high morbidity, ensures the pain control in 71-89% of the patients in chronic pancreatitis. Pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy, in which the diet is more efficient, has been another option. The most important disadvantage of these methods is the significant disruption in the pancreatic endocrine and exocrine functions with the resection of duodenum. Total pancreatectomy is an option, which may be applied to the patients, whose findings do not regress, and who have severe function losses, despite the surgical procedures. However, severe disruption in endocrine functions is the most important disadvantage of this method (Jimenez et al., 2000, p. 293).

Although the resection procedures are efficient in the pain control, hybrid methods have been defined due to the function loss. Duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection, which was defined by Beger, in 1980, is the most well-known among these methods. The Frey procedure, which was defined in 1987, is the modification of Beger and Partington methods. In this method, the pancreatic cervix section is preserved, and excessive haemorrhage is avoided. At the same time, drainage of the pancreatic duct is ensured in pancreatic body and tail sections (Strate et al., 2005, p. 591).

Hamburg procedure is the modification by combining the drainage and local resection, in order to treat the small ducts within the Frey procedure. The secondary and the tertiary ducts are drained by means of the lateral pancreaticojejunostomy with V-formed incision made on the ventral pancreas. Elimination of the permanent pain (pain score was reduced 95%), improvement in life quality (life quality improvement index was 67%), 0% hospitality mortality, and 15.4% morbidity was reported with Hamburg procedure. Izbicki et al. have conducted a prospective, randomized study, which compares Frey procedure and pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduo-denectomy. In this study, patients who had underwent Frey procedure, had a low morbidity rate (19%), and a better life quality score (71%) (Yekebas et al., 2006, p. 940).

Farkas et al. have conducted a study, which compares Berne modification and pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy. In this study, they have reported shorter operation period, less intraoperative blood loss, lower postoperative morbidity, shorter hospitalization period, and better life quality in the patients, to whom Berne modification has been applied (Farkas et al., 2003, p. 29).

Farkas et al. have described pancreatic head resection and longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy, without applying lateral pancreaticojejunostomy. This approach has been described by Gloor et al. as the Berne modification. However, if inflammation is present in the great duct or in the mucosa of the duct, extension of the longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy may be performed in order to prevent the recurrent stricture (Gloor et al., 2001, p. 21).

Aspelund et al. have compared the Frey procedure and duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection method, and any differences regarding the pain control and major complications have not been found between the two procedures (Aspelund et al., 2005, p. 400).

Riediger et al. have investigated the longterm results of the pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy, Frey procedure, and duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection methods in their study, and any differences have not been found regarding the pancreatic endocrine and exocrine deficiency (Riediger et al., 2007, p. 949).

Koninger et al. have compared the Berne modification and duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection method in their study, and any differences have not been found in pain control (Koninger et al., 2008, p. 490).

In the prospective randomized study conducted by Andersen et al.; the local resection with or without the pancreatic head duct drainage and the duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection method have provided more efficient results than the pancreaticoduodectomy, with low morbidity and mortality. Local resection of the pancreatic head provides the advantage of the lowest cost and early prevention of the morbidity and postoperative diabetes. Late incidence of recurrent pain, diabetes, and exocrine deficiency have been determined same for the each three surgical approaches. Local resection of the pancreatic head is seem to provide the best results, and the lowest risk for the treatment of chronic pancreatic pain (Andersen & Frey, 2010, p. 18).

Cahen et al. have conducted a randomized study, which compares the endoscopic and surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in patients having advanced chronic pancreatitis. Additional drainage has been required in 68% of the patients, who had been treated with endoscopy, when compared with the surgical group, in which it was 5%. As a result, less procedures and less pain have occurred in the patients, which the surgery was applied, when compared with the patients, who had endoscopy. Furthermore, almost half of the patients, who have been treated with endoscopy, underwent surgery finally (Cahen et al., 2011, p. 1690).

Sutherland et al. have demonstrated that islet-cell autotransplantation may improve the pain and life quality in patients with total pancreatectomy, who have dependency to the narcotics. It has been found that significant islet functions were preserved in more than two thirds of the patients, who had received islet-cell autotransplantation, and independency to insulin has been seen in one fourth of the adults and in the half of the children (Sutherland et al., 2012, p. 409).

Biliary strictures.

Chronic scar and fibrosis of the pancreatic head is resulted with the compression of the intrapancreatic section of the common bile duct. Radiological evidences have been found for the bile duct expansion up to the one third of the patients having chronic pancreatitis, biliary obstruction is seen in 6% of the patients. Biliary strictures are typically appear as a long symmetric stenosis, which includes the intrapancreatic section of the common bile duct in MRCP or ERCP. Temporary bile duct decompression with plastic stents is indicated with IV fluid and antibiotic treatment in the patients, who apply with cholangitis. The chronic pancreatitis may be treated with distal common bile duct stenosis stent placement in long term. Multiple, spontaneous stents are seem to be superior to the single stent placement, and may be useful in long term. Thus, it causes almost normalization of the bio-chemical tests of the liver functions and increase of distal common bile duct diameter. Placement of multiple stents has reduced the need for surgical procedures. Pancreastoduodectomy is indicated in the patients, which the malign diseases are not excluded before the surgery. A Roux-en-Y hepaticojejunostomy is an alternative treatment method for the patients, who do not have malign disease evidence or a significant indication, which prevents the resection of the pancreatic head (Catalano et al., 2004, p. 945).

Duodenal stenosis.

Duodenal stenosis is developed in patients up to 1.2% of having chronic pancreatitis. Stomach ache, nausea, vomiting, and significant weight loss may be listed among the clinical findings. The differential diagnosis include the causes of secondary gastric outlet obstruction to the upper gastrointestinal malign neoplasms and gastroparesis. Patients with severe malnutrition require IV hydration, nutritional support, and gastric decompression. The permanent treatment requires gastrojejunostomy (Vijungco et al., 2003, p. 1258).

Pancreatic pseudocyst.

Pancreatic pseudocysts are developed more frequently in patients with chronic pancreatitis, when compared with AP. Pseudocyst is developed in 30-40% of the patients. Spontaneous pancreatic pseudocyst is present only in 10% of the patients. The treatment indications include patients having secondary symptoms to stomach, duodenum, or biliary compression, and the complications associated with pancreaticopleural fistulas, rupture or spontaneous haemorrhage. Alternative treatments in treatment include endoscopic and surgical drainage. In a prospective randomized study, it has been demonstrated that the endoscopic approach for simple pancreatic pseudocysts have provided a more rapid improvement in life quality, and less hospital expenses (Varadarajulu et al., 2013, p. 583).
References

- Aliosmanoğlu, İ., Gül, M., Tekeş, F., Türkoğlu, A., & Ülger, B. V. et al. (2012). Surgical treatment results of acute necrotising pancreatitis and affecting factors on mortality. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Investigations*, 3(4), 500-504.
- Andersen, D. K., & Frey, C. F. (2010). The evolution of the surgical treatment of chronic pancreatitis. *Annals of Surgery*, 251(1), 18-32.
- Aspelund, G., Topazian, M. D., & Lee, J. H. et al. (2005). Improved outcomes for benign disease with limited pancreatic head resection. *J Gastrointest Surg*, 9, 400-409.
- Balachandra, S., & Siriwardena, A. K. (2005). Systematic appraisal of the management of the major vascular complications of pancreatitis. *The American Journal of Surgery*, 190(3), 489-495.
- Banks, P. A., Bollen, T. L., Dervenis, C., Gooszen, H. G., & Johnson, C. D. et al. (2013). Classification of acute pancreatitis-2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. *Gut*, 62, 102-11.
- Baudin, G., Chassang, M., Gelsi, E., Novellas, S., & Bernardin, G. et al. (2012). CT-guided percutaneous catheter drainage of acute infectious necrotizing pancreatitis: assessment of effectiveness and safety. *American Journal of Roentgenology*, 199, 192-199.
- Bedirli, A., Sözüer, E. M., Sakrak, Ö., Babayigit, H., & Yılmaz, Z. (2003). Comparison of the results of early, delayed and elective surgery in biliary pancreatitis. *Turk J Gastroenterol*, 14(2), 97-101.
- Behrns, K. E., Ashley, S. W., Hunter, J. G., & Carr-Locke, D. (2008). Early ercp for gallstone pancreatitis: for whom and when? *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery*, 12(4), 629–633.
- Bello, B., & Matthews, J. B. (2012). Minimally invasive treatment of pancreatic necrosis. World J Gastroenterol, 18(46), 6829-6835.
- Besselink, M., van Santvoort, H., Freeman, M., Gardner, T., Mayerle, J., Vege, S. S., & Werner, J. Et al. (2013). Working group IAP/APA acute pancreatitis guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. *Pancreatology*, 13(4), 1-15.
- Bhatia, M., Wong, F. L., Cao, Y., Lau, H. Y., & Huang, J. et al. (2005). Pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis. *Pancreatology*, 5, 132–144.
- Braganza, J. M., Lee, S. H., McCloy, R. F., & McMahon, M. J. (2011). Chronic pancreatitis. *The Lancet*, 377(9772), 1184-1197.
- Büchler, M. W., Gloor, B., Müller, C. A., Friess, H., & Seiler, C. A. et al. (2000). Acute necrotizing pancreatitis: treatment strategy according to the status of infection. *Annals Of Surgery*, 232(5), 619–626.
- Cahen, D. L., Gouma, D. J., Laramée, P., Nio, Y., & Rauws, E. A. J. et al. (2011). Long-term outcomes of endoscopic vs surgical drainage of the

138 Tamer AKAY

pancreatic duct in patients with chronic pancreatitis. *Gastroenterology*, 141(5), 1690-1695.

- Cahen, D. L., Gouma, D. J., Nio, Y., Rauws, E. A. J., & Boermeester, M. A. et al. (2007). Endoscopic versus surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in chronic pancreatitis. *N Engl J Med*, 356, 676-684.
- Cappell, M. S. (2008). Acute pancreatitis: etiology, clinical presentation, diagnosis and therapy. *Medical Clinics of North America*, 92(4), 889-923.
- Catalano, M. F., Linder, J. D., George, S., Alcocer, E., & Geenen, J. E. (2004). Treatment of symptomatic distal common bile duct stenosis secondary to chronic pancreatitis: comparison of single vs. multiple simultaneous stents. *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*, 60(6), 945-952.
- Catalano, M. F., Sahai, A., Levy, M., Romagnuolo, J., & Wiersema, M. et al. (2009). EUS-based criteria for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis: the Rosemont classification. *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*, 69(7), 1251-1261.
- Choueiri, N. E., Balci, N. C., Alkaade, S., & Burton, F. R. (2010). Advanced imaging of chronic pancreatitis. *Current Gastroenterology Reports*, 12(2), 114–120.
- Coté, G. A., Yadav, D., Slivka, A., Hawes, R. H., & Anderson, M. A. (2011). Alcohol and smoking as risk factors in an epidemiology study of patients with chronic pancreatitis. *Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology*, 9(3), 266-273.
- Debi, U., Kaur, R., Prasad, K. K., Sinha, S. K., & Sinha, A. et al. (2013). Pancreatic trauma: a concise review. *World J Gastroenterol*, 19(47), 9003–9011.
- De-Madariaa, E., Abad-González, A., Aparicioa, J. R., Aparisic, L., & Boadasd, J. et al. (2013). The Spanish pancreatic club's recommendations for the diagnosis and treatment of chronic pancreatitis: part 2 (treatment). *Pancreatology*, 13(1), 18-28.
- Dudeja, V., Christein, J. D., Jensen, E. H., & Vickers, S. M. (2017). Exocrine pancreas. *Sabiston Textbook of Surgery*. 20th Edition pp1520-37.
- Dumonceau, J. M., Delhaye, M., Tringali, A., Dominguez-Munoz, J. E., & Poley, J. W. et al. (2012). Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: european society of gastrointestinal endoscopy (ESGE) clinical guideline. *Endoscopy*, 44(08), 784-800.
- Elmunzer, B. J., Scheiman, J. M., Lehman, G. A., Chak, A., & Mosler, P. A. (2012). Randomized trial of rectal indomethacin to prevent post-ercp pancreatitis. *N Engl J Med*, 366, 1414-1422.
- Etemad, B., & Whitcomb, D. C. (2001). Chronic pancreatitis: diagnosis, classification, and new genetic developments. *Gastroenterology*, 120(3), 682-707.
- Farkas, G., Leindler, L., & Daroczi, M. et al. (2003). Organ preserving

pancreatic head resection in chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg, 90, 29-32.

- Fisher, W. E., Andersen, D. K., Windsor, J. A., Saluja, A. K., & Brunicardi, F. C. (2015). Pancreas. *Schwartz's Priciples of Surgery*. Tenth Edition pp 1351-90.
- Girgin, M., Türkoğlu, A., Ayten, R., Çetinkaya, Z., & Mulla, M. et al. (2011). Laparoscopic cholecystectomy in acute biliary pancreatitis. *Ulusal Cerrahi Dergisi*, 27(3), 141-144.
- Gloor, B., Friess, H., & Uhl, W. et al. (2001). A modified technique of the Beger and Frey procedure in patients with chronic pancreatitis. *Dig Surg*, 18, 21-25.
- Gok, S., Saydam, G. S., Aydın, C., Yazıhan, N., & Uskudar, O. et al. (2008). Clinical importance of fecal elastase in the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis. *New Medical Journal*, 25, 213-216.
- Gómez-Cerezo, J., Cano, A. B., Suárez, I., Soto, A., Ríos, J. J., & Vázquez, J. J. (2003). Pancreatic ascites: study of therapeutic options by analysis of case reports and case series between the years 1975 and 2000. *The American Journal of Gastroenterology*, 98(3), 568-577.
- Habashi, S., & Draganov, P. V. (2009). Pancreatic pseudocyst. World J Gastroenterol, 15(1), 38–47.
- Hauters, P., Weerts, J., Navez, B., Champault, G., & Peillon, C. et al. (2004). Laparoscopic treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts. *Surgical Endoscopy And Other Interventional Techniques*, 18(11), 1645–1648.
- Heider, T. R., Azeem, S., Galanko, J. A., & Behrns, K. E. (2004). The Natural history of pancreatitis-induced splenic vein thrombosis. *Ann* Surg, 239(6), 876–882.
- Heyries, L., Barthet, M., Delvasto, C., Zamora, C., Bernard, J. P., & Sahel, J. et al. (2002). Long-term results of endoscopic management of pancreas divisum with recurrent acute pancreatitis. *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*, 55(3), 376-381.
- Hollemans, R. A., Bakker, O. J., Boermeester, M. A., Bollen, T. L., & Bosscha, K. et al. (2019). Superiority of step-up approach vs open necrosectomy in long-term follow-up of patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. *Gastroenterology*, 156(4), 1016-1026.
- Hollemans, R. A., Bollen, T. L., Van Brunschot, S., Bakker, O. J., & Ali, U. A. et al. (2016). Predicting success of catheter drainage in infected necrotizing pancreatitis. *Annals of Surgery*, 263(4), 787-792.
- Hollemans, R. A., Hallensleben, N. D. L., Mager, D. J., Kelder, J. C., & Besselink, M. G. et al. (2018). Pancreatic exocrine insufficiency following acute pancreatitis: systematic review and study level metaanalysis. *Pancreatology*, 18(3), 253-262.
- Isaji, S., Takada, T., Kawarada, Y., Hirata, K., & Mayumi, T. et al. (2006). JPN Guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis: surgical management. *J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg*, 13, 48–55.

- Jimenez, R. E., Castillo, C. F., Rattner, D. W., Chang, Y. C., & Warshaw, A. L. (2000). Outcome of pancreaticoduodenectomy with pylorus preservation or with antrectomy in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. *Ann Surg*, 231(3), 293–300.
- Jones, M. R., Hall, O. M., Kaye, A. M., & Kaye, A. D. (2015). Druginduced acute pancreatitis: a review. *The Ochsner Journal*, 15, 45–51.
- Khanna, A. K., Meher, S., Prakash, S., Tiwary, S. K., & Singh, U. et al. (2013). Comparison of Ranson, Glasgow, MOSS, SIRS, BISAP, APACHE-II, CTSI Scores, IL-6, CRP, and procalcitonin in predicting severity, organ failure, pancreatic necrosis, and mortality in acute pancreatitis. *HPB Surgery*, Article ID 367581, p, 1-10.
- Khoo, T. K., Vege, S. S., Abu-Lebdeh, H. S., Ryu, E., & Nadeem, S. et al. (2009). Acute pancreatitis in primary hyperparathyroidism: a population-based study. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 94(6), 2115–2118.
- Kiriyama, S., Gabata, T., Takada, T., Hirata, K., & Yoshida, M. et al. (2010). New diagnostic criteria of acute pancreatitis. *Journal of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Sciences*, 17(1), 24–36.
- Koninger, J., Seiler, C. M., & Sauerland, S. et al. (2008). Duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection-a randomized controlled trial comparing the original Beger procedure with the Berne modification. *Surgery*, 43, 490-498.
- Kyriakidis, A. V., Raitsiou, B., Sakagianni, A., Harisopoulou, V., & Pyrgioti, M. et al. (2006). Management of acute severe hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. *Digestion*, 73, 259–264.
- Lerch, M. M., Stier, A., Wahnschaffe, U., & Mayerle, J. (2009). Pancreatic pseudocysts. observation, endoscopic drainage, or resection? *Dtsch Arztebl Int*, 106(38), 614–621.
- Leung, T. K., Lee, C. M., Lin, S. Y., Chen, H. C., & Wang, H. J. et al. (2005). Balthazar computed tomography severity index is superior to Ranson criteria and APACHE II scoring system in predicting acute pancreatitis outcome. *World J Gastroenterol*, 11(38), 6049–6052.
- Li, A., Cao, F., Li, J., Fang, Y., & Wang, X. et al. (2016). Step-up miniinvasive surgery for infected pancreatic necrosis: results from prospective cohort study. *Pancreatology*, 16(4), 508-514.
- Machado, N. O. (2012). Pancreaticopleural fistula: revisited. diagnostic and therapeutic. *Endoscopy* 2012; Article ID 815476, p, 1-5.
- Malya, F. Ü., Taşçı, Y., Kunduz, E., Karatepe, O., & Dolay, K. (2018). Our surgical experience in chronic pancreatitis. *Bezmialem Science*, 6, 15-20.
- Mentula, P., Hienonen, P., Kemppainen, E., Puolakkainen, P., & Leppäniemi, A. (2010). Surgical decompression for abdominal compartment syndrome in severe acute pancreatitis. *Arch Surg*, 145(8), 764-769.

- Nair, R. J., Lawler, L., & Miller, M. R. (2007). Chronic pancreatitis. *American Family Physician*, 76(11), 1679-1688.
- Nieuwenhuijs, V. B., Besselink, M. G. H., van Minnen, L. P., & Gooszen, H. G. (2003). Surgical management of acute necrotizing pancreatitis: a 13-year experience and a systematic review. *Scand J Gastroenterol*, 239, 111–116.
- Oría, A., Cimmino, D., Ocampo, C., Silva, W., & Kohan, G. et al. (2007). Early endoscopic intervention versus early conservative management in patients with acute gallstone pancreatitis and biliopancreatic obstruction. *Ann Surg*, 245(1), 10–17.
- Petrov, M. S., Shanbhag, S., Chakraborty, M., Phillips, A. R. J., & Windsor, J. A. (2010). Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. *Gastroenterology*, 139(3), 813-820.
- Riediger, H., Adam, U., & Fischer, E. et al. (2007). Long-term outcome after resection for chronic pancreatitis in 224 patients. *J Gastrointest Surg*, 11, 949-959.
- Seewald, S., Groth, S., Omar, S., Imazu, H., & Seitz, U. et al. (2005). Aggressive endoscopic therapy for pancreatic necrosis and pancreatic abscess: a new safe and effective treatment algorithm. *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*, 62(1), 92-100.
- Strate, T., Taherpour, Z., Bloechle, C., Mann, O., & Bruhn, J. P. et al. (2005). Long-term follow-up of a randomized trial comparing the beger and frey procedures for patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis. *Ann* Surg, 241(4), 591–598.
- Surlin, V., Săftoiu, A., & Dumitrescu, D. (2014). Imaging tests for accurate diagnosis of acute biliary pancreatitis. *World J Gastroenterol*, 20(44), 16544–16549.
- Sutherland, D. E. R., Radosevich, D. M., Bellin, M. D., Hering, B. J., & Beilman, G. J. et al. (2012). Total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation for chronic pancreatitis. *journal of the American College of Surgeons*, 214(4), 409-424.
- Uhla, W., Warshawb, A., Imriec, C., Bassid, C., & McKayc, C. J. et al. (2002). IAP Guidelines for the Surgical Management of Acute Pancreatitis. *Pancreatology*, 2, 565–573.
- Van Baal, M. C., Bollen, T. L., Bakker, O. J., Goor, H., & Boermeester, M. A. et al. (2014). The role of routine fine-needle aspiration in the diagnosis of infected necrotizing pancreatitis. *Surgery*, 155(3), 442-448.
- Van Brunschot, S., Hollemans, R. A., Bakker, O. J., Besselink, M. G., & Baron, T. H. et al. (2018). Minimally invasive and endoscopic versus open necrosectomy for necrotising pancreatitis: a pooled analysis of individual data for 1980 patients. *Gut*, 67, 697-706.

142 Tamer AKAY

- Van Brunschot, S., Van Grinsven, J., Van Santvoort, H. C., Bakker, O. J., & Besselink, M. G. et al. (2018). Endoscopic or surgical step-up approach for infected necrotising pancreatitis: a multicentre randomised trial. *The Lancet*, 391(10115), 51-58.
- Van Loo, E. S., Van Baal, M. C. P. M., Gooszen, H. G., Ploeg, R. J., & Nieuwenhuijs, V. B. (2010). Long-term quality of life after surgery for chronic pancreatitis. *BJS*, 97(7), 1079-1086.
- Van Santvoort, H. C., Bakker, O. J., Bollen, T. L., Besselink, B. G., & Alı, U. A. et al. (2011). A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome. *Gastroenterology*, 141, 1254-1263.
- Van Santvoort, H. C., Besselink, M. G., Bakker, O. J., Hofker, H. S., & Boermeester, M. A. et al. (2010). A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. *N Engl J Med*, 362, 1491-1502.
- Varadarajulu, S., Bang, J. Y., Sutton, B. S., Trevino, J. M., & Christein, J. D. et al. (2013). Equal efficacy of endoscopic and surgical cystogastrostomy for pancreatic pseudocyst drainage in a randomized trial. *Gastroenterology*, 145(3), 583-590.
- Vijungco, J. D., & Prinz, R. A. (2003). Management of biliary and duodenal complications of chronic pancreatitis. *World Journal of Surgery*, 27(11), 1258-1270.
- Wroński, M., Cebulski, W., Witkowski, B., Jankowski, M., & Kluciński, A. et al. (2017). Comparison between minimally invasive and open surgical treatment in necrotizing pancreatitis. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 210, 22-31.
- Yekebas E. F., Bogoevski D., & Honarpisheh H., et al. (2006). Longterm follow-up in small duct chronic pancreatitis: a plea for extended drainage by "V-shaped excision" of the anterior aspect of the pancreas. *Annals of Surgery*, 244(6), p. 940.
- Zerem E. (2014). Treatment of severe acute pancreatitis and its complications. *World J Gastroenterol*, 20(38), 13879–13892.
- Zeytunlu, M., Aynacı, M., Fırat, Ö., Nart, D., & Tekeşin, O. et al. (2005). Pancreatic resection for quality of life in chronic pancreatitis. *Academic journal of gastroenterology*, 4(1), 23-28.



EFFECTS OF PROBIOTICS ON ORAL HEALTH

Tuğba DEMİR¹, Hakan DEMİR²

¹ Dr. Öğr. Üyesi , Sivas Cumhuriyet University, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Department of Food Hygiene and Technology, tugba@cumhuriyet.edu.tr

² Prof., Sivas Cumhuriyet University, Faculty of Dentistry, Department of Prosthodontics,

Introduction

The oral cavity is like an entrance door of the body and is home to many microorganisms. It is stated in the literature studies that there are more than 700 species of microorganisms in the oral cavity. This variety of hosts, consisting of gram-negative and gram-positive microorganisms, is in equilibrium with the body defense system. This balance can turn in favor of opportunistic microorganisms as a result of nutritional habits, saliva pH changes, and changes in body health. If acidic pH increases, the incidence of tooth decay increases, and as saliva ph becomes basic, the incidence of dental calculus and periodontal ailments increase (1).

These microorganisms include prokaryotes and some eukaryotes (protozoa, yeasts, mycoplasma, candida, spirochetes), which are divided into two groups, mostly Gram-positive (*Streptococcus, Enterococcus, Micrococcus, Peptococcus, Peptosteptococcus, Lactobacillus, Corynebacterium, Actinomyces, Arachnia, Rothia, Eubacterium, Propioni bacterium, Bifidobacterium, Bacillus and Clostridium*) and Gram-negative (*Nisseria, Veillonela, Campylobacter, Eikenella, Actinobacillus, Capnocytophaga, Heamophilus, Simonsiella, Bactertoides, Fusobacterium, Porphyromonas, Provotella, Laptotrichia and Wolinella*). All of the microorganisms found in the oral cavity are often referred to as oral microbiota, oral microflora, or oral microbiome (2).

Oral diseases are a serious public health problem, as localized health problems such as dental caries and periodontal problems can cause an infection that may affect other organs of the body due to a hidden infection. According to NIH, the national institute for aging, the oral cavity needs planned individual care, such as brushing teeth twice a day, using regular mouthwash, and flossing to keep away from disease (3). Various oral probiotic strains are available for the prevention and treatment of caries, bad breath, and mouth diseases.

When probiotics are taken in sufficient numbers, they are defined as living microorganisms that have positive effects on host health. Probiotics play a powerful role in oral care as a preservative. Bacteriotherapy in the form of probiotic bacteria with inhibitors is a promising and low-cost agent, the effect of which has now been developed on oral pathogens.

Significant progress has been made in the field of functional and health food from probiotics to the present. Traditionally, probiotics have been associated with gut health, and most of the clinical interest has focused on the prevention or treatment of gastrointestinal infections and diseases. However, in recent years, it has been reported that the bioavailability of probiotic bacteria has increased, including increasing adaptation to the immune system, treating or preventing respiratory infections, and preventing or alleviating allergies and atopic diseases. (4)

146 Tuğba DEMİR, Hakan DEMİR

It has been suggested that probiotics play an important role in the prevention and treatment of oral diseases such as tooth decay, periodontitis, bad breath, candida infections, and gingivitis (Figure 1). In recent years, the role of probiotics in maintaining ecological balance and its effectiveness in the normalization of oral microbiota has been an intensive research topic.

These studies are systematically summarized by many reviews in the past. (5)



Figure 1. Mechanism of action of probiotics in the oral cavity

It offers the opportunity to affect the development of mucosal and systemic immunity by regulating the entire microflora composition. Probiotics naturally colonize the oral cavity, reducing the harmful effects of all pathogenic microorganisms. As a result, they play an antimicrobial role. It contributes to the transformation of the entire infected area in the oral cavity from an environment rich in inflammatory cytokines to a better environment by living in its beneficial organisms. Thus, they contribute completely to systemic human health.

There are common types used in oral probiotic preparations. These; Lactobacillus bulgaricus, L. acidophilus, L. casei, L. helveticus, L. lactis, L. salivarius, L. plantarum, Streptococcus thermophilus, Enterococcus faecium, E. faecalis, Bifidobacterium and Saccharomyces boulardii.

In the use of ready-made preparations of probiotic microorganisms, there has been a shift towards a more robust routine treatment / care strategy in the past few years, helping with dental care. this situation is considered as a promising condition for dental health (6).

It has been reported that probiotics increase the life of removable den-

tures by preventing the adhesion of unwanted microorganisms in the oral flora. Studies on the role of probiotics in preventing oral diseases should increase. The purpose of this review is to review research to highlight the use of probiotics in oral care and to support the effectiveness of probiotic therapy on oral health.

2. Diseases and probiotics

Any adverse change in the resident oral microflora, their metabolic activity and their local distribution leads to various disease. The use of probiotics reverses the imbalance in the oral microbial equilibrium and effectively normalize the microbiota. The ability of probiotics to adhere to mucus and epithelial cells, as well as to co-aggregate, is one of the most important selection criteria for potential probiotic strains. (8) This may be due to the increased salivary levels of matrix metalloproteinase (MMP-9) and tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases (TIMP-1) following consumption of probiotics. Several studies have confirmed the antiviral activity of probiotics due to their immunomodulatory effect. A study by Khani et al. (9) suggests that L.rhamnosus enhances macrophage activation and viability for HSV-1 (Herpes Simplex Virus-1) elimination, when compared with non-probiotic *Escherichia coli*. A study by Cutler and Jotwani (10) suggests that probiotics modulate host immunity both systemically and locally.

Probiotics are administered to maintain or restore the natural micro-flora against a pathogen invasion, which is central to the development of the major oral diseases.

(1) Tooth decay

Tooth decay is generally defined as the localized chemical dissolution of the tooth surface. According to the Global Oral Health Database, caries prevalence ranges from 49% to 83% worldwide (11). *Streptococcus mutans* are the main causal organism in caries development (12).

The mutans family are very stable bacterial communities that can tolerate low pH. Low pH conditions, *Actinomyces spp., Atopobium spp., Bifidobacteria, non-mutated Streptococci, Propionibacterium spp.* It leads to an increase in such acidogenic species. Low pH conditions also leads to demineralization, which leads to erosion of tooth enamel (13).

A recent study (14) revealed that L. rhamnosus GG has the highest value of adhesion and inhibits *Streptococcus* by producing different antimicrobial components such as organic acid, hydrogen peroxide, carbon peroxide and diacetyl bacteriocins. (15) report a novel probiotic *Streptococcus dentisani*, isolated from dental plaque of caries-free individuals.

148 Tuğba DEMİR, Hakan DEMİR

In a study by Lin, Chen, Tu, Wang, and Chen (2017) (16) four probiotic strains of *Lactobacilli* displayed strong inhibitory effects on Streptococcus mutans, isolated from children with active caries, with the inhibition rate reaching 70–90%.

In the study of Petersson et al (17)., pH value the combination of L. rhamnosus LB21 with fluoride has been shown to be very effective in reducing caries in schoolchildren and also in mineralization of tooth enamel in older adults.

Cagetti et al. (2013) (18) observed regular consumption of probiotic milk containing *L.rhamnosous* GG and L. reuteri reduced *S. mutans* associated caries risk and initial caries development.

Rodriguez et al. (2016) (19) observed that after consuming *L. rham-nosus* SP1 (10^7 cfu/mL) supplemented probiotic milk for ten months the caries prevalence in preschool children dropped from 65.8% to 54.4%.

(2) Plaque

Dental plaque is considered as the single most important factor that causes dental caries.

It is a whole where a wide variety of physical, metabolic, and molecular interactions take place. Plaque provides a favorable environment for the simultaneous protection of the growth of pathogenic microorganisms from antimicrobial agents and host defenses.

The plaque can be removed with a toothbrush in the most effective way, if the regular plaque is not removed from the tooth surface, it can cause tartar formation, which can lead to gum problems, tooth decay and even tooth loss (20).

Probiotics can modulate the systemic immune system by neutralizing the freely available electron charge, and also reduce mucosal permeability and reduce plaque initiation.

In an invitro study of *Streptococcus thermophilus* and *Lactococcus lactis* strains, they were reported to adhere to the saliva-coated hydroxyapatite surface. (20).

(3) Gingivitis

Porphyromonas gingivalis is the most common organism causing gingivitis. It can colonize the lower gingival areas and lead to the progression of chronic inflammatory diseases. As a result, it surrounds the gingival epithelial cells and causes tissue damage. There are some parameters of gingivitis, these are inflammatory parameters such as GI (Gingival Index) and BOP (bleeding in probing) (21). Probiotic strains help manage the gingivitis by helping to keep the oral cavity flora in balance. Acidogenic probiotic bacteria such as *Lactobacilli, Streptococci* and *Bifidobacterium* release antimicrobial substances that have inhibitory effect against pathogens through co-aggregation, production of toxic byproducts and competing for substrates. Nisin, a commercially available antimicrobial agent found effective in the reduction of plaque buildup and gingivitis in beagle dogs as compared to treatment with chlorhexidine and a placebo (22).

Schlagenhauf et al.(23) have been reported that regular consumption of lozenges containing *L. reuteri* is beneficial in controlling pregnancy-related gingivitis and plaque coverage in healthy pregnant women. In a study investigating the level of proinflammatory cytokines found in gingival crevicular fluid, it was reported that the use of gum containing *L. reuteri* contributed to the reduction of proinflammatory cytokines in gingival crevicular fluid (24).

(4) Periodontitis

Periodontal diseases are the most common inflammatory destructive conditions that include both soft and hard tissue. *Porphyromonas gingivalis, Treponema denticola, Tannerella forsythia, A. actinomycetemcomitans, Bacteroides sp., Actinomyces sp., Staphylococcus intermedius*, and *Candida albicans* are the common pathogens associated with chronic periodontitis. In periodontal diseases, plaque accumulation is the main actor as in dental caries. Periodontal diseases can extend to deeper supporting structures that lead to destruction of the periodontal ligament and alveolar bone.

According to the World Health Organization, 15-20% of middle-aged (35-44 years) adults face tooth loss due to severe periodontal (gum) diseases. Periodontal pathogens less frequently can invade systemic circulation and cause end toxemia, complicate pregnancy outcomes and cause diabetes and nosocomial pneumonias (25).

Probiotics help in periodontitis by stabilizing the oral microbialflora. Most strains of Lactobacillus suppress growth of periodontal pathogens. Many latest studies showed application of beneficial bacteria, as an adjunct to scaling and root planing, can inhibit the recolonization of periodontopathogen and in overall pocket depth reduction and clinical attachment gain. Probiotics adhere to dental tissues as a part of the biofilm (or plaque) and compete with the growth of cariogenic bacteria or periodontal pathogens (26). Matsubara et al. (27) reported that probiotic bacteria can be used as an adjunct to traditional therapy and can be used as periodontitis with no side effects in the host. They can increase the antimicrobial effect of removal of the mechanical plate, reduce the need. It is stated that they can replace antibiotics for surgical intervention and treatment of human periodontal infections in the future.

(5) Halitosis

Gram-negative bacteria (*Fusobacterium nucleatum, Porphyromonas gingivalis, Prevotella intermedia and Treponema denticola*) break down food proteins to produce volatile sulfur compounds (VSCs: hydrogen sulfide, methyl mercaptan and dimethyl sulfide). this happens under Anaerobic conditions, which contributes to the progression of periodontal diseases and the formation of bad breath (28). These volatile compounds originating from the oropharynx or expired alveolar air contain sulfur-containing gases such as hydrogen sulfide, methanethiol and dimethyl sulfide (29).

In addition, there are situations caused by gases such as indole, scatole, putresin, cadaver and acetone. These are among the most dominant causes of bad breath. The irritating commensal microflora balance present in bad breath is responsible for bad and unwanted odors. Besides the health problem of the mansion, the bad smell is an important psychological condition for social life (29, 30).

Conclusion

Oral health is important on individuals' quality of life and is in a direct relationship with welfare. Oral diseases can limit the individual's capacity to feed, communicate and smile. As a result, the individual decreases the quality of life in his personal and social life. In vitro and in vivo studies have revealed that probiotic strains are effective in preventing a mouth health problem in individuals and have an important role in the recovery of this process. In literature studies, probiotics are important in inhibition of oral pathogenic microorganisms. As a result, it has been found that when the probiotic preparations developed are used regularly and regularly (1-2 weeks), they prevent or reduce oral diseases significantly. If we associate the improvement of oral flora and indirectly with general health, it is thought that using oral probiotics to protect oral health will lead to important health problems.

Referenses

- 1. Palmer, R. J. (2014). Composition and development of oral bacterial communities. Periodontology, 64(1), 20–39.
- Dewhirst, F. E., Chen, T., Izard, J., Paster, B. J., Tanner, A. C., Yu, W. H., et al. (2010). The human oral microbiome. Journal of Bacteriology, 192(19), 5002–5017.
- Julkunen, A., Heikkinen, A. M., Söder, B., Söder, P.Ö., Toppila-Salmi, S., & Meurman, J. H. (2017). Autoimmune diseases and oral health: 30-year follow-up of a Swedish cohort. Dentistry Journal, 6(1), 1.
- 4. Ettinger, G., MacDonald, K., Reid, G., & Burton, J. P. (2014). The influence of the human microbiome and probiotics on cardiovascular health. GutMicrobes, 5(6), 719–728.
- Zaura, E., & Twetman, S. (2019). Critical appraisal of oral pre- and probiotics for caries prevention and care. Caries Research, 2019(53), 514–526.
- Martin-Cabezas, R., Davideau, J.L., Tenenbaum, H., Huck, O. (2016). Clinical efficacy of probiotics as an adjunctive therapy to non-surgical periodontal treatment of chronic periodontitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 2016;43:520–530.
- Schwandt, L. Q., van Weissenbruch, R., van der Mei, H. C., Busscher, H. J., & Albers, F. W. (2005). Effect of dairy products on the lifetime of PROVOX2 voice prostheses in vitro and in vivo. Head and Neck, 27, 471–477.
- Vuotto, C., Longo, F., & Donelli, G. (2014). Probiotics to counteract biofilm-associated infections: Promising and conflicting data. International Journal of Oral Science, 6(4), 189–194.
- Khani, S., M Hosseini, H., Taheri, M., R Nourani, M., & A Imani Fooladi, A. (2012). Probiotics as an alternative strategy for prevention and treatment of human diseases: a review. *Inflammation & Allergy-Drug Targets (Formerly Current Drug Targets-Inflammation & Allergy)*, 11(2), 79-89.
- 10. Cutler, C. W., & Jotwani, R. (2006). Dendritic cells at the oral mucosal interface. Journal of Dental Research, 85(8), 678–689.
- Frencken, J. E., Sharma, P., Stenhouse, L., Green, D., Laverty, D., & Dietrich, T. (2017). Global epidemiology of dental caries and severe periodontitis – A comprehensive review. Journal of Clinical Periodontology, 44(Suppl. 18), S94–S105.
- Krzyściak, W., Jurczak, A., Kościelniak, D., Bystrowska, B., & Skalniak, A. (2014). The virulence of Streptococcus mutans and the ability to form biofilms. European Journal of Clinical Microbiology & Infectious Diseases: Official Publication of the European Society of Clinical Microbiology, 33(4), 499–515.

152 Tuğba DEMİR, Hakan DEMİR

- Neel, E. A. A., Aljabo, A., Strange, A., Ibrahim, S., Coathup, M., Young, A. M., Bozec, L., & Mudera, V. (2016). Demineralization– remineralization dynamics in teeth and bone. International Journal of Nanomedicine 11, 4743–4763.
- Piqué, N., Berlanga, M., & Miñana-Galbis, D. (2019). Health benefits of heat-killed (tyndallized) probiotics: an overview. International Journal of Molecular sciences, 20(10), 2534.
- 15. López-López, A., Camelo-Castillo, A., Ferrer, M. D., Simon-Soro, Á., & Mira, A. (2017). Health-associated niche inhabitants as oral probiotics: the case of streptococcus dentisani. Frontiers in Microbiology, 8, 379.
- 16. Lin, X., Chen, X., Tu, Y., Wang, S., & Chen, H. (2017). Effect of probiotic lactobacilli on the growth of streptococcus mutans and multispecies biofilms isolated from children with active caries. Medical Science Monitor: International Medical Journal of Experimental and Clinical Research, 23, 4175–4181.
- Petersson, L. G., Magnusson, K., Hakestam, U., Baigi, A., & Twetman, S. (2011). Reversal of primary root caries lesions after daily intake of milk supplemented with flüoride and probiotic lactobacilli in older adults. Acta Odontologica Scandinavica, 69: 6, 321–327.
- Cagetti, M. G., Mastroberardino, S., Milia, E., Cocco, F., Lingström, P., & Campus, G. (2013). The use of probiotic strains in caries prevention: A systematic review. Nutrients, 5(7), 2530–2550.
- Rodriguez, G., Ruiz, B., Faleiros, S., Vistoso, A., Marró, M. L., Sánchez, J., et al. (2016). Probiotic compared with standard milk for high-caries children: A cluster randomized trial. Journal of Dental Research, 95, 402–407.
- Comelli, E. M., Guggenheim, B., Stingele, F., & Neeser, J. (2002). Selection of dairy bacterial strains as probiotics for oral health. European Journal of Oral Sciences, 110, 218–224.
- Slaney, J. M., Gallagher, A., Aduse-Opoku, J., Pell, K., & Curtis, MA. (2006). Mechanisms of resistance of Porphyromonas gingivalis to killing by serum complement. Infect Immun. 2006 Sep; 74(9): 5352– 5361.
- Howell, T. H., Fiorellini, J. P., Blackburn, P., Projan, S. J., Harpe, J., & Williams, R. C. (1993). The effect of a mouthrinse based on nisin, a bacteriocin, on developing plaque and gingivitis in beagle dogs. Journal of Clinical Periodontology, 20, 335–339.
- Schlagenhauf, U., Jakob, L., Eigenthaler, M., Segerer, S., Jockel-Schneider, Y., & Rehn, M. (2016). Regular consumption of Lactobacillus reuteri-containing lozenges reduces pregnancy gingivitis: An RCT. Journal of Clinical Periodontology, 43(11), 948–954.
- 24. Twetman, S., Derawi, B., Keller, M., Ekstrand, K., Yucel-Lindberg, T., & Stecksén-Blicks, C. (2009). Short-term effect of chewing

gums containing probiotic Lactobacillus reuteri on the levels of inflammatory mediators in gingival crevicular fluid. Acta Odontologica Scandinavica, 67: 1, 19–24.

- Llambés, F., Arias-Herrera, S., & Caffesse, R. (2015). Relationship between diabetes and periodontal infection. World Journal of Diabetes, 6(7), 927–935.
- 26. Penala, S., Kalakonda, B., Pathakota, K. R., Jayakumar, A., Koppolu, P., Lakshmi, B. V., et al. (2016). Efficacy of local use of probiotics as an adjunct to scaling and root planing in chronic periodontitis and halitosis: A randomized controlled trial. Journal of Research in Pharmacy Practice, 5(2), 86–93.
- Matsubara, V. H., Bandara, H. M. H. N., Ishikawa, K. H., Mayer, M. P. A., & Samaranayake, L. P. (2016). The role of probiotic bacteria in managing periodontal disease: A systematic review. Expert Review of Anti-infective Therapy, 14(7), 643–655.
- Persson, S., Edlund, M., Claesson, R., & Carlsson, J. (1990). The formation of hydrogen sulfide and methyl mercaptan by oral bacteria. Oral Microbiology and Immunology, 5, 195–201.
- 29. Porter, S. R., & Scully, C. (2006). Oral malodour (halitosis). BMJ (Clinical research ed.), 333(7569), 632–635.
- Demir, T., Demir, H., Gorler, O., Ozden, S., & Dogan, D. O. (2017). The Effects of Some Drinks on Saliva pH. *J Interdiscipl Med Dent Sci*, 5(216), 2.



DIAGNOSIS AND MANAGEMENT OF MIDFACIAL FRACTURES

Volkan Çağrı DAĞAŞAN¹, Muammer Çağrı BURDURLU², Elifnaz BAYSAL³

¹ Assistant Professor, Yeditepe University Faculty of Dentistry Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery

² Assistant Professor, Yeditepe University Faculty of Dentistry Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery

³ Research Assistant, Prof., Yeditepe University Faculty of Dentistry Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery

Introduction

The facial skeleton is usually defined by vertical and horizontal buttresses consisting of thin segments of bone encased and supported by thougher frames are called "buttresses." These act like pillars toward forces (Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

In the midfacial complex vertical buttresses that provide protection from vertically directed forces are; zygomaticomaxillary, nasomaxillary, nasofrontal and pterygomaxillary (P. N. Manson, Hoopes, & Su, 1980). These are further supported by the horizontal buttresses which are; zygomatic arches, infraorbital rims, frontal and supraorbital bar (P. N. Manson, Shack, Leonard, Su, & Hoopes, 1983).

The midface is attached to the cranium with this frame. Forces applied to the facial skeleton are transmited and absorbed by the buttress system. In the presence of external forces, disruption of the facial skeleton is prevented by these components; however, if the critical level is reached, it results in fractures from weak anatomic sites which are patterned fairly predictable (Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Le Fort Classification System

Le Fort fractures are specific facial bone fracture patterns that occur with the blunt facial trauma most commonly involving motor vehicle accidents, assault, or falls. Le Fort stated that, generally, in the presence of facial fractures, cranial bone fractures were not observed (LeFort, 1901). Fractures occur through three weak lines in the facial bony structure; those that protect the cranial cavity, those that circumscribe the midface, and those that cut across the face. According to these three lines, the Le Fort classification system was arised (P. N. Manson et al., 1983).

All Le Fort fracture types involve the pterygoid processes of the sphenoid bones and therefore, disrupt the intrinsic buttress system to the midface. However further differentiation among Le Fort fractures can be done according to involvement of the maxillary, nasal, and zygomatic bones (P. N. Manson et al., 1983).

Le Fort I

A Le Fort I fracture is a transverse fracture that extends through the maxillary bone at the level of the pyriform aperture and progresses posteriorly to the pterygoid plates. Fractures will include anterior, lateral, and medial maxillary walls, exposing the nasal cavity and sinuses in instances of open fractures. These fractures result in mobility of the tooth-bearing maxilla and hard palate from the midface and are associated with malocclusion and dental fractures.

The signs of Le Fort I fractures consist of: swelling, pain, paresthesia of infraorbital nerve, intraoral laceration, nasopharygeal hemorrhage, malocclusion (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Le Fort II

Le Fort II fracture is pyramidal and contains most of the maxillary, nasal and palatine bones with pterygoid plates and the dento-alveolar segment. The fracture extends from the nasofrontal suture through the nasal bones along the maxilla to the zygomatico-maxillary suture and includes the medial inferior third of the orbit. The fracture then continues through the zygomaticomaxillary suture and through the pterygoid plates. The segments may be intact under the line of fracture, but are often comminuted.

The signs of Le Fort II fractures other than Le Fort I consist of: Cerebrospinal fluid rhinorrea, epistaxis, diplopia, subconjunctival hemorrhage (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Le Fort III

Fractures at the Le Fort III level include; the maxilla, nasal bones, zygomas, palatine bone and the pterygoid plates. These fractures essentially separate the face along the base of the skull. The fracture line extends from the nasofrontal suture along the medial wall of the orbit through the superior orbital fissure. It then extends along the inferior orbital fissure and the lateral orbital wall to the zygomaticofrontal suture. The zygomaticotemporal suture is also separated. The fracture then extends along the sphenoid bone, separating the pterygoid plates (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Le Fort III fractures may have similar symptoms to those already mentioned in LeFort II injuries. Additionally in the anterior cranial base injury, bilateral periorbital ecchymosis and edema produce the "raccoon eyes" appearance. The surgeon should have a heightened suspicion for cranial injury and possible dural tears. These can be evaluated by assessing for cerebrospinal rhinorrhea or CSF otorrhea (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Clinical Examination and Imaging

For all trauma patients the protocols of advanced trauma life-support should be followed. Following the primary examination and if needed resuscitation, secondarily detailed maxillofacial examination is completed.

Clinically identified fractures are radiographically confirmed. In the past; facial lateral radiographs and the Waters' view and were used; however, detailed visualization of the fracture area was difficult. Currently for more detailed visualizing in the presence of trauma, coronal and axial computed tomography scans of the midfacial structures are prefered (Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Management

First care should be taken to create an airway and control bleeding in all injuries. Mostly, the branches of the maxillary artery are the cause of hemorrhage (Harris, Rice, Watts, & Davies, 2010).

Isolated maxillary dentoalveolar process fractures should be manually reduced and fixation should be caried out with ligature wires and arch bars. In the presence of too large segmental fractures that can not be stabilized using only arch bars, with the costruction of occlusal splints or with the strengthened arch bars by adition of acrylics can be used to secure fractured segment. Complications include tooth loss, bone resorption, external root resorption and tooth ankylosis.

The treatment sequence depends on the presence of other facial fractures and preference of surgeon. Working from the "outside in" or "bottom up" sequences are both valid methods. Mandible being intact, creates the the easiest position to obtain projection of maxilla. For this reason before the stabilisation of maxilla strong consideration should be given to the repair of fractured mandible. Intermaxillary fixation (IMF) is the most reliable technique for establishing anterior projection of the maxilla. Intraoral access is often used for the internal fixation. For the allignment of fractured segments temporarily placed IMF may be performed. Reduction and fixation of the fractures are done under direct vision. Coronal flaps or periorbital incisions would be necessary for the complete fixation of Le Fort II and III fractures (Cunningham, 2012).

Le Fort I: The standard approach to reduction and fixation is via an upper transoral vestibular incision. Arch bars should be applied to the dentiton when present. For isolated maxillary fractures at the Le Fort level, maxillomandibular fixation should be applied and maxilla manually reduced. The vertical buttresses of maxilla should be internally fixated with plates and screws . If it is difficult to manually reduce the maxilla because of impaction or because a significant amount of time has elapsed since the injury, Rowe disimpaction forceps can be applied to free the maxillary segment before fixation (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Le Fort II and III: Wide surgical exposure is often necessary when approaching these fractures to ensure proper reduction and stabilization. Transcutenous and/or coronal incision can be used. Occasionally, a Le Fort II fracture can be reduced with the Rowe forceps and maxillomandibular fixation. Maxillomandibular fixation for 4 weeks may be enough for bony healing of stable fractures. More often, open reduction and internal fixation is required to stabilize the fractures.

For edentulous patients establishment of intermaxillary fixation Gunning's splint is preferred. Bone grafting should be considered if there is significant gaps between fractured segments (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Pediatric Maxillary Fractures

The incidence of midfacial fractures in children is low. This is due to bone structure being softer, lack of pneumatization of sinuses compared to adults result in the protection of the midface because of the increased cranium to midface size ratio. Conservative use of rigid plating systems or resorbable plating systems are often used in children in cases of fixation requiring fractures (Morales, Skowronski, & Thaller, 2010).

Zygomaticomaxillary Fractures

Zygomaticomaxillary fractures are common in facial trauma and as with other facial fractures, most commonly occur among men in third decade of life as a result of interpersonal violence or motor vehicle collisions (Balle, Christensen, Greisen, & Jørgensen, 1982). Because of its prominent position on the facial skeleton, the zygomatic bone is responsible for the anterior and lateral projection of the midface and thus is a very important part of facial aesthetics (Ellis, 2013).

The zygoma has four projections, creating the shape of quadrangle (the temporal, frontal, maxillary and the infraorbital rim) and articulates with the temporal, frontal, maxillary, and sphenoid bones, contributing significantly to the stability and strength of the midface. The zygoma may be separated from its four articulations. This is called a zygomatic complex fracture. The zygomatic arch may be fractured as part of a zygomatic complex fracture or independently. A zygomatic complex fracture includes disruption of the four articulating sutures: zygomaticotemporal, zygomatic cofrontal, the zygomaticosphenoid and zygomaticomaxillary (Ellis, 2013).

Diagnosis and Examination

Zygomatic fractures are usually treated following the stabilization of more serious injuries after 4 to 5 days of injury with the decreased swelling. Signs of zygomatic fracture are; periorbital or maxillary vestibular ecchymosis, periorbital edema, flattened arch or malar prominence, deformity or displacement, trismus, displacement of palpebral fissure, enophthalmos, exophthalmos, chemosis, and conjunctival hemorrhage. Symptoms that indicate zygomatic injury are; pain, sensory deficit, crepitus from air emphysema, and diplopia (Foo, 1984; Larsen & Thomsen, 1978; Wiesenbaugh, 1970). Once the examination of the patient has been completed, the anatomic dislocation of the zygoma can best be evaluated by digital exploration. The patient should be in the cephalad position during the examination; the surgeon should compare the right and left sides simultaneously, beginning at the zygomaticofrontal suture and palpating inferiorly and medially along the infraorbital rim. Then the zygomatic arch should be evaluated for dislocation, comminution, or pain. The buccal vestibule and antral wall should be palpated intraorally for detection of crepitus or bony disruption. Palpation is important because acute swelling after an injury can mask the displaced fracture (Bailey, 2012; Ellis, 2013). After the primary and secondary trauma survey, when lifethreatening injuries have been ruled out or managed, radiographic imaging should be considered. Currently, computed tomography (CT) is the gold standard for diagnosing bony injuries of the face (Bailey, 2012; Ellis, 2013).

Management

Once the decision has been made to treat zygomatic injuries surgically, the need for fixation depends on the stability of the structures. Typically, low-energy injuries can be treated with open reduction alone, whereas high-energy injuries will required open reduction and internal fixation. When the CT scan shows a displaced zygomatic fracture that is not comminuted and does not required orbital floor reconstruction, initial exposure should be obtained with a maxillary vestibular incision. If the fracture can be reduced and is stable, no fixation may be required; if the fracture is unstable after reduction, fixation should be performed. If the reduction remains unstable, exposure and fixation of the lateral orbital rim should be accomplished, followed by fixation of the infraorbital rim if necessary. When evidence of a comminuted fracture exists, or when orbital floor reconstruction is anticipated, exposure of all fracture sites should be accomplished before placement of any fixation. This exposure would typically include an approach to the zygomaticofrontal region and infraorbital rim and a maxillary vestibular incision. Fixation in each of these regions is usually necessary (Bailey, 2012; Ellis, 2013).

Blow-Out Fracture

The term "blow-out fracture" refers to an isolated defect in one of the orbital walls, most commonly the floor or medial Wall. Displacement of the bone can vary from minimal (not requiring repair), to significant, requiring reconstruction. The orbital rims and surrounding bones of the face remain intact (Messinger, Radkowski, Greenwald, & Pensler, 1989).

Most blow-out fractures are observed along orbits thin floor which is further weakened by the infraorbital canal presence. Orbital content herniation, often fat tissue, to the maxillary sinüs occurs. Less commonly, blowout fractures can occur along the medial wall. Isolated blow-out fractures of the orbital roof or lateral wall are considerably rarer. Fractures at these sites tend to be associated with other fractures in the surrounding bones (Antonyshyn, Gruss, & Kassel, 1989).

Diagnosis and Examination

Defect size and the presence of orbital content entrapment determines the clinical problems.

• *Diplopia* results from soft tissue entrapment. As the patient tries to move the globe (usually to look upwards) the tethered fat prevents the inferior rectus muscle from freely moving. Sometimes the muscle itself can become trapped in the fracture. This is a more serious problem, as direct injury to the muscle can result in scarring and persistent diplopia.

• *Enophthalmos* is the "sunken-in" appearance of the globe. Due to the compensatory effects of edema within the ortbit, this can not be detected at first examination. However, follow up of the patient should be carried out in order not to misdiagnose (NL & HC, 1968).

Management

Following the diagnosis, to determine the need for surgery to prevent further damage to the orbit, the initial survey is carried out. In the presence of concomitant facial fractures such as; nasoethmoid, zygoma or frontal bone these must be repaired first. The reason is, success of orbital defect repairs are based on key landmarks and for the support of implant infraorbital rims correct position is essential. In the presence of significantly displaced neighbouring bones it won't be possible (Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Timing of surgery is dependent on a number of factors; however, immediate exploration and repair is rarely required. Indications for urgent repair include significant entrapment of the muscles. In most "blow-outs" it is the orbital fat that is trapped. However, muscle entrapment can potentially result in ischemic injury to the muscle and subsequent fibrosis. Inappropriately severe pain is considered by some to be a sign of this. If urgent repair is not indicated, most blow-out fractures can be left safely for up to 7–10 days if necessary. To enable further evaluation, resolution of the swelling should be allowed (Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Naso-Orbito-Ethmoidal Fractures

The naso-orbito-ethmoid (NOE) region of the midface is defined by the orbits laterally, the glabella superiorly and the nose inferiorly. It is a particularly challenging region of the face to reconstruct due to its aesthetic prominence, its 3-dimensional contour and the delicate associated structures involved in the region (Leipziger & Manson, 1992). NOE fractures occur from direct blunt force trauma to the central face, such as striking the dashboard in a motor vehicle collision (J. Paskert, Manson, & Iliff, 1988).

Diagnosis

Palpation is an effective way to assess the location of fracture in physical examination (J. P. Paskert, Manson, & Manson, 1989). If intercanthal distance is more than 35mm, a displaced fracture may occur in medial wall and if the distance is more than 40 mm, the displaced fracture can be diagnosed. However, in acute phase, it will not be possible to examine physically due to intense pain and initial symptoms may cover up real existing clinical features resulting in misdiagnosis.

After physical examination if NOE fracture is suspected, a fine cut (0.5 mm) maxillofacial CT scan extending from vertex through menton should be obtained. Plain films are of no utility. Axial and coronal views are both required and additional sagittal and 3D views may be helpful if orbital involvement is extensive and/or the fractures are complicated (P. Manson, Markowitz, & Mirvis, 1990).

Classification

Currently the most frequently used classification system was detailed by Markowitz et al. in 1991 for grading injuries. Severity is graded into three types based on the degree of comminution of the NOE segment and the integrity of the medial canthal attachment (Markowitz et al., 1991).

Management

Once an NOE fracture is diagnosed, the surgeon must decide whether an operative intervention is warranted. Generally, this decision is based on amount of displacement and degree of comminution. A nondisplaced, nonmobile NOE fracture can be treated nonoperatively. A minimally impacted, large segment NOE fracture may be treated with closed reduction and splint stabilization, whereas a displaced, comminuted NOE fracture may require operative fixation via one or multiple surgical approaches (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

NOE fractures are commonly associated with other facial fractures such as midface fractures, zygimaticomaxillary fractures, and especially frontal sinus fractures. It is paramount to identify and treat the NOE component of these multilevel fractures in order to attain an anatomic reduction. While most isolated NOE fractures do not cause compromise of frontal sinus drainage by blocking the nasofrontal outflow, obstruction of the nasofrontal outflow tracts by comminuted NOE fractures may increase the risk of mucocele formation with associated frontal sinus fractures. One 164 Volkan Çağrı DAĞAŞAN, Muammer Çağrı BURDURLU, Elifnaz BAYSAL

must first disimpact and fixate the NOE component before obliterating or cranializing the frontal sinus to avoid mucocele formation (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

Proper restoration of form and fixation of NOE fractures usually require the wide access provided only by a coronal flap. Wide exposure of the nasal bones and medial orbital walls is enabled by vertical incision of the periosteum over the nasal bridge. An intraoral approach to the paranasal areas of the maxilla or a transconjunctival approach to the inferior orbital rim and infero-medial wall are also often needed. The central fragment must usually be repositioned ventrally by intranasal manipulation to re-establish projection of the nasal bridge and reconnect it to the frontal bone. Both nasal bones, if split and splayed, must be repositioned and held in the proper angle. The medial canthal ligaments must be restored to their correct position, preferably by exact reduction of their bone attachments. Various miniplates from different manufacturers are available to achieve these goals. The medial orbital walls are usually comminuted, and because the thinness of the lamina papyracea precludes use of any osteosynthesis devices, they must be reconstructed by autogenous bone grafts or implants. In cases where the medial canthal ligament is detached or attached to an unusable bone fragment, it must be engaged and fastened in its proper position (Cunningham, 2012; Morris & Tiwana, 2013).

References

- Antonyshyn, O., Gruss, J. S., & Kassel, E. E. (1989). Blow-in fractures of the orbit. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, 84(1), 10–20. https:// doi.org/10.1097/00006534-198907000-00002
- Bailey, J. (2012). Management of Zygomatic Complex Fractures. In Peterson's Principles of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery (3rd ed., pp. 465–481). Connecticut: People's medical publishing house.
- BALLE, V., CHRISTENSEN, P. -H, GREISEN, O., & JØRGENSEN, P. S. (1982). Treatment of zygomatic fractures: a follow-up study of 105 patients. *Clinical Otolaryngology & Allied Sciences*, 7(6), 411–416. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2273.1982.tb01405.x
- Cunningham, L. (2012). Management of Maxillary Fractures. In Peterson's Principles of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery (3rd ed., pp. 455–465). Connecticut: People's medical publishing house.
- Ellis, E. I. (2013). Fractures of the Zygomatic Complex and Arch. In *Oral and Maxillofacial Trauma* (pp. 355–410). St. Louis.
- Foo, G. (1984). Fractures of the Zygomatic-Malar Complex: A Retrospective Analysis of 76 Cases. *Singapore Dent J*, 9(1), 29–33.
- Harris, T., Rice, S., Watts, B., & Davies, G. (2010). The emergency control of traumatic maxillofacial haemorrhage. *European Journal* of Emergency Medicine, 17(4), 230–233. https://doi.org/10.1097/ MEJ.0b013e32832b7cd3
- Larsen, O., & Thomsen, M. (1978). Zygomatic fractures: II. A follow-up study of 137 patients. *Scandinavian Journal of Plastic And*.
- LeFort, R. (1901). Etude experimentale sur les fractures de la machoire superieure. *Rev Chir*, 23, 208.
- Leipziger, L., & Manson, P. (1992). Nasoethmoid Orbital Fractures. Current Concepts and Management Principles. *Clin Plast Surg*, 19(1), 167–193.
- Manson, P., Markowitz, B., & Mirvis, S. (1990). Toward CT-based facial fracture treatment. *Reconstructive Surgery*. Retrieved from http:// journals.lww.com/plasreconsurg/Citation/1990/02000/Toward_CT_ Based Facial Fracture Treatment.6.aspx
- Manson, P. N., Hoopes, J. E., & Su, C. T. (1980). Structural pillars of the facial skeleton: An approach to the management of Le Fort fractures. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, 66(1), 54–61. https://doi. org/10.1097/00006534-198007000-00010
- Manson, P. N., Shack, R. B., Leonard, L. G., Su, C. T., & Hoopes, J. E. (1983). Sagittal fractures of the maxilla and palate. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, 72(4), 484–488. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006534-198310000-00011
- Markowitz, B. L., Manson, P. N., Sargent, L., Vander Kolk, C. A.,

166 Volkan Çağrı DAĞAŞAN, Muammer Çağrı BURDURLU, Elifnaz BAYSAL

Yaremchuk, M., Glassman, D., & Crawley, W. A. (1991). Management of the medial canthal tendon in nasoethmoid orbital fractures: The importance of the central fragment in classification and treatment. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, *87*(5), 843–853. https://doi. org/10.1097/00006534-199105000-00005

- Messinger, A., Radkowski, M., Greenwald, M., & Pensler, J. (1989). Orbital Roof Fractures in the Pediatric Population. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, 84(2), 213–216.
- Morales, J. L., Skowronski, P. P., & Thaller, S. R. (2010). Management of pediatric maxillary fractures. *Journal of Craniofacial Surgery*, 21(4), 1226–1233. https://doi.org/10.1097/SCS.0b013e3181e41863
- Morris, C., & Tiwana, P. (2013). Diagnosis and Treatment of Midface Fractures. In R. Fonseca (Ed.), Oral and Maxillofacial Trauma (4th ed., pp. 416–447). St. Louis: Elsevier.
- NL, R., & HC, K. (1968). *Fractures of the Facial Skeleton*. Edinburgh: Livingstone.
- Paskert, J., Manson, P., & Iliff, N. (1988). Nasoethmoidal and Orbital Fractures. *Clin Plast Surg*, 15(2), 209–223.
- Paskert, J. P., Manson, P. N., & Manson, P. N. (1989). The bimanual examination for assessing instability in naso-orbitoethmoidal injuries. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*, 83(1), 165–167. https://doi. org/10.1097/00006534-198901000-00032
- Wiesenbaugh, J. (1970). Diagnostic Evaluation of Zygomatic Complex Fractures. J Oral Surg, 28(3), 204–208.



LIVER DEVELOPMENT, LIVER HISTOLOGY AND THE ROLE OF THE LIVER IN SEPSIS

Züleyha DOĞANYİĞİT¹, Aslı OKAN²

¹ Dr. Öğr.Üyesi , Yozgat Bozok University, Medical Faculty, Histology-Embryology Department, zuleyha.doganyigit@gmail.com

² Araş. Gör., Yozgat Bozok University, Medical Faculty, Histology-Embryology Department

1. Liver

1.1 Liver Development

The liver appears in the middle of the third week of development in the human, with the thickening of the endoderm in the anterior part of the region, which takes the name of the hepatopancreatic ring in the duodenum. It then deepens to form what is called the hepatic diverticulum or liver bud (Gürsoy & Koptagel, 1997). This protrusion, known as the liver bud, consists of cells that penetrate the mesodermal plate, the septum transversum, and show rapid proliferation between the pericardial cavity and the yolk stalk. As the liver cells continue to enter the septum, the connection between the hepatic diverticulum and the intestine (duodenum) narrows, forming the bile ducts. A small ventral protrusion from the sources of bile becomes the gallbladder and cystic duct. In later stages of development, epithelial cell cords mix with vitellin and umbilical veins to form hepatic sinusoids. The liver cords differentiate into the parenchyma and lay the inner surface of the bile ducts (Sadler, 2005). Fibrous tissue, hematopoietic tissue and Kupffer cells of the liver develop from mesenchyme in the septum transversum (Moore & Persaud, 2002), and hepatocytes from the endoderm of the anterior intestine (duodenum) (Gürsoy & Koptagel, 1997). When liver cells occupy the entire septum transversum, the organ grows towards the caudal in the abdominal cavity. At the same time, the septum transversum mesoderm, which is located between the liver and anterior intestine and between the liver and the abdominal wall, becomes membranous, forming a small omentum and falciform ligament, respectively. These two ligaments together form the peritoneal connection between the anterior intestine and the anterior abdominal wall and are called the ventral mesogastrium (Sadler, 2005). Mesoderm on the surface of the liver differentiates outside of a small area and forms the visceral peritoneum. In this small area, contact with the septum transversum is maintained. This part of the septum is in dense mesenchymal tissue and will form the tendinous part of the diaphragm in the future. This surface of the liver that comes into contact with the future diaphragm is not covered with the peritoneum and is known as the naked surface of the liver (Moore & Persaud, 2002; Sadler, 2005) (Figure 1. 1).



Figure 1.1. Embryonic development of the liver (Sadler, 2005).

The liver grows rapidly between the 5th and 10th weeks, filling most of the upper abdominal cavity. The amount of blood in the umbilical vein determines the development and segmentation of the liver. Initially, the right and left lobes are the same size, but soon the right lobe grows larger. Hematopoiesis, which starts in the sixth week, gives the liver a bright red color. This hematopoietic activity is also responsible for the size of the liver between the 7th and 9th weeks. In the ninth week, the liver is 10% of the total body weight (Moore & Persaud, 2002). The liver functions as a hematopoietic organ in the human embryo and fetus of 6-22 weeks of age (Gürsoy & Koptagel, 1997). Blood production in the liver gradually decreases over the last two months of intrauterine life and remains only small hematopoietic islets at birth. The weight of the liver at birth is about 5% of the body weight (Sadler, 2005). One of the important functions of the liver is bile production. Liver cells begin to produce bile from the 12th week. The produced bile flows through the choledochal duct, which is formed by the combination of the cystic duct and the hepatic duct, into the intestine. It gets dark green color due to bile content inside the digestive tract (Moore & Persaud, 2002; Sadler, 2005). As a result of changes occurring in the duodenum, the entry point of the choledochal canal from the initial anterior position of the choledocal canal changes from the initial anterior position to the posterior and the choledocal canal passes behind the duodenum (Arınc & Ehan, 2001; Moore & Persaud, 2002; Sadler, 2005).

1.2. Liver Histology

The liver, the body's largest organ after the skin, is located in the abdominal cavity under the diaphragm (Junqueira & Carneiro, 2006). The liver with an average weight of 1400 g constitutes 2% of body weight in adults (Sancak & Cumhur, 2004). The ratio of liver to body weight is higher in the fetus. The liver, which is reddish brown, has a structure with abundant veins and easily tears (Ekinci, Unur, & Ülger, 2005).

The liver, which consists of four weakly constrained lobes (Kierszenbaum, 2006), contains porta hepatis (liver hilus) in the form of the letter H between the lobes. Large vessels, lymph nodes, nerves and bile duct entering and exiting the organ pass through this area. The liver is exocrine due to the discharge of its secretion into the duodenum through the bile ducts, and it also has an endocrine gland feature as it gives the substances it synthesizes directly into the blood (Doğanviğit, 2012). Blood is transported to the liver through two vessels, the portal vein and the hepatic artery. The portal vein, which provides 75-80% of the incoming blood volume, carries blood from the digestive tract, spleen and pancreas, while the hepatic artery, a branch of the celiac line, carries 20-25% of oxygenated blood. Blood from the branches of the portal vein and hepatic artery mixes in the sinusoids of the liver lobules (Kierszenbaum, 2006). Digestive products absorbed in the intestines and coming through the blood are metabolized in the liver, modified, then stored or given to the blood for use in other organs. The liver is externally covered with the visceral peritoneum. Under the peritoneum is a capsule called Glisson capsule, rich in elastic fibrils (Doğanyiğit, 2012). The Glisson capsule has a tight connective tissue structure. Its average thickness is about 70-100 µm. Serous mesothelium covers the peritoneum-facing side of the capsule. Mesothelium acts as a shield against pathogens and other harmful substances. There are collagen and elastic fibrils in the mesothelial structure. The Glisson capsule supports the liver from the outside, protects the shape of the organ, and also contributes to the support stroma by sending extensions to the liver parenchyma (Carnerio & Kelley, 1998; Esrefoğlu, 2009). The thin connective tissue septum, which separates from the capsule in the porta hepatis region, enters the organ and separates the liver into lobes and lobules (Doğanyiğit, 2012). The liver lobule is a structural unit of the liver and is a polygonal structure with an average size of 0.7x2 mm (Junqueira & Carneiro, 2006). In the sections where the lobules concoin, the connective tissue increases and forms a triangular structure. The portal canal, the Glisson triangle, the Kiernan gap, or the Portal gap, contains a branch of the portal vein, a hepatic artery, a bile duct and lymphatic vessel. The triple structure consisting of the hepatic artery, portal vein and bile duct is called the 'portal triad' (Doğanyiğit, 2012). The venule is usually the largest in diameter. The venule wall is thin and lumen irregular. It carries blood from superior and inferior mesenteric and splenic veins. The artery, which has a smaller diameter than the venule, has a smoother lumen and a thick wall than the venule. It carries coming blood from the celiac branch of the abdominal aorta. The bile duct is covered with a single-layer cubic epithelium (Ross & Pawlina, 2017; Yağmurca, 2003) and ejaculates bile from hepatocytes into the hepatic canal (Junqueira & Carneiro, 2006). The portal canal surrounds hepatocytes located outside the lobule. The area between connec-

172 Züleyha DOĞANYİĞİT, Aslı OKAN

tive tissue stroma and hepatocytes is defined as the Mall region, and this area is thought to be liver lymph production areas (Doğanyiğit, 2012). In addition to this triple structure, there are lymph vessels and nerve fibrils in the portal areas. Sympathetic (postganlionic) nerve fibrils in the portal area originate from celiac ganglion and parasympathetic (preganglionic) nerve fibrils originate from N. Vagus. Both systems provide innervation of arterial muscles in the portal area (Ross & Pawlina, 2017; Yağmurca, 2003).

Three different liver lobules have been identified to explain the structural organization and functions of the liver (Figure 1.2). These; the classical concept of the liver lobule based on structural parameters; the concept of portal lobule based on the approach of bile discharge from adjacent lobules to the same bile duct. The third approach is the concept of liver acinus (hepatic acinus, portal acinus) based on the distribution of oxygen throughout the venous sinusoids of adjacent lobules (Kierszenbaum, 2006). The classical liver lobule is polygonal, with vena centralis in the center and portal area in the corners. Blood from sinusoids is drains a vena sentralis which located in the center of the lobule. Hepatocytes are arranged radially and arranged like bricks of a wall. These cell plates front from the periphery of the lobul to its center. They are freely anastomosed to form a labyrinth and sponge-like structure. Sinusoid capillaries lie between these plates. In the classical liver lobule, blood flow is from periphery to center. Bile flows in the opposite direction of blood flow. Bile, to intralobular bile ducts from bile canalicules; then it passes to Herring canal and empties into bile ducts in the portal area (Kierszenbaum, 2006).

Portal lobule which another type of lobulation made by considering the secretion of bile, there is a portal canal in the center and a central vein at the corners of the triangle-shaped lobule. In the portal lobule, blood flow is from center to periphery and bile flow is from periphery to center (Kierszenbaum, 2006).

The concept of liver acini is better suited to describe the liver's regeneration conditions, metabolic activity and cirrhosis development. Liver acinus is an oval-shaped region located between two central veins and two portal triads in the axis of interlobular vessels. Here, the blood flows from the center of the acini towards the vena sentralis (Terzi, 2008).
Academic Studies in Health Sciences - II , 173



Figure 1. 2. Liver lobule models (Browness & Taylor, 2019).

Limits in liver acini can be determined by the last branch of a hepatic artery. The flow of throughout the venous sinusoids of coming blood from the artery creates a rating called zone I, zone II and zone III at the oxygenation and nutrition (Kierszenbaum, 2006). Zone I (peripheral zone); it is the richest region in terms of both food and oxygen. The cells in zone I are the closest to the vessels. In this region, since the blood moves from the center of the lobule to the periphery, zone 1 cells that encounter oxygen and nutrient-rich blood show continuous activity. Since this region is the first region to encounter blood, the first region to be affected in a possible toxic substance in the blood is again zone I (Arslan, 2008; Fawcett & Bloom, 1994). Zone III is the closest part to the central vein, and this area is the poorest part of oxygen. Therefore, the first region to be affected in case of hypoxia is zone III (Kierszenbaum, 2006). Zone III is the first region where physiological and pathological lubrication in the liver is first seen (Arslan, 2008). Zone II is in an intermediate state in terms of both nutrients and oxygen (Kierszenbaum, 2006).

There are sinusoid capillaries between the hepatocyte cords starting from the central vein and proceeding as anastomosing towards the periphery (Carnerio & Kelley, 1998; Eşrefoğlu, 2009; Ross & Pawlina, 2017). Sinusoids, one of the important structures of the liver, are special type capillaries with a wide lumen of 9-12 microns diameter and irregular shape (Doğanyiğit, 2012). Sinusoidal capillaries in the liver are irregularly enlarged vessels, consisting of intermittent windowed endothelium layer. The basal lamina underneath the endothelial cells is intermittent, and sinusoids are supported by a thin reticular fiber network (Junqueira & Carneiro, 2006). Sinusoids take blood from the vena porta and arteria hepatica and open to the vena centralis (Arslan, 2008). In zone I, sinusoids are curved, narrow and anastomotic and tend to be more parallel and wider than zone III (Bioulac-Sage, Le Bail, & Balaboud, 2007; Braet, Luo, & Spector, 2001; Enomoto et al., 2004). The blood flow is unidirectional in the sinusoids from zone I to zone III. Changes in microcirculation also occur in sinusoids (Bioulac-Sage et al., 2007). Sinusoids contain endothe-

174 Züleyha DOĞANYİĞİT, Aslı OKAN

lial cells, Kupffer cells and pericinusoidal fat storage cells (ito cells). Sinusoidal cells represent 6% of the lobular parenchyma (2.5% endothelial, 2% kupffer and 1.4% ito cells) and 26.5% of the liver plasma membrane (Bioulac-Sage et al., 2007; Ross & Pawlina, 2017). Endothelial cells are thin cytoplasm cells with heterochromatic nuclei located in the sinusoid wall (Arslan, 2008). It is of windowed type due to the large number of holes in its cytoplasm. The pinocytotic vesicles in the cytoplasm with a small number of organelles are indicative of having pinocytosis activity (Doğanyiğit, 2012). Both the intermittent placement of the endothelial cells and the intermittent basal laminate underneath the endothelial cells facilitate the passage of substance from the blood to the Disse interval. In addition to the endothelial cells, there are macrophages called Kupffer cells, which are mononuclear phagocyte system cells (Junqueira & Carneiro, 2006). First, it was demonstrated by Von Kupffer in 1876 in the liver pericinisoidal connective tissue by the gold chloroid method (Ovale & Nahirney, 2009; Ross & Pawlina, 2017). They are cells that resemble the star shape with cytoplasmic extensions towards the environment. It has cytoplasmic protrusions extending towards the lumen and the endothelium, which borders the sinusoid wall. They are located between the endothelial cells at certain intervals. They originate from blood monocytes and have phagocytosis abilities (Tekelioğlu, 2002). It is found in zone I more than zone III (Bioulac-Sage et al., 2007). Kupffer cells have a large oval-shaped nucleus. The granular endoplasmic reticulum and golgi apparatus are well developed. This shows that they actively synthesize protein. There is abundant lysosome in the cytoplasm (Kierszenbaum, 2006; Ross & Pawlina, 2017). The main functions of Kupffer cells are to eliminate aged erythrocytes, to phagocyte bacteria from the large intestine through portal blood and to secrete proteins related to immunological events. 15% of liver cells are Kupffer cells (Junqueira & Carneiro, 2006). Kupffer cells can be identified by monoclonal antibody such as KP1 (anti-CD68) (Bioulac-Sage et al., 2007). Another type of cell in the sinusoid wall is fat storage cells. These cells, often located in the inter hepatocytic recess, contain lipids and vitamin A. It has a thin and long cytoplasmic structure surrounding the endothelial cells (Wake, 1995). These cells have functions such as retrieval, storage and release of retinoids, synthesis and secretion of some extracellular matrix proteins and proteoglycans, and regulation of the sinusoid lumen diameter in response to various regulatory agents (e.g., prostaglandins and thromboxane A2) (Junqueira & Carneiro, 2006). In addition, they are thought to be involved in the production of reticular and collagen fiber and stem cells for hemopoiesis in the fetal period (Doğanyiğit, 2012).

The region between the hepatocytes and the sinusoidal endothelium is defined as the Disse interval, the pericinusoidal space or the subendothelial

space. It contains reticular fibrils and a small amount of collagen fibrils. Hepatocytes have abundant microvilli on their faces facing this range. This region, which does not contain any intermediates, does not contain shaped elements of blood. However, it is stated that the presence of blood plasma, the active exchange of metabolites between blood and hepatocytes, and the microvilli in the liver cell surface play an increasing role in this change (Doğanyiğit, 2012).

Hepatocytes are functional parenchymal cells in the lobule (Tekelioglu, 2002). It is stated that the life span of these cells, which make up 80% of the liver cell totality, is 200-400 days. These cells with a diameter of 20-30 micrometers are polygonal and arranged as plates showing branching and anastomosis. Hepatocytes; it has three surfaces, sinusoidal, canalicular and intercellular, which play an important role in the transfer of substances between blood vessels and bile canaliculus. The sinusoidal surface, which constitutes 70% of the hepatocyte surface, is the surface of the hepatocytes that contains abundant microvillus overlooking the Disse range and are areas where material transfer is made between sinusoids and hepatocytes. The canalicular surface between the two adjacent hepatocytes is about 15% of the hepatocyte surface and the surface into which the bile is introduced into the canaliculus from the hepatocytes. The bile canaliculus is a tubular gap of 0.5- 2.5 μ m in diameter between the smooth membranes of two adjacent liver cells. The hepatocyte membranes that limit this region form the microvilli extending into the lumen. The intercellular surfaces of hepatocytes are the surface between neighboring hepatocytes that are not in contact with sinusoids or canaliculi, and another 15% of the hepatocyte surface. Hepatocytes have nuclei with large rounded and smooth surfaces, centrally located, varying in size from cell to cell. Approximately 25% of liver cells that contain single nuclei can be double nuclei. The nucleus contains one or more vesicular nucleolus with several scattered chromatin groups (Doğanyiğit, 2012). Hepatocytes at different distances from portal areas show structural, biochemical and histochemical differences. A large number of mitochondria found in the cytoplasm synthesize ATP for use in a variety of cell functions. Hepatocyte cytoplasm contains abundant lysosomes, and these are important for the destruction and transformation of intracellular organelles (Ovale & Nahirney, 2009). The basophilic cytoplasm contains both Rough and Smooth Endoplasmic Reticulum (RER, SER). SER, which has a tubular network structure showing branching, functions in the production of glycogen. RER, which is monitored as cisterns parallel to each other, is the organelle responsible for protein synthesis. Hepatocytes contain about 200-300 peroxisomes with diameters ranging from 0.2-1 µm (Kierszenbaum, 2006; Yağmurca, 2003). The Golgi complex is typically located near the bile canalicula and around the nucleus in he-

176 Züleyha DOĞANYİĞİT, Aslı OKAN

patocytes. They function as the formation of the lysosome, the synthesis of plasma proteins, the secretion of glycoprotein and low-density lipoproteins. In hepatocytes, glucose is stored as glycogen. In electron microscopic examinations, glycogen appears as aggregated granules in SER clusters (Kierszenbaum, 2006; Ovale & Nahirney, 2009).

2. Sepsis

Despite advances in experimentally and clinically, sepsis is defined as an irregular systemic inflammatory response triggered by infection, trauma or toxins, morbidity and mortality rates are quite high. Inflammation observed in patients progresses to sepsis, severe sepsis, septic shock, and multiple organ failure syndrome. Especially; infants, children, and the elderly (> 65 years) with immune compromised individuals are susceptible to sepsis and sepsis-related deaths (Iwashyna, Cooke, Wunsch, & Kahn, 2012). Studies predict that by 2029 the number of cases of annual sepsis will be 50% more than that seen in 2001 (Gaieski, Edwards, Kallan, & Carr, 2013).

Classically, the acute phase of sepsis is initially characterized by a strong pro-inflammatory and natural immune state aimed at eliminating the pathogen, but in the later phases of sepsis, the immune system shifts towards an anti-inflammatory, immunosuppressive state, inflammation decreases and begins tissue repair (Ranieri et al., 2012). All of the typical features of sepsis, such as high fever, tachycardia, tachypnea, inflammation, immune activation, phagocytosis and acute phase reactant production, require physiological energy sources. However, despite increasing nutritional requirements, patients are often reluctant or unable to eat; this creates an energy problem. There is also a problem with mitochondrial respiration in sepsis (Protti et al., 2007).

Sepsis is a life-threatening disease triggered by germ infestation and disorder of the natural immune system (Wiersinga, Leopold, Cranendonk, & van der Poll, 2014). and uncontrolled cytokine production, reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nitric oxide (NO) cause systemic inflammatory response, redox imbalance and arterial hypotension. This condition, which contributes to the pathophysiology of sepsis, causes progressive and irreversible multi-organ dysfunction and high mortality (Angus & van der Poll, 2013).

3. The Role of the Liver in Sepsis

Inflammatory pathogenesis and organ damage leading to death from sepsis are not fully understood for vital organs, especially the liver. The liver works as a lymphoid organ in response to sepsis. The liver-mediated immune response in sepsis is responsible for the removal of bacteria and toxins, as well as causing inflammation, immunosuppression and organ damage. To reduce morbidity and mortality rates from sepsis, alleviating liver damage and improving liver function may be an important option (Yan, Li, & Li, 2014). Sepsis is one of the most common causes of patient mortality, with an annual number of 18 million cases in intensive care units and a mortality rate of around 28-40% worldwide (Hotchkiss & Nicholson, 2006).

A centrally acting liver in metabolic and immunological homeostasis is the largest gland in the human body and is responsible for more than 200 functions such as detoxification, storage, energy production, nutrient conversion, hormonal balance and coagulation. These vital physiological functions make the liver a critical organ for sepsis. There are studies showing that liver damage and dysfunction can cause disease progression and death of the patient, especially in sepsis (Canabal & Kramer, 2008; Yan et al., 2014). Various pathogens, toxins, or inflammatory mediators cause damage to the liver, and if this injury cannot be cured, this progresses from hepatocellular dysfunction to liver damage and subsequent liver failure. Liver damage is defined as an irreversible injury that occurs in hepatocytes. Liver failure, on the other hand, is defined as continuous, serious damage to the liver and loss of function in 80-90% of liver cells (Jarrar & Chaudry, 2001). In the early stages of sepsis, liver functions have been shown to be impaired by many experimental and clinical studies (Kramer et al., 2007; Recknagel et al., 2012). Liver damage that occurs early and after sepsis has a critical effect on the severity and outcome of sepsis due to the multiple functions of the liver. The average incidence of liver dysfunction in patients with sepsis has a rate of 39.9% (Yan et al., 2014). 8.5% of patients with sepsis also have liver failure. Liver dysfunction and liver failure are associated with serious complications in sepsis. In patients with chronic liver disease such as liver failure, cirrhosis, trauma and drug-induced liver damage, risks such as sepsis, multiple organ failure (MOF) and death due to sepsis are quite high (Yan et al., 2014).

Liver damage in patients with sepsis is defined by histological changes in the liver. Hepatitis and liver steatosis were found in most autopsy reports of patients who died from sepsis. Liver lesions include portal inflammation, centrilobular necrosis, lobular inflammation, hepatocellular apoptosis, cholangitis / cholangiolitis and steatosis (Koskinas et al., 2008). When evaluating sepsis-related liver injuries in animal models, steatosis, cholestasis and hepatocellular damage associated with hepatocyte apoptosis, necrosis and neutrophil accumulation were observed after sepsis-related liver injuries were evaluated. The main histological changes observed in this process include necrosis, capsular inflammation, portal inflamma-

178 Züleyha DOĞANYİĞİT, Aslı OKAN

tion, balloon degeneration, steatosis and liver fibrosis (Akcan et al., 2006; Doganyigit, Okan, Kaymak, Pandir, & Silici, 2020; Gonnert et al., 2012; Muftuoglu, Aktekin, Ozdemir, & Saglam, 2006). Clinically, early signs of hepatic dysfunction include high serum bilirubin and alkaline phosphatase in patients, and in the future, elevation of transaminases after longterm hypotension is used as a marker. In addition, usable many biomarkers such as Glutathione S-transferase A1-1(Koo, Zhou, Chaudry, & Wang, 2000), carbamoyl phosphate synthetase 1 (Crouser, Julian, Huff, Struck, & Cook, 2006), and glucose 6-phosphatase (Maitra, Wang, Brathwaite, & El-Maghrabi, 2000) to demonstrate liver dysfunction in early sepsis.

The liver plays critical roles in clearing bacteria in sepsis, mediating inflammatory responses, and clotting that can regulate kidney failure, acute lung damage, acute respiratory distress syndrome, coagulopathy and hepatic encephalopathy (Yan et al., 2014). Bacterial clearance is the most important process in the survival of patients with sepsis (Protzer, Maini, & Knolle, 2012). Sepsis-induced liver dysfunction is induced by many pathogenic factors (Hattori, Hattori, Suzuki, & Matsuda, 2017), including lipopolysaccharide (LPS), inflammatory factors or pathogens. During sepsis and / or septic shock, the natural metabolism of hepatocytes is changed towards the inflammatory response. The main cytokine of the liver inflammatory response is interleukin-6 (IL-6), which is responsible for the synthesis of acute phase proteins such as C-reactive protein (CRP), α -1 antitrypsin, haptoglobin, prothrombin and fibrinogen (Aninat et al., 2008). IL-6 secretion is induced by endotoxin (lipopolysaccharide-LPS) and tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α). LPS also stimulates the secretion of TNF- α , interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), interleukin-12 (IL-12) and interleukin-18 (IL-18) by kupffer cells (Kolios et al., 2008). IL-18 is the main factor responsible for LPS-induced liver damage. IL-18 causes interferon- γ (IFN γ) secretion, causing hepatocyte apoptosis, an increase in TNF- α concentration, and a monocyte / macrophage surface receptor responsible for binding of lipopolysaccharide-binding protein (LPS / LBP) complex (Woznica, Inglot, Woznica, & Lysenko, 2018).

The majority of lipopolysaccharide (LPS), the key molecule responsible for bacterial infection, is cleansed by the liver, and it has been shown in several studies that within 60 to 80% of bacteria administered by intravenous injection can be removed from the liver (Deng et al., 2013; Gonnert et al., 2012). Various cell types in the liver, especially Kupffer cells, function in this process (Dhainaut, Marin, Mignon, & Vinsonneau, 2001). The liver reticuloendothelial system quickly and effectively captures and eliminates bacteria. Kupffer cells, which show endocytic and phagocytic capacity to remove bacteria and soluble bacterial products, also cooperate with platelets and neutrophils in removing bacteria from the bloodstream. By aggregation of platelets, bacteria are detected, and they are prevented from escaping from Kupffer cells. Neutrophils that migrate and accumulate to liver sinusoid through chemokines secreted by Kupffer cells during endotoxemia and sepsis then interact with platelets to capture and eliminate microbes (Protzer et al., 2012; Wong, Jenne, Petri, Chrobok, & Kubes, 2013; Yan et al., 2014). The role of Kupffer cells, which are macrophages of the liver, is to prevent bacteria and endotoxins from entering the systemic circulation by removing them from the portal vein blood. However, the inflammation cascade is strongly activated during sepsis. But this mechanism not only kills bacteria, but also damages the liver. In response to excessive LPS stimulation, kupffer cells secrete nitric oxide (NO), reactive oxygen species (ROS), TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-12 and IL-18, causing endothelial cell and hepatocyte damage (Kolios et al., 2008).

Liver sinusoidal endothelial cell dysfunction contributes to the development of multiple organ failure syndrome (Aird, 2003). Liver sinusoidal endothelial cells (liver sinusoidal endothelial cells- LSEC) have the potential to produce immunoregulatory and pro-inflammatory cytokines such as NO, IL-1 and IL-6. It has been reported that this production increases when LPS is applied (Knolle et al., 1997). In particular, Endothelin-1, a potent vasoconstrictor released by LSECs, has been reported to have a strong correlation with inflammatory response. In addition to the expression of cytokines such as TNF-α, IL-1 and IL-6, nuclear factor enables transcription factors such as kappa B (NF- κ B) to be activated (Yeager et al., 2012). In addition, endothelin-1 concentrations have proved to be an early and sensitive mortality marker in septic shock patients (Brauner, Rohde, & Clausell, 2000). In addition, LSECs act as antigen presenting cells for CD4 ⁺ T cells, and LPS suppresses CD4 + T cell activation through antigen presenting LSECs. In addition, LSECs have pores pierced with fenestrations that facilitate the transport of lipoproteins and macromolecules between blood and hepatocytes. In gram-negative bacterial sepsis, LSECs have been shown to be involved in the pathogenesis of hyperlipidemia by defenestration by bacterial toxins (Cheluvappa et al., 2010).

The liver is also the main site of inflammatory responses to bacterial endotoxins during sepsis. There are studies showing that the liver is the main source of production of cytokines and NO when exposed to host endotoxins (Siore et al., 2005). The injured liver can induce severe and systemic harmful inflammatory responses in other organs during sepsis. High levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines are associated with liver dysfunction and multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (Gustot, Durand, Lebrec, Vincent, & Moreau, 2009). Kupffer cells are responsible for the production of inflammatory cytokines in the early stages of sepsis. Following the attack of harmful bacteria and / or endotoxins, Kupffer cells increase the release

180 Züleyha DOĞANYİĞİT, Aslı OKAN

rate of several early pro-inflammatory mediators such as TNF- α , IL-1, IL-6, interferon gamma (IFN-y). Hepatic natural killer T (NKT) cells play a critical stimulating role in developing a local and / or systemic pro-inflammatory response to sepsis. NKT cells make up 10-20% of the total T cell population in the liver, which is much higher than other organs. Therefore, hepatic NKT cells play a critical role in regulating the systemic inflammatory response and promote survival in sepsis (Hu et al., 2009).

In addition to the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, the liver's response to sepsis includes the induction of anti-inflammatory mediators, which play a critical role in preventing immune reactions such as IL-10, transforming growth factor β and glucocorticoids. Many liver-resident cell types can perform immune-regulating functions and work with circulating cells to induce liver tolerance of toxins, suppress systemic inflammatory responses, and protect organs from injuries (Yan et al., 2014). In the progression of sepsis, the roles of complex reactions and substances such as reactive oxygen species (ROS), nitrogen types, inflammation and apoptosis (Andrades et al., 2011; Andrades, Ritter, Moreira, & Dal-Pizzol, 2005), as well as changes in hepatocytes such as apoptosis and autophagy have been investigated (Chen et al., 2016; Cho, Kim, Choi, & Lee, 2016). Autophagy plays an important role in reducing sepsis-related dysfunction of multiple organs and may be an important target for the future management of sepsis (Jiang et al., 2015). In studies conducted, it has been reported that inhibition of autophagy causes organ dysfunction in patients with sepsis and increases the mortality by consuming immune cells (Lin et al., 2014; Ren, Zhang, Wu, & Yao, 2017). However, Takahashi et al. (Takahashi et al., 2013), in the sepsis model induced by cecal ligation and puncture, he suggested that hepatocyte apoptosis is inhibited, and liver damage is improved (Takahashi et al., 2013; Tang et al., 2013).

Conclusion

The liver plays an important regulatory role in sepsis and homeostasis. Therefore, in order to progress in sepsis, research on the pathophysiology of liver injury and mechanisms accompanied by liver dysfunction should be increased. This will contribute to the development of new strategies for the diagnosis and treatment of sepsis.

REFERENCES

- Aird, W. C. (2003). The role of the endothelium in severe sepsis and multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. *Blood*, 101(10), 3765-3777. doi:10.1182/blood-2002-06-1887
- Akcan, A., Kucuk, C., Ok, E., Canoz, O., Muhtaroglu, S., Yilmaz, N., & Yilmaz, Z. (2006). The effect of amrinone on liver regeneration in experimental hepatic resection model. *J Surg Res*, 130(1), 66-72. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2005.07.020
- Andrades, M., Ritter, C., de Oliveira, M. R., Streck, E. L., Fonseca Moreira, J. C., & Dal-Pizzol, F. (2011). Antioxidant treatment reverses organ failure in rat model of sepsis: role of antioxidant enzymes imbalance, neutrophil infiltration, and oxidative stress. *J Surg Res*, 167(2), e307-313. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2009.08.005
- Andrades, M., Ritter, C., Moreira, J. C., & Dal-Pizzol, F. (2005). Oxidative parameters differences during non-lethal and lethal sepsis development. *J Surg Res*, 125(1), 68-72. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2004.11.008
- Angus, D. C., & van der Poll, T. (2013). Severe sepsis and septic shock. *N* Engl J Med, 369(9), 840-851. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1208623
- Aninat, C., Seguin, P., Descheemaeker, P. N., Morel, F., Malledant, Y., & Guillouzo, A. (2008). Catecholamines induce an inflammatory response in human hepatocytes. *Crit Care Med*, 36(3), 848-854. doi:10.1097/CCM.0B013E31816532BE
- Arınc, K., & Ehan, A. (2001). Anatomi (3. ed. Vol. 1). Ankara: Güneş Kitabevi.
- Arslan, G. (2008). Yüksek dozda simvastatin`in ratlarda oluşturduğu hepatotoksisite üzerine n-asetilsistein`in etkisi. (Yüksek Lisans Tezi), Selçuk Üniversitesi Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Konya.
- Bioulac-Sage, P., Le Bail, B., & Balaboud, C. (2007). Liver and biliary tract histology. In J. Rodes, J. P. Benhamou, A. T. Blei, J. Reichen, & M. Rizzetto (Eds.), *Textbook of Hepatology* (pp. 9-19). Singapore: Blackwell Publishing.
- Braet, F., Luo, D., & Spector, I. (2001). Endotelial and pit cells in the liver. In I. M. Arias, J. L. Boyer, & F. V. Chisari (Eds.), *The Liver. Biology* and Pathobiology (4th ed., pp. 437-453). New York: Raven Press.
- Brauner, J. S., Rohde, L. E., & Clausell, N. (2000). Circulating endothelin-1 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha: early predictors of mortality in patients with septic shock. *Intensive Care Med*, *26*(3), 305-313. doi:10.1007/s001340051154
- Browness, J., & Taylor, A. (2019). Anatomy for the FRCA OSCE Station 12 - The Liver and Portal Venous System (pp. 92-94): Cambridge University Press.
- Canabal, J. M., & Kramer, D. J. (2008). Management of sepsis in patients with liver failure. *Curr Opin Crit Care, 14*(2), 189-197. doi:10.1097/

182 Züleyha DOĞANYİĞİT, Aslı OKAN

MCC.0b013e3282f6a435

- Carnerio, J., & Kelley, R. O. (1998). Sindirim Kanalına Bağlı Bezler. In Y. Aytekin, S. Solakoğlu, & B. Ahıshalı (Eds.), *Temel Histoloji* (1 ed., pp. 307-319). İstanbul: Barış Kitabevi.
- Cheluvappa, R., Denning, G. M., Lau, G. W., Grimm, M. C., Hilmer, S. N., & Le Couteur, D. G. (2010). Pathogenesis of the hyperlipidemia of Gram-negative bacterial sepsis may involve pathomorphological changes in liver sinusoidal endothelial cells. *Int J Infect Dis*, 14(10), e857-867. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2010.02.2263
- Chen, Y. L., Xu, G., Liang, X., Wei, J., Luo, J., Chen, G. N., . . . Lv, X. (2016). Inhibition of hepatic cells pyroptosis attenuates CLP-induced acute liver injury. *Am J Transl Res*, 8(12), 5685-5695.
- Cho, H. I., Kim, S. J., Choi, J. W., & Lee, S. M. (2016). Genipin alleviates sepsis-induced liver injury by restoring autophagy. *Br J Pharmacol*, 173(6), 980-991. doi:10.1111/bph.13397
- Crouser, E. D., Julian, M. W., Huff, J. E., Struck, J., & Cook, C. H. (2006). Carbamoyl phosphate synthase-1: a marker of mitochondrial damage and depletion in the liver during sepsis. *Crit Care Med*, 34(9), 2439-2446. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000230240.02216.21
- Deng, M., Scott, M. J., Loughran, P., Gibson, G., Sodhi, C., Watkins, S., . . . Billiar, T. R. (2013). Lipopolysaccharide clearance, bacterial clearance, and systemic inflammatory responses are regulated by cell type-specific functions of TLR4 during sepsis. *J Immunol*, 190(10), 5152-5160. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1300496
- Dhainaut, J. F., Marin, N., Mignon, A., & Vinsonneau, C. (2001). Hepatic response to sepsis: interaction between coagulation and inflammatory processes. *Crit Care Med*, 29(7 Suppl), S42-47. doi:10.1097/00003246-200107001-00016
- Doganyigit, Z., Okan, A., Kaymak, E., Pandir, D., & Silici, S. (2020). Investigation of protective effects of apilarnil against lipopolysaccharide induced liver injury in rats via TLR 4/ HMGB-1/ NF-kappaB pathway. *Biomed Pharmacother*, 125, 109967. doi:10.1016/j.biopha.2020.109967
- Doğanyiğit, Z. (2012). Endotoksemi Oluşturulmuş Sıçanlarda Propolisin Karaciğer Koruyucu Etkinliğinin Araştırılması. (doctorate degree), Erciyes Üniversitesi Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Kayseri.
- Ekinci, N., Unur, E., & Ülger, H. (2005). Anatomi: Medikal Kitabevi.
- Enomoto, K., Nishikawa, Y., Omori, Y., Tokairin, T., Yoshida, M., Ohi, N., . . . Li, Q. (2004). Cell biology and pathology of liver sinusoidal endothelial cells. *Med Electron Microsc*, *37*(4), 208-215. doi:10.1007/s00795-004-0261-4
- Eşrefoğlu, M. (2009). *Özel Histoloji*. Malatya: Medipres Matbaacılık Yayıncılık.

- Fawcett, D. W., & Bloom, W. (1994). *A Textbook of Histology* (12 ed.): Chapman and Hall.
- Gaieski, D. F., Edwards, J. M., Kallan, M. J., & Carr, B. G. (2013). Benchmarking the incidence and mortality of severe sepsis in the United States. *Crit Care Med*, 41(5), 1167-1174. doi:10.1097/ CCM.0b013e31827c09f8
- Gonnert, F. A., Kunisch, E., Gajda, M., Lambeck, S., Weber, M., Claus, R. A., . . . Kinne, R. W. (2012). Hepatic Fibrosis in a Long-term Murine Model of Sepsis. *Shock*, 37(4), 399-407. doi:10.1097/ SHK.0b013e31824a670b
- Gustot, T., Durand, F., Lebrec, D., Vincent, J. L., & Moreau, R. (2009). Severe sepsis in cirrhosis. *Hepatology*, 50(6), 2022-2033. doi:10.1002/ hep.23264
- Gürsoy, E., & Koptagel, E. (1997). *Embriyoloji Atlası*. İstanbul: Esnaft Ofset Matbaacılık.
- Hattori, Y., Hattori, K., Suzuki, T., & Matsuda, N. (2017). Recent advances in the pathophysiology and molecular basis of sepsis-associated organ dysfunction: Novel therapeutic implications and challenges. *Pharmacol Ther*, 177, 56-66. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.02.040
- Hotchkiss, R. S., & Nicholson, D. W. (2006). Apoptosis and caspases regulate death and inflammation in sepsis. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 6(11), 813-822. doi:10.1038/nri1943
- Hu, C. K., Venet, F., Heffernan, D. S., Wang, Y. L., Horner, B., Huang, X., . . Ayala, A. (2009). The role of hepatic invariant NKT cells in systemic/ local inflammation and mortality during polymicrobial septic shock. J Immunol, 182(4), 2467-2475. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0801463
- Iwashyna, T. J., Cooke, C. R., Wunsch, H., & Kahn, J. M. (2012). Population burden of long-term survivorship after severe sepsis in older Americans. J Am Geriatr Soc, 60(6), 1070-1077. doi:10.1111/ j.1532-5415.2012.03989.x
- Jarrar, D. W. P., & Chaudry, I. H. (2001). Hepatocellular dysfunction-basic considerations. In R. G. M. J. Holzheimer (Ed.), *Surgical Treatment: Evidence-Based and Problem-Oriented*. Munich: Zuckschwerdt.
- Jiang, Y., Gao, M., Wang, W., Lang, Y., Tong, Z., Wang, K., . . . Xiao, X. (2015). Sinomenine hydrochloride protects against polymicrobial sepsis via autophagy. *Int J Mol Sci, 16*(2), 2559-2573. doi:10.3390/ ijms16022559
- Junqueira, L. C., & Carneiro, J. (2006). *Temel Histoloji* (Y. Aytekin & S. Solakoğlu Eds. 11 ed.): Nobel Kitabevleri.
- Kierszenbaum, A. L. (2006). *Histoloji ve Hücre Biyolojisi Patolojiye Giriş* (R. Demir Ed.). Ankara: Palme Yayıncılık.
- Knolle, P. A., Loser, E., Protzer, U., Duchmann, R., Schmitt, E., zum Buschenfelde, K. H., . . . Gerken, G. (1997). Regulation of endotoxin-

induced IL-6 production in liver sinusoidal endothelial cells and Kupffer cells by IL-10. *Clin Exp Immunol, 107*(3), 555-561. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2249.1997.d01-959.x

- Kolios, G., Valatas, V., Manousou, P., Xidakis, C., Notas, G., & Kouroumalis, E. (2008). Nitric oxide and MCP-1 regulation in LPS activated rat Kupffer cells. *Mol Cell Biochem*, 319(1-2), 91-98. doi:10.1007/s11010-008-9881-7
- Koo, D. J., Zhou, M., Chaudry, I. H., & Wang, P. (2000). Plasma alphaglutathione S-transferase: a sensitive indicator of hepatocellular damage during polymicrobial sepsis. *Arch Surg*, 135(2), 198-203. doi:10.1001/archsurg.135.2.198
- Koskinas, J., Gomatos, I. P., Tiniakos, D. G., Memos, N., Boutsikou, M., Garatzioti, A., . . . Betrosian, A. (2008). Liver histology in ICU patients dying from sepsis: a clinico-pathological study. *World J Gastroenterol*, 14(9), 1389-1393. doi:10.3748/wjg.14.1389
- Kramer, L., Jordan, B., Druml, W., Bauer, P., Metnitz, P. G., & Austrian Epidemiologic Study on Intensive Care, A. S. G. (2007). Incidence and prognosis of early hepatic dysfunction in critically ill patientsa prospective multicenter study. *Crit Care Med*, 35(4), 1099-1104. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000259462.97164.A0
- Lin, C. W., Lo, S., Hsu, C., Hsieh, C. H., Chang, Y. F., Hou, B. S., . . . Hsieh, Y. C. (2014). T-cell autophagy deficiency increases mortality and suppresses immune responses after sepsis. *PLoS One*, 9(7), e102066. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0102066
- Maitra, S. R., Wang, S., Brathwaite, C. E., & El-Maghrabi, M. R. (2000). Alterations in glucose-6-phosphatase gene expression in sepsis. J Trauma, 49(1), 38-42. doi:10.1097/00005373-200007000-00005
- Moore, K. L., & Persaud, T. V. N. (2002). *İnsan Embriyolojisi Klinik Yönleri İle* (6. ed.). İstanbul: Nobel Tıp Kitap Evleri Ltd. Şti.
- Muftuoglu, M. A., Aktekin, A., Ozdemir, N. C., & Saglam, A. (2006). Liver injury in sepsis and abdominal compartment syndrome in rats. *Surg Today*, *36*(6), 519-524. doi:10.1007/s00595-006-3196-7
- Ovale, W. K., & Nahirney, C. P. (2009). *Netter Temel Histoloji* (M. S., F. Kaymaz, & P. Atilla Eds.). Ankara: Güneş Tıp Kitabevleri.
- Protti, A., Carre, J., Frost, M. T., Taylor, V., Stidwill, R., Rudiger, A., & Singer, M. (2007). Succinate recovers mitochondrial oxygen consumption in septic rat skeletal muscle. *Crit Care Med*, 35(9), 2150-2155. doi:10.1097/01.ccm.0000281448.00095.4d
- Protzer, U., Maini, M. K., & Knolle, P. A. (2012). Living in the liver: hepatic infections. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 12(3), 201-213. doi:10.1038/ nri3169
- Ranieri, V. M., Thompson, B. T., Barie, P. S., Dhainaut, J. F., Douglas, I. S., Finfer, S., . . . Group, P.-S. S. (2012). Drotrecogin alfa (activated)

in adults with septic shock. N Engl J Med, 366(22), 2055-2064. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1202290

- Recknagel, P., Gonnert, F. A., Westermann, M., Lambeck, S., Lupp, A., Rudiger, A., . . Bauer, M. (2012). Liver dysfunction and phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase signalling in early sepsis: experimental studies in rodent models of peritonitis. *PLoS Med*, 9(11), e1001338. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001338
- Ren, C., Zhang, H., Wu, T. T., & Yao, Y. M. (2017). Autophagy: A Potential Therapeutic Target for Reversing Sepsis-Induced Immunosuppression. *Front Immunol*, 8, 1832. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.01832
- Ross, M. H., & Pawlina, W. (2017). *Histoloji Konu Anlatımı ve Atlas* (6 ed.). Ankara: Palme Yayınevi.
- Sadler, T. W. (2005). Özel Embriyoloji. In A. C. Başaklar (Ed.), *Langman's Medikal Embriyoloji* (9. ed., pp. 292-293). Ankara: Palme Yayınevi
- Sancak, B., & Cumhur, M. (2004). *Fonksiyonel Anatomi* (3 Ed.). Ankara: ODTÜ yayıncılık.
- Siore, A. M., Parker, R. E., Stecenko, A. A., Cuppels, C., McKean, M., Christman, B. W., ... Brigham, K. L. (2005). Endotoxin-induced acute lung injury requires interaction with the liver. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol, 289*(5), L769-776. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00137.2005
- Takahashi, W., Watanabe, E., Fujimura, L., Watanabe-Takano, H., Yoshidome, H., Swanson, P. E., . . . Hatano, M. (2013). Kinetics and protective role of autophagy in a mouse cecal ligation and punctureinduced sepsis. *Crit Care*, 17(4), R160. doi:10.1186/cc12839
- Tang, Z., Ni, L., Javidiparsijani, S., Hu, F., Gatto, L. A., Cooney, R., & Wang, G. (2013). Enhanced liver autophagic activity improves survival of septic mice lacking surfactant proteins A and D. *Tohoku J Exp Med*, 231(2), 127-138. doi:10.1620/tjem.231.127
- Tekelioğlu, M. (2002). Özel Histoloji. Ankara: Antıp A.S. Yayınları.
- Terzi, E. H. (2008). Deneysel safra ligasyonuna bağlı oluşan karaciğer fibrozisine n-asetil sistein, askorbik asit ve sirolimusun etkilerinin ışık, elektron mikroskopik, immunohistokimyasal ve biyokimyasal olarak incelenmesi. (Uzmanlık Tezi), Abant İzzet Baysal Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Bolu.
- Wake, K. (1995). Structure of the sinusoidal wall in the liver. In E. Wise,D. L. Knook, & K. Wake (Eds.), *Cell of the hepatic sinusoid* (pp. 241-246). Leiden: Kupffer cell foundation
- Wiersinga, W. J., Leopold, S. J., Cranendonk, D. R., & van der Poll, T. (2014). Host innate immune responses to sepsis. *Virulence*, 5(1), 36-44. doi:10.4161/viru.25436
- Wong, C. H., Jenne, C. N., Petri, B., Chrobok, N. L., & Kubes, P. (2013). Nucleation of platelets with blood-borne pathogens on Kupffer cells precedes other innate immunity and contributes to bacterial clearance.

Nat Immunol, 14(8), 785-792. doi:10.1038/ni.2631

- Woznica, E. A., Inglot, M., Woznica, R. K., & Lysenko, L. (2018). Liver dysfunction in sepsis. *Adv Clin Exp Med*, 27(4), 547-551. doi:10.17219/ acem/68363
- Yağmurca, M. (2003). Karaciğer. In O. N. Dilek (Ed.), *Embriyoloji* (Vol. 1, pp. 17-20). Ankara: Ankara Basın Yayım.
- Yan, J., Li, S., & Li, S. (2014). The role of the liver in sepsis. *Int Rev Immunol*, 33(6), 498-510. doi:10.3109/08830185.2014.889129
- Yeager, M. E., Belchenko, D. D., Nguyen, C. M., Colvin, K. L., Ivy, D. D., & Stenmark, K. R. (2012). Endothelin-1, the unfolded protein response, and persistent inflammation: role of pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol*, 46(1), 14-22. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2010-0506OC



A RESEARCH STUDY CONDUCTED REGARDING THE IMPACTS OF UNIVERSITY STUDENTS' CONSUMPTION OF DIETARY SUPPLEMENTS ON THEIR NUTRITION

Fulya SARPER¹, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI²

¹ Assistant Professor Dr., Ankara Hacı Bayram Veli University Faculty of Tourism Department of Gastronomy and Cluniary Arts fulya.sarper@hbv.edu.tr

² Senesenevler Mualla Selcanoğlu Professional and Technical Anatolian High School Food and Beverage Services Teacher

1. INTRODUCTION

Good nutrition is described as the adequate and properly balanced intake of nutrients, which meet the requirements of the body and enable people to lead healthy lives. People need to get proper nourishment in every stage of their lives starting from the time they are in their mothers' wombs. However, in such periods as infancy and adolescence, an adequate and well-balanced diet becomes more important. Whether an individual is well or poorly nourished has a significant impact on their health throughout their lives (Baysal, 2009).

In recent years, due to the fact that people have become more knowledgeable about nutrition, their efforts to lead a healthier life have also increased, causing them to follow various dietary practices. While some of these promote good health, some, far from being suitable, present risks for health. Diets followed in ignorance especially to lose weight without consulting an expert, vitamin-mineral tablets taken in excessive doses, alternative medicine practices again applied without consulting an expert are the major risk factors in this issue.

Dietary supplements have various different forms, including vitamins, minerals, enzymes, extracts, herbal mixtures, herbal therapies and preparations sold without prescription (Stanner, 2005). Dietary Supplement Health and Education Act of the US Constitution defines dietary supplements as products that are intended to supplement the diet that bear or contain one or more of such dietary ingredients as a vitamin, a mineral, an herb or other botanical, an amino acid, metabolite or extract. As well as being composed of essential nutrients like essential vitamins, minerals, and amino acids, dietary supplements can also contain such substances as ginseng, gingko and other botanical products, which are not essential (Williams, 2005).

Dietary supplement industry is large and varied with its food substitutes, weight-loss foods, curative herbs, botanicals and mineral and vitamin tablets. In recent years, people have been introduced to dietary supplements at a rapid pace. Among these supplements, vitamin and mineral supplements are the ones which are sold the most (Briefel et al. 2005). Although the general image is that it is women who make use of alternative medicine and dietary supplements, men with prostate disorders also frequently turn to them in search for remedy (Andrew, Fleshner, Klotz, 2002). This study has been carried out in order to determine the dietary supplement intake status of young people, their purposes for supplement use, which supplement group they consume the most, whether their income status affects their supplement use and the relationship between the diet adequacy of the young people who take dietary supplements and those who do not.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study was carried out at Gazi University, the Faculty of Vocational Education. In order to facilitate the access to a greater number of young people, the university students were included in the study. A survey was conducted in order to collect data and information about the students' personal details, their dietary supplement intake status, how frequently they consume them, the types of dietary supplements they use and their attitudes towards healthy living. A food consumption chart was used to record the students' three-day food intake with the purpose of determining their food consumption status.

The survey and the food consumption scale were prepared by the researcher with the aid of several resources. The questionnaires were first distributed to the students and then they were collected after they had been filled out. The food consumption scales were given with the questionnaires and the students were asked to fill them in under the supervision and the guidance of the researcher.

For the questions in the first section regarding height and weight, taking into consideration the fact that the students might not know their exact weight and height or that they might show reluctance to provide correct information, the researcher measured and recorded their heights without their shoes on using a non-stretchable measuring tape, and similarly, she weighed them on a scales after having them take off their shoes and recorded their weights.

Before starting the evaluation of the data, the questionnaires were examined in detail in order to make sure that they had been properly filled in. Those questionnaires that were filled in incorrectly were considered invalid and were not included in the evaluation process. A computer based assessment of the data obtained from the questionnaires was made using a software package called SPSS (Statistical Package for the Social Sciences) 13 for Windows and then these data were evaluated and interpreted. The student version of Nutrition Database Program was utilized to assess food combinations and dietary contents.

In order to evaluate the intake of nutrients and energy, RDA values, which are recommended for daily intake according to gender and age, were utilized. According to these values, those who consume 67-133% of their recommended daily energy and nutrient intake are considered to receive sufficient nourishment, those who consume less than 67% are considered to receive insufficient nourishment and those who consume more than 133% are considered to receive excessive nourishment. When the adequacy level of the students' nutrient intake was assessed, it was determined based on the food intake of the students only; dietary supplements were

not included in it.

When the students were categorized according to their BMI (Body Mass Index), the BMI classification of WHO (World Health Organization) was taken as a basis. According to this, the individuals whose BMIs are lower than 18.5 kg/m² are considered underweight, those with a BMI of 18.5-24.9 kg/m² are considered normal, those with a BMI of 25-29.9 kg/m² are considered overweight, those with a BMI of 30-39.9 kg/m² are considered obese and those with a BMI of 40 kg/m² and above are considered extremely obese (WHO, 2020).

FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

In this section, the demographic features of the students included in the study, their dietary supplement intake status, what types of dietary supplements they take and how frequently they take them, their purposes for taking dietary supplements, their nutritional education status and the results pertaining to the comparison of the influence of different variables on the intake of dietary supplements have been presented. A total of 340 university students, 73 of whom are male and 267 of whom are female, were included in the study. Due to the fact that the majority of the students included in the study were between the ages of 18-23, those under the age of 18 and those above 23 were not specifically categorized.

Table 1 displays the distribution of the students regarding their demographic features. According to the table, of the students who took part in the study, 23.5% were 21, 20.4% were 20, 18.5% were 19 years old and 78.5% were female students. As for the individual sources of income of these students, the table shows that 81.8% of the students receive money from their parents and 74.1% of them benefit from student loans or scholarships as sources of income. When the students' places of accommodation are considered, it can be seen that more than half of them (60.9%) stay in dormitories, 25.3% stay in rented flats with their friends and 10.3% stay with their families. Finally, when students make a self-assessment of their health conditions, 53.5% of them consider themselves to be in good health, 30.9% of them consider themselves to be in not poor health and 12.4% of them consider themselves to be in very good health. Those who consider themselves to be in poor health are 3.2%.

192 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

Age	Number	%
18 and under	26	7.6
19 years	63	18.5
20 years	69	20.4
21 years	80	23.5
22 years	51	15.0
23 years and above	51	
		15.0
Gender		
Male	73	21.5
Female	267	78.5
*Individual Source of Incom	me	
Loans and Scholarships	252	74.1
Family	278	81.8
Allowances From Relatives	27	7.9
Money Earned Through	19	5.6
Work	2	0.6
Other(Pension)		
Place of Accommodation T	hroughout School Life	
With Family	35	10.3
With Relatives	12	3.5
Student House	86	25.3
Dormitory	207	60.9
Self-Assessment of Health	-	
Poor	11	3.2
Not poor	105	30.9
Good	182	53.5
Very good	42	12.4
Body Mass Index(BMI)		
18.5 and Under	49	14.4
18.6–24.9	266	78.2
25–29.9	22	6.5
30–39.9	3	0.9

Table 1. Demographic Distribution of the Students Included in the Study (n=340)

*As more than one choice has been stated, the ratios have not been calculated over the sum.

In terms of their BIMs, the majority of the students (78.2%) appear to be normal, 14.4% of them appear to be underweight and 6.5% appear to be overweight. It has been found out that 0.9% of the students are obese. Also, in another study where the participants are again university students, it was discovered that in relation to their weights, 80.5% of the students were normal, 13.8% were underweight and 5.7% were overweight (Garibağaoğlu, Mergen, Öner, 2005). In another study covering obese individuals, it was detected that as the individuals became older, their BMIs also became higher (İçen, 2006). In a study covering university students, it was observed that there is a positive correlation between the individual incomes of the students and their BMIs (Vançelik and Ark, 2007).

Vegetarianism	Number	%								
Yes	20	5.9								
No	320	94.1								
TOTAL	340	100.0								
Vegetarian Types Se	Vegetarian Types Seen Frequently									
Vegan	1	5.0								
Lacto-ovo	12	60.0								
Vegetarian	2	10.0								
Lacto-vegetarian	4	20.0								
Ovo-vegetarian	1	5.0								
Fruto-vegetarian										
TOTAL	20	100.0								

Table 2. The Distribution of Students' State and Type of Vegetarianism on thebasis of their Statements

Of the students participated in the study, the number of those who are vegetarians is quite small (5.9%). 60.0% of the vegetarian students are lacto-vegetarians, that is, they follow a diet free of animal meat, but they consume milk and eggs.

 Table 3. The Impact of the Students' State of Vegetarianism upon their Intake of

 Dietary Supplements

Existence of Impact	Number	%
Influential	5	25.0
Not influential	15	75.0
TOTAL	20	100.0

When it is examined whether the dietary supplement intake of students is influenced by the fact that they are vegetarians, 25.0% have stated that they are influenced while 75.0% have stated that they are not.

It has been discovered that 52.1% of the participants have received nutrition education whereas 47.9% have not received any nutrition education.

194 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

		Gender						
Nutrition Education	M	ale	Fem	ale	TOTAL			
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%		
Received	50	28.2	127	71.8	177	100.0		
Not Received	23	14.1	140	85.9	163	100.0		
TOTAL	73	21.5	267	78.5	340	100.0		

Table 4. The Distribution of Nutrition Education of the Students According to Gender

As can be seen in Table 4, when the nutrition education of the participants are considered according to their sexes, 28.2% of those who received nutrition education are male students and 71.8% are female students. 85.9% of the students who did not receive nutrition education are female students.

 Table 5. The Distribution of the Sources the Students Received Nutrition Education From

Nutrition Education Source	Number	%
School(as a course)	140	41.2
Teacher	107	31.5
Newspapers-Journals etc.	46	13.5
Family	41	12.1
TV Programs	38	11.2
Dietician	14	4.1
Doctor	4	1.5

(n=177)*

*More than one choice has been marked.

According to Table 5, when the sources of the nutrition education that were given to students are taken into consideration, 41.2 % of the students have stated that they have received their education from their schools, 31.5% from their teachers, 13.5% from newspapers and journals and 12.1% have stated that they have received their nutrition education from their families.

78.5% of the participants have said that they have breakfast and 21.5% of them have said that they do not have breakfast.

Nutrition Education	Breakf						
	Yes		No		TOTAL		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
Received	142	80.2	35	19.8	177	100.0	
Not Received	125	76.7	38	23.3	163	100.0	
TOTAL	267	78.5	73	21.5	340	100.0	
p>0.05	SD=2			$X^2=0.241$			

Table 6. The Distribution of Students According to Their Nutrition Education and Breakfast Consumption

As presented in Table 6, 80.2% of the students who have received nutrition education have stated that they have breakfast while 19.8% of them have stated that they do not have breakfast. It can also be seen that 78.5% of the students who have not received nutrition education have breakfast whereas 23.3% of them do not. In terms of not having breakfast, those with nutrition education rate lower as compared to those without nutrition education.

Assessment of Health	Rece	Nutritior eived	1 Educatio Not F	TO	ΓAL	
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Poor	6	54.5	5	45.5	11	100.0
Not Poor	51	48.6	54	51.4	105	100.0
Good	102	56.0	80	44.0	182	100.0
Very Good	18	42.9	24	57.1	42	100.0
TOTAL	177	52.1	163	47.9	340	100.0

 Table 7. The Distribution of Students According to Their Nutrition Education and Self-Assessment of their Health Conditions

p>0.05

It has been found out that, of the participants who consider their health to be in poor condition, 54.5% have received nutrition education whereas 45.5% have not. Of those who consider their health to be in very good condition, 42.9% have received nutrition education while 57.1% have not. Of those who consider their health to be in good condition, 56.0% have received nutrition education, 56.0% have received nutrition education, on the other hand, 44.0% have not.

It has been analyzed whether there are any discrepancies between the way the participants assess their health conditions and regular breakfast habits. The results have been presented in Table 8.

Health Assessment	Regular	· Breakfa	TOTAL			
	Yes		No			
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Poor	4	36.4	7	63.6	11	100.0
Not Poor	84	80.0	21	20.0	105	100.0
Good	145	79.7	37	20.3	182	100.0
Very Good	34	81.0	8	19.0	42	100.0
TOTAL	267	76.1	73	21.5	340	100.0

Table 8. The Distribution of Students According to Self-Assessment of their He-alth Conditions and Regular Breakfast Consumption

p>0.05

As presented in the table, of the students who consider their health to be in very good condition, 81.0% have breakfast regularly. It has been determined that 63.6% of the students who consider their health to be in poor condition do not have breakfast. It has also been discovered that while 80.0% of the students who consider their health not to be in poor condition have breakfast, 20.0% of them do not and that 79.7% of the students who consider their health to be in good condition have breakfast regularly.

Table 9. The Distribution of Students According to Their BMI and NutritionEducation

BMI	Nu	ΤΟΤΑΙ					
	Receiv	ved	Not Re	ceived	TOTIL		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
18.5 and less	22	44.9	27	55.1	49	100.0	
18.6-24.9	138	51.9	128	48.1	266	100.0	
25-29.9	15	68.2	7	31.8	22	100.0	
30-30.9	2	66.7	1	33.3	3	100.0	
TOTAL	177	52.1	163	47.9	340	100.0	

p>0.05

It has been found out that, of the participants who have normal weights, 51.9% have received nutrition education. It has also been found that 68.2% of the students who are overweight have received nutrition education. 55.1% of the students who haven't received nutrition education are underweight and 48.1% are normal in terms of their weight.

		Ge						
BMI					TO	TOTAL		
	Ma	ale	Fem	nale				
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%		
18.5 and less	1	2.0	48	98.0	49	100.0		
18.6-24.9	59	22.2	207	77.8	266	100.0		
25-29.9	13	59.1	9	40.9	22	100.0		
30-30.9	-	-	3	100	3	100.0		
TOTAL	73	21.5	267	78.5	340	100.0		
10.05								

Table 10. The Distribution of Students According to Their BMI and Gender

p<0.05

As shown in Table 10, 2.0% of the participants with BMI 18.5 and less are male and 98.0% are female. 77.8% of the female students and 22.2% of the male students are normal in terms of their BMI. 59.1% of the male students and 40.9% of the female students appear to be overweight. It has been observed that there is a significant relationship between gender and BMI (p<0.05).

68.2% of the participants have stated that they do not use dietary supplements. The percentage of those who have stated that they use dietary supplements is 13.3% while that of the participants who have stated that they sometimes use dietary supplements is 18.5%.

Table 11. The Distribution of Students According to the Duration of DietarySupplement Intake

Duration of Supplement Intake	No.	%
1-3 Months	42	38.9
3-6 Months	25	23.1
6-12 Months	13	12.0
1-3 Years	14	13.0
More than 3 years	14	13.0
TOTAL	108	100.0

When the durations of dietary supplement intake stated by the students are evaluated, it is seen that they generally use them for short periods of time. 38.9% of the students have used them for a period of 1-3 months, 23.1% have used them for 3-6 months while 13.0% have used them for 1-3 years or more than 3 years. In a research study conducted, 58.0% of the female students stated that they used dietary supplements regularly. It was found out in the same study that 88.0% of the students using dietary supplements consumed a multivitamin at least twice a week. Moreover, 27.0% of this group stated that they consumed multivitamins 6-7 times a week (Brech, 1998).

198 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

Frequency	Ever	y Day	A F Tim	'ew es a	A l Tin	Few ies a	On We	ce a eek	On Mo	ce a nth	то	TAL
of Use			Da	ay	W	eek		0 (0 (
Purpose of Use	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
To reduce the risk of chronic diseases	2	1.8	-	-	4	3.7	3	2.7	7	6.4	16	14.8
To prevent possible future illnesses	8	7.4	2	1.8	8	7.4	4	3.7	5	4.6	27	25.0
To meet the need for nutrients that cannot be fully provided by food	8	7.4	5	4.6	9	8.3	4	3.7	2	1.8	28	25.9
To take precautions against illnesses such as the flu and common cold	11	10.1	10	9.2	18	16.6	9	8.3	10	9.2	58	53.7
To provide energy(To boost)	6	5.5	7	6.4	15	13.8	5	4.6	3	2.7	36	33.3
To have healthy hair, nails, skin, etc.	5	4.6	2	1.8	12	11.1	4	3.7	4	3.7	27	25.0
To facilitate digestion	7	6.4	4	3.7	13	12.0	7	6.4	3	2.7	34	31.4
To gain weight	2	1.8	4	3.7	5	4.6	3	2.7	2	1.8	16	14.8
To lose weight	1	0.9	2	1.8	12	11.1	1	0.9	6	5.5	22	20.3
To reduce or prevent stress	2	1.8	2	1.8	6	5.5	1	0.9	6	5.5	17	15.7

Table 12. The distribution of the Students According to the Purpose and Frequency of Their Dietary Supplement Intake (n=108)

As can be seen in Table 12, 53.7% of the students participating in the study have stated that they take dietary supplements in order to take pre-

ventive measures against ailments such as the flu and the common cold. When the frequency of their use is examined, it can be seen that they consume dietary supplements at most a few times a week (16.6%). As for the other purposes of use, 33.3% of them use dietary supplements in order to provide themselves with energy, 31.4% use them to facilitate digestion, 14.8% use them to gain weight and reduce the risk of chronic diseases. In a study carried out by Aytekin (2000) similar results were obtained. In another study that was conducted it was discovered that participants consumed dietary supplements in order to prevent illnesses, to get adequate nourishment, to increase energy intake, to feel better and to provide athletic body performance (Driskell, Graud, 1996). In a study conducted to determine the attitude of health care specialists towards botanicals and the extent of students' consumption of botanicals, it was found out that more than half of the students used botanicals primarily to cure physiological symptoms, to prevent illnesses and to maintain their general well-being.

It has been identified that 57.4% of the students taking part in the study took advice when they started using supplements and 42.6% started using them without getting any advice.

Sources of Advice	Number	%
Doctor	36	58.0
Friends	25	40.3
TV- radio programs	17	27.4
Family	13	20.9
Newspapers and magazines	11	17.7
Natural therapists (herbalists, spice dealers, etc.)	8	12.9
Pharmacist	7	11.2
Nurse	5	8.0
Dietician	4	6.4

 Table 13. The Distribution of Sources of Advice When Students Start Taking

 Supplements (n=62)

According to Table 13, with 58.0%, doctors rank the first as a source of advice for students who start taking supplements. Friends come second with a percentage of 40.3%. While TV and radio programs rate 27.4%, with a percentage of 20.9%, families rate almost half as much as the advice of their friends. This situation indicates that a circle of friends are more influential on young people's lives than are their families. As sources of advice for students, the ones which rate the lowest are dieticians, nurses, pharmacists and natural therapists (6.4%, 8.0%, 11.2%, 12.9%), respectively. In a research study that was carried out, it was found out that in order to prevent illnesses, to get adequate nutrition, to boost energy intake, to feel better and to obtain athletic body performance, participants consumed

supplements that were either recommended or prescribed by individuals -- be it health care specialists or not -- and the media (Driskell, Graud, 1996). In another study, it was discovered that dieticians and nutritionists were less influential as regards the use of dietary supplements, whereas it was seen that doctors were the most influential group on women and the elderly individuals as a source of advice regarding the use of supplements (Creighton, Seaborn, 1997). This study established the fact that doctors are the most significant group with regard to advice on supplement use. In a study conducted concerning the supplement consumption of adolescents, it was reported that it is their families, friends and doctors who first introduce adolescents to dietary supplements (Herbold et al. 2004). Furthermore, it was revealed in another study that family and friends constituted the most important source of both advice on the use of botanicals and information regarding related products (Ambrose, Samuels, 2004).

The majority of the students who participated in the study (97.6%) have stated that they have no such health conditions as those which require a regular intake of supplements. Those who have stated that they have health problems are 2.4% (5 students are anemic and 3 students have digestion problems).

Period	Number	%
I use it regularly	9	8.3
When I lose weight	9	8.3
In winter months	39	36.1
Throughout illnesses	45	41.6
When I do not feel well	35	32.4
When I have exams	22	20.3
Any time	21	19.4

 Table 14. The Distribution of Students as Regards the Period They Use Supplements the Most (n=108)

As Table 14 illustrates, supplements are most frequently consumed during periods of illnesses (41.6). This percentage is followed by winter months (36.1%) and then comes the period during which students do not feel good (32.4%). It has also been found out that some students use dietary supplements during the period when they have exams (20.3%). Although the percentage of the students who regularly use supplements and that of the students who use them when they lose weight are the same, it has been detected that these are the periods during which supplements are consumed the least (8.3%).

Supplement Type	Ev D	ery ay	M Tl On D	ore han ice a Jav	On W	ce a eek	M Th On W	ore 1an ce a eek	On Mo	ce a nth	тот	AL
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Vitamin C	16	14.8	11	10.1	13	12.0	10	9.2	7	6.4	57	52.7
Vitamin E	1	0.9	4	3.7	6	5.5	2	1.8	2	1.8	15	13.8
В												
vitamins(Single	1	0.9	2	1.8	3	2.7	2		6	5.5	14	13.0
or as a								1.8				
complex)												
Vitamin D	2	1.8	2	1.8	1	0.9	3	2.7	2	1.8	10	9.2
Vitamin K	-	-	1	0.9	-	-	2	1.8	2	1.8	5	4.6
Folic acid	-	-	2	1.8	-	-	1	0.9	1	0.9	4	3.7
Iron	10	9.2	3	2.7	-	-	3	2.7	3	2.7	10	9.2
Calcium	2	1.8	2	1.8	2	1.8	5	4.6	2	1.8	13	12.0
Phosphorus	1	0.9	1	0.9	1	0.9	1	0.9	1	0.9	5	4.6
Zinc	2	1.8	2	1.8	1	0.9	2	1.8	2	1.8	9	8.3
Iodine	2	1.8	2	1.8	-	-	2	1.8	1	0.9	7	6.4
Multivitamins/	7	6.4	5	4.6	6	5.5	8	7.4	4	3.7	30	27.7
Multiminerals												
Sodium	1	0.9	1	0.9	1	0.9	1	0.9	2	1.8	6	5.5
Fiber/Roughage	1	0.9	-	-	1	0.9	1	0.9	3	2.7	6	5.5
Fish oil	3	2.7	-	-	3	2.7	3	2.7	5	4.6	14	13.0
Prebiotic	3	2.7	-	-	5	4.6	5	4.6	2	1.8	15	13.8
yoghurt												
Kephir	-	-	-	-	2	1.8	3	2.7	5	4.6	10	9.2
Herbal Teas	17	15.7	12	11.1	15	13.8	18	16.6	10	9.2	72	66.6
Herbal Mixtures	3	2.7	2	1.8	4	3.7	5	4.6	5	4.6	19	17.5
Gingko	-		-	-	-	-	1	0.9	1	0.9	2	1.8
Energy Drinks	3	2.7	-	-	7	6.4	5	4.6	5	4.6	20	18.5
Pollen	-	-	1	0.9	1	0.9	2	1.8	2	1.8	6	5.5
Royal Jelly	1	0.9	-	-	1	0.9	-	-	2	1.8	4	3.7
Senna	1	0.9	2	1.8	2	1.8	8	7.4	6	5.5	19	17.5
Garlic	3	2.7	2	1.8	8	7.4	-	-	4	3.7	17	15.7

Table 15. The Distribution of the Supplement Types the Students Use and TheirFrequency of Use (n=108)

As indicated in Table 15, the highest percentage of supplements that the participants consume is that of herbal teas with 66.6% and when the frequency of consumption is taken into consideration it can be seen that the number of those who consume herbal teas more than once a week is higher. The ratio of the participants who consume herbal teas every day (15.7%) is close to the ratio of those who consume them more than once a week (16.6%). Among the supplements that the students consume the most, vitamin C ranks the second with 52.7% and of the students who take vitamin C, 14.8% have stated that they take it every day. The third

202 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

most frequently consumed supplements are multivitamins-multiminerals (27.7%) and when the frequency of consumption is examined it can be seen that the ratio of those who consume them more than once a week is higher (7.4%). The percentages of the students who use herbal mixtures and senna are equal and these supplements are also among those that are consumed frequently (17.5%). In a study conducted among military personnel, it was discovered that the most frequently consumed supplements were multivitamins. In the same study it was found out that while male soldiers generally preferred to use amino acids, protein powders and carbohydrate-based supplements, female soldiers more frequently used multivitamins. Moreover, it was detected that female soldiers used significant amounts of weight-loss supplements (Warber, Cline, Mc Graw, 1997). In another study that was carried out, the consumption frequency order of the primary supplements were recorded as multivitamins, calcium, vitamin C, vitamin E and B-complex vitamins, respectively. In a study carried out by Stang et al. (2000), it was concluded that 47.6% of the adolescents who participated in the study used only multivitamins, 17.9% used them with minerals and 17.2% used vitamin C when taking iron as a supplement. In another study, it was reported that 68.8% of the participants who used supplements consumed multivitamins or multiminerals, 35.6% consumed a single nutrient and 16.0% used mixtures of these (Dwyer et al. 2001).

	S	tate of	f Dieta In	iry Suj take	pplem	ent	тс	DTAL			
	Y	'es	N	ю	Some	times					
AGE	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	SD	X ²	Р
18 and under	3	11.5	15	57.7	8	30.3	26	100.0			
19 years old	8	12.7	44	69.8	11	17.5	63	100.0			
20 years old	10	14.5	43	62.3	16	23.2	69	100.0			
21 years old	11	13.8	58	72.5	11	13.8	80	100.0		,779	p>0.05
22 years old	8	15.7	35	68.6	8	15.7	51	100.0	10		
23 years old	5	9.8	37	72.5	9	17.6	51	100.0			
and above											
TOTAL	45	13.2	232	68.2	63	18.5	340	100.0			
GENDER											-
Male	5	6.8	55	75.3	3 13	17.8	73	100.0			
Female	40	15.0	177	66.3	3 50	18.7	267	100.0	2	,167	p>0.05
TOTAL	45	13.2	232	68.2	2 63	18.5	340	100.0			
PLACE WHE	ERE 1	THE I	LONG	EST P	ART (OF LIF	E HA	S BEEN			
SPENT											
Village or a	5	13.2	24	63.2	2 9	23.7	38	100.0			
small town											p>0.05
District	13	14.8	57	64.8	3 18	20.5	88	100.0	4	,783	
Province	27	12.6	151	64.8	3 36	16.8	214	100.0			
TOTAL	45	13.2	232	68.2	2 63	18.5	340	100.0			

Table 16. The Distribution of the Students According to Their DemographicFeatures and Supplement Intake

As can be seen in Table 16, when the supplement intake of students according to their ages are compared 57.7% of those who are 18 years old and under have states that they do not use dietary supplements. Similarly, in other age groups, the percentages of those who do not use dietary supplements are higher than those who use them. When the age groups where the density of non-users is the highest are examined, it is observed that two groups have the same ratios: the 21 year-old group and the group in which the students are 23 years old and above (72.5%) and it has been noted that statistically there is no significant discrepancy between the results(p>0.05). In a study carried out between the years 1987 and 2000 to find out the trend in dietary supplement intake, a continuous rise was observed in the US, from 1992 until 2000 (Millen, Dodd and Subar, 2004). In another study, the supplement intake of young consumers was examined and it was found out that 81.9% of consumers used dietary supplements regularly and the intake of Vitamin E increased with age (Horwitz, 1998)...

In the analysis to find out whether there existed a correlation between the genders of the students who took part in the study and their use of dietary supplements, no statistically significant discrepancy was detected (p>0.05). As can be seen in the table, the proportion of the male students

204 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

who do not use supplements (%75.3) is higher than that of the female students (%66.3). 6.8% of the male students have stated that they use supplements, whereas this ratio is 15.0% for the female students. Similar results have been obtained in another study that was conducted. The dietary supplement intake of college students was observed and it was discovered that a higher percentage of female students used supplements when compared to male students (Kim et al. 1997). Moreover, in another study, the dietary supplement intake of graduate students was observed and it was concluded that 32.0% of the female students and 17.0% of the male students took dietary supplements regularly, and that 35.0% of both genders used them rarely (Driskell, Graud, 1996). Furthermore, in the study carried out by Stang and Ark (2000), the dietary supplement intake of adolescents was analyzed and similar results were obtained. It was reported that 59.1% of the female adolescents and 40.9% of the male adolescents consumed dietary supplements.

Furthermore, in a study that was conducted, it was reported that individuals with high socio-economic status consume dietary supplements more frequently compared to those with average or low socio-economic status (Kim, Han and Keen, 2001).

The analysis of the differences between the students' places of residence and their supplement intake has revealed that the percentages of the students who use and who do not use supplements are similar in all three groups, i.e., villages, districts and provinces. As a result, no significant relationship has been observed between the two (p>0.05).

The distribution of the students' genders and their opinions on the effectiveness of supplements has been examined and in all three groups, female students rated higher. Of the participants who think dietary supplements are effective and beneficial, 17.7% are male students and 82.3% are female students. As regards those who believe only some supplements are useful, again the percentage of female students are higher in this group (%79.5).

Regular Breakfast		Gen	TOTAL			
Consumption	Ma	le	Fema	ale		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Yes	54	73.9	213	79.7	267	78.5
No	19	26.1	54	20.3	73	21.5
TOTAL	73		267		340	100.0
		100.0		100.0		
P>0.05	SD=2			$X^2 = 0.10$	5	

 Table 17. The Distribution of the Students According to Their Genders and Regular Breakfast Consumption

As can be seen in the Table, 73.9% of the male students have stated that they have regular breakfasts, while 26.1% have stated that they do not. As for the female students, 79.7% of them have breakfast regularly, whereas 20.3% do not. No statistically significant discrepancy has been observed between female and male students.

Breakfast		Dietary	y Suppl	lement	Intake	•		
Consumption	Y	es	N	0	Some	times	TO	ГAL
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Yes	35		179	67.0	53	18.9	267	100.0
		13.1						
No	10	13.7	53	72.6	10	13.7	73	100.0
TOTAL	45	13.2	232	68.2	63	18.5	340	100.0
P>0.05	SD=4	4		2	² =0.19	7		

Table 18. The Distribution of the Students Who Have and Who Do Not HaveBreakfast According to Their Supplement Use

When the differences between students' breakfast consumption and supplement intake are examined it can be seen that there is no statistically significant relationship between the two. The percentage of those students who have regular breakfast and that of the students who do not seem to be similar to each other (%13.1 and %13.7 respectively). Regarding non-users, the highest percentage belongs to the students who have stated that they do not have breakfast (%72.6), which is followed by those who have breakfast (%67.0). In another study, it was found out that 19.0% of the students who did not have breakfast (%13.0) was higher than that of the male students who did not have breakfast (%14.0). In the same study, it was reported that 70.0% of the students had breakfast without using vitamin-mineral supplements and 11.0% of them used supplements along with their breakfasts (O'Neil, Nicklas, Reger, Myers, 1998).

 Table 19. The Distribution of Students According to Their Nutrition Education

 and Dietary Supplement Intake

Nutrition		Dietary Supplement Intake								
Education	Yes		No		Somet	imes	TOTAL			
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%		
Received	22	12.4	126	71.2	29	16.4	177	100.0		
Not Received	23	14.1	106	65.0	34	29.9	163	100.0		
TOTAL	45	13.2	232	68.2	63	18.5	340	100.0		
0.05		SI	D =2			$X^2 =$	0.026			

According to Table 19, 71.2% of the students who have received nutrition education have stated that they do not use dietary supplements. In the group that has not received nutrition education, the percentage of the students who use supplements regularly (%14.1) and that of the students who sometimes use them (%29.9) are higher when compared to the percentage of the students who have received nutrition education. Similar results were also obtained in a previous study. It was reported that the rate of supplement intake among the students who received nutrition education was lower compared to those who did not. However, although the ratio of those who use supplements is higher in both groups, it was discovered that 47.0% of the students who received nutrition education and 53.9% of the students who did not receive nutrition education used dietary supplements (Aytekin, 2000).

	Dietary Supplement Intake								
Self-Assessment of Health Condition	Y	es	N	0	Some	times	TOTAL		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
Poor	1	9.1	7	63.6	3	27.3	11	100.0	
Not Poor	18	17.1	67	63.8	20	19.0	105	100.0	
Good	21	11.5	127	69.8	34	18.7	182	100.0	
Very good	5	11.9	31	73.8	6	14.3	42	100.0	
TOTAL	45	13.2	232	68.2	63	18.5	340	100.0	

Table 20. The Distribution of Students According to Self-Assessment of TheirHealth and Dietary Supplement Intake

As can be seen in Table 20, most of the students who have been included in the study to classify the assessment of health condition do not use dietary supplements. Although the number of students who do not use supplements is similar in all four groups, of the students who assess their health conditions as being very good, the ones who do not use supplements are higher in percentage compared to others (%73.8). Furthermore, as the students' health conditions deteriorate, the number of non-users declines. Conversely, it has been discovered that the rate of the students who sometimes use supplements drops in direct proportion to improvement in health condition. Similar results were obtained in a study examining the supplement intake in different ethnic groups. It was reported that 54.0% of the participants used vitamin and mineral supplements and that most of them assessed their own health conditions as being good or very good (Harwell, Driskell, 1996).

]	Dietary	y Supp	lement	Intake	•			
BMI	Yes		Ν	0	Some	times	TOTAL		
No.		%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
18.5 and under	4	8.2	32	65.3	13	26.5	49	100.0	
18.6-24.9	39	14.7	180	67.7	47	17.7	266	100.0	
25–29.9	2	9.1	17	77.3	3	13.6	22	100.0	
30-30.9	-	-	3	100	-	-	3	100.0	
TOTAL	45	13.2	232	68.2	63	18.5	340	100.0	

 Table 21. The Distribution of Students According to Their Dietary Supplement

 Intake and BMI

14.7% of the participants within the normal limits of body weight have stated that they use supplements, 17.7% have stated that they sometimes use supplements and 67.7% have stated that they do not use supplements. Of the participants who are underweight, 65.3% have stated that they do not use supplements while 26.5% have stated that they do. Of those who have been classified as overweight, the majority (%77.3) have stated that they do not use dietary supplements. In a study that was conducted at the University of Rush, it was reported that of the students who used supplements, more than half were obese (Glew et al. 2004).

 Table 22. The Distribution of Students According to Their Dietary Supplement

 Intake and Practices for a Healthy Life

]								
Practices for a Healthy Life	Yes		N	0	Some	times	TOTAL		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	
I try to learn about	33	14.5	153	67.4	41	18.1	227	100.0	
healthy eating and									
integrate this new									
information into my									
life									
I have regular check-	6	15.8	22	57.9	10	26.3	38	100.0	
ups									
I consume food that is	10	18.2	36	65.5	9	16.4	55	100.0	
completely grown or									
prepared in a natural									
environment									
I try to remain healthy	4	22.2	3	16.7	11	61.1	18	100.0	
by using dietary									
supplements									

208 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

I do sports regularly	6	8.3	47	65.3	19	26.4	72	100.0
I have breakfast	22	15.5	95	67.4	24	17.0	141	100.0
regularly								
Rather than using	6	15.4	20	51.3	13	33.3	39	100.0
pharmaceuticals I try								
to consume products of								
alternative medicine								

As can be seen in Table 22, 22.2% of the students who use dietary supplements have stated that they try to maintain their health by using supplements whereas 67.4% of the students who do not use supplements have stated that they try to learn about healthy eating habits and integrate the new information into their lives and a same number of students have stated that they have breakfast regularly. Of the students who do not use dietary supplements, 57.9% have stated that they have regular check-up in order to remain healthy. When the students who sometimes take supplements are considered, 61.1% of them have stated that they try to remain healthy by using dietary supplements/

		Ger	ıder		тот	ΓAL
Supplement Type	Male	n=73	Fen	nale	n=340	
			n=2	267		
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Vitamin C	15	20.5	42	15.7	57	16.7
Vitamin E	4	5.4	11	4.1	15	4.4
B vitamins(Single or as a	4	5.4	10	3.7	14	4.1
complex)						
Vitamin D	3	4.1	7	2.6	10	2.9
Vitamin K	3	4.1	2	0.7	5	1.4
Folic acid	1	1.3	3	1.1	4	1.1
Iron	3	4.1	16	5.9	19	5.6
Calcium	3	4.1	10	3.7	13	3.8
Phosphorus	1	1.3	4	1.4	5	1.4
Zinc	3	4.1	6	2.2	9	2.6
Iodine	1	1.3	6	2.2	7	2.0
Multivitamins/Multiminerals	10	13.6	20	7.4	30	8.8
Sodium	1	1.3	5	1.8	6	1.7
Fiber/Roughage	1	1.3	5	1.8	6	1.7
Fish oil	5	6.8	9	3.3	14	4.1
Prebiotic yoghurt	4	5.4	11	4.1	15	4.4
Kephir	2	2.7	8	2.9	10	2.9
Herbal Teas	14	19.1	58	21.7	72	21.1
Herbal Mixtures	3	4.1	16	5.9	19	5.6

Table 23. The Distribution of Supplement Types According to Gender
Gingko	-	-	2	0.7	2	0.5
Energy Drinks	8	10.9	12	4.4	20	5.9
Pollen	-	-	6	2.2	6	1.7
Royal Jelly	-	-	4	1.4	4	1.1
Senna	1	1.3	18	6.7	19	5.6
Garlic	2	2.7	16	5.9	18	5.3

As regards the distribution of the supplement intake of the participants according to their gender, it is clearly understood from the table that the most commonly used supplement among males is Vitamin C (%20.5), whereas it is herbal teas among female students (%21.7). It has been found out that 15.7% of the female students take Vitamin C. 19.1% of the male students have stated that they use herbal teas as supplements. 5.9% of the female students and 4.1% of the male students have stated that they take iron as a supplement. As for the rates of multivitamin and multimineral use, 13.6% of the male students and 7.4% of the female students take them as supplements. It has also been discovered that 10.9% of the male students and 4.4% of the female students consume energy drinks as supplements. It has been noted that while supplements such as gingko, pollen and royal jelly are never consumed by male students, they are consumed by female students, though in small amounts.

Genael (nº 100)				
Purpose of Use		Ger	ıder	
	Ma	ale	Fen	nale
	n=	18	n=	90
	No.	%	No.	%
To reduce the risk of chronic diseases	6	33.3	10	11.1
To prevent possible future illnesses	6	33.3	21	23.3
To meet the need for nutrients that cannot be fully	5	27.7	23	25.5
provided by food				
To take precautions against illnesses such as the	14	77.7	44	48.8
flu and common cold				
To provide energy (To boost)	12	66.6	24	26.6
To have healthy hair, nails, skin, etc.	7	38.8	20	22.2
To facilitate digestion	4	22.2	30	33.3
To gain weight	3	16.6	13	14.4
To lose weight	-	-	22	24.4
To reduce or prevent stress	3	16.6	14	15.5

Table 24. The Distribution of the Purposes of Supplement Use According to
Gender (n=108)

210 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

As can be seen in Table 24, the male students who use dietary supplements use them in order to take precautions against illnesses such as the flu and common cold. Furthermore, of the male students who take supplements, 66.6% have stated that they use supplements in order to as a source of energy and 38.8% have stated that they use them in order to have healthy hair, nails, skin, etc. It has been detected that the percentage of the male students who take supplements to reduce the risks of chronic diseases and that of those who take supplements to prevent possible future illnesses are equal to each other (%33.3). When the purposes of the female students who take supplements are examined, just as the male students, most of them (%48.8) have stated that they use supplements in order to take precautions against illnesses such as the flu and common cold. The percentage of those who use supplements to facilitate digestion is 33.3% among the female students. 24.4% of the female students have stated that they take dietary supplements in order to lose weight whereas none of the male students has stated such a purpose.

OPINIONS	Nutrition Education Received(n=177)	Nutrition Education Not Received	t	Р
	Average \pm SS	(n=163)		
		Average ± SS		
Extra intake of vitamins				
and minerals provides	2.54±0.858	2.67±0.744	1.44	0.148
energy and power.				
People need to take				
supplementary vitamins	2.02 ± 0.828	2.28±0.724	2.99	0.003*
and minerals for adequate				
nutrition.				
Dietary supplements may				
help reduce stress.	2.12±0.679	2.17±0.662	0.65	0.515
People need extra vitamins				
and minerals when they	2.56±0.824	2.65±0.834	1.01	0.310
are exhausted				
Vitamin C may prevent				
common cold	3.11±0.841	3.28±0.671	1.97	0.050
Health may be protected				
by taking vitamins and	1.56±0.817	1.87±0.771	3.54	0.000*
minerals in amounts more				
than required				
Several psychological				
disorders are caused by	1.89±0.691	1.93±0.619	0.47	0.632
vitamin deficiency				

 Table 25. The Averages of the Points Assigned to the Opinions Regarding the

 Effects of Vitamins and Minerals on Health

Diseases like cancer may				
be caused by mineral and	2.23±0.715	2.20 ± 0.670	0.48	0.704
vitamin deficiencies				
Consuming a variety of				
foods is sufficient for the	2.40±0.906	2.47±0.772	0.38	0.475
intake of all the vitamins				
and minerals				
TOTAL				
	2.27±0.393	2.39 ± 0.340	0.71	0.004*

*p≤0.05

When the averages of the points assigned by students to the opinions regarding the effects of vitamins and minerals on health are examined, the belief that Vitamin C prevents common cold has a high average both in the group who received nutrition education and the group who did not $(3.11\pm0.841, 3.28\pm0.671, respectively)$. The point averages of the opinion that people need to take supplementary vitamins and minerals for adequate nutrition are 2.02 ± 0.828 in the group who received nutrition education and 2.28 ± 0.724 in the group who did not receive nutrition education, which indicates a significant relationship when statistically evaluated.

In the groups who received nutrition education and who did not the opinion that health may be protected by taking vitamins and minerals in amounts which are more than required has averages of 1.56 ± 0.817 and 1.87 ± 0.771 , respectively. When statistically evaluated, these figures indicate a significant relationship (p ≤ 0.05). In a study carried out by Vançelik et al. (2007), dietary knowledge and habits of university students were examined. It was found out that the average points for dietary knowledge were higher for female students than for male students. In the same study, it was discovered that the students who lived in cities prior to their university education were more knowledgeable about nutrition compared to the students who lived in rural areas.

				ľ	NUTRI	TION	EDUC	ATIO	N			
NUTRIENT		RE	CEIVE	ED (n=1	177)			NOT I	RECEI	VED (1	n=163)	
	INSU CIEN	FFI- T	SUFF CIEN	T-T	HI	GH	INSU CIEN	FFI- T	SUFF CIEN	T-T	HI	GH
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Energy	98	55.4	77	43.5	2	1.1	102	62.6	61	37.4	-	-
Carbohydrate	12	6.8	98	55.4	67	37.9	12	7.4	88	54.0	63	38.7
Fat	50	28.2	111	62.7	16	62.7	42	25.8	114	69.9	7	4.3
Protein	35	19.8	117	66.1	25	14.1	25	15.3	112	68.7	26	16.0
Vitamin A	37	20.9	103	58.2	37	20.9	43	26.4	87	53.4	33	20.2

 Table 26. The Distribution of the Students' Intake of Nutrients According to Their

 Nutrition Education Status

212 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

Vitamin D	168	94.9	4	2.3	5	2.8	154	94.5	3	1.8	6	3.7
Vitamin E	6	3.4	45	25.4	126	71.2	10	6.1	54	33.1	99	60.7
Vitamin K	2	1.1	21	11.9	154	87.0	1	0.6	22	13.5	140	85.9
Thiamin	140	79.0	37	20.9	-	-	139	85.3	24	14.7	-	-
Riboflavin	65	36.7	99	55.9	13	7.3	67	41.1	88	54.0	8	4.9
Niacin	16	9.0	132	74.6	29	16.4	16	9.8	132	81.0	15	9.2
Panthotenic acid	126	71.2	50	28.2	1	0.6	130	79.8	33	20.2	-	-
Vitamin B ₆	103	58.2	71	40.1	3	1.7	108	66.3	55	33.7	-	-
Biotin	82	46.3	83	46.9	12	6.8	84	51.5	74	45.4	5	3.1
Vitamin B ₁₂	60	33.9	79	44.6	38	21.5	65	39.9	71	43.6	27	16.6
Vitamin C	67	37.9	79	44.6	31	17.5	76	46.6	60	36.8	27	16.6
Folic acid	146	82.5	29	16.4	2	1.1	144	88.3	19	11.7	-	-
Calcium	145	81.9	32	18.1	-	-	149	91.4	14	8.6	-	-
Phosphorus	23	13.0	96	54.2	58	32.8	19	11.7	110	67.5	34	20.9
Iron	122	68.9	36	20.3	19	10.7	135	82.8	16	9.8	12	7.4
Zinc	56	31.6	112	63.3	9	5.1	51	31.3	104	63.8	8	4.9
Iodine	87	49.2	87	49.2	3	1.7	66	40.5	85	52.1	12	7.4
Copper	8	4.5	101	57.1	68	38.4	9	5.5	71	43.6	83	50.9
Sodium	2	1.1	39	22.0	136	76.8	-	-	25	15.3	138	84.7
Potassium	160	90.4	17	9.6	-	-	157	66.3	6	3.7	-	-
Fiber	132	74.6	44	24.9	1	0.6	125	76.7	38	23.3	-	-

As can be seen in Table 26, 55.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 62.6% of those who have not take energy less than the required daily amount.

It has been noted in both groups that, in terms of vitamin intake, the students who take insufficient vitamin D are close in percentage and also very high in number. The Vitamin D intake of 94.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 94.5% of the students who have not is lower than the required daily amount. Vitamin D functions importantly in increasing the absorption of calcium in the intestines and mineralization in the bone tissue (Erden, Tanyeri, 2004).

In terms of other vitamins, 82.5% of the students who have received nutrition education and 88.3% of those who have not received nutrition education take insufficient amounts of folic acid; 79.0% of the students who have received nutrition education and 85.3% of those who have not take insufficient amounts of thiamin; 71.2% of the students who have received nutrition education and 79.8% of those who have not take insufficient amounts of panthotenic acid; 58.2% of the students who have received nutrition education and 66.3% of those who have not take insufficient amounts of Vitamin B₆ and 46.3% of the students who have received nutrition education and 51.5% of those who have not take insufficient amounts of biotin. Moreover, it has been determined that 58.2% of the students who have not take sufficient amounts Vitamin A; 55.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of those who have not take sufficient amounts Vitamin A; 55.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of those who have not take sufficient amounts vitamin A; 55.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of those who have not take sufficient amounts vitamin A; 55.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of those who have not take sufficient amounts vitamin A; 55.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of those who have not take sufficient amounts vitamin A; 55.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of those who have not take sufficient amounts vitamin A; 55.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 53.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 5

trition education and 54.0% of those who have not take sufficient amounts of riboflavin; 74.6% of the students who have received nutrition education and 81.0% of those who have not take sufficient amounts of niacin.

As for the daily mineral intake, 81.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 91.4% of those who have not take insufficient amounts of calcium; 90.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 66.3% of those who have not take insufficient amounts of potassium; 68.9% of the students who have received nutrition education and 82.8% of those who have not take insufficient amounts of iron minerals to meet their daily needs. Furthermore, it has been detected that 63.3% of the students who have received nutrition education and 63.8% of those who have not take sufficient amounts of zinc.

The daily fiber intake of 74.6% of the students who have received nutrition education and 76.7% of those who have not is lower than the sufficient amount. 87.0% of the students who have received nutrition education and 85.9% of those who have not take Vitamin K which is usually more than the required daily amount; similarly, 71.2% of the students who have received nutrition education and 60.7% of those who have not take Vitamin E which is usually more than the required daily amount. As for fat, 62.7% of the students who have received nutrition education and 4.3% of those who have not display a higher intake level than the required daily amount. When the minerals taken more than required daily amounts are examined, it can be seen that 38.4% of the students who have received nutrition education and 50.9% of those who have not exceed the daily required amount of copper in their intake, and 76.8% of the students who have not exceed the daily amount of copper in their intake.

In a study where the subjects were adolescents of ages 11-14, the fiber intake of these adolescents was examined and it was found out that 27/.5% of young people take insufficient amounts of fiber (Yabancı, Pekcan, 2005). In another study, children suffering from chronic constipation were compared with the control group, and as a result, it was identified that children with chronic constipation hardly had the habit of eating regular meals and, compared to the control group, their consumption of carbohydrates was higher, but their consumption of fibers and liquids was lower (Kasırga et al. 2004).

			ERWEI	(GHT)	n=49)			N	IRMAI	(n=2€	(95			OVE	RWEI	GHT(n	=22)	
NUTRIENT	INSU	JFFI- NT	SUFF	- L	HIC	Η£	INSU CIE	IFFI- NT	SUFF	1 F	H	GH	INSU CIEN	FFI- T	SUF	FI- NT	HIC	H
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%	No	%
Energy	26	53.1	23	46.9	I	I	158	59.4	107	40.2	1	0.4	14	63.6	2	31.8	1	4.5
Carbohydrate	5	10.2	25	51.0	19	38.8	15	5.6	151	56.8	100	37.6	4	18.2	∞	36.4	10	45.5
Fat	13	26.5	33	67.3	3	6.1	72	27.1	178	6.99	16	6.0	5	22.7	13	59.1	4	18.2
Protein	10	20.4	32	65.3	7	14.3	50	18.8	174	65.4	42	15.8	I	1	20	90.9	2	9.1
VitaminA	13	26.5	23	46.9	13	26.5	60	22.6	155	58.3	51	19.2	9	27.3	10	45.5	9	27.3
Vitamin D	4	89.8	3	6.1	2	4.1	254	95.5	3	1.1.	6	3.4	21	95.5	1	4.5	1	1
Vitamin E	1	2.0	13	26.5	35	71.4	15	5.6	79	29.7	172	64.7	I	I	9	27.3	16	72.7
Vitamin K	1	2.0	4	8.2	44	89.8	2	0.8	35	13.2	229	86.1	I	I	4	18.2	18	81.8
Thiamin	36	73.5	13	26.5	I	I	224	84.2	42	15.8	1	1	16	72.7	9	27.3	I	1
Riboflavin	19	38.8	26	53.1	~	8.2	100	37.6	153	57.5	13	4.9	12	54.5	9	27.3	4	18.2
Niacin	9	12.2	39	79.6	4	8.2	24	9.0	207	77.8	35	13.2	2	9.1	15	68.2	5	22.7
Panthotenic acid	35	71.4	14	28.6	1	ı	203	76.3	63	23.7	1	1	15	68.2	9	27.3	1	4.5
Vitamin B ₆	29	59.2	20	40.8	I	I	166	62.4	66	37.2	1	0.4	13	59.1	7	31.8	2	9.1
Biotin	27	55.1	20	40.8	2	4.1	128	48.1	127	47.7	11	4.1	10	45.5	∞	36.4	4	18.2
Vitamin B ₁₂	21	42.9	23	46.9	5	10.2	94	35.3	119	44.7	53	19.9	6	40.9	7	31.8	9	27.3
Vitamin C	17	34.7	23	46.9	6	18.4	112	42.1	112	42.1	42	15.8	13	59.1	4	18.2	5	22.7
Folic acid	39	79.6	10	20.4	1	I	233	87.6	32	12.0	1	0.4	15	68.2	9	27.3	1	4.5
Calcium	41	83.7	8	16.3	-	1	232	83.7	34	12.8	1	1	19	86.4	3	13.6	1	1
Phosphorus	7	14.3	30	61.2	12	24.5	29	10.9	166	62.4	71	26.7	5	22.7	6	40.9	~	36.4
Iron	46	93.9	2	4.1	-	2.0	197	74.1	43	16.2	26	9.8	11	50.0	7	31.8	4	18.2
Zinc	11	22.4	35	71.4	3	6.1	83	31.2	171	64.3	12	4.5	12	54.5	8	36.4	2	9.1
Iodine	19	38.8	28	57.1	2	4.1	125	47.0	130	48.9	11	4.1	6	40.8	11	50.0	2	9.1
Copper	1	1	29	59.2	20	40.8	17	6.4	130	48.9	119	44.7	ı	'	11	50.0	11	50.0
Sodium	1	1	7	14.3	42	85.7	2	0.8	55	20.7	209	78.6	ı	'	2	9.1	20	90.9
Potassium	46	93.9	3	6.1	1	I	249	93.6	17	6.4	1	I	19	86.4	ŝ	13.6	1	1
Fiber	34	69.4	15	30.6	I	I	203	76.3	62	23.3		0.4	2	66.7	-	33.3	1	

 Table 27. The Distribution of the Students' Daily Nutrient Intake According to

 Their BMI

As can be seen in Table 27, 53.1% of the students who are underweight, 59.4% of the students who are within normal weight limits and 63.6% of the students who are overweight take less energy than required per day. As regards the daily vitamin intake, 89.9% of the students who are underweight, and 95.5% of the normal-weight students and overweight students take less amounts of Vitamin D than required per day. As for thiamin, 73.5% of the underweight students, 84/2% of the normal-weight students and 72.7% of the overweight students take lower amounts of thiamin than the required daily intake. When the sufficiency of panthotenic acid is examined, it can be seen that 71.4% of the students who are underweight, 76.3% of the normal-weight students and 68.2% of the overweight students take insufficient amounts of panthotenic acid. Similarly, 59.2% of the students who are underweight, 62.4% of the normal-weight students and 59.1% of the overweight students take insufficient amounts of Vitamin B_6 ; 55.1% of the students who are underweight, 48.1% of the normal-weight students and 45.5% of the overweight students take insufficient amounts of biotin; 79.6% of the students who are underweight, 87.6% of the normal-weight students and 68.2% of the overweight students take insufficient amounts of folic acid. Moreover, the riboflavin intake of 54.5% of the overweight students and again the Vitamin C intake of 59.1% of these students are lower than the required amounts per day.

When the distribution of mineral intake according to BMI is examined, it can be seen that 83.7% of the underweight and normal-weight students, and 86.4% of the overweight students take insufficient amounts of calcium on a daily basis; 93.9% of the students who are underweight, 74.1% of the normal-weight students and 50.0% of the overweight students take insufficient amounts of iron mineral. While the sodium intake of 85.7% of the students who are underweight, 78.6% of the normal-weight students and 90.9% of the overweight students is higher than the required amount per day, the potassium intake of 93.9% of the students who are underweight, 93.6% of the normal-weight students and 86.4% of the overweight students is lower than the required amount per day. Diets high in sodium, but low in magnesium, calcium and potassium are among the risk factors for hypertension, osteoporosis and depression (Aydın, 2003).

As for the daily fiber intake of the students, 69.5% of the students who are underweight, 76.3% of the normal-weight students and 86.4% of the overweight students take insufficient amounts of fiber.

	STUI	DENTS	PLEM	G DIE	TARY	SUP-	STUD	DENTS	NOT	USING	DIET	ARY	DTS	DENTS	S SOM	ETIM	ES US	DN C	
NUTRIENT	INSU	JEFI-	SUFF	-	HIC	ΗÐ	INSU	FFI-	SUFF	_	HIG	ALIY	INSU	FFI-	SUF	FI-	HIC	ΗS	
	CIE	INT	CIEN	E			CIE	NT	CIEN	<u> </u>	SUF	FI-	CIEN	L	CIE	IN			
	N0.	%	N0.	%	N0.	%	N0.	%	N0.	%	N0.	%	N0.	%	N0.	%	N0.	%	
Energy	24	53.3	21	46.7	'	'	133	57.3	97	41.8	2	0.9	43	68.3	20	31.7	1	1	
Carbohydrate	5	1.1	24	53.4	16	35.6	16	6.9	124	53.4	92	39.7	ŝ	4.8	38	60.3	22	34.9	
Fat	11	24.4	31	68.9	3	6.7	61	26.3	154	66.4	17	7.3	20	31.7	40	63.5	3	4.8	
Protein	11	24.4	27	60.0	7	15.6	38	16.4	157	67.7	37	15.9	11	17.5	45	71.4	7	11.1	
Vitamin A	9	13.3	26	57.8	13	28.9	55	30.2	129	55.6	48	20.7	19	30.2	35	55.6	6	14.3	
Vitamin D	38	84.4	4	8.9	3	6.7	224	9.96	3	1.3	5	2.2	60	95.2	'	I	3	4.8	
Vitamin E	1	2.2	6	20.0	35	77.8	10	4.3	71	30.6	151	65.1	5	7.9	19	30.2	39	61.9	
Vitamin K	1	1	4	8.9	41	91.1	3	1.3	30	12.9	199	85.8	1	1	6	14.3	54	85.7	
Thiamin	35	77.8	10	22.2	I	1	190	81.9	42	18.1	ı	ı	54	85.7	9	14.3	1	ı	
Riboflavin	14	31.1	28	62.2	3	6.7	87	37.5	129	55.6	16	6.9	31	49.2	30	47.6	2	3.2	
Niacin	5	11.1	34	75.6	9	13.3	20	8.6	183	78.9	29	12.5	7	11.1	47	74.6	9	14.3	
Panthotenic acid	34	75.6	11	24.4	I	'	171	73.7	60	25.9	1	0.4	51	81.0	12	19.0	1	'	
Vitamin B ₆	27	60.0	18	40.0	'	'	143	61.6	86	37.1	3	1.3	41	65.1	22	34.8	1		
Biotin	19	42.2	24	53.3	2	4.4	115	49.6	103	44.4	14	6.0	32	50.8	30	47.6	1	1.6	
Vitamin B ₁₂	13	28.6	23	51.1	0	20.0	87	37.5	102	44.0	43	18.5	25	39.7	25	39.7	13	20.6	
Vitamin C	17	37.8	17	37.8	11	24.4	98	42.2	66	42.7	35	15.1	28	44.4	23	36.5	12	19.1	
Folic acid	41	91.1	4	8.9	1	1	195	84.1	35	15.1	2	0.9	54	85.7	6	14.3	1	1	
Calcium	38	84.4	7	15.6	1	1	198	85.3	34	14.7	1	1	58	92.1	5	7.9	1	1	
Phosphorus	9	13.3	27	60.0	12	26.7	26	11.2	138	59.5	68	29.3	10	15.9	41	65.1	12	19.0	
Iron	39	86.7	4	8.9	2	4.4	172	74.1	35	15.1	25	10.8	46	73.1	13	20.6	4	6.3	
Zinc	13	28.9	31	68.9	1	2.2	71	30.6	149	64.2	12	5.2	23	36.5	54	57.2	4	6.3	
Iodine	21	46.7	20	44.4	4	8.9	109	47.0	114	49.1	6	3.9	23	36.5	38	60.3	2	3.2	
Copper	4	8.9	22	48.9	19	42.2	10	4.3	120	51.7	102	44.0	3	4.8	30	47.6	30	47.6	
Sodium	1	2.2	6	20.1	35	77.7	ı	ı	46	19.8	186	80.2	1	1.6	9	14.3	53	84.1	
Potassium	43	95.6	2	4.4	'	'	215	92.7	17	7.3	ı	ı	59	93.7	4	6.3	ı	'	
Fiber	32	71.1	13	28.9	1	'	179	77.2	53	22.8	1	1	46	73.0	16	25.4	1	1.6	

Table 28. The Distribution of the Students' Daily Nutrient Intake According toTheir Dietary Supplement Use Status

As can be seen in Table 28, the energy intake of 53.3% of the students who use dietary supplements, 57.3% of those who do not use dietary supplements and 68.3% of those who sometimes use dietary supplements is lower than the required daily amount.

When the vitamin intake of the students are taken into consideration, the vitamin D intake of 84.4% of the students who use dietary supplements, 96.6% of those who do not use dietary supplements and 95.2% of those who sometimes use dietary supplements is lower than the required daily amount. The thiamin intake of 77.8% of the students who use dietary supplements, 81.9% of those who do not use dietary supplements and 85.7% of those who sometimes use dietary supplements is lower than the required daily amount. It has been noted that 75.6% of the students who use dietary supplements take insufficient amounts of Vitamin B₆ and 91.1% of them take insufficient amounts of folic acid. Of the students who sometimes use dietary supplements, 81.0% follow a diet which is low in panthotenic acid, 65.1% follow a diet low in Vitamin B₆ and 85.7% follow a diet low in folic acid. 73.3% of the students who do not use dietary supplements have an insufficient intake of panthotenic acid, 61.6% of them have an insufficient intake of Vitamin B₆ and 84.1% have an insufficient intake of folic acid.

When the mineral intakes of the students are taken into consideration, of the students who use dietary supplements, 84.4% take insufficient amounts of calcium, 86.7% take insufficient amounts of iron and 95.6% take insufficient amounts of potassium. Of the students who sometimes use dietary supplements, 85.7% take insufficient amounts of calcium, 73.1% take insufficient amounts of iron and 93.7% take insufficient amounts of potassium. Of the students who do not use dietary supplements, 85.3% take insufficient amounts of calcium, 74.1% take insufficient amounts of iron and 92.7% take insufficient amounts of potassium.

As for fibers, 71.1% of the students who use supplements, 77.2% of those who do not use supplements and 73.0% of those who sometimes use supplements take insufficient amounts of fiber.

When the students are evaluated according to their consumption of the nutrients which they take more than the required daily amounts, it can be seen that the Vitamin E intake of 77.8% of the students who use supplements, 65.1% of those who do not use supplements and 61.9% of those who sometimes use supplements surpasses the required daily amount. The Vitamin K intake of 91.1% of the students who use supplements, 85.5% of those who do not use supplements and 85.7% of those who sometimes use supplements surpasses the required daily amount. Finally, the sodium intake of 77.7% of the students who use supplements, 80.2% of those who do not use supplements and 84.1% of those who sometimes use supplements use supplements and 84.1% of those who sometimes use supplements are supplements.

6. CONCLUSION AND IMPLICATIONS

In this study, which was carried out in order to determine the dietary supplement intake status of young people, their purposes for supplement use, which supplement group they consume the most, whether their income status affects their supplement use and the relationship between the diet adequacy of the young people who take dietary supplements and those who do not, 21.5% of the participants consisted of male students and 78.5% consisted of female students. While the source of income was the family for 81.8% of the students, it was student loans or scholarships for 74.1% of them. Throughout their education %60.9 of the students stayed in dormitories, %25.3 in student houses as rented flats and %10.3 with their families. 78.2% of the students were normal-weight, 14.4% were underweight and 6.5% were overweight. 53.5% of them considered their health as being good, 30.9% considered it as being not poor and 3.2% considered it being poor.

5.9% of the students who took part in the study were vegetarians, and of these 60.0% were lacto-ovo vegetarians. 47.1% of the students had three meals a day and 40.6% had one or two meals a day. 52.1% of the participants had previously received nutrition education while 47.9% had not. Of those with nutrition education, 41.2% received it at school, 31.5% from teachers, 13.5% from newspapers and magazines and 11.2% received it from TV programs.

68.8% of the participants did not use dietary supplements, 13.2% did and 18.5% sometimes used them. Of the supplement users, 38.9% used them for 1-3 months and 23.1% used them for 3-6 months. 66.3% of the female students and 75.3% of the male students did not use dietary supplements. In terms of BMI, 65.3% of the underweight students, 67.7% of the normal-weight students and 77.3% of the overweight students were non-users. It was found out that 12.4% of the students who had received nutrition education and 14.1% of those who had not used dietary supplements regularly. 16.4% of the students who had received nutrition education and 29.9% of those who had not sometimes used supplements. Of the dietary supplement users, 57.4% started using them upon advice and of these, 58.0% took advice from doctors, 40.3% took advice from friends and 6.4% took advice from dieticians. Of the users, 41.6% took supplements most frequently when they were ill, 36.1% took them most frequently in winter months, 32.4% took them most frequently when they did not feel well and 20.3% took them most frequently during the period they had their exams. Moreover, 53.7% of the supplement users took them to reduce the risks of such illnesses as the flu and common cold, 33.3% took them to provide energy, 31.4% took them to facilitate digestion and 25.9% took them to meet the need of the nutrients which cannot be fully provided by food

intake. For 71.2% of the students, the form of supplement intake was tea, for 62.0% it was capsules and 21.3% used alternative medicine products for their supplement intake. Herbal teas (%66.6), Vitamin C (%52.7) and mutivitamins/multiminerals (%27.7) rated the highest as the most- used supplement types.

The results of the study also showed that 65.9% of the participants do not believe that dietary supplements are useful.

It was found out that the participants followed diets in which several of the nutrients were consumed in insufficient amounts. 58.8% of the students took less energy than the required daily intake. 94.7% of them followed a diet deficient in Vitamin D, 85.3% followed a diet deficient in folic acid, 82.1% followed a diet deficient in thiamin, 75.3% followed a diet deficient in panthotenic acid, 62.1% followed a diet deficient in B₆ vitamins and 93.2% took insufficient potassium, 86.5% took insufficient calcium, 75.6% took insufficient iron minerals.

On the other hand, Vitamin K intake of 86.5% of the students, sodium intake of 80.6% of the students and Vitamin E intake of 66.2% of the students were higher than the required daily amounts.

53.3% of the dietary supplement users, 57.3% of the non-users and 68.3% of the students who sometimes used them obtained less energy than the required daily intake. Vitamin D intake of 84.4% of the supplement users, 96.6% of the non-users and 95.2% of the students who sometimes used them was found to be insufficient. The thiamin intake of 77.8% of the students who used dietary supplements, 81.9% of those who did not use dietary supplements and 85.7% of those who sometimes used dietary supplements was also lower than the required daily amount. Moreover, panthotenic acid intake of 75.6% of the dietary supplement users, Vitamin B₆ intake of 60.0% of the supplement users and folic acid intake of 91.1% of the dietary supplement users were found to be insufficient. As for the students who sometimes used supplements, panthotenic acid intake of 81.0% of these students, Vitamin B_6 intake of 65.1% of them and folic acid intake of 85.7% of the students who sometimes used dietary supplements were found to be insufficient. Of the non-users, 73.3% took insufficient amounts of panthotenic acid, 61.6% took insufficient amounts of Vitamin B₆ and 84.1% took insufficient amounts of folic acid. Furthermore, calcium intake of 84.4% of the supplement users, iron intake of 86.7% of the supplement users and potassium intake of 95.6% of the supplement users were discovered to be insufficient. Of the students who sometimes used dietary supplements, 85.7% took insufficient amounts of calcium, 73.1% took insufficient amounts of iron and 93.7% took insufficient amounts of potassium. Of the students who do not use dietary supplements, 85.3%

220 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

took insufficient amounts of calcium, 74.1% took insufficient amounts of iron and 92.7% took insufficient amounts of potassium.

Individuals who cannot obtain the nutrients that are required on a daily basis can meet their needs through dietary supplements. However, when, in particular, herbal mixtures and other botanical supplements are to be used, one has to make sure that they choose the ones that have been thoroughly studied and concluded to be beneficial by experts. The reason for this is that, while dietary supplements can be useful for health, they can also have harmful effects such as being toxic or causing unwanted drug interactions. It is essential that individuals who are experts in their fields be consulted in order to obtain information on the effectiveness of dietary supplements and their interactions with drugs and natural products. In addition, instead of using dietary supplements every time a person feels unwell, they should first have a check-up and then start taking dietary supplements upon the doctor's advice and prescription. In order to provide the necessary nutrients, the primary approach should always be increasing the quality of nutrition and consuming sufficient sources of vitamins and minerals.

Although a healthy diet satisfies hunger, it can also be improved so as to protect and promote better and it should consist not only of delicious but also of healthy and nutritious food. As alternatives to drinks containing caffeine and cola, the consumption of fruit juice and *ayran -yoghurt drink*can be promoted. Vegetables and fruit are quite rich in fiber, vitamin and mineral content. Furthermore, dried leguminous seeds, lentil and whole meal foods such as corn, wheat, oat and bread, all rich in fiber, should frequently be included in the diet. In the daily diet, the consumption of salt should be reduced whereas the consumption of fiber should be increased. Intake of fiber has an important role in protecting and maintaining health. For example, it is useful in excretion, in the prevention of colon cancer, in the regulation of blood cholesterol or glucose and in the reduction of the heart attack risks.

For vegetarians, vitamin and mineral supplements play an important part in their diets. Dietary supplements may be used in order to cover the need for animal-based vitamins and minerals.

The study points out to the fact that the number of students who follow diets deficient in Vitamin D is very high. A national policy might be drawn up and developed in order to supply nutrients like Vitamin D whose deficiency is widespread. It could be compulsory especially in elementary school canteens to sell food products determined by specialists. Moreover, the most frequently consumed food products may be enriched by nutrients which are usually low in quantity in people's diets. The results of the study indicate that the majority of university students are inadequately nourished. While menus are being planned at university cafeterias, being keen on the fact that the meals contain a balanced amount of all the essential nutrients would have positive effects on the diets of the students who eat their meals in the cafeteria.

Individuals spend a significant amount of time in front of the TV. Therefore, broadcasting programs that would positively affect these individuals' educational knowledge on nutrition would contribute to nutrition education in the country.

In the articles about dieting and nutrition which frequently appear in the written media, including expert opinions that would provide information on the areas of use for dietary supplements and on the health problems that could arise due to wrong use of supplements could also be beneficial to the public.

This study indicates that the percentages of insufficient intake of similar nutrients in both groups are high although the number of students with nutrition education is lower than that of the ones without nutrition education. Nutrition education should cover simple explanations and introduction of food groups, nutrients and their functions starting from nursery and pre-school level. This education should be continued and developed at elementary school level through reinforcement and various applied methods. Receiving such education would help students put their knowledge into practice in the later stages of their lives. Starting to educate individuals about nutrition from early ages on, would be more effective in enabling them to put theory into practice. While giving nutrition education, educators could also cover some information about the use of dietary supplements. Moreover, in Public Education Centers, concentrating on nutrients and the types and functions of dietary supplements, educators could help establish a new culture among all parts of society to follow a healthy, regular and balanced diet.

REFERENCES

- Ambrose, E.T., Samuels, S. 2004. Perception and Use of Herbals Among Students and Their Practitioners in a University Setting, Journal of the American Academy of Nurse Practitioners, 16(4): 166-173. http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle
- Andrew, H.F., Fleshner, E.N., Klotz, L. 2002. Analytical Accuracy and Reliability of Commonly Used Nutritional Supplements in Prostate Disease, Journal of Urology, 168(1): 150-154.
- Ay, N. 2006. Okul Çağı Çocuklarında Taze Sebze Meyve Tüketimi Durumu ile Tüketimi Etkileyen Etmenlerin Saptanması, Yüksek Lisans Tezi, Hacettepe Üniversitesi, Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Beslenme Bilimleri Programı.
- Aydın, A. 2003. Vitamin ve Mineraller, İstanbul Üniversitesi, Cerrah Paşa Tıp Fakültesi Sürekli Tıp Eğitimi Etkinlikleri, Sempozyum Dizisi, No:35; 93-97.
- Aytekin, F. 2000. Üniversite Öğrencilerinin Besin Tamamlayıcılarını Kullanma Durumları, Gıda Dergisi, 25(5): 363-369.
- Baysal, A. 2009. Genel Beslenme, (12. baskı), Ankara: Hatiboğlu Yayıncılık.
- Brech, D.M. 1998. Vitamin and Mineral Supplement Use by Full-Time Employed Women With Pre-School Children, Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 98(9):A63.
- Briefel, R., Hanson, C., Fox, M.K., Novak, T.Ziegler, P. 2005. Feeding Infants and Toddlers Stufy: Do Vitamin and Mineral Supplements Contribute to Nutritient Adequacy or Excess among US Infants and Toddlers? Journal of American Dietetic Association, 106(1): 52.
- Creighton, A., Seaborn, C.D. 1997. Vitamin and Mineral Supplementation Practices of Middle-Aged and Elderly People of St. Paul and Mineapolis, Minnesota, Journal of American Dietetic Association, 96(9): A77.
- Driskell, J.A., Graud, D.W. 1996. *Beliefs and Usage of Vitamin/Mineral Supplements by Graduate Students*, Journal of American Dietetic Association, 96(9): 97.
- Dwyer, J. T., Garceau, A. O., Evans, M., Li, D., Lytle, L., Hoelscher, D., Nicklas, T. A., Zive, M. 2001. Do Adolescent Vitamin and Mineral Supplement Users have Better Nutrient Intakes Than Nonusers? Observations from the CATCH Tracking Study, Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 101(11):1340-1346.
- Erden, B. F., Tanyeri, P. 2004. Ülkemizde Vitamin ve Mineral Eklentilerinin Akılcı Kullanımı, Sürekli Tıp Eğitimi Dergisi, 13(14): 411-414.

- Garibağaoğlu, M., Mergen, Ö., Öner, N. 2005. Fizik Tedavi ve Rehabilitasyon Yüksek Okulu Öğrencilerinin Ağırlık Durumları ile Beslenme Alışkanlıklarının Değerlendirilmesi, İstanbul Tıp Fakültesi Dergisi, 68: 64-70.
- Glew, J. T., Sowa, D. C., Tangney, C. C., *Pimentel-Zablah, E. M. 2004. Herbal, Vitamin/Mineral and Other Dietary Supplement Usage Among Hospitalized Patients Admitted to an Urban Medical Center,* **Journal of American Dietetic Association,** 104(2): 17.
- Harwell, s. E., Driskell, J. A. 1996. Ethnicity of Caucasians and Its Efetsct on Vitamin/Mineral Supplement Use, Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 96(9):A68.
- Herbold, N. H., Vazquez, I. M., Goodman, E., Emans, J. 2004. Vitamin, Mineral, Herbal, and Other Supplement Use by Adolescents, Topics in Clinical Nutrition, 19(4):266-272.
- Horwitz, J. N. 1998. Consumers' Knowledge and Use of Vitamin and Mineral Supplements, Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 99(9): A96.
- İçen, S. 2006. Obez Bireylerde Beslenme, Fiziksel Aktivite ve Sosyal Özelliklerinin Değerlendirilmesi, Yüksek Lisans Tezi, İstanbul Üniversitesi, Sağlık Bilimleri Ensititüsü, Endokrinoloji Anabilim Dalı.
- Kasırga, E., Akil, İ., Yılmaz, D., Karakaş, F., Polat, M., Aslantaş, H. 2004. *Çocukluk Dönemi Fonksiyonel Kronik Kabızlığında Beslenmenin Önemi*, Pediatrik Bilimler Dergisi, 13: 227-231.
- Kim, S. H., Han, J. H., Keen, C. L. 2001. Vitamin and Mineral Supplement Use by Healthy Teenagers in Korea: Motivating factors and Detary Consequences, Nutrition, 17(5): 373-380.
- Kim,Y., Boudreau, N., Wilposaord, J., Miller, J. 1997. Vegetarianizm and Supplement Usage Among College Students, Journal of American Dietetic Association, 97(9): A40.
- Millen, A. E., Dodd, K. W., Subar, A. F.2004. Use of Vitamin, Mineral, Nonvitamin, and Nonmineral Supplements in the United States: the 1987, 1992, and 2000 National Health Interview Survey Results, Journal of American Dietetic Association, 104(6):942-950.
- O'Neil, C., Nicklas, T., Reger, C., Myers, L. 1998. Breakfast Consumption With/Without Dietary Supplement Use Favorably Impacts Daily Nutrient Intake of Ninth-grade Students, Journal of the American Assocciation, 99(9): A47.
- Stang, J., Story, M.T., Harnack, L., Neumark Sztainer, D. 2000. Relationship Between Vitamin and Mineral Supplement Use, Dietary Intake, and, Dietary Adequacy Among Adolescents, Journal of the American Association,100(8): 905-910.

Stanner, S. 2005. Are Supplements Good for You? Academic Search

224 Fulya SARPER, Kadriye AVCI KİRACI

Premier, 29(6):1.

- Vançelik, S., Gürsel Önal, S., Güraksın, A., Beyhun, E. 2007. Üniversite Öğrencilerinin Beslenme Bilgi ve Alışkanlıkları İle İlişkili Faktörler, TSK Koruyucu Hekimlik Bülteni, 6(4):242-248.
- Yabancı, N., Pekcan, G. 2005. Adölesanların Günlük Posa Tüketimleri ve Posa Alımının Vücut Bileşimi Üzerine Etkisi, Pediatrik Bilimler Dergisi, 1(10): 53-57.www.pediaatrikbilimler.turkiyeklinikleri.com (taken on 20 March 2007)
- Warber, J.P., Cline, A.D., Mc Graw, S. 1997. Vitamin and Mineral Supplementation Practices of Active Duty Personel Worlwide, Journal of American Dietetic Association, 97(9):63.
- Williams, M. H. 2005. Nutrition for Health, Fitness & Sport, , Dubuque IA, McGraw-Hill Press.
- World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe, 2020. Body Mass Index(BMI). http://www.euro.who.int/nutrition/20030507 (taken on 13 April 2020)



GENDER ASSESSMENT STUDIES FROM SKELETAL BONES IN TURKISH POPULATION

Seda SERTEL MEYVACI¹

¹ PhD, Assistant Professor, Department of Anatomy, Faculty of Medicine, Bolu Abant Izzet Baysal University, sedasertelmeyvaci@gmail.com

INTRODUCTION

Studies aiming to identify people's gender, height and age are important for identification [1-3]. Because of the importance of the effect of population differences, gender, height and age estimation studies were conducted by considering these factors [4,5].

Biological gender estimation is one of the main parameters that are needed in the construction of biological profiles of a deceased person with unknown identity. When the corpse is decomposed at further levels, or it is skeletonized or mutilated severely, the analysis of bones might be the only way to determine the gender [6]. The measurements on body and body parts and their relations with gender vary at significant levels because of the genetic and environmental factors [7]. For this reason, there are studies conducted in different populations on the same bone types [8-10].

The same types of bones were assessed for gender assessment and different anatomical structure of these bones were examined, yielding different accuracy rates in gender estimation [11-13]. The chance of achieving high accuracy levels in gender estimation is related with analyzed skeletal components and the degree of reliability of techniques used in define the differences in the shape and size between the genders [14].

Computerized Tomography (CT), which is one of the methods employed in gender assessment, is considered to be a successful method in identification studies, and has been increasingly used in the forming population-based reference databases in recent years [14]. X-rays, Magnetic Resonance Imaging and caliper were used in the measurements in evaluation of anatomical structures in these studies [15-17].

Gender, height and age estimation studies conducted for each bone in human skeleton are important because they contribute to the identification process, and must be identified for each population. In this article, the purpose was to examine the studies conducted on gender assessment in skeletal bones in Turkish population, and also to investigate the accuracy rates obtained from the bones and the parameters used in evaluation.

GENDER ASSESMENT

1. APPENDICULAR SKELETON BONE

1.1. Upper Extremity Bones

1.1.1. Scapula

Özer I et al.'s study [8] was conducted on gender determination. They used the scapula in Medieval Skeletons from East Anatolia. Their aim was

to determine metric standards for gender determination for medieval Anatolian populations by using scapular measurements. The database for their study consisted of 93 adult skeletal remains (47 males and 46 females) that were obtained from Dilkaya Medieval Collection. A total of 4 measurements were made; maximum scapular height and breadth, glenoid cavity height and breadth. They also made use of Discriminant Function Analysis. Their measurements on maximum scapular breadth revealed some degree of sexual dimorphism with the highest accuracy of gender determination (94.8%). The accuracy rates of the functions ranged between 82.9% and 95.0%. They reported higher accuracy rates for female skeletons compared to males. They developed population-specific discriminant formulas with measurement combinations to be used in ancient Anatolian populations.

1.1.2. Humerus

In their study, Atamtürk D et al. [18] aimed to examine the applicability of the measurements made in the humerus for gender assessment. They also aimed to contribute to the creation of Discriminant Function Equations for Anatolian populations for forensic use. Their material consisted of the archived X-ray images of the cases. They analyzed a total of 84 X-ray films of 46 females and 38 males. The ages of the cases varied between 20 and 79 years (mean age was 48.96 years). They measured 5 dimensions, which included maximum length, vertical head diameter, head + greater tubercle diameter, right-left diameter at midshaft, and epicondylar breadth for direct and stepwise discriminant function analysis. According to their results, the proximal part of the humerus yielded greater diagnostic accuracy compared to distal and middle parts. The accuracy rates of correct classification varied between 73.2% (right-left diameter at midshaft) and 93.2% (vertical head diameter) for univariate analyses. In multivariate analyses, they produced 3 functions with an accuracy ranging between 90.0% and 92.7%. According to their results, the dimensions of the humerus (particularly when the measurements are taken from the proximal parts) could be used for gender determination.

Metin Tellioglu A [19] conducted a study on gender determination, and used 104 (52 females and 52 males) left dry adult humerus bones. They made a total of 22 measurements on the humerus bones; 8 in proximal, 3 in the body, and 11 in distal end. Their results yielded that there were significant differences between the genders in almost all of the measurements except for the fossa radialis depth and trochlea of humerus width. According to ROC Analysis results, it was determined that humerus head transvers diameter (92.31%), epicondylar width (92.31%), minimum body diameter (90.38%) and humerus maximum length (90.38%) measurements were important in gender determination. As a result of their study, they reported that their study would be a reference for further studies to be conducted on gender determination by using the humerus since their study represented the entire Turkish population and was the first one in this field.

1.1.3. Forearm Bones

In their study in which Üzün I et al. [20] examined gender variation, they used forearm bones in Turkish population. The sampling consisted of 42 males and 38 females that had a mean age of 40 and 36, respectively. The remains used in the study were obtained from Department of Morgue, Council of Forensic Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey. Various measurements were made in the radius (length, head diameter, midshaft anteroposterior, midshaft transverse, distal breadth) and ulna (length, midshaft anteroposterior, midshaft transverse, notch height, distal minimum head diameter, distal maximum head diameter) with lengths, midshaft diameters, and epiphyseal breadths. The measurements were made with a digital sliding caliper that had a 0.01-mm sensitivity with the exception of radial and ulnar lengths, which were made with an osteometric board. The classification results were 92% for the radius, and 91% for the ulna. The accuracy rates were about 92% and 83%, respectively for incomplete bones. They reported that further studies were needed regarding the entire skeleton to understand whether the forearm is more dimorphic compared to the other bones in the Turkish population.

Celbis O and Agritmis H [21] examined the radius and ulna bones in their study in which they evaluated gender estimation from radial and ulna bone lengths in a Turkish corpse sampling in Forensics Medicine Institution. The cases consisted of 80 males and 47 females between the ages of 18 and 63 (mean age of males was 36, and 30 of females). The measurements made in radius and length in the ulna were obtained by revealing the epiphysis ends of the long bones, similar to dry long bones. They used a caliper with moving and static scales to make the measurements. The measurements in the right radial and ulnar lengths were made by dissecting the soft tissue and joints at both ends in the autopsy. The distances between radius head and processus styloideus radii and, olecranon and processus styloideus ulnae were recorded. The caliper was kept parallel to the bone shaft in measurements. Their results showed that discriminant function analysis statistics could reveal accuracy rates at 91.6% in radius, 95.7% in the ulna, and 93.6% in both bones for gender estimation.

1.1.4. Hand bones

In their study conducted at Department of Radiology, Alıcıoğlu B et al. [22] aimed to obtain a differential equation for metacarpal bones and phalanges in a live Turkish population. They included 65 adult cases, including 22 male and 43 female, to evaluate the use of the interarticular distance of the metacarpal bones and phalanges of the left hands obtained

230 Seda SERTEL MEVVACI

with digital X-rays in gender estimation. The cases that were not mature in terms of skeletons, those with congenital and developmental dysplasia, metabolic bone diseases, those with recent pathologic lesions like trauma or surgery, and those that had tumors, osteoarthritis and arthritis were excluded from their study. The distances between the midpoint of the basis and distal tip point of all the metacarpal bones and phalanges (proximal, middle and distal) were measured with electronic calipers, and were then used as the interarticular distance. All finger bones (distal phalange, middle phalange, proximal phalange) and metacarpal bones were examined, and a multi-variable logistic regression model was created for gender estimation. They concluded that gender estimation could be achieved by using all the metacarpal bones and the interarticular distances of the phalanges the left hand, and by taking the cut-off value as 0.5 at a rate of 72.7% in male, 90.7% in female, and 84.6% in total individuals. As a conclusion, they reported the anthropometric data of the interarticular distance of metacarpal bones and phalanges in modern Turkish individulals, and provided a mathematical model for gender determination. The speculated that their discriminant function could be used as an alternative in forensic cases especially when the skull and pelvis were not present. They also argued that when all metacarpal bones and phalanges were present, the gender determination was accurate.

1.2. Lower Extremity Bones

1.2.1 Pelvis

In Gülhan Ö's study [14], they aimed to develop gender determination standards with the pelvic bone specific for the Turkish population. They used 3 Dimensional (3D) pelvic reconstructions obtained from CT images of 50 (25 males and 25 females) individuals who had pathological findings in their evaluations. The age distribution of cases ranged between 28 and 65 (45.28 \pm 9.71) in female, and 20 and 63 (40.4 \pm 11.95) in male. They made 5 measurements in each case as transverse pelvic outlet, midpelvic width, transverse pelvic inlet, anterior superior iliac spine, and the height of anteroinferior point of ischial tuberosity and pelvic outlet width. The accuracy rate of 5 measurements was evaluated with discriminant function analysis in gender determination. As a result of the single discriminant analysis they used in the study, the highest accuracy rates for female were 88% with midpelvic width as 84%, transverse pelvic stroke values as 84%. For male, these rates were determined at transverse pelvic outlet with 92% and at midpelvic width with 88%. The accuracy rates of other parameters ranged between 84% (transverse pelvic inlet) and 74% (anterior superior iliac spine and anteroinferior margin of ischial tuberosity). They reported that the accuracy rate was increased to 96% when the 5 variables were taken into account in multivariate discriminant analysis.

In the study of Karakas HM et al. [23], the subpubic angle in the pelvis, which was the most extensively studied bone, was examined for gender determination. They suggested several qualitative classifications, dimensional measurements, and indices for investigative anthropometry and forensics. An accuracy rate of 70-75% was reported with the independent use of these parameters. They also investigated the accuracy rate of the subpubic angle in gender determination living Anatolian Caucasians. They used subpubic angle as the study material, and identified and measured 3D CT images of pelvis. Their data were obtained by using 64-detector CT (MDCT) at a 500-mm isotropic resolution. A total of 66 males (41.6 ± 14.9 years of age) and 43 females (41.1 \pm 14.2 years of age) were included in their sampling. The measurements of the subpubic angle were taken on a 3D image analysis workstation. They reported that there were statistically significant differences between males and females about the subpubic angle, and that the accuracy of the subpubic angle was 90.8% in gender determination. The sensitivity of the subpubic angle in detecting the female phenotype was 88% with a specificity of 95% and a cut-off value of 74°. As a result, they concluded that the subpubic angle is an accurate parameter in gender determination with high sensitivity and specificity.

1.2.2. Femur

Harma A and Karakas HM [13] provided data on in vivo femoral dimensions of Anatolian Caucasians. A total of 50 males and 54 females with ages ranging from 18 to 68 were investigated with CT. They examined the maximum length, vertical head diameter, midshaft transverse diameter and anterior bowing femur parameters. The femoral dimensions of Anatolian Caucasians were not similar to the single racial group as reported. Significant differences were reported in their study between males and females about maximum length and vertical head diameter. There was no sexual dimorphism in midshaft transverse diameter and anterior bowing. In the Discriminant Analysis for gender, 83.3% accuracy was achieved when maximum length was used, and 76.9% accuracy when vertical head diameter was employed. When these parameters were used in a combined way, the overall accuracy rate increased to 84.6%. In vertical head diameter, a 44.9 mm cut-off value yielded 94% sensitivity and 83% specificity. For maximum length, a 428.6 mm cut-off value yielded 80% sensitivity and 67% specificity.

Özer I et al. [8] attempted to create metric standards for gender determination with femur measurements for ancient Anatolian populations. The osteometric data were obtained from skeletal remains of 130 adults (67 males and 63 females) from Dilkaya medieval collection. A total of 8 femur measurements were made, and the data were analyzed with t-test and Discriminant Analysis. Basic statistics showed that all measurements (maximum femur length, trochanter length, transverse diameter, maximal anteroposterior diameter, perimeter, subtrochanteric transverse diameter, subtrochanteric anteroposterior diameter, condyle breadth) were sexually dimorphic. Precision of gender determination was 86.5% with the condyle breadth for univariate discriminant function derived. Their prediction values demonstrated that gender differentiation could be performed with femur measurements in a reliable way between 76% and 88.5%, with values for female slightly higher than for males. It was speculated in their study that discriminant formulas developed with the combinations of femur measurements could be used for gender determination accurately on fragmentary skeletal remains in ancient Anatolian populations.

1.2.3. Leg bones

Ekizoglu O et al. [24] conducted their study on gender assessment, and examine the left tibia morphometry of a modern Turkish population by using CT images. They made measurements in seven parameters (maximum length, proximal epiphyseal breadth, distal epiphyseal breadth, maximum diameter at the nutrient foramen, medial-lateral diameter at the nutrient foramen, circumference at the nutrient foramen, intercondylar breadth) from the left tibia in 19-92 age group of 203 individuals (124 males and 79 females). The single-variable distinctive functions resulted in classification accuracy that ranged between 66% and 86%. They found that the best rate in gender dimorphism was firstly in proximal epiphyseal breadth (86%), followed by distal epiphyseal breadth (85%). It was also found that the medial-lateral diameter at the nutrient foramen and the intercondylar breadth values were 74% and 66%, which meant the lowest reliability in gender determination. They created 8 multi-variable discriminant functions by using different variable combinations. The classification accuracy for functions varied between 79% and 86%. The maximum length, proximal epiphyseal breadth and distal epiphyseal breadth were used in the best discriminant function, which resulted in 86.2% accuracy rate. They concluded that the tibia is a very useful bone for gender prediction in modern Turkish population.

Özer BK et al. [25] conducted a study to provide gender determination by using discriminant analysis from tibia measurements in an ancient Anatolian population. In their study, 7 tibia measurements were made in 123 adults with known gender (62 males and 61 females) in Medieval Dilkaya population. The osteometric measurements were the length, circumference of midshaft and minimum, transverse and sagittal diameters of midshaft and nutrient foramen levels. The data were analyzed with Student t-test and Discriminant Analysis. They concluded that grouping based on gender differentiation was accurate with tibia metric values between 73.5% and 90.2% in Dilkaya population. They concluded that the midshaft circumference was the best single discriminating variable. They speculated that discriminant formulas developed with tibia measurements could be used for gender determination accurately in fragmentary skeletal remains in ancient Anatolian populations.

1.2.4. Foot bones

In their retrospective study, Ekizoglu O et al. [26] they worked on CT angiography images of the cases. Only the left calcaneus was evaluated in 408 cases between the ages of 18 and 99 (218 males, mean age: $38.21 \pm$ 15.9 and 210 females, mean age: 37.02 ± 16.6 and a mean age for both genders 34.44 ± 16.4). They performed 3D reconstructions, and made 9 measurements on each left calcaneus, which were maximum length, load arm length, minimum breadth, middle breadth, body height, maximum height, dorsal articular facet length, dorsal articular facet breadth, cuboidal facet height. The data were evaluated after dividing them into two groups, the original group consisting of 348 individulas (179 males and 169 females), and the validation group consisting of 80 individuals (39 males and 41 female). The original group was used to create formulas to distinguish genders, and the validation group was used for cross validation. The statistical analysis of the original group was made with Discriminant Function Analysis Method. All the calcaneus measurements were found to be significantly larger in males than in females. The only variable that had the highest classification accuracy was the minimum breadth parameter that showed the accuracy rate of 100% in the original group and 90% accuracy rate in the validation group. It was found that the dorsal articular facet breadth was the best single variable combining high overall classification accuracy and low gender deviation for the validation sample. Multi-variable Discriminant Functions (DF1-DF5) and Logistic Regressions (LOGR1-LOGR5) were developed for different variable combinations in direct and gradual analyses. All variables were used in DF1. For the original group, 100% accuracy was obtained; and for the verification group, 94% accuracy rate was obtained. Four variables were selected in DF2 gradual analysis. DF2 yielded an accuracy rate of 100% for the original group, and 93.78% accuracy for the verification group. Length, height and width variables were used in DF3, DF4, and DF5, and in general, it was found that the accuracy rates were between 84.87% and 93.84% for the verification group. LOGR1 yielded the highest classification accuracy (97.5%) for the verification group. In general, it was found that the formula with the highest accuracy rate was LOGR1 for the verification group.

Ayşe A [27] made metric examinations on adult calcaneus (N=56) and talus (N=64) for gender prediction. The measurements in calcaneus and talus bones were made by using a digital caliper. Maximum calcaneus length and maximum talus height were selected for measurements. A total of 30

individuals with mean maximum calcaneus length larger than 72.85 mm were estimated to be male, and 26 individuals with smaller values than the abovementioned value were estimated to be female. The same application was calculated for the talus as well. A total of 30 individuals with a mean maximum talus height value bigger than 53.44 mm were estimated to be male, and 34 individuals with smaller values were estimated to be female.

2. AXIAL SKELETON BONE

2.1. Cranium Bones

Türk E et al. [28] retrospectively examined the frontal sinus dimensions of 178 individuals (105 females, 73 males) ranging in age between 20 and 85 on Conic-Ray Computed Tomography (CRCT) images. The width, height and also the total width of the frontal sinus were measured, separately for the right and left coronal CRCT sections. The frontal sinus anteroposterior depths were measured in axial CRCT sections, to the right and left separately. The data were evaluated with the Discriminant Function Analysis. As a result of the analyses, the rate of predicting the male gender accurately was 61.6%, the rate of predicting the female gender accurately was 78.1%, and the accurate gender estimation rate for the entire population was 71.3%. The most dimorphic parameters were identified as left anteroposterior depth, right anteroposterior depth, depth and maximum total width of the frontal sinus. As a result, it was determined that the frontal sinus was dimorphic in gender determination, but it was not enough alone to determine gender.

Buran F et al. [29] conducted a study and aimed to examine the possibility determination the age and gender by measuring the bimastoid width in cases whose skulls were available. They examined the cranial CT images of 600 individulals, including 300 males and 300 females between the ages of 20 and 50, from the Radiodiagnostic Department. The sampling was divided into 6 subgroups with 5 years difference in terms of age as 50 females and 50 males in each group. In the study, the mean age of the population was 35.49 ± 8.64 for the entire population; 35.43 ± 8.61 in male cases and 35.56 ± 8.68 in female cases. The images of males and females of all ages in equal numbers were examined. In 3D images, which were obtained with reconstruction, the width was measured between the ends of the "mastoid process" parts of both mastoid bones on the back of the skull on coronal plane, and the resulting values were recorded in millimeter. The results were evaluated with Discriminant Function Analysis Method. The accuracy rates for the measured values were 82.7% in females and 80% in males. As a conclusion, the morphometric measurements of the bimastoid width provided high dimorphism rate for gender determination in modern Turkish population; however, it did not have an important dimorphism rate

for age determination.

Kaya A et al. [30] examined the 3D Computerized Tomography Angiography (3D-CTA) screening of 52 females and 60 males individulals between the ages of 13 and 86 in terms of orbital width and height. The mean age of female cases was 58.37±2.86 (min: 13; max: 78) and the mean age of male cases was 63.12±1.72 (min: 25; max: 86). The orbital parameters and bookmarks that were used for orbital measurements were evaluated with sexual dimorphism discriminant function analysis method. Males had left and right orbital width and orbital height at significantly larger levels than females. When single variables were analyzed, it was found that the most reliable variable was the left orbital width (71.7%) for males and left orbital height (69.2%) for females. It was determined that the least reliable variable was the right orbital height for males and females (61.7% and 57.7%, respectively). It was found that the left orbital width and orbital height model had the best gender estimation rates (80.0% - 69.2% for males and females, respectively) for both genders when more than one variables were used in discriminant function analysis.

In their study, Ekizoglu O et al. [31] performed morphometric analysis of the maxillary sinuses to determine gender. They used 1-mm thick coronal and axial paranasal sinuses CT scan was used for morphometric analyses. They included 140 individuals (70 females and 70 males) ranging in age between 18 and 63 (mean 31 ± 11.2). Right anteroposterior diameter, right transverse diameter, right cephalocaudal diameter, right maxillary sinus volume, left anteroposterior diameter, left transverse diameter, left cephalocaudal diameter and left transverse diameter were measured for all cases. The size of the maxillary sinus was found to be significantly small in females in all measurements. The measurement results were evaluated with the Discriminant Function Analysis Method. As a result of the study, the accuracy rate according to gender was found to be approximately 80% in females, 74.3% in males, and 77% in the entire study population.

In their retrospective study, Ekizoglu O et al. [32] examined the images of 400 cases (200 males, mean age: 30.1 ± 15.9 and 200 females, mean age: 31.6 ± 16.6 and overall mean age for both genders: 30.7 ± 11.2) in cranial CT images. In this study, which was conducted at a training and research hospital, 14 cranial parameters were measured: maximum cranial length, maximum cranial breadth, bizygomatic diameter, basion-bregma height, cranial base length, basion-prosthion length, upper facial breadth, interorbital breath, foramen magnum length and foramen magnum breadth. When the measurements were made, the proper images were selected from sagittal, coronal and axial techniques for the images in which measurement points could be determined best. The average values of all parameters were

236 Seda SERTEL MEVVACI

found to be significantly higher in males. From the logistical regression analysis results made by using morphometric measurements, the most interesting measurements were identified as maximum cranial length, bizygomatic diameter, basion-bregma height, and cranial base length in terms of dimorphism. It was found that the most dimorphic structure was the bizygomatic diameter, which has an accuracy rate of 83% in females and 77% in males. When the results were analyzed in multiple terms, the best results were reported to be the four parameters (maximum cranial length, bizygomatic diameter, basion-bregma height, and cranial base length), which were obtained at the 4th stage, and 87.5% of females and 87.0% of males were reported to be classified accurately.

Tatlisumak E et al. [33] conducted a study and examined the place of frontal sinus in gender determination on 180 males and 180 females paranasal CT scans obtained from Radiology Department with a mean age of above 20. They made a total of 8 measurements (width of the right frontal sinus, width of the left frontal sinus, height of the right frontal sinus, height of the left frontal sinus, anteroposterior length of the right frontal sinus, anteroposterior length of the left frontal sinus, volume of the right frontal sinus, volume of the left frontal sinus). The widths and heights of the sinuses were measured on coronal plain, and their anteroposterior lengths were measured on axial plane. It was found that all measurements in frontal sinus were higher in males than in females. These differences were statistically significant in the width of the left frontal sinus, height of the left frontal sinus, anteroposterior length of the right frontal sinus, anteroposterior length of the left frontal sinus, volume of the right frontal sinus, and volume of the left frontal sinus, but were statistically insignificant in width of the right frontal sinus and height of the right frontal sinus. It was found that all measurements on the frontal sinus were higher on the left side in females, males and the total population.

Teke HY et al. [34] aimed to investigate whether the width, length and height of maxillary sinuses could be used to determine gender. The width, length and height of the right and left maxillary sinuses were measured in a total of 127 adult cases [62 (48.8%) females and 65 (51.2%) male], who applied to Department of Radiology for CT scans of their sinuses. The width and length measurements were made where the maxillary sinus was in the widest position. The height of the maxillary sinus was determined by marking the first and last scans of the sinus in the CT scan, and the number of sections between them was determined. Eventually, the number of the sections was multiplied by 3 to find the height of the sinus. The data obtained in CT scans were evaluated with Discriminant Function Analysis Method to determine whether the measurements of maxillary sinuses could be used for gender determination. In their study, it was found that the size

of maxillary sinuses of females was smaller than male. The accuracy rate of right maxillary sinus measurements was 59.7% in females, and 67.7% in males, and 63.8% on average. It was determined that the accuracy rate of left maxillary sinus measurements was 67.7% in both males and females. The accuracy rates of right and left maxillary sinus measurements were 69.4% in females, 69.3% in males, and 69.3% on average. As a result, they reported that CT measurements of maxillary sinuses were useful with a lower accuracy rate in supporting gender determination in forensics.

In their study, Polat YD et al. [35] aimed to determine the usability of maxillary and frontal sinus measurement parameters in the skull for gender determination and superiority of each other. They evaluated the paranasal CT images of 128 cases (56 females and 72 males) retrospectively. The parameters that examined in frontal and maxillary sinuses were the height and width of sinus, the distance between the anteroposterior diameter and the sinuses on the right and left sides. They reported significant differences between the genders in terms of all frontal sinus measurements; and males had the mean value as higher than in females in all measured variables. Among the maxillary sinus measurements, only the right maxillary sinus height and anteroposterior diameter did not yield significant differences in terms of left maxillary sinus width measurements. When multivariate discriminant function test was made, all measurements classified 60.4% of females and 80.9% of males accurately. When all parameters were evaluated together, the mean accuracy rate was found to be 71.9%. The best differential measurements were detected in the right frontal sinus. The right frontal sinus height could differentiate 51.9% of females, and 73.5% of males. As a result of their study, they found that especially frontal sinus size was more distinctive in gender determination. Their study also confirmed that paranasal CT could be used in anthropological studies.

Günay Y and Altinkök M [36] aimed to determine if the foramen magnum area was a useful criterion for gender determination in fragmented skulls. Measurements were made in 219 skeletons (170 males and 39 females) of Turkish adults in terms of the length of foramen magnum and foramen magnum width by using simple calipers with a sensitivity of 0.01 m. Statistically significant differences were detected between the averages of foramen magnum areas in both genders. However, the correlation coefficient was found to be 0.27. Because of this very low correlation coefficient, discriminant analysis was not made. The measurements confirmed that the average foramen magnum area was lower in females than in males. As a conclusion, it was found that the foramen magnum area was not a very useful indicator for gender determination, and could only be used in some cases as a supportive finding.

Apaydin B et al. [37] conducted a study to analyze the effects of men-

tal foramen, gonial angle, and antegonial angle measurements on gender determination by using digital panoramic radiography. They planned a retrospective study with 150 digital panoramic radiography images (75 males and 75 females, aged between 20 and 49). The study was conducted in Department of Maxillofacial Radiology. The radiography images were analyzed by dividing them equally to two gender groups (male and females). Various parameters were compared to determine gender. The distances from the upper and lower borders of the foramen mentale to the base of the mandibula on the right were measured. The gonial and antegonial angles were evaluated bilaterally. Statistically significant differences were detected between males and females in terms of all parameters they evaluated. Although the parameters for foramen mentale were higher in males, it was determined that the gonial and antegonial angles were higher in females. As a conclusion, the measurements in gonial angle, antegonial angle and foramen mentale were found to be statistically significant between males and females for the study population, and it was reported that these parameters could be used for gender determination in the Turkish population.

Gungor K et al. [38] conducted a study to determine any possible changes in gonial angle in time in ancient Anatolian populations. They also tried to show the symmetry of the gonial angle in jaws and sexual dimorphism. Gonial angle values (right and left) were measured in 267 Turkish adults who had no craniomandibular disorders, orthodontic history or treatment with panoramic radiographs. The data of the past populations were collected from previous studies. The comparison between right and left and sexual differences were tested with the Paired Student t-test. They also made discriminant analyses. According to their results, it was concluded that there were no significant differences between the right and left gonial angles of the individuals; however, a significant difference was detected at the left gonial angle between genders. Also, they found no statistically significant differences for the gonial angle between the selected past populations with their current sampling.

In Akansel G et al.'s study [39] lateral angle of the internal acoustic meatus of 92 cases (47 females and 45 males) was measured on axial slices of high resolution computerized temporal bone tomography scans. The measurement technique was modified from a cadaveric study where a significantly higher mean lateral angle measurement was detected in females compared to males. However, 35° and lower measurements were 93.6% specific for male gender and 60° and bigger were 97.7% specific for female gender. They concluded that CT of the temporal bone is capable of replicating the results from the cadaveric measurements for lateral angle determination.

Güleç E and Duyar I [40] used the foramen magnum of 83 females and

77 males from the Ottoman Period skulls. In their study, they conducted a discriminant analysis based on 3 measures of foramen magnum (length and width index) and 26 measurements of the skull. As a result of their discriminant analysis, it was found that the accuracy rate of the 3 foramen magnum measurements used in gender determination was 80%.

Kasar H et al. [41] aimed to develop a formula in their study in which they examined the mandibula of 83 males and 17 females cases in gender estimation. They conducted discriminant analyses with biomathematical methods on the mandibula parameters they examined. They found that gender determination could be possible with the formula they developed at a rate of 83.1% in males, and 76.47% in females.

Bayrak S and Göller Bulut D [42] evaluated foramen magnum (area, sagittal dimension, transverse dimension) and clivus (length, width) for gender determination, and examined Cone-Beam CT images of 412 individuals (248 females and 164 males). As a result, according to their results, significant relations were detected between the gender of the individuals and the sagittal and transverse dimension and areas of the foramen magnum and the length and width of the clivus. Also, a significant relation was detected between the length of the clivus and the ages of the individuals.

2.2. Hyoid Bone

In their study, Balseven-Odabasi A et al. [43] used the bodies as cadavers after autopsy in the Morgue Office of the Forensic Science Institution. The hyoid bones of 85 (53 males and 32 females) was excised to obtain metric measurements and to evaluate non-metric variations of the hyoid bone. It was reported that the age of the cadavers varied between 21 and 80. The excised hyoid bones were inserted on a black background and photographed in the front and superior-inferior at a distance of 55° with a digital camera. A total of 33 measurements (21 lengths, 7 widths and 5 angles) were made in each bone. The measurements were evaluated with Discriminant Function Analysis Method. It was found that males had significantly greater values than females in 18 (12 lengths, 6 widths) of these 33 measurements. As a conclusion, the accuracy rate for gender determination was 77.4% for males and 81.3% for females. When all of these 33 measurements were considered, it was determined that 92.5% of males and 78.1% of females were classified correctly by using the discriminatory functions.

2.3. Vertebral Column Bones

In the study of Sertel Meyvaci et al. [44], 8 parameters were examined in CT images of the first cervical vertebra (Atlas), and it was found that gender determination could be made with an accuracy ranging between 73% and 80%. They also found that the distance between lateral (FTL) or medial (FTM) edges of foramen transversarium in Atlas was sexually dimorphic and conducive to first cervical vertebra's gender determination. They used 6 parameters with the help of CT and the cut-off values of the FTM_{AVG} and FTL_{AVG} parameters (4.64 cm, 5.92 cm respectively). These cut-off values were compared with FTM_{AVG} , which was derived from dry Atlases whose genders were not known, and 76% were compared with FT- L_{AVG} with 80% accuracy. According to their findings on 8 parameters obtained from CT images, when the 84 dry Atlases whose genders were not known were evaluated, it was estimated that 49 could be females, 22 could be males, and 11 could be children. The accuracy rate obtained was 78.8%.

Etli Y et al. [45] conducted a study for gender estimation with 21 sacral and coccygeal metric parameters obtained with CT images of a Turkish population consisting of 480 cases that were equalized in terms of gender and age. They used univariate discriminant analysis, linear discriminant function analysis, stepwise discriminant function analysis, and multilayer perceptron neural networks. They reported maximum 67.1% accuracy in univariate discriminant analysis, 82.5% in linear discriminant function analysis, 78.8% in stepwise discriminant function analysis, and 86.3% in multilayer perceptron neural networks. Although they did not obtain an acceptable accuracy rate of 95% or more for the sacrum and coccyx, gender estimation with neural networks was reported as a promising study area in corpses in which identification is not possible otherwise. They also recommended to conduct further studies on other bones with new techniques to obtain useful information.

2.4. Costae and Sternum

In the study of Koçak A et al. [46], they investigated the right sternal end of the 4th costa of from a total of 251 individuals (78 females and 173 male) from different age groups. They obtained the bones from Forensic Science Institution. They made 3 measurements on superior-inferior height, anterior-posterior breadth and medial fossa depth with the help of a 0.1-precision caliper. These measurements were the maximum distance between the most superior and inferior points at the end of the rib, between the most anterior and posterior points at the end of the bone, maximum depth of the rib's concavity at the medial articular surface, where the distance between the bottom of the pit and top of the adjacent wall is greatest. The sampling was divided into 3 groups to determine the effect of age and to improve the gender determination functions: 1. Young Group (15-32 years) with stages 1-4; 2. Old Group (33-89 years) including stages 5-8; and 3. Total Group (15-89 years) including stages 1-8. The data were analyzed with discriminant function analysis. Gradual Discriminant Function Analysis showed that gender determination could be possible at a rate of 86.1% in young males in the group, 91.7% in young males in the group, and 88.6% in total. It was seen that the most effective parameter for gender determination was maximum distance between the most superior and inferior points at the end of the rib. In the elder group, it was determined that the most effective gender parameters were maximum distance between the most superior and inferior points at the end of the rib and between the most superior and posterior points at the end of the bone. In this group, the accuracy rate was 85.1% in males, 90.5% in females, and 86.5% in total. In the total group analysis results, the accuracy rate for gender determination was found to be 85.5% for males, 87.2% for females, and 86.1% for total.

Çölolu AS et al. [47] conducted a study on 294 the 4th costa's sternal ends after autopsy for the purpose of determining gender over the costa for the Turkish population. They used a caliper to measure the dimensions from the superior edge to the inferior edge and the anterior edge to posterior edge. The sampling was separated into 3 age groups as "young", "old" and "total". They developed 3 formulas one for each group by using Discriminant Function Analysis. It was concluded in their study that the superior edge to the inferior height was the most dimorphic dimension and that both dimensions could yield an accuracy of 86% to 90%.

In the study conducted by Ekizoglu O et al. [48], the purpose was to examine the benefits and reliability of sternal morphometric analysis for gender estimation. In this study, 443 cases (202 females and 241 male) between the ages of 33 and 60 (mean: 44±8.1) were evaluated by using Multidetector CT. The measurements used were manubrium length, mesosternum length, sternebra 1 width, sternebra 3 width and sternal index. The manubrium length and mesosternum length were measured from sagittal images, and the sternebra 1 width and sternebra 3 width were measured from coronal reshaped images. The mean manubrium length, mesosternum length, sternebra 1 width and sternebra 3 width were significantly higher in males, and the sternal index was higher in females. It was found in the discriminant analysis that the mesosternum length had a high accuracy rate of 80.2% in females and 80.9% in males. Mesosternum length also showed the best sensitivity (75.9%) and specificity values (87.6%). It was also found that the accuracy rates were over 80% in 3-Stage discrimination analysis for both genders. Similar to previous studies, it was determined that females had smaller sternum sizes, and the reliability of the sternal index was low. Step-wise 1 (manubrium length, mesosternum length, sternebra 1 width, sternebra 3 width) yielded the highest accuracy rate in Gradual Discrimination Analysis at a rate of 86.1% in females and 83.8% in males.

242 Seda SERTEL MEVVACI

To assess gender in the Turkish population, Gülhan Ö et al. [49] examined CT images of 200 (100 male and 100 female) adult cases with known ages taken from the Department of Radiology. They reported that the mean age of adult males and females was 51.74 and 54.95 (20-80). A total of 200 three-dimensional femur models were created from CT scans. Thirteen parameters were identified from the measurements made in each femur: maximum length of femur, femur bicondylar length, femur trochanteric length, medial-lateral subtrochanteric diameter, vertical caput diameter, medial-lateral medium shaft diameter, femur neck vertical diameter, femoral neck axis length, femoral proximal width, femoral bicondvlar width, epicondylar width, lateral condyle antero-posterior diameter, medial condyle antero-posterior diameter. A total of 13 anthropometric parameters were measured and analyzed by basic descriptive statistics and discriminant analysis methods. The accuracy rate of gender estimation was found to be between 63.5% and 88% in single variables. The most dimorphic single measurement was found to be the femur neck vertical diameter with a general accuracy rate of 88% when used alone. In the gradual analysis, the epicondylar width, femur neck vertical diameter, and medial lateral subtrochanteric diameter were found to be the most distinctive parameters with an accuracy rate of 91%.

In their prospective study, Ramadan SU et al. [50] randomly selected their cases from those who applied to the radiology department for thoracic CT examination with various complaints. The Turkish cases' thorax CT imaging was performed by using Multi-Section Computed Tomography (MSCT) in 340 (143 females, 197 males; mean age: 57.6 ± 15.2). The accuracy of the gender determination by using costa measurement data was investigated on the sternum obtained from chest MSCT imaging and the 4th costa. They used 6 (length of the manubrium, length of the sternal body, combined length of the manubrium and body, fourth rib width, manubrium width, corpus sterni width, Hyrtl's law, sternal index, sternal area) measurements and 3 indices identified in the literature in their study. The left fourth rib width was used in gender determination because the it was found to be a more significant difference than the right fourth rib width. An accuracy rate of more than 80% was achieved in gender determination for only combined length of the manubrium and body. Hyrtl's Law and sternal index did not provide adequate accuracy for gender determination in cases. When the sternal area and fourth rib width were used together, the highest accuracy rates (88.2%) were reached for gender determination. As a result, it was found that radiological methods like MSCT were useful in making reliable measurements and determining accuracy in various anthropological and forensic studies.

In Coltu A et al.'s [51] study, they evaluated the sternum measure-

ments for gender assessment. As a result of the metric measurements obtained from 141 chest front wall X-ray graphics of 111 male and 30 female autopsies (manubrium length, manubrium width, corpus length, sternum length, sternal index, 1, 2, 3rd segment width) were evaluated, it was found that the sternum length was 80% in females, and 89.2% in males. When corpus length, 1st segment width, 2nd segment width, 3rd segment width were examined together, the best accuracy rate was determined in male sternum at 100% (above 181 mm), and in females at a rate of 93.5% (less than 181 mm).

CONCLUSIONS

We examined the studies conducted for gender assessment by evaluating bones in the Turkish population. Although there were many studies conducted on cranium bones, we found that there were no studies conducted on other cranium bones and anatomical structures. When we examined other bones in the body, we could not detect studies conducted on some bones and especially on clavicula, fibula, and patella. In the metric evaluation of bone parameters, Computerized Tomography, Radiography images and direct measurements made with the help of caliper were used. We observed that researchers preferred Discriminant Function Analysis, which is a method commonly used by researchers to demonstrate gender estimations in the analysis of the values of parameters. Although the equations that were obtained as a result of these analyses were repetitive and reliable, they require experience to use in practice. For this reason, practical, simple and rapid applications are needed to contribute to gender assessment. As a result, gender assessment on each bone in the human skeleton will provide contribution for identification process. Studies should be conducted in different populations to contribute to morphological assessment of different bones in human skeleton with various evaluations for each bone in the skeleton, and practical and applicable methods should be selected and important contributions should be made to the identification process.

244 Seda SERTEL MEVVACI

REFERENCES

- [1] Işcan MY. Forensic anthropology of sex and body size. Forensic Science International. 2005; 147 (2-3): 107-112
- [2] Özaslan A, Işcan MY, Özaslan I, Tuğcu H, Koç S. Estimation of stature from body parts. Forensic science international. 2003; 132 (1): 40-45.
- [3] Hackman L, Davies CM, Black S. Age Estimation Using Foot Radiographs from a Modern Scottish Population. Journal of forensic sciences. 2013; 58: S146-S150.
- [4] Zeybek G, Ergur I, Demiroglu Z. Stature and gender estimation using foot measurements. Forensic Science International. 2008; 181 (1-3): 54. e1-54. e5.
- [5] Aydoğdu S, Başçiftçi F. Methods Used in Computer-Assisted Bone Age Assessment of Children. Journal of Advances in Computer Networks. 2014; 2: 14–17.
- [6] Gama I, Navega D, Cunha E. Sex estimation using the second cervical vertebra: a morphometric analysis in a documented Portuguese skeletal sample. International journal of legal medicine. 2015; 129 (2): 365-372.
- [7] Ibeachu PC, Abu EC, Didia BC. Anthropometric Sexual Dimorphism of Hand Length, Breadth and Hand Indices of University of Port-Harcourt Students. Asian journal of medical Sciences. 2011; 3 (4): 146-150.
- [8] Özer I, Katayama K, Sağir M, Güleç E. Sex determination using the scapula in medieval skeletons from east Anatolia. Collegium antropologicum. 2006; 30 (2): 415-419.
- [9] Hudson A, Peckmann TR, Logar CJ, Meek S. Sex determination in a contemporary Mexican population using the scapula. Journal of forensic and legal medicine. 2016; 37: 91-96.
- [10] Peckmann TR, Scott S, Meek S, Mahakkanukrauh P. Sex estimation from the scapula in a contemporary Thai population: Applications for forensic anthropology. Science & Justice. 2017; 57 (4): 270-275
- [11] Mall G, Graw M, Gehring KD, Hubig M. Determination of sex from femora. Forensic science international. 2000; 113 (1-3): 315-321.
- [12] Chatterjee PM, Krishan K, Singh RK, Kanchan T. Sex estimation from the femur using discriminant function analysis in a Central Indian population. Medicine, Science and the Law. 2020; 60 (2): 112-121
- [13] Harma A, Karakas HM. Determination of sex from the femur in Anatolian Caucasians: A digital radiological study. Journal of forensic and legal medicine. 2007; 14 (4): 190-194.
- [14] Gülhan Ö. Pelvis ' Ten Radyolojik Yöntemler İle Cinsiyet Tayini : Türkiye Örneklemi. Antropoloji. 2018; 36: 53-69.
- [15] Büyükdemirci F, Akansel G, Gümüştaş S, Akhun N, Kurtaş Ö, Bulut
SD. Gender and the lateral angle of the internal acoustic canal as measured on MRI and multislice CT. Bull Leg Med 2010; 15: 91.

- [16] Riepert T, Drechsler T, Schild H, Nafe B, Mattern R. Estimation of sex on the basis of radiographs of the calcaneus. Forensic science international. 1996; 77 (3): 133-140.
- [17] Vinay G, Mangala Gowri SR, Anbalagan J. Sex determination of human mandible using metrical parameters. Journal of clinical and diagnostic research: JCDR. 2013; 7 (12): 2671.
- [18] Atamtürk D, Akçal MA, Duyar İ, Mas N. Sex estimation from the radiographic measurements of the humerus. Eurasian Journal of Anthropology. 2010; 1 (2): 99-108.
- [19] Metin Tellioğlu A. Humerus'tan Morfometrik Yöntemlerle Cinsiyet Tayini. F.Ü.Sağ.Bil.Tıp Derg. 2013; 27 (2): 75 - 79
- [20] Üzün I, Işcan MY, Celbis O. Forearm bones and sexual variation in Turkish population. The American journal of forensic medicine and pathology. 2011; 32 (4): 355-358.
- [21] Celbis O, Agritmis H. Estimation of stature and determination of sex from radial and ulnar bone lengths in a Turkish corpse sample. Forensic Science International. 2006; 158 (2-3): 135-139.
- [22] Alıcıoğlu B, Yılmaz A, Karakas HM, Cigalı BS, Çıkmaz S, Uluçam E. Sex determination by the interarticular distance of metacarpals and phalanges: a digital radiologic study in contemporary Turkish people. Anat (International J Exp Clin Anatomy). 2009; 3: 14–20.
- [23] Karakas HM, Harma A, Alicioglu B. The subpubic angle in sex determination: Anthropometric measurements and analyses on Anatolian Caucasians using multidetector computed tomography datasets. Journal of forensic and legal medicine. 2013; 20 (8): 1004-1009.
- [24] Ekizoglu O, Er A, Bozdag M, Akcaoglu M, Can IO, García-Donas JG, et al. Sex estimation of the tibia in modern Turkish: A computed tomography study. Legal Medicine. 2016; 23: 89-94.
- [25] Özer BK, Özer İ, Sağır M, Güleç E. Sex Determination Using the tibia in an Ancient Anatolian Population. Mediterranean Archaeology & Archaeometry. 2014; 14 (2).
- [26] Ekizoglu O, Inci E, Palabiyik FB, Can IO, Er A, Bozdag M, et al. Sex estimation in a contemporary Turkish population based on CT scans of the calcaneus. Forensic science international. 2017; 279: 310. e1-310. e6.
- [27] Ayşe A. Yoncatepe toplumunda Calcaneus ve Talus kemiklerinden cinsiyet ve boy tahmini. Antropoloji. 2014; 28: 109-122.
- [28] Türk E, Görmez Ö, Çelebi E, Koşkan Ö. Frontal sinüs boyutlarının yaş ve cinsiyet ile ilişkisinin değerlendirilmesi. Selcuk Dental Journal. 2019; 6 (4): 119-124.

246 Seda SERTEL MEVVACI

- [29] Buran F, Can IO, Ekizoglu O, Balci A, Guleryuz H. Estimation of age and sex from bimastoid breadth with 3D computed tomography. Rom J Leg Med. 2018; 26 (1): 56-61.
- [30] Kaya A, Uygun S, Eraslan C, Akar GC, Kocak A, Aktas E, et al. Sex estimation: 3D CTA-scan based on orbital measurements in Turkish population. Rom J Leg Med. 2014; 22 (4): 257-262.
- [31] Ekizoglu O, Inci E, Hocaoglu E, Sayin I, Kayhan FT, Can IO. The use of maxillary sinus dimensions in gender determination: A thin-slice multidetector computed tomography assisted morphometric study. Journal of Craniofacial Surgery. 2014; 25 (3): 957-960.
- [32] Ekizoglu O, Hocaoglu E, Inci E, Can IO, Solmaz D, Aksoy S, et al. Assessment of sex in a modern Turkish population using cranial anthropometric parameters. Legal Medicine. 2016; 21 (2016): 45–52.
- [33] Tatlisumak E, Asirdizer M, Bora A, Hekimoglu Y, Etli Y, Gumus O, et al. The effects of gender and age on forensic personal identification from frontal sinus in a Turkish population. Saudi medical journal. 2017; 38 (1): 41.
- [34] Teke HY, Duran S, Canturk N, Canturk G. Determination of gender by measuring the size of the maxillary sinuses in computerized tomography scans. Surgical and radiologic anatomy. 2007; 29 (1): 9-13.
- [35] Polat YD, Tellioğlu AM, Şahmelikoğlu AG, Çapacı B, Karaman CZ. Cinsiyet Tayininde Maksiller ve Frontal Sinus Çaplarının Kullanımı: Hangisi Daha Önemli?. 2020; 44: 27–34.
- [36] Günay Y, Altinkök M. The value of the size of foramen magnum in sex determination. Journal of clinical forensic medicine. 2000; 7 (3): 147-149.
- [37] Apaydin B, Icoz D, Yasar F, Akgunlu F. Evaluation of Mandibular Anatomical Formation for Gender Determination in Turkish Population. Balkan Journal of Dental Medicine. 2018; 22 (3): 133-137.
- [38] Gungor K, Sagir M, Ozer I. Evaluation of the gonial angle in the anatolian populations: From past to present. Collegium antropologicum. 2007; 31 (2): 375-378.
- [39] Akansel G, Inan N, Kurtas O, Sarisoy HT, Arslan A, Demirci A. Gender and the lateral angle of the internal acoustic canal meatus as measured on computerized tomography of the temporal bone. Forensic science international. 2008; 178 (2-3): 93-95.
- [40] Güleç E, Duyar İ. İnsan İskeletlerinde Foramen Magnum'dan Cinsiyet Tayini : Sex Determination From Foramen Magnum In Human Skeleton. Ankara Üniversitesi Dil ve Tarih-Coğrafya Fakültesi Derg 2003; 1: 001–9.
- [41] Kasar H, Cologlu AS, Kolusayın O. İskeletlerde Altçene Kemiği

İncelemeleri İle Cinsiyet Tayini. Turkish Journal of Forensic Medicine. 1990; 6 (Supp: 3-4): 193-198.

- [42] Bayrak S, Göller Bulut D. Assessment of Foramen Magnum and Clivus for Estimation of Age and Gender Using Cone-Beam CT. J Dent Fac Atatürk Uni. 2019; 29(2): 244–51.
- [43] Balseven-Odabasi A, Yalcinozan E, Keten A, Akçan R, Tumer AR, Onan A, et al. Age and sex estimation by metric measurements and fusion of hyoid bone in a Turkish population. Journal of forensic and legal medicine. 2013; 20 (5): 496-501.
- [44] Sertel Meyvaci S, Arifoglu Y, Gurel S, Buber A. Radio-anatomical examination from foramen transversarium of first cervical vertebra for sex estimation. Forensic Science International: Reports. 2020; 100078: 1-5.
- [45] Etli Y, Asirdizer M, Hekimoglu Y, Keskin S, Yavuz A. Sex estimation from sacrum and coccyx with discriminant analyses and neural networks in an equally distributed population by age and sex. Forensic science international. 2019; 303: 109955.
- [46] Koçak A, Aktas EÖ, Ertürk S, Aktas S, Yemisçigil A. Sex determination from the sternal end of the rib by osteometric analysis. Legal Medicine. 2003; 5 (2): 100-104.
- [47] Çölolu AS, İşcan MY, Yavuz MF, Sari H. Sex Determination from the Ribs of Contemporary Turks. Journal of Forensic Science. 1998; 43 (2): 273-276.
- [48] Ekizoglu O, Hocaoglu E, Inci E, Bilgili MG, Solmaz D, Erdil I, et al. Sex estimation from sternal measurements using multidetector computed tomography. Medicine. 2014; 93 (27).
- [49] Gulhan O, Harrison K, Kiris A. A new computer-tomography-based method of sex estimation: Development of Turkish population-specific standards. Forensic Science International. 2015; 255: 2-8.
- [50] Ramadan SU, Türkmen N, Dolgun NA, Gökharman D, Menezes RG, Kacar M, et al. Sex determination from measurements of the sternum and fourth rib using multislice computed tomography of the chest. Forensic Science International. 2010; 197 (1-3): 120. e1-120. e5.
- [51] Çoltu A, Durak D, Savci G. Cinsiyet Tayininde Sternum Olçümlerinin Degeri. Turkish Journal of Forensic Medicine. 1992; 8 (Supp: 1-2-3-4): 53-60.



PLATELET-RICH FIBRIN IN ORAL SURGERY

Muammer Çağrı BURDURLU¹, Volkan Çağrı DAĞAŞAN², Begüm BANK³

¹ Assistant Professor, Yeditepe University Faculty of Dentistry Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery

² Assistant Professor, Yeditepe University Faculty of Dentistry Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery

³ Research Assistant, Prof., Yeditepe University Faculty of Dentistry Department of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery

Evolution of Platelet Concentrate

Blood-derived products have been proposed for many years to stimulate the healing process and seal wounds with the use of fibrin glues, which are constituted of concentrated fibrinogen. Platelet concentrates were originally used for the prevention and treatment of hemorrhage. The origin of the platelets is megakaryocytes in the bone marrow. Platelets not only prevent hemorrhage by developing blood clot, but they also constitute the main source of cytokines and key growth factors that are capable of matrix remodeling, stimulation of angiogenesis, and cell proliferation during wound healing(SEZGIN & TANER, 2012). Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), insulin-like growth factor (IGF), transforming growth factor beta-1 (TGFβ-1), and epidermal growth factor (EGF) are the key elements of tissue repair and released from platelets(Dohan Ehrenfest, Rasmusson, & Albrektsson, 2009). Whitman et al. first described the use of platelet concentrates to improve healing with the replacement of fibrin glues(Whitman, Berry, & Green, 1997). Platelet-rich plasma (PRP) is an autologous modification of fibrin glue and it was the first substance introduced to promote the healing process by using growth factors(Kanno, Takahashi, Tsujisawa, Ariyoshi, & Nishihara, 2005). A natural blood clot contains 5% platelets, 1% white blood corpuscles (WBCs) and 94% red blood corpuscles (RBCs) while PRP contains 95% of platelets. Protocols for harvesting PRP involve the use of anticoagulants and high g-forces to selectively separate blood cells based on density(Fujioka-Kobayashi et al., 2020).

General Classification

This classification has separated the preparations in terms of the presence of a cell content (especially leukocytes) and fibrin architecture.

1. Pure Platelet-Rich Plasma (P-PRP): Without leukocytes and with a low-density fibrin network after activation. Liquid solution or activated gel form.

2. Leukocyte-and Platelet-Rich Plasma (L-PRP): With leukocytes and with a low-density fibrin network after activation. Liquid solution or activated gel form.

3. Pure Platelet-Rich Fibrin (P-PRF): Without leukocytes and with a high-density fibrin network. Strongly activated gel form.

4. Leukocyte-and Platelet-Rich Fibrin (L-PRF): With leukocytes and with a high-density fibrin network. Strongly activated gel form(Dohan Ehrenfest et al., 2009).

Fibrin

Fibrin is the activated form of fibrinogen and commonly presents in plasma and platelet *alpha*-granules. It plays a potential role in platelet aggregation. Fibrin matrix is a natural mediator for angiogenesis, immunity, and epithelial cover that are major keys to healing and soft tissue healing. Fibrin matrix leads directly to angiogenesis induction by binding of numerous different growth factors. Fibrin and fibrinogen degradation products stimulate neutrophil migration and permit adhesion of the neutrophil to endothelium to promote the immune response. Fibrin matrix guides the coverage of injured tissue, affecting the metabolism of fibroblasts and epithelial cells(Joseph Choukroun et al., 2006a).

Platelet-Rich Fibrin

PRF is a second generation of concentrated platelet that was first described by Choukroun et al. in 2001 and has gained tremendous momentum, having been utilized or a variety of medical and dental procedures(J Choukroun, Adda, Schoeffler, & Vervelle, 2001; Fujioka-Kobayashi et al., 2020). This new concept is an autologous cicatricial matrix that is neither like fibrin glue nor like a PRP concentrate. It is a centrifuged blood derivation without any anticoagulant or other artificial biochemical modifications. PRF composed of a fibrin matrix with the incorporation of leucocytes, circulating stem cells, cytokines, and platelets. The interaction between these cells and the fibrin matrix stimulates a slow release of growth factors that may result in a better wound healing.

Advantages of PRF over PRP

• The lifespan of PRF growth factors is longer than that observed in PRP

• Does not require biochemical handling of blood

• Eliminates the use of bovine thrombin (promotes conversion of fibrinogen to fibrin) which is crucial for PRP and avoids the use of anticoagulants

- Cost-effective and simplified procedure over PRP
- The production time is reduced
- The more efficient proliferation and cell migration
- Supportive effect on the immune system

Disadvantages of PRF

- Low amount of derivation due to autologous nature
- Quick handling is needed to achieve maximum effect

• Tissue banks are unfeasible

Preparation Protocol

A venous blood sample is collected around 5 ml in each of the two sterile vacutainer tubes of 6 ml capacity without anticoagulant. The tubes should be centrifuging within 60 seconds after the start of the venepuncture. For this reason, it is recommended to load tubes into the centrifuge two by two. The coagulation of the blood sample starts almost in contact with the tubes. Rapid manipulation is an essential way to obtain a clinically convenient PRF clot. The tubes are centrifuged at 2700-3000 revolutions per minute (rpm) for 10-12 minutes. This process settles the blood into 3 distinct layers:

1. Top Layer: Straw colored, amorphous plasma layer

2. Middle Layer: A mesh network that contains the majority of the fibrin and platelets (buffy coat)

3. Bottom Layer: RBC layer / RBC corpuscle

The top layer is then removed and the middle PRF layer is collected 2 mm below the lower dividing border. The bottom layer is also unused. The PRF layer can be shaped into a plug or prepared as a membrane depending on the aim of use. The PRF clot by itself contains a great amount of exudate that is rich in growth factors, and this exudate can be expressed by gentle compression of the clot with specially engineered boxes to obtain stronger PRF membrane (Figures 1-8).

Current Terminology for PRF Derivations

L-PRF: Conventional Choukroun' s PRF system

A-PRFTM: Advanced-PRF. Modified platelet fibrin concentrate presented with a "low-speed centrifugation concept" (LSCC) theory. Samples are centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 14 minutes. Morphologically different from L-PRF with a more porous structure.

i-PRF: Injectable PRF. High relative centrifugal forces (RCF) provides a fibrin clot with a dense structure including leukocytes and platelets, which were mostly distributed unequally throughout the scaffold accumulated at the proximal portion of the PRF clot. By reducing the RCF and modifying the centrifugation time, a more porous fibrin structure can be achieved with more growth factor release and leukocytes compared to conventional PRF preparation techniques. This process ensures not only the improvement of the structure and also the enhancement of the regenerative potential. The protocol is based on the LSCC. The centrifugation process can be reduced down to 600 rpm and 4 minutes.

C-PRF: Concentrated PRF. following the L-PRF protocols, the majority of cells were detected within the buffy coat layer. Directly above the RBC layer approximately tenfold increase in baseline concentrations especially in this 0.3 - 0.5 ml buffy coat layer given the working name concentrated PRF. This part of PRF can exhibit higher growth factor release.

Use of PRF in Oral Surgery Protocols

Considering the clinical advantages of PRF, it can be used in a wide range throughout all areas that require regeneration and healing. Sinus lift (crestal/lateral approaches), guided bone regeneration with or without implant, socket preservation, and periodontal therapy are the main fields of usage.

PRF and Sinus Lift

Sinus-lift is an effective and remarkable surgery for implant placement. The protocol has evolved either technical aspect or the launch of new biomaterials. Various materials are proposed for this procedure: autogenous bone grafts, xenografts, allografts, and synthetic materials. PRF can be combined with these materials to accelerate the healing process. Recently, studies suggested that PRF would be used in a maxillary sinus lift with the lateral approach without any graft material(He, Lin, Hu, Zhang, & Wu, 2009; Stumbras, Kuliesius, Januzis, & Juodzbalys, 2019). Previous studies reported that graft materials combined with PRF revealed accelerated histologic maturation and reduced healing period before implant placement by about 4 months compared with the group without PRF combination(Joseph Choukroun et al., 2006b). However, the use of this combination does not provide any additive value for implant survival and the volume stability of the graft. Therefore, a new method was suggested that PRF as sole graft material would be used in simultaneous maxillary sinus lifting and implant placement(Simonpieri, Choukroun, Corso, Sammartino, & Ehrenfest, 2011). Following the concepts of guided bone regeneration, PRF not only prevents damage to the maxillary sinus membrane, but it also prevents the leakage of the bone materials into the maxillary sinus when there is a perforation in the Schneiderian membrane. The major complications of the crestal sinus augmentation technique are perforation of the membrane and difficulties to verify these perforations. Studies also reported that perforation in the membrane is observed about 30% of surgeries(Kim, Jeong, & Oh, 2012). PRF can reduce or repair the damage of the Schneiderian membrane in this technique. Limited studies have shown an increase in the peri-implant bone density with the combination of PRF with xenograft(Inchingolo et al., 2010; Tatullo et al., 2012). Bölükbaşı et al. showed significantly lower resorption for this combination at areas of implant placement(Bolukbasi, Ersanli, Keklikoglu, Basegmez, & Ozdemir, 2015).

PRF, Guided Bone Regeneration and Peri-implant Bone Defects

Platelet derivations may not be relevant to improve the osseointegration process, but they may help the regeneration of peri-implant defects. The combination of platelet derivations and bone graft materials can increase the ratio of bone to the implant contact area. Limited in vitro studies have been carried out on the effects of PRF on the regeneration of peri-implant bone defects. Lee et al. showed that peri-implant bone defects were successfully repaired with PRF alone in an animal model. However, clinical studies are needed to the extent of this issue. In augmentation procedures, PRF is mostly preferred as a barrier membrane apart from combination of bone graft materials. It accelerates the regeneration of the gingiva and also prevents the leakage of the bone graft material. PRF membrane can promote healing by increasing the thickness of gum around the implants. Marginal bone loss in the peri-implant area is decreased in this manner(Lee et al., 2012).

The results concluded that PRF cannot replace bone graft materials, but it can play a significant role as a barrier membrane. Besides, PRF can promote soft tissue healing as gingiva and periosteum(Joseph Choukroun et al., 2006a).

PRF and Socket Preservation

PRF membrane was demonstrated to enhance the local healing of gingiva and reduce postoperative pain response in the extraction sockets. New blood vessels are generated and epithelialization is promoted with the use of PRF. Hence, more rapid wound coverage is facilitated. PRF expresses a substantial effect on the proliferation and differentiation periods of healing and releases autologous growth factors. Consequently, rapid wound coverage can be achieved. Socket preservation with PRF increases the novel bone formation by stimulating bone regeneration. It decreases the risk of complications or exposure since a barrier membrane is not used. Furthermore, there is an associated decrease in the chance of a foreign body reaction. Nonetheless, clinical research on the approximate height and width of alveolar bone PRF can maintain is insufficient regarding socket preservation(Kawase et al., 2015).

PRF and Periodontal Regeneration

The main objective of periodontal therapy is to block the spread of infection and to regenerate the periodontal tissues. There is a wide range of treatment modalities that can be used for regenerative periodontal therapy as well as the use of growth factors, guided tissue regeneration, bone grafting, or a combination of listed approaches. Autologous blood derivations offer a safe and functional approach to deliver high concentrations of growth factors to surgical wounds following periodontal therapy. The adjunctive use of PRF in combination with the barrier membrane is giving more effective treatment results than the barrier membrane alone. The mentioned combination treatment model has given the significant improvement of clinical parameters in intrabony defects when compared with open flap debridement alone. Probing depth reduction, gaining clinical attachment level and defect filling are the clinical benefits providing by PRF(Sharma & Pradeep, 2011).

References

- Bolukbasi, N., Ersanli, S., Keklikoglu, N., Basegmez, C., & Ozdemir, T. (2015). Sinus augmentation with platelet-rich fibrin in combination with bovine bone graft versus bovine bone graft in combination with collagen membrane. *Journal of Oral Implantology*, 41(5), 586–595. https://doi.org/10.1563/AAID-JOI-D-13-00129
- Choukroun, J, Adda, F., Schoeffler, C., & Vervelle, A. (2001). Une opportunité en paro-implantologie: le PRF. Retrieved from https://www.scienceopen.com/document?vid=a1a5f6be-e645-4718-8e53-dbb6870c25e0
- Choukroun, Joseph, Diss, A., Simonpieri, A., Girard, M. O., Schoeffler, C., Dohan, S. L., ... Dohan, D. M. (2006a). Platelet-rich fibrin (PRF): A second-generation platelet concentrate. Part IV: Clinical effects on tissue healing. *Oral Surgery, Oral Medicine, Oral Pathology, Oral Radiology and Endodontology, 101*(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tripleo.2005.07.011
- Choukroun, Joseph, Diss, A., Simonpieri, A., Girard, M. O., Schoeffler, C., Dohan, S. L., ... Dohan, D. M. (2006b). Platelet-rich fibrin (PRF): A second-generation platelet concentrate. Part V: Histologic evaluations of PRF effects on bone allograft maturation in sinus lift. *Oral Surgery, Oral Medicine, Oral Pathology, Oral Radiology and Endodontology,* 101(3), 299–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tripleo.2005.07.012
- Dohan Ehrenfest, D. M., Rasmusson, L., & Albrektsson, T. (2009, March). Classification of platelet concentrates: from pure platelet-rich plasma (P-PRP) to leucocyte- and platelet-rich fibrin (L-PRF). *Trends in Biotechnology*, Vol. 27, pp. 158–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tibtech.2008.11.009
- Fujioka-Kobayashi, M., Katagiri, H., Kono, M., Schaller, B., Zhang, Y., Sculean, A., & Miron, R. J. (2020). Improved growth factor delivery and cellular activity using concentrated platelet-rich fibrin (C-PRF) when compared with traditional injectable (i-PRF) protocols. *Clinical Oral Investigations*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00784-020-03303-7
- He, L., Lin, Y., Hu, X., Zhang, Y., & Wu, H. (2009). A comparative study of platelet-rich fibrin (PRF) and platelet-rich plasma (PRP) on the

effect of proliferation and differentiation of rat osteoblasts in vitro. *Oral Surgery, Oral Medicine, Oral Pathology, Oral Radiology and Endodontology, 108*(5), 707–713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tripleo.2009.06.044

- Inchingolo, F., Tatullo, M., Marrelli, M., Inchingolo, A. M., Scacco, S., Inchingolo, A. D., ... Cagiano, R. (2010). Trial with platelet-rich fibrin and Bio-Oss used as grafting materials in the treatment of the severe maxillar bone atrophy: Clinical and radiological evaluations. *European Review for Medical and Pharmacological Sciences*, 14(12), 1075–1084.
- Kanno, T., Takahashi, T., Tsujisawa, T., Ariyoshi, W., & Nishihara, T. (2005). Platelet-rich plasma enhances human osteoblast-like cell proliferation and differentiation. *Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery*, 63(3), 362–369. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joms.2004.07.016
- Kawase, T., Kamiya, M., Kobayashi, M., Tanaka, T., Okuda, K., Wolff, L. F., & Yoshie, H. (2015). The heat-compression technique for the conversion of platelet-rich fibrin preparation to a barrier membrane with a reduced rate of biodegradation. *Journal of Biomedical Materials Research - Part B Applied Biomaterials*, 103(4), 825–831. https://doi. org/10.1002/jbm.b.33262
- Kim, S.-G., Jeong, K.-I., & Oh, J.-S. (2012). Use of Platelet-Rich Fibrin in Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery. In *J Korean Assoc Maxillofac Plast Reconstr Surg* (Vol. 34). Retrieved from http://www.koreascience. or.kr/article/ArticleFullRecord.jsp?cn=OOMSBS 2012 v34n2 155
- Lee, J. W., Kim, S. G., Kim, J. Y., Lee, Y. C., Choi, J. Y., Dragos, R., & Rotaru, H. (2012). Restoration of a peri-implant defect by platelet-rich fibrin. *Oral Surgery, Oral Medicine, Oral Pathology and Oral Radiology*, 113(4), 459–463. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tripleo.2011.03.043
- SEZGİN, D. Y., & TANER, P. D. İ. L. (2012). Trombositten Zengin Fibrin Ve Dental Uygulamalarda Kullanımı. Atatürk Üniversitesi Diş Hekimliği Fakültesi Dergisi, 2012(3), 325–333.
- Sharma, A., & Pradeep, A. R. (2011). Autologous Platelet-Rich Fibrin in the Treatment of Mandibular Degree II Furcation Defects: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *Journal of Periodontology*, 82(10), 1396–1403. https:// doi.org/10.1902/jop.2011.100731
- Simonpieri, A., Choukroun, J., Corso, M. Del, Sammartino, G., & Ehrenfest, D. M. D. (2011). Simultaneous sinus-lift and implantation using microthreaded implants and leukocyte- and platelet-rich fibrin as sole grafting material: A six-year experience. *Implant Dentistry*, 20(1), 2–12. https://doi.org/10.1097/ID.0b013e3181faa8af
- Stumbras, A., Kuliesius, P., Januzis, G., & Juodzbalys, G. (2019). Alveolar Ridge Preservation after Tooth Extraction Using Different Bone Graft Materials and Autologous Platelet Concentrates: a Systematic Review.

258 Muammer Çağrı BURDURLU, Volkan Çağrı DAĞAŞAN, Begüm BANK

Journal of Oral & Maxillofacial Research, 10(1), e2. https://doi. org/10.5037/jomr.2019.10102

- Tatullo, M., Marrelli, M., Cassetta, M., Pacifici, A., Stefanelli, L. V., Scacco, S., ... Inchingolo, F. (2012). Platelet rich fibrin (P.R.F.) in reconstructive surgery of atrophied maxillary bones: Clinical and histological evaluations. *International Journal of Medical Sciences*, 9(10), 872–880. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijms.5119
- Whitman, D. H., Berry, R. L., & Green, D. M. (1997). Platelet gel: An autologous alternative to fibrin glue with applications in oral and maxillofacial surgery. *Journal of Oral and Maxillofacial Surgery*, 55(11), 1294–1299. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0278-2391(97)90187-7

Figures



Figure 1. Venous blood collection



Figure 2. Centrifuge process



Figures 3-6. Separating the fibrin layer and compressing procedure to obtain PRF membrane



Figure 7. *PRF membrane cover in bone augmentation*